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CHAIRMAN ART TORRES: The Subcommittee on Victims' Rights of the Senate Judiciary 

Committee will come to order. We'd like to welcome the members of the Assembly who are with us: 

Assemblyman Stan Statham, I'd like to welcome you to the committee; Assemblyman Charles 

Calderon, I'd like to welcome you to the committee as well; ~and to my dear colleague in the Senate, 

Senator Milton Marks, the chairman of the Democratic Caucus, we'd like to welcome you to the 

Subcommittee as well. 

To my left is Mr. Alan Gordon, who is counsel to the -committee. To my far right is Miss Gloria 

Anthony, who is a national urban fellow assigned to my office in the Senate. And to my immediate 

right is Mr. Keith Higginbotham, who is the consultant to the Subcommittee on Victims' Rights. 

We'd like to welcome everyone to the State Capitol this morning. As chairman of this 

committee,I regret that it is even necessary to call this hearing on the California Victims of Crime 

restitution fund. Two years ago, officials of the fund were summoned before this very subcommittee 

to answer many of the same charges that are with us today; about the shameful treatment that 

victims of crime are receiving from a fund that was set up to serve them. 

In 1986, the Legislature approved budget augmentations that allowed the Victims of Crime 

program more personnel and updated computers. So I am aghast that here again in 1987 the program 

is again in a serious state of affairs. The confidential review of the program conducted during the 

first four months 0:2 1987 by the State Department of General Services determined that nearly 

750,000 was misspent as a result of lax procedures, a failure to follow laws, and administrative rules 

and the overriding of internal controls by fund management. 

There is an estimated lO-month backlog with 10,000 claims yet to be assigned to a claims 

specialist. The program is backlogged due, we believe, to inadequate procedures for handling of 

regular claims and supplemental claims. Even though the computer system that was installed in April 

of 1986 is state of the art, the Board has failed to get properly trained staff to maintain it arid to 

train the current staff on its use. Even though each desk in that office has a terminal, the system is 

used mostly for mere inquiry as to the status of claims. There are no easy-to-use programs for staff 

to cross-reference claims, to detect overpayments, or to aid in managerial tasks. Needless to say, 

there are no hookups to Victim Witness centers as promised. 

The 1986-87 budget of this Legislature approved 64 new positions to add over a 50% increase in 

staff, but the current management and the administration failed to allot for additional space so that 

they were unable to hire. 

This program, I believe, is revictimizing crime victims with long delays and inconsistent 

administrative policies. 

Today, we have called those responsible for this fund before this Legislature~ both the Assembly 

and the Senate, so that we can act quickly to end the shafTleful treatment the crime victims are 

receiving. This hearing will serve as the initial investigation of the mismanagement of the restitution 
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program for crime victims, and if we feel further hearings are necessary, we shall proceed 

accordingly, 

But the goal of this subcommittee is not to conduct a witch hunt, not to defame or shame 

people into determining what interactions may have taken place in offices. The purpose of this 

inquiry is to find out why these funds are not being paid to those people who are eligible for them. 

That's our only interest; to get to the facts and to get to the matter and to get to the solution of this 

problem. The goal of this subcommittee has been to reduce this backlog and ensure that the 

processing of claims is completed within the statutory range of 90 days. 

Assemblyman Calderon, who has provided extreme leadership on this issue for the last 2Y2 years 

in the Assembly, has also requested, along with this subcommittee, an intensive administrative and 

flscal audit to be completed on this program by the Auditor General. You will find copies of the 

focus of this audit on the table before you. 

Several witnesses, however, have been subpoenaed before this subcommittee to testify. Many 

of these witnesses are terrified of future harrassment and retaliation by their supervisors for being 

here at all today. Let me put all on notice that if any member of this subcommittee or any member 

of the Legislature Is notified that any individual here before us today has any actions, formal or 

informal, taken against them because of their presence here today, we will take all necessary and 

"appropriate actions to ensure that a full investigation into those matters is initiated. 

This crime fund was established by Senator McAteer in 1965 to compensate innocent victims of 

crime for documented financial losses incurred as a direct result of that crime. It is a first in/and(?) 

the largest program in the nation. Since 1978, the Board of Control has administered all aspects of 

the program, including verification of claims which was formerly performed by the Department of 

Justice. During this time, the Board opened three offices: one in Sacramento, Los Angeles, and San 

Francisco. Their main responsibilities were to develop ongoing working relationships with local law 

enforcemen t agencies to provide direct assistance to victims. 

In the '85-86 budget, this program was augmented by an additio~al 24 positions, and additional 

funding was included to allow for joint powers agreements for local Victim Witness centers for full 

verification of claims and to enhance computer capablllties, including linkage with local Victim 

Witness centers. 

We hope that this hearing will produce solutions, not hysteria. We hope that this hearing will 

produce direction and focus and in the end vision to resolve a problem that we all want to resolve. 

Whether you're an employee of the state, whether you're a legislator, we all work for the same 

taxpayer, and we owe responsibility to him and to her to provide the best service possible. And even 

more so in those cases where people have been victims of crime, violent crime in California, we owe 

them even a higher standard to complete and to fulfill. 

Senator Milton Marks for comments. 

SENATOR MIL TON MARKS: I don't have too much to add to what you just said. I think it's a 

very important matter that we're undertaking. I am the successor to Gene McAteer, who started this 

program, and therefore I am obviously very interested in this program. I'm very pleased that the the 
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chairman has made a statement with reference to the witnesses who are testifying here. There must 

not be any retaliation against those witnesses. We must make certain that the witnesses who come 

here who give their testimony are permitted to operate hereafter in their department as they have 

done before, and that no action will be taken whatsoever to penalize them or make it more difficult 

for them, and I'm going to watch to see that that does occur. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Assemblyman Calderon. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CHARLES CALDERON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'd like to commend your 

efforts with regard to this hearing. I think it's extremely important that we do exactly as you have 

outlined, and that is to figure out how we can make the victims restitution program work in 

California. 

In 1965, when California first established a victims restitution program, it was considered a 

model program and the first in the country that focused on victims' rights and attempted to 
. , 

understand the victims' problems as they moved through the criminal justice system. That program, 

since 1965, although it was new and visionary, has not worked properly since then. 

We have now seen, I think, in the media, and I must commend Channel 10 because I think they 

are the first in the media to have focused on the significance and importance of this issue insofar as 

the people of California are concerned, but we' have seen that' there have been very, very serious 

problems. 

Two years ago, I introduced legislation that would have reorganized the victims restitution 

program; would have removed jurisdiction from the Board of Control; and would have set up a 

separate victims agency to administer victims programs t.o focus entirely and exclusively on the 

problems of victims. That legislation did not make it through the process. I hope to introduce it -- or 

will introduce it again, and I hope that we can discover better ways to improve on that legislation 

through this hearing, and I hope that the testimony that will be provided will help us in that regard. 

But we must not, I think, underscore the gravity of the situation that exists now. I have 

requested, as has the chairman of this subcommittee, internal audits by the Auditor General, but in 

addition, have requested that the Attorney General look into the possibility of criminal conduct in 

connection with the administration of the victims restitution program. And whereas, I don't think we 

should hav~ a witch hunt. I think we should never forget the gravity of the situation here and the 

extreme need that we have to set up a program that will work. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you, Mr. Calderon. Mr. Statham? 

ASSEMBLYMAN STAN STATHAM: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for letting me 

participate, not being on your committee, and to participate in your hearing today. I wanted 

everyone in the room to know that what happens here today will have more than just California 

implications. California had the first victims restitution program and now states across the United 

States are copying this program. Less than two months ago, I met with the director of the victims 

restitution program in the State of Utah. They're very excited about their program, and it is totally 

based on what's happening here in California. So we must make sure, not just for victims here in 
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California but victims across the United States of America, that our program works best because ours 

is the model. 

Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you, Mr. Statham. I'd like to have Mr. Clint DeWitt explain the 

swearing in procedures for the various wltnes~es. Mr. DeWitt, Legislative Counsel. 

MR. CLINT DeWITT: Yes, Senator Torres. The witnesses that are appearing here voluntarily 

will be sworn and will give their testimony without any immunity. Those that are under subpoena, 

that are compelled to testify by the committee, will be governed by immunity under Section 9410 of 

the Government Code which precludes any criminal prosecution for anything that may come out in 

their testimony. 

SENA TOR MARKS: May I ask one question? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes, Senator Marks. 

SENATOR MARKS: Are you going to notify us as to which witnesses are here under immunity 

beforehand? 

MR. DeWITT: I believe the chairman is going to notify each witness of which ones are 

appearing under subpoena and which are not. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you, Mr. DeWitt. Our first set of witnesses is Miss Deborah 

Spence and Martha Neuman. Would you please come forward? 

(SWEARING IN OF WITNESSES) 

MR. DeWITT: Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm the testimony 

that you're about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

Please be seated. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much. Miss Deborah Spence, would you like to begin? 

Just speak into the mike. Bring the mike forward and just speak directly into it, and just take a deep 

breath and relax. Everything's going to be okay. And we'll proceed. 

MS. DEBORAH SPENCE: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Just tell us your story. 

MS. SPENCE: My name is Debbie Spence. I'm 28 years old. I have three daughters. I am 

raising them alone. I'm a full-time student at a clerical training program. My goal is to become 

financially inciependent, as I am an AFDC recipient. 

I became aware of the Victim Witness program through my -- as a result of my eldest daughter's 

molest. I applied for assistance in December. I received a notice in April of '87 saying that my 

application was received in April of '87. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So in April of '87, your application process began for you. 

MS. SPENCE: Right. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How did you feel this first meeting went? 

MS. SPENCE: My first meeting was in December of '86. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And how did it go for you? 
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MS. SPENCE: I left there feeling that I was eligible, with the impression that I qualified, and 

that there would be no problem getting assistance, only finding a therapist that would accept it. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And, wh?ot communication have you received from the program staff as a 

result of that first application? 

MS. SPENCE: Just the one letter I just talked about. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you received additional correspondence since December of '86? 

MS. SPENCE: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How much in counseling fees do you owe your therapist now? 

MS. SPENCE: My last bill that I opened was September '87. It was $1,890. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So, since December of that time -- is that when you began the 

counseling in respec t to the incident? 

MS. SPENCE: I initially saw my therapist in December in one session with my husband. Then I 

began seeing her regularly in January of '87. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What plans an::: you making now since the fund, as I understand it, has 

not forwarded any money to you? Is that correct? 

MS. SPENCE: Right. I haven't received any funds. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You haven't received any funds. How are you trying to make payment 

with the therapist now, who obviously has not been paid for some time? 

MS. SPENCE: I'm unable to make payments to her. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what has she said to you? 

MS. SPENCE: She said that I should be covered under Victim Witness, not to worry about it. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What's been the response? I'm sure you've called the Victims program 

since then to find out why there has. been such a delay in ar:y payments to you. What has been their 

response to you? 

MS. SPENCE: i have not called them myself, but Suzanne Baxter, my therapist, has inquired . . . 

quite a bit. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Your therapist has inquired quite a bit. And what has she found out? 

MS. SPENCE: That they keep putting the blame on one person or the other. 
, 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. 

MS. SPENCE: Or the responsibility. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Okay. Are any other members of your family involved in the Victims of 

Crime program? 

MS. SPENCE: My eWest daughter. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Your eldest daughter is. What kind of treatment is she receiving at this 

point? 

MS. SPENCE: We both receive group therapy and individual therapy. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So sh~'s receiving group and individual therapy in terms of the initial 

crime. 

MS. SPENCE: Right. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: Is Miss Baxter here toc;lay? 

MS. SPENCE: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Would you please come forward, Miss Baxter? You'd better 

swear her in. 

(SWEARING IN OF WITNESS) 

MR. DeWITT: Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm that the 

testimony that you're about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing 

but the truth? 

Please be seated. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Welcome to the committee, Miss Baxter. 

MS. SUZANNE BAXTER: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Spence has indicated to us that you really were the one who was 

communicating with the Victims of Crime on her behalf. Is that correct? 

MS. BAXTER: Yes.-

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what were your experiences in those communications, and when did 

they begin and how many have they been since you've been seeing Miss Spence? 

MS. BAXTER: I communicated with the Sacramento County office shortly after she went in 

and applied and brought me back the forms to fill out, talking with them, and they indicated that it 

was their opinion she would meet the eligibility requirements. So I completed the papers that I had 

to -- the verifications and forms that I needed to and sent them in, I think it was early April of '87. I 

waited quite a while and made numerous phone calls -- I didn't date in the beginning -- starting this 

summer to the local office. They would refer me to the state and it went back and forth. 

Then I started documenting my phone calls and my efforts to see what was going on, and if I 

could look at my notes, at the time that her account was 9 months in arrears is when I started writing 

down -- I had contacted both the state and Sacramento earlier, but in August I started calling Mr. 

Lawler and Maria Keller, who was the analyst assigned to Debbie's case. Mr. Lawler indicated that 

he had sent in the forms in April -- April 22. He sent in other requests, or supplemental claims, on 

June 11 th and August 11 th of '87. Mrs. Keller never returned any of my calls. Eventually, I was able 

to get directly through to her and she told me the problem was with Sacramento County, that they 

had not followed the procedures in this case. So when I called Sacramento County back to say that 

the problems seemed to be with them, they said no, that the Board's always changing their 

requirements and doesn't tell them and then they find out later so it really wasn't the county, it really 

is the state. And I just felt like I didn't know where to go at that point. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You were in essence a bureaucratic ping pong going back and forth? 

MS. BAXTER: Uh huh. And that's what Sacramento County said, that the providers are caught 

in the middle. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How many other cases do you handle besides Miss Spence that are 

dependent upon payment from this Victims of Crime fund? 

MS. BAXTER: Well, currently I have four, because I have stopped taking Victim Witness. I 
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have not taken anyone since Miss Spence in January. lused to have more but what's happening now is 

I'm kind of -- I've withdrawn from the program but I am continuing services with those clients that I 

accepted. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And why have you withdrawn from the program? 

MS. BAXTER: Because you don't get paid. Eventually, they assure us, that we will be paid, but 

it's been 11 months since I accepted Mrs. Spence's case, and with the other victims, every single 

Victim Witness case I have ever taken, it has -- payment has always been 10 months, and in one case 

16 months, before I got my first payment. And when you do get a payment, it's usually -- I'm going to 

say it like a token payment. The bill may be 2,000 and you will get a -- I will receive a check for 250. 

And because I -- I wrote a letter, finally, out of frustration, citing Mrs. Spence's case, but it's just 

typical. All of my Victim Witness clients were willing to allow me to cite their cases as examples in 

my letter. I'm in private practice so I'm unable to continue providing services to clients where I don't 

get paid for a year. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Has this been the experience with other therapists that work with the 

program in the Sacramento area? 

MS. BAXTER: Yes. All of them. Everyone I know. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How would you seek to improve the program, given your personal 

ex~erience? 

MS. BAXTER: Well, back in '85, I had a problem and I contacted the director of the Board of 

Control then, and they indicated that there were steps taken to streamline this process so there 

would be a 90-day turnaround, and then based on that, I feel very comfortable in accepting clients 

where I wHl not be -- you know, where I'm going to wait 90 days for payment. That's not a problem. I 

don't know really how to administrate, but I would think if there must be some way that claims can be 

denied or granted sooner than 11 months -- with Mrs. Spence they have not even indicated yet if she's 

going to be eligible. So it's possible that I'm not ..• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: They have not even determined whether she is eligible? 

MS. BAXTER: Right. So either I will not be paid or she's going to be stuck with a large bill 

that will -- 1 don't think she's able to pay her bill. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Is there anything else you'd like to add? 

MS. BAXT,ER: I would like to say that originally when I decided not to accept Victim Witness 

cases, I was able, at the time that new clients would call me for services, I was able to refer them. 

This was maybe back in January. And in fact, I attempted to refer Mrs. Spence at that time. I know· 

I have not been able to even refer the clients who call and ask for my services because I have no 

therapists that I know who are accepting Victim Witness clients, and so I refer them back to the 

county. I'm sure there are therapists that do accept them, but I've been practicing for five years -- I 

know a number of therapists -- and! don't know anybody. So I don't even refer anymore. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. I'm going to ask for your professional opinion now as a 

therapist. The program was established to provide help for those victims to deal with their specific 

problems. Does the lack of payment, does the lack of determining eligibility, what impact does that 

-7-



I have on the stress that's already been created by the crime itself, and what impact does that have 

with ongoing therapy? 

MS. BAXTER: The victims that I'm seeing have significant trauma from the crime, such as fear 

and anger and shame. When -- first of all, if they have to go from therapist to therapist trying to 

obtain services and are repeatedly told I don't accept it, I think that that just makes them feel more 

victimized, that they aren't able - you know, that they are almost rejected. 

In terms of when they do find a therapist that will accept them and then the therapist isn't paid, 

from my experience, there has been embarrassment, there's been concern whether their services will 

be terminated before their treatment is concluded. One of my clients has been very reluctant to ever 

contact me in between appointments -- there were times of crisis -- because of feeling 

embarrassment that the bill isn't being taken care of. They should not have to worry about these 

kinds of issues when they have much more significant problems that they could be dealing with. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So there appears to be a double victimization: first by the defendant, 

who has been convicted of the crime or accused of the crime, and then by our own state government. 

MS. BAXTER: I think so. I feel real bad when someone calls me. I get about three to four 

referrals a month for victims, and I feel real bad when I tell them that I cannot take them, and I know 

that they are going to experience that as they keep looking for therapists. They do feel victimized 

again. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So in Sacramento County then, and that's your frame of reference and 

expertise, the victims that find themselves in this situation, are there any victims who can never find 

a therapist to help them deal with their problem because there is no confidence by the therapy 

community in Sacramento for payment? 

MS, BAXTER: I don't know. I don't know. Sometimes I've been recontacted two or three weeks 

later by a victim saying that she has been unable to find someone, would I reconsider. But I can't say 

whether or not they can never find one. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And upon that reconsideration, your answer still is no. 

MS. BAXTER: Yes, it's still no. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks, then Assemblyman Calderon. 

SENATOR MARKS: Let me ask a question of the chairman, if I may. Or maybe I should - I'm 

not sure who I should ask this for. Is there money appropriated to pay these programs? Is there 

. money appropriated by the State of California? Is that one of the problems? They haven't 

appropriated enough money? (Answer inaudible.) We have not? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Davis apparently passed a piece of legislation to provide for 

funding for the bill now? 

SENATOR MARKS: And what happened to that bill? 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: We both did. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And Assemblyman Calderon. That was signed, I believe. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Yeah, it was signed. 

SENATOR MARKS: And how much was appropriated into that bill? 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: About 24 million, I believe, Assemblyman? Is that correct? 

SENA TOR MARKS: There's $24 million in the fund now? 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: No, no, no. The fund is -- I don't know what is in the fund. I 

don't know what is going on with the fund right now or how much money is left, but it was scheduled 

to go bankrupt unless we provided additional revenues. And so we -- Senator Davis and I --coauthored 

legislation -- it was double-joined -- that provided for an additional penalty assessment to provide 

. more dollars for the restitution fund. 

SENA TOR MARKS: And what happened to that bill? 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And that bill was signed by the Governor. So now it's just a 

question of whether or not the courts will be able to -- will collect that additional penalty assessment 

from the defendants. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It was an additional penalty assessment, Senator, of $2 which would, in 

most good circumstances, would have allowed for about 24 million to be appropriated. 

SENA TOR MARKS: What I'm trying to find out is the problem -- and I don't think the problem 

is this -- is the problem for paying her, is it related to the fact that there isn't enough money in the 

fund? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Apparently not, but we'll be listening from witnesses to testify to that 

point. 

SENATOR MARKS: Because if there is money in the fund, it should be paid. It certainly should 

be paid quicker. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Well, I certainly agree and I think that t~is is what this hearing 

is about as well. I've authored legislation that would reduce the backlog, which is currently anywhere 

from nine months to one year and has been longer in the past in terms of meeting victims' claims. 

I've attempted to introduce -- or pass legislation that would require that claims be processed within 

90 days upon the time -- from the time they're submitted. The Governor vetoed that legislation. 

I want to ask, Miss Baxter, whether or not you have taken on victims --' well, I think you 

indicated that you do see victims. I assume that you have not been compensated for your services. 

Do you have any outstanding debts, victims that ••• 

MS. BAXTER: Oh, yes. But I must say that I have been compensated for some of my services, 

other victims, not Mrs. Spence, but other people I have received payment. But I do have an 

outs tand ing •.• 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Well, that's what I'm asking. I assume that you have advanced 

countless hours in services and you have not been compensated by the Board. 

MS. BAXTER: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And the reason why I want to raise that issue is because in my, 

dealings with the victims restitution board, there's an attitude, an attitude that when we point out 

the fact that there are people who are willing to provide counseling services, medical services, and 

other services to victims of crime and wait for the money and they're not being paid, that's a 

problem. They seem to suggest that the program's not for the providers, it's for the victims. Well, 
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the fact of the matter is, withol!t the providers there is no victim services. There is nothing for the 

victims. And this attitude sort of permeates the victims restitution program, and I think it's 

important to point that out in addition to everything you've testified to, Miss Baxter. 

ASSEMBL YMAN STATHAM: Mr. Chairman? Just an add-on to what the chairman asked you, if 

I could ask you a question, Miss Baxter. Have you had an opportunity to commiserate with other 

therapists in the Greater Sacramento Area, and if so, have they had a similar experience with the 

Board when you talk to your colleagues? 

MS. BAXTER: Yes. Without exception. 

ASSEMBL YMAN STATHAM: All right, thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Thank you very much, Miss Baxter. Miss Neuman. 

MS. MARTHA NEUMAN: My name is Martha Neuman. I work as a student research assistant 

for the Department of Food and Agriculture, and last February, on February 5th, I was beaten up in 

an attempted rape in Sacramento and I applied to the Victim Witness program for assistance to deal 

with my medical bills at U.C. Med Center. To date, those bills have gone to collection. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What was the date of your first visit to the program? Did you make 

application at that time? 

MS. NEUMAN: I did make application. I don't remember the first date; it was within a week of 

February 5th. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what were you advised at that time and by whom? Do you 

remember? 

MS. NEUMAN: I talked to Diane Chapin(?), and she told me that I qua:lified for the program and 

that all my expenses would be taken care of, and that if I needed to see a counselor, there would be 

no problem, they would take care of my bills, that they would look for the police report. And I told 

her that I have insurance but that I have a $500 deductible, and she said go ahead and apply with my 

insurance company, but then when I received my other bills for follow-up visits to just submit them to 

her and she would take care of them. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: On what date did you go to that first visit, the mon~h or year? Do you 

recall? 

MS. NEUMAN: In February. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Of what year? 

MS. NEUMAN: Of 1987. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: February of 1987. And when did you receive correspondence from the 

program after that? 

MS. NEUMAN: October 1st from the State Board of Control. I've never received any 

correspondence from the Sacramento program. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you went directly to the State Board. 

MS. NEUMAN: No, I went through the Sacramento program but they have never contacted me. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So no correspondence from either program to you until October of 1987. 

MS. NEUMAN: Mm hmm. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what did that correspondence say? 

MS. NEUMAN: It's just a form letter that says it will take six months to process my 

application. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks. 

SENATOR MARKS: Isn't there any time -- there is no -- I find it Incredible. You mean to say 

there is no time limit in which this Board must act? I've been a judge and we get criticized, I think . 

appropriately, for delaying cases. At least they go forward or seek to go forward. I can't understand 

it. There's no. time limit? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Two years ago we held a hearing in Los Angeles wherein at that point, 

Lane Richmond, who was the director of the program~ indicated they would comply with a 90-day 

requirement. And I believe they had for a while and then it just -- as soon as Mr. Richmond left, 

apparently that backlog started increasing again. A t least that was my experience. 

Mr. Calderon? 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: With this 1223, which was legislation that provided more money 

for the restitution fund, we leveraged the department and the Governor's office into signing in now a 

strict 90-day time period within which the Board must meet the claims of victims. But as it will 

become apparent, I think, in this hearing, they're incapable of meeting that. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Or else what? If they didn't comply with the 90 days, what was the 

sanction? 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Then they'd -- well, they'd be in violation of the law, and they 

were to report to the Legislature and the Legislature would take further action but through the 

budgetary process. But there was a legal standard, a mandatory legal requirement, that claims be 

satisfied in 90 days. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And that standard has not been met. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: That's correct. It has never been met. Well, I shouldn't say 

never, but traditionally, historically, has gone un met. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks? 

SENATOR MARKS: Well, there are provisions of law that relate to a judge not complying with 

the cases in a certain period of time. You can hold up the salary, and there are many other things 

you' can do. You're telling us, me, that there is nothing at th~ moment we, in the Legislature, can do 

to require that action take place within 90 days? I find it inconceivable. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It's not inconceivable nor is it i,mprobable if it's not just been enforced 

and that's what we need to look at. 

Miss Neuman, please continue. 

MS. NEUMAN: My insurance company paid -- my original bill was about $1,097, and my 

insurance company paid $550 of that in May. So in May, I submitted that much to Diane at the 

Sacramento County program. And then I -- you know, I kept getting bills from the Medical Center 

with the same balance and I submitted those in July and then in September. And then in September I 

got really angry and I wrote a lettElr to the District Attorney's Office, and it was forwarded to 
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Brendon Lawler and he called me and he said that the problem and the hold-up was at the state level, 

but he didn't tell me why it took them from May until the end of September to file my claim with the 

State Board of Control. And he said I should write to my elected officials and n.ot even deal with the 

State Board of Control. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And did you do so? 

MS. NE.UMAN: Mm hmm. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And who did you write to? 

MS. NEUMAN: Phil Isenberg. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what date was that? 

MS. NEUMAN: It was ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Was that October 7, 1987? 

MS. NEUMAN: Mm hmm. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And he wrote back to you October 19, 1987 and letting you know that he 

was going to try and do something about it. Do you know of other victims that you may have 

encountered in your experiences that have dealt with the program and been dealt with in the same 

way? 

MS. NEUMAN: No, not at all. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You don't know any victims that are ••• 

MS. NEUMAN: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How are you doing now? 

MS. NEUMAN: I'm doing okay. I mean, I just wish my bill would be paid. I'd like to forget 

about this but I can't because every time I get a statement from the hospital, it says your bill has gone 

to collection. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And it reminds you of everything. 

MS. NEUMAN: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How big is your bill now, Miss Neuman? 

MS. NEUMAN: $657. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I want to thank you both for being with us today. I know it's been very 

difficult for you to go through this and I hope it's -- we've tried to make it as comfortable as possible 

and we appreciate you coming here. And just let me say to you, and I think I speak on behalf of the 

members of this subcommittee, that your voices will not be unheard. We will do something. Thank 

you very much. 

Miss Nancy Kless, Eduardo Escobar? Do you want to come forward, Mr. Escobar, so we can 

swear you in and get moving? Welcome to the committee. Miss Kless? Please identify yourself. 

MS. NANCY KLESS: I'm Nancy Kless. I'm a licensed clinical social worker and the director of 

the Crime Victim Center in Los Angeles. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How has the current backlog affected your program, Miss Kless? 

MS. KLESS: We've had a backlog for a long time, and in the last ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What is a long time? 
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MS. KLESS: For the last year on a cash basis, our expenditures have been greater than our 

income; and for the last six months, we've been in a financial crisis to the point that we've had to lay 

off staff and we've been threatened to close our doors. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, how much is your crime center owed by the state? 

MS •. KLESS: Well, according to my most recent calculations, and when we talk about overdue 

claims, we're talking about claims where they were initiated before April of 1987. So when Miss 

Spence was talking about an April of. '87 initiation, that seemed like a new claim to me. So when I 

calculated those figures, taking into account problem cases that we may not collect on, I found that 

we had close to $150,000 in cases w.here there's never been payments, and on supplemental claims 

oV,er $150,000. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, on those figures, are all those claims eligible for reimbursement? 

MS. KLESS: We can't know for sure on every single claim, but we have gotten status reports, 

and all those claims have applications in Sacramento and are being processed. On the supplementals, 

they've already been approved and have been awarded, and we've gotten the bill and we're just 

waiting for further payment. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: When's the last time you received the status of a client account by the 

Board? 

MS. KLESS: We received a big report on October 26th. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Does that include a payment? 

MS. KLESS: Well, would you like me to give a little history about what's happened, how we ••• 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Mr. Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes, Mr. Calderon. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: You provide services In advance of payment. Do you also 

advance money? Do you advance any money? 

MS. KLESS: No, we don't advance money. We provide all different kinds of services to victims 

of violent crime, and the only kinds of people we -- only clients that we help are victims of violent 

crime. And we see all kinds of victims and we also work with other providers in the community. So 

if we can't provide something directly -- for example, certain kinds of medical services, pharmacies, 

hospitals, dentists -- we also -- they will take patients on our word and offer them services and wait 

for payment as well. So we have obligations to many different providers in the community because 

we coordinate all the services because we want to meet crime victims' needs very comprehensively. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: And you also take private contributions as well? 

MS. KLESS: Yeah, we have grants, donations, lots of loans, and we also bill insurance, of 

course. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And so you're using that money in order to provide services, 

originally in hopes of being reimbursed once the claim's to be submitted to the state. Is that right? 

MS. KLESS: Most of the money that we've -- we have a debt of over $300,000. We have bank 

loans, personal loans. Most of our therapists are independent contractors and they provide service 

and wait for payment, and recently some of them have been so upset that they're unwilling to take 
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anymore clients until they get paid on the clients they've already treated; because they've put in 

hours and hours and hours of service, and often by the time we -- we've had very few denials, but by 

the time we even know what the status of the case is, whether it's going to be approved or denied, 

that person -- the therapist has already put in months and months of psychotherapy. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: How long is your -- when was your organization established and 

how did it come to be? 

MS. KLESS: I'm. the founder of the organization and we're a nonprofit organization, and we 

founded in May of 198f4.; so we've been around for 3Y2 years. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: And how was it that you came to establish this particular 

service for victims? 

MS. KLESS: Weil, as a social worker, I had worked in various different agencies and hospitals 

and outpatient clinics. I've worked with battered women, child abuse; and while working in a hospital, 

since I spoke Spanish, I was once called to a floor where there was a Spanish speaking gunshot victim. 

And it turned out that she had been shipped through the emergency room up to the medical floor and 
\ 

hadn't been given any special intervention for the trauma. Whereas, if she had been a rape victim, 

she would have. And I realized that a lot of crime victims were slipping through the cracks and 

decided that that was a service that was very badly needed in the community. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: And now you will go bankrupt if you don't get some -- if you're 

not able to get some of your bills paid? 

MS. KLESS: Well, my board has been meeting regularly, and the board is determined to keep us 

open if at all possible. What happened, we began asking the Board of Control to help us to expedite 

our claims, that we were in financial crisis, in May. And we were promised that they would expedite 

our claims, that they would pull our claims and give us status reports add push them through as fast 

as they could so we would not have to close our doors. And at that point, it was very crucial and we 

thought we would have to close. 

And what happened was, over the months since May, instead of having an increase in income 

and claims paid, we actually had an overall decrease; and in fact, October was our lowest month of 

all time. We received under $5,000 for only six claims in October, and we have outstanding hundreds 

and hundreds of claims because we see many, many people over the years. 

During that month, one of our board members lent the agency $10,000. We laid off a couple of 

staff people and we did meet finally -- we met with Miss Embree and Mr. Eaton on October 26th 

because we did get a status report at that time after we made a lot of noise in the community. I was 

very patient and I felt that they were promising that they would help and that they would, and then 

when they didn't, the board directed me to start contacting legislators to help us. And once I did 

that, we got a very good response actually; 15 pages of status reports. And in fact, the last hearing, 

they said that we were going to be paid about $30,000 but that was out of about $300,000 that we 

calculate due. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, did Miss Embree and Mr. Eaton come down to your offices? 

MS. KLESS: Yes, they did, and they also met with the district attorney's Victim Assistance 
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program at the same time. 

CHAIRMAN TORRE.S: Whose buttons did you push to make that happen? 

MS. KLESS: A lot of people. I wrote and called various Assemblymen, your office, Mr. 

Calderon's office, the Secretary of State, the Governor's office, various different State Senators and 

Assembly people. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'd like to get into the basic policies of the Board of Control and to 

understand what the impact has been of the change in those policies on your program. Can you give 

us two examples before the rush of support came around in October of this year for your program; 

what had happened up to that point? You've given us the amounts of money that are owed to you. 

Not all of those mayor may not be eligible, so we don't know that for sure because eligibility has not 

been determined on all the cases, but what has been those policies and how would you change the 

frustration that's out there that we've been experiencing in our offices? 

MS. KLESS: Well, I think one of the main problems is that there's no consistent communication 

or no guidelines, or there are no policies told to us or to any other providers. And what Mr. Calderon 

just said about -- that the program always says, "Well, we are only obligated to the victim," that's 

exactly what gets carded out. And I keep saying, "But you're not taking care of the victim if you 

don't take care of the providers." So therefore, we never know really what the policy and guidelines 

are, and if we ask our ViCtim Assistance program, "Well, what about this case, what's going to 

happen," they'll say they really don't know. All they can do is base it on what kinds of things have 

happened in the past. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, can you give me an example? 

MS. KLESS: Yes. Well, there are different kinds of examples. Some have to do with eligibility 

of clients, and we see clients who are eligible or ineligible, but because we use so many independent 

contractors who have to get paid, we have to determine who's going to treat them. 

But there are other situations that have come up recently that has to do with kinds of fees 

they're going to pay. For example, always in the past, we were told if a person was a Medi-Cal 

recipient and we weren't Medi-Cal providers, that we didn't -- we could just bill the program, get 

paid, and we always did. Also, if so'meone was an HMO member but wanted specialized treatment 

through the crime victim center, the Victim Assistance program said just bill the HMO, and if it's 

denied, the victims program will pay, and they did. Now we're being told that no, you have to have 

gotten a referral from the HMO, which we could do easily but we can't retroactively, and that if we 

didn't bill Medi-Cal we may not get paid. And those kinds of things have great impact because all our 

therapists have provided services in good faith and we've always gotten paid, and no one told us the 

change in policy. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What was the response from Eaton and Embree when they carne to your 

offices and you asked them -- I presume you asked them -- those questions? 

MS. KLESS: Well, actually, they're the ones that brought that up. When they brought in the 

status report, they said, "Well, these were things that the Board had to decide," that they weren't 

sure what would happen in those cases. But my concern about that is it's okay to have policies like 
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that and guidelines but let us know and don't act on the cases we treated and completed treatment 

with if there's going to be a change in policy. Let us know before you start implementing it and only 

start ••. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who told you about those policies initially? I'm trying to ••• 

MS. KLESS: I never heard about that until October 26th. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You never heard about the problems with the HMO's and ••• 

MS. KLESS: No. No, not until we got our status report where they were saying, "Well, these' 

might not be reimbursable," because of this or that or the other thing. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, it wasn't until October that you realized what was eligible and 

wha t was not. 

MS. KLESS: Yeah. And those decisions aren't even clearly made yet. It's just a matter of . .. 
the -- now it has to go to the Board themselves for them to decide, is m;x understanding. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: They stated to you at that October 26th meeting that the problem is the 

.Board of Control and its three members in deciding on uniform policies and gUidelines? 

MS. KLESS: Yes. Though I believe that the program makes recommendations regarding those 

issues to them. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I can't imagine the three nominees sitting on that Board of Control 

. making all the decisions about intimate guidelines regarding an administrative agency. I would 

presume those recommendations would come from the staff and the directors of those agencies. 

MS. KLESS: I expect so. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You expect so or you know so? 

MS. KLESS: I don't really know. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Escobar? 

MR. EDUARDO ESCOBAR: Yes, good morning, Mr. Chairman. Good morning, members of the 

committee. Thank you for having me here today. I came here with the hope that my testimony will 

be helpful in lending credence to the fact that the victims' claims need to be expedited. 

I'm also here to strongly object to the excessive delays in payment; and secondly, to the 

arbitrary manner in which claims are approved or not approved. 

Over the last couple of years, I've been working with the Victims of Crime program. At the 

present, I have about -- I'm the provider for about 22 claims with an outstanding balance of $48,000 

plus. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You have an outstanding balance of $48,000? 

MR. ESCOBAR: $48,000. . 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How many clients does that represent? 

MR. ESCOBAR: That represents about 22. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Twenty-two clients and all of them·, as far as you know, are eligible for 

reimbursement from the Victims fund? 

MR. ESCOBAR: That's right. A couple of the claims were denied and I'm in the process of 

appealing those. As you can imagine, that has created a financial crisis for myself, and I won't get 
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into that too much. 

I also wanted to state I understand and I respect what Miss Baxter said before, how some . ' 

therapists, you know, just refuse to take those claims. However, my position is different. Even 

though I've continued to have difficulties in collecting those claims, I believe in this committee and I 

believe that they will be paid eventually, and I see it as my responsibility to be sitting here before 

you today. I prefer to be here myself instead of having some of my patients come and be here. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who are your patients, Mr. Escobar? What kind of practice do you 

have? 

MR. ESCOBAR: I'm an independent practitioner. I'm ~ marriage, family, and child counselor, 

and the majority of my patients are children. These are children who've been victimized and 

molested. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Sexually abused and molested. 

MR. ESCOBAR: That's right. And I'm sure that you're familiar with what the process is like for 

children. By the time that the crime is reported, they talk t~ approximately 6-10 people. You know, 

investigators, Children Services' worker, police. Children are asked to -- subpoenaed to court, 

sometimes asked to testify. And I think it's very countertherapeutic for patients to be changing 

therapists. I myself have gotten a couple of patients who basically other therapists refused to see 

them. I've gotten patients who saw other therapists for a period of time and then the therapists 

basically had it with not receiving any payment. Again, I not only see myself as a therapist for these 

children but also as an advocate, surrogate parent, and things Vke that. 

But I believe that, as was stated here before, that the process, as it is now, is really a deterrent 

t? therapists like myself who are committed to working with ,economically disadvantaged population; 

victims of crimes. 

Just a footnote. I originally began working with offenders, and I've seen over 300 offenders in 

my practice, and not a one of those adult pedophiles was ever treated for their own sexual 

victimization as a child. 

I think it's also perplexing that ~- I have associates that work for the California Youth Authority 

and I know that offenders go into the Youth Authority and they have a sex offenders program, and as 

soon as they go into the Youth Authority, offenders get evaluated, they begin an intensive treatment 

program, they leave on parole, and they get therapy and they don't pay one cent. 

Without using any psycho babble like, you know, transference and countertransference, I like 

the question that you asked before: how these delays and all these problems, what kind of an impact 

that has on treatment. First of all, some of the patients -- well, the patients are basically up in the 

air. You know, they don't know if their claim is going to get paid. They don't know if tomorrow I'm 

going to say forget it, I can't see you anymore. 

I know that most of you probably have an appreciation for how very difficult it is for victims to 

come forward; you know the immense amount of shame and gUilt and helplessness that they feel. And 

I think that this very inefficient lengthy process basically exacerbates their feelings of helplessness, 

and It -- one of the phenomenons that always happens In therapy is that people, no matter how much 
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they want help, there is some level of resistance, and I think all these problems also reinforce that 

resistance. You know, why should I get -- I'm talking from the patient's point of view -- why should I 

get involved in this treatment process where I might not be able to continue? 

And you asked before if -- you asked the other therapists if they had any suggestions. I hope 

you'll allow me. I had one suggestion that I thought of as I was sitting there listening earlier. In the 

same way that insurance companies have a preferred provider kind of program where they have 

clinicians who have been already checked out, their licenses, their credentials, their experience, and 

I'm wondering if there could be some kind of process which will make the program more aware of who 

the providers are, and I think maybe that might expedite things or be helpful. 

MS. KLESS: I don't think the problem is the providers. The problem is verifying the claims and 

getting the claims through the process. I don't think it makes any difference who the provider is as 

far as the holdups go. 

I'd like -- could I just say one thing? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I haven't finished with Mr. Escobar. 

MS •. KLESS: Oh, I'm very sorry. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That's all right. What kind of personal dealings have you had with the 

Victims fund? Have you called on behalf of clients asking what was going on? 

MR. ESCOBAR: Yes. I've called many, many times and have all these -- you know, I live in Los 

Angeles so I have all these long distance telephone biHs. I call many times regarding claims, and as 

you stated before, I get ping-ponged back and forth; you know, call the local office. And then they 

say, "Well, we sent the claim up," and then I call up. And basically one of the places where I've seen 

that it gets held up the most is in like a claims verification. The claims are there for, you know, 

four, five months. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That's what Miss Kless was referring to. 

MR. ESCOBAR: At a time, yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what's been the attitude of the employees that you speak to? Is it 

cooperative, is it helpful, is it arrogant, is it cold, is it impersonal, is it warm? 

MR. ESCOBAR: In all fairness, in all fairness, I must say that I've experienced, you know, both 

people who have been very polite and courteous, and also people who made it very clear that they 

were very busy and they didn't have time to deal with my calls and that just to wait, and that they 

were overwhelmed with all the claims and all the work. And so they were asking me for sympathy 

and understanding. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you provided them therapy at no expense. 

MR. ESCOBAR: Almost. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Only at yours. Mr. Calderon, then Senator Marks.' 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Have you ever requested to have a 

copy of the manual that the Board uses to determine what process will be used to facilitate these 

claims? 

MR. ESCOBAR: Honestly no, I have not. 
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ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Miss Kless, have you ever requested a copy of the manual? 

MS. KLESS: No. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Has one ever been -- as you've dealt back and forth with the 

Board, have they ever offered to send you a manual to sort of clarify things? 

~S. KLESS: No. There's no guidelines. We've never gotten anything in writing and very little 

verbally as far as guidelines go. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Well, Mr. Chairman, I would just simply point out that there 

really are no -- and I will acknowledge that there's something in the form of administrative 

regulations that are so broad; however, they're broad to the extent that they really provide no 

guidance at all, and all the money is dispersed through this polley manual that the Board has. Now, in 

the first instance, every agency that distributes money to the public must do so pursuant to 

administrative regulation. To not do so is probably a denial of due process. 

But in addition to that, I know other providers that have requested to receive a copy of the 

manual and have been refused, which, in my estimation, is a denial of the Freedom of Information 

Act. And so here we have a provider system that is the core and the heart of the Victims program 

attempting to function, advancing in effect dollars in hopes that some of the claims, or most of the 

victims will be compensated; and then not only being put on a five, six, nine month, one year, and 

sometimes more backlog, but they're not even told what the process is. They have to call in 

periodically, run up their telephone bills for long distance calls, without getting any kind of guidance, 

without getting -- not in every instance but many instances -- any kind of word about how the process 

works, how they can streamline their activities so as to make the process work faster; and 

meanwhile, the person being victimized by the Victims program, as you so aptly pointed out, is sitting 

there in a quandary wondering whether the services are going to be cut off, wondering what the 

status of their own financial condition is going to deteriorate to if they don't get the services. It is 

an incredibly intolerable situation. 

I just wanted to point that out while we have these people here before us, because they not only 

provide a vital service, as I've indicated; they are caring people. They care about victims. They care 

about helping individuals. And we're discouraging even nonprofit agencies that provide services, 

pursuant to grants and other donations that they get, from providing the services to help victims, and 

I think it's an atrocity. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks. 

SENATOR MARKS: Let me just ask a question of you, Mr. Chairman, or one of your members 

of your staff. The money is handled by the Board of Control, or who handles the money? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It's the fund itself that handles the money. Well, the Board decides but 

the fund is. 

SENATOR MARKS: I mean, I've been sitting here listening to this testimony and it disturbs me 

terribly. I think the people are entitled either to compensation or denied; one or the other. I hope 

they would get the money, but ;:~t least they have no reason in the world to delay this time and time 

again. And it seems to me that we in the Legislature have the power to do something about it. I'm 
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quite sure that the people who are in charge of this program are themselves being paid while they're 

delaying everybody else. I think we have the power, through the Budget Committee, to institute a 

budget act which would say that the people shall not be paid unless the action's taken within 90 days. 

I think we have that power. I think we should do it. I can't conceive of why we don't do it. I'd be 

very glad to participate in anything that will make it possible, because I think there's no reason in the 

world why they should not act within a certain period of time. They may not -- it's possible they may 

deny the claim. I don't know enough about each individual claim, but there's no reason in the world to 

delay it and delay it and delay it for this long period of time while they're being paid for their 

services, or nonservices, and we're waiting. I think we ought to do something about it. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, as a member of the Budget Committee, we will be doing 

something about it once the budget process starts. 

SENATOR MARKS: We should. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: We'd also like to supply for the record a letter from the Community 

Treatment Center of Fairfield, California, dated today, November 12, 1987. "To date, our agency has 

$39,605 in outstanding claims in process in this fund, and some of these claims date back as far as 

December of 1986." Assemblyman Tom Hannigan also submits a letter in support of their position 

and we'd like to enter that as part of our record as well. 

Any further questions of Miss Kless or Mr. Escobar? Anthing further you'd like to add before 

we move on? 

MS. KLESS: Yes, I would just like to say that we've had claims of over 500 crime victims, but 

I'm able to really see the pattern because so many claims go through our office and it really horrifies 

me that there's so many victims all over the state not getting reimbursed for their own out-of

pocket. People that come to us get the services they need, but people that have to pay out-of-pocket 

and then have to wait for reimbursement are in a much sorrier state. 

I'd also like to say that the State Board of Control says the reason why things are so slow is that 

they've had a 56% increase in claims over the last year, but I still don't understand why it -- it seems 

that since we've been around, and we've been billing for over three years, that at least the old claims 

from a year or two ago should be coming through. Why is it constantly decreasing? It should be at 

least somewhat holding it's own, and we've just had a constant reduction. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Thank you very much. Thank you for being here. 

Mr. Alex Vargas from Los Angeles City District Attorney's Victim Witness Center; Mr. Michael 

Siegel, victim advocate and attorney; and Miss Linda Siegel and Jane Callahan. Please come forward. 

(SWEARING IN OF WITNESSES) 

MR. DeWITT: Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm the testimony 

that you are about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

Please be seated. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Okay, Mr. Vargas? You can speak from that mike. If you prefer to 

stand, that's fine too. It's up to you. Just press the button. Welcome to the committee. 
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MR. ALEX VARGAS: Good morning. Well, one of the things that I want to stress is that 

although there's delays and valid concerns are being voiced here today, what concerns me also is the 

fact that some of our cases -- some of the cases that we feel are extremely valid cases are being 

denied by the Board. Once we go before the committee, the three members of the Board, we feel 

that there are cases that are very valid that are being denied. 

Some of the cases that we're talking about, we feel, or I personally feel, have ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Give us an example of which cases you feel have been denied but should 

merit eligibility. 

MR. VARGAS: Hit-and-run cases. We had received policies from the State Board of Control 

that a victim cannot contribute to the run, which is a violation of the law. We went with that 

premise and it was approximately two hearings ago in Los Angeles that they started to deny cases, or 

take these cases into considerat.ion again. We really need to know what the policies are in order to 

process these claims. Giving false hope is very, very damaging to our victims. So we really need to 

have a clear understanding of what the policies of the Board are. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Have you ever requested anything in writing from the Board as 

to what exactly is their policy, vis-a-vis particular or specific victims? 

MR. VARGAS: Well, this was a written policy that we received from the Board, and when we 

accepted that as being the policy for the future until it was going to be changed, and we went to a 

hearing and all of a sudden -- we had a case that was being presented there where a hit-and-run was 

an issue. So we weren't prepared for that. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: But do you know if it was a California administrative regulation 

or just simply an internal policy? 

MR. VARGAS: Internal policy. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Please continue. 

MR. VARGAS: We have concerns with the money issues. We have heard the three Board 

members in the past requesting to know the amount of the claim. We feel that all claims -- we in Los 

Angeles in the program, the City Attorney specifically -- feel that a case should -- each claim' should 

be decided based on its merits, not in terms of the amount of money that the claim will cost the fund. 

The other issue is domestic violence. We in the City of Los Angeles, City Attorney's Office 

specifically, handle a great deal of domestic violence cases. I have a deep concern that some of our 

domestic violence cases are going to be brought before the Board hearings on a discuss item where 

there is a question in terms of prosecution, successful pro~ecution. In domestic violence cases, it's 

usually a long-term type of environment that they're living in, and if the police department feels that 

they do not have enough information to press charges, these cases are set before the Board and set 

for discuss, and we feel very concerned that these cases -- although the statutes are very clear that 

successful prosecution is not necessary. 

I've had one of my domestic violence victims informed that she should have done more to have 

this case brought before the municipal court or one of the other bodies. So we have a concern that 

domestic violence is an area that is sometimes overlooked. 
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Child abuse cases, and I think somebody's going to be talking on that. One of the things that 

we're concerned with is when the Board members are present, that they chastise our victims or, in 

this case, a family member, a mother, who was chastised and informed that she should have done 

more to protect her child. We don't feel that's the answer. If you're going to discuss or deny a case, 

do so with the merits before you; don't allow any type of personal concerns in basing your decisions. 

That has happened in the past. We have had a mother leave one of the Los Angeles hearings crying. 

So that is not unusual. 

We have cases -- and we understand that the Board has very limited information before them, 

specifically police reports, to make determinations. We have had cases denied where the rationale 

for denial was based on the defendant's statement. Now, we feel that that's somewhat harsh on our 

victims when you're denying their eligibility based on the statement made by the defendant. One 

would assume that a defendant's statement would be contrary to the victim's. But when you accept 

that defendant's statement over the victim's, then we have a problem. And all of these cases will be 

suffered denial. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What were the circumstances in that case where the Board accepted the 

defendant's version over the victim's? 

MR. VARGAS: Well, this is -- a number of cases have gone that way, where the only basis 

they'll use is a statement within the police report, and they use that on a regular basis when denying 

these cases. So there's a number of cases, and if ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Give me an example where a defendant's statement would have denied 

accessibility or eligibility for a victim? 

MR. VARGAS: Okay. Assuming that there's a fight and the victim says he was walking down 

the street and he was attacked by the defendant from b~hind. The defendant says, "That did not 

occur; I was in front of him and I turned around and I struck this person." Now, the defendant is 

basically saying it was mutual combat, and that will allow the State Board of Control to deny these 

claims. And we have, no doubt, cases that we can pi<;k up from our office to substantiate these. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Does that same statement have the impact in terms of a conviction in a 

courtroom with respect to that defendant? 

MR. VARGAS: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why should it have the same impact on determining eligibility for a 

victim? 

MR. VARGAS: I don't know. That is not something that I c::an answer, but I can tell you that 

many of these cases go to trial and there is -- these defendants will usually plead out. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Plead out. 

MR. VARGAS: Meaning that they'll plea bargain. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Calderon for a question. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: In connection with the issue raised by the chairman and by this 

witness, and I understand there is also a lawyer here that represents victims? Maybe that individual 

might be able to respond. What is the standard used to determine credibility with respect to claims 
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that are sub mitted by victims? 

MR. VARGAS: It should be the merits of the case based on the statutes and to ensure that 

these folks qualify. We review all our cases before we submit them to the State Board of Control. 

We don't want to get into a confrontation, if you will. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: I'm talking about once the claim is submitted to the Board. My 

understanding is they use a proof standard of preponderance of the evidence. 

MR. VARGAS: Perhaps Mr. Siegel would better be able to answer that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Mr. Siegel? 

MR. MICHAEL SIEGEL: On that point. Michael Siegel. The standard of proof in a criminal 

case is beyond a reasonable doubt and it's a much stiffer standard for the district attorney. The 

standard of proof for the Board is supposed to be a preponderance of the evidence, but they tend to 

take the fact that the district attorney did not prosecute to be evidenced -- or proof that there was 

not sufficient evidence of a crime, and they deny the cases based on that. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Now, there's also another burden of proof in law and that's clear 

and convincing evidence. Are there lawyers working for the Board that make the determination 

whether or not a claim meets this standard of preponderance of the evidence? 

MR. SIEGEL: The Board has an attorney who advises them. He actually is not the Board's 

attorney. He works for the General Services Department and he's not there all the time. I mean, he 

is at the hearings but he's not regularly available. 

The Board makes its own decisions. It listens sometimes to what the attorney says and 

sometimes they'll even ask him questions, but generally, they make their decisions based on their own 

belief ••• 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Are there any lawyers that sit on the Board? 

MR. SIEGEL: Actually yes. The appointee of the Controller is a lawyer. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: I see. And there are three members of the Board. Is that right? 

MR. SIEGEL: That's right. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Okay. Is this preponderance of the evidence standard that is 

used by -- basically, I guess, a lay Board -- is that administrative law or Board policy? 

MR. SIEGEL: That's in the law. I mean, the phrase, "preponderance of evidence", I believe is in 

the statu teo 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Is in the statute. 

MR. SIEGEL: I believe so. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: All right. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are you finished, Mr. Vargas? 

MR. VARGAS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Siegel, Michael Siegel, would you identify yourself? 

MR. SIEGEL: Michael Siegel. I'm an attorney and practice in California and have been since 

1974. I served as a legislative assistant in the State Senate for about four years in the late '70s and 

then I served in the Department of Consumer Affairs for a couple of years in the '80s. For the past 
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six years, I've specialized in representing crime victims before the victim restitution program which 

is administered by the Board of Control. 

I first learned about the fund in 1981 when I was asked by a child care and child abuse 

prevention agency in Humboldt County to learn about the fund and how child abuse victims might 

apply. I filed a few claims back then and got more and more involved until now I file between 350 

and 400 new claims a year. And at the end of 1986, I still had open and active several hundred 

claims. I believe I once checked, and if I were a Victim Witness office, I'd be ranked about 15th in 

the state in the number of claims I process. 

I get my referrals from some Victim Witness offices, word of mouth by victims who tell their 

friends, and from therapists who have clients who have been represented by me. I should tell you that 

very few attorneys practice this because of the low amount they can make on each claim, the amount 

of time it takes on each case, and the constantly changing rules under which the program seems to 

operate. My own experience shows that the cases average less than $200 in attorneys fees for each 

one. Most attorneys won't bother -- in fact, I get referrals from attorneys who have clients and they 

call me and say, "How do I apply," and I tell them how much they can make and they say, "Forget it." 

They just send it over to me. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What's the average time frame between filing of an initial claim and 

subsequent claim in receipt of payment? 

MR. SIEGEL: Lately it seems to be 10 months or longer. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Ten months or longer? 

MR. SIEGEL: From initial filing to a determination by the Board, and subsequent awards, and 

those are awards after a claim has already been approved, sometimes take that long. Again, another 

year. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: In your opinion, is the staff adequately trained to abide by the 

regulations they're administering? 

MR. SIEGEL: I believe that there are some staff training and sensitivity to victims that 

probably needs to be done, but I .•• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm not talking about therapy; I'm talking about are they trained and 

competent in dealing with the regulations and the rulings that they have to administer. 

MR. SIEGEL: That's what I'm referring to, too. I'm not talking about sensitivity to hand

holding over the phone, that type of thing. I'm talking about issues -- child abuse is a rough one. 

There's often not the sam!= kind of evidence that you have in a rape or a shotgun wound. 

My criticism, though, I think must be leveled at the guidance, or lack of guidance, given by the 

Board itself to the staff. The Board takes pride in handling cases on a case-by-case basis, which 

might be appropriate in their government claims division, which is the other thing they do a lot of, 

and that's claims against the state. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you appear before the full Board of Control, right? 

MR. SIEGEL: Yes, the three-member Board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You appear before them. Have you ever appeared before them when 
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Elizabeth Yost has served on that Board? 

MR. SIEGEL: Yes, I have. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What has been your experience when she served on that Board? 

MR. SIEGEL: Does immunity ex.tend to ••• (Laughter.) 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You are not under immunity. 

MR. SIEGEL: That's what I thought. Well, Miss Yost serves as the chair when Mr. Anthony is 

not available. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Is that usually a case or not often? 

MR. SIEGEL: No, usually it's Mr. Anthony is there,but she does occasionally when he is 

indisposed or out of town or something. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why is that? Why does she serve as ••• 

MR. SIEGEL: I never questioned it; I don't know. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: She just.sh<?ws up. 

MR. SIEGEL: She shows up and has a vote, and I assumed there was some legislation but I don't 

know. I assumed because the Contro~ler, who sits on the. Board, has a designee, that perhaps worked 

for the chair as well, but now that you mention it, I don't know that that's in fact true. 

Because of the relative infrequency of her sitting on the Board, in my opinion she doesn't have a 

sense of the policies that the Board has adopted or the kinds of cases that it has approved in the past 

and often makes a decision that's contrary to what we all expected the Board to be voting on or 

having a position on. Is that subtle enough? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No, I don't think -- I'm not looking for subtlety, I'm looking for the truth. 

That's why you were put under oath, Mr. Siegel. But I'd like to know just what kind of actions and 

what kind of actions led to certain decisions. I want to know how people operate on these boards. 

What leads up to :their de~ision making? What happens in there? And you, as you've testified before 

us, carry quite a bit of cases before that Board. I want to know how it operates. 

MR. SIEGEL: Well, the Board itself -- you ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm talking about Miss Yost who sits on that Board. I just want to have 

an idea of what kind of decisions she's come up with and how she's· conducted herself, because that's 

important to all of us. If Mr. Anthony is not available, then his No.2 person should be responsible, as 

we would be held responsible for our staff if they're not behaving properly or not conducting 

themselves professionally. 

MR. SIEGEL: Well, perhaps I could just give you a recent example of a case I had with her 

within the last month or so. It was a· case where the Board was approving my client's claim, but Miss 

Yost insisted that there be extra strings attached to the award. She required that my client submit a 

letter and Iobjected. I said, "Well, I'm sure my client won't have trouble with the letter you want but 

there's nothing in law that allows you to require that." Mr. Pelkofer, who is the Controller's 

representative, agreed with me, but that was the order of the Board. It was two votes to one of 

abstention in favor of awarding it but only if there is a submission of additional documentation for 

which there was no -- no ot~er case has required that and the law does not provide for that. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was the nature of the victim's crime? 

MR. SIEGEL: That particular? That was a child abuse case. There was no problem with the 

award of the case itself. That one involved whether the mother, who was attending Parents United 

meetings, could get reimbursed for the child care expenses in leaving her 3 or 4 other children at 

home while she went to the meetings. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And Miss Yost wanted to have a letter from the child care provider? 

MR. SIEGEL: Miss Yost wanted -- no, because that would be okay; that'd be like a receipt. No, 

she wanted a letter from the client that the client had no other resources or family available to take 

care of these children while she was gone. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Isn't that already required in the eligibility requirements, whether they 

have the money to payor not for them to comply with ••• 

MR. SIEGEL: No. There's no ... 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: There's no requirement that they state whether they've had insurance or 

not before? 

MR. SIEGEL: Well, yes. But when you're talking about child care while someone goes to a 

meeting, that's not going to be covered by any insurance I've ever heard of. 

That would be okay, but that's not the -- the issue was did she have a family member or 

someone else who could take care of the kids for free as opposed to paying someone $2 an hour to 

watch her kids. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So Miss Yost was assertive in trying to save the state money then. Is 

that correct? 

MR. SIEGEL: That's one way to look at it. I look at it as giving a victim an additional hard 

time when there's no legal authority for that requirement. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Had she done that before or since? 

MR. SIEGEL: Well, certainly not since because I haven't been before her since. I don't always 

agree with her decisions but this is the first time that she actually imposed something that was not in 

law. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: From your experience, had that been the common practice of other 

Board members to be that independent and arbitrary? 

MR. SIEGEL: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Marks for a question? 

SENA TOR MARKS: Did we pass a statute giving the Department of General Services control 

over this Board? Why does she sit on this Board? 

MR. SIEGEL: My understanding, and again, this is part of the law I've never looked up, is that 

the Board is composed of three members: one goverment appoint -- a Governor's appointee of a 

public member, the Controller or his representative, and the head of General Services. That 

comprises the three-member Board. Because the director of General Services sits as the chair, I 

guess he has taken the responsibility of having his staff be in charge, or get involved more with the 

day-to-day operations than others. And again, I don't know what the legality is for Miss Yost sitting 
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on the Board. 

SENA TOR MARKS: I would like some member of your staff to determine whether or not Miss 

Yost has the authority to sit on the Board at all. Historically, you might be aware -- maybe you're 

not aware -- of the fact that several hundred years ago I was the author of the bill that established 

the Department of General Services. I didn't put her on. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You'll be our next witness, Senator Marks, thank you. 

SENA TOR MARKS: That was several hundred years ago. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Oh, okay. The statute of limitations has passed. 

MR. SIEGEL: May I continue? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes, please. 

MR. SIEGEL: I'm trying to keep my testimony short because I know you have lots of witnesses 

and EttIe time. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes, thank you. 

MR. SIEGEL: I wanted to point out that because of the amount of cases that I do have, I am 

frequently on the phone to the Board to ~ry to find out what's going on with cases, and I'm sure that' 

some staff members take exception to ~he frequency of my telephone calls, but ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes. We've heard that you're not well liked over there, Mr. Siegel. 

MR. SIEGEL: You heard that too. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes. 

MR. SIEGEL: I'm very sorry actually for the people who don't have advocates in Sacramento; 

Vic:tim Witness or private attorneys or themselves. We've heard from Mr. Escobar that it's costing 

him a lot of money to call long distance and I wish there were a better system, but that's the way it 

works. I'm fighting for my clients the best I can, and I try to work out and make the calls less 

frequent, but the show must go on. 
, , 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Well, let's talk about that very specifically before you go on, 

and that is you've talked to us about the fact that there are problems in terms of people not being 

trained properly to deal with the rules and regulations. You've talked about inconsistehcy. You've 

talked ab?ut some arbitrary decision making on one member's -- Board of Control member's 

participation or their representative. What barriers do you see for the victims in general other .thaA 

that? I think that's important for us to find out. Or are there any other barriers? 

MR. SIEGEL: Well, the one you've heard over and over, the length of delay and the uncertainty 

of whether the case is going to be awarded is certainly one. Then the subsequent award and the delay 

in that'is another. Either the therapist is bearing that burden or the victim. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What's been the shortest time that you've had --, that your client has had 

to wait for reimbursement? 

MR. SIEGEL: The shortest? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes. 

MR. SIEGEL: Are you counting emergency claims? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No, I'm not counting emergency claims. 
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MR. SIEGEL: Probably 2 or 3 months. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Two or three months. 

MR. SIEGEL: It was not recently that that happened, however. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you find it -- did you practice before the Board when Mr. Richmond 

was director of it? 

MR. SIEGEL: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you find any difference in the administration or the process or the 

experience with the Board operation as opposed to this Board operation? 

MR. SIEGEL: No. I see it as basically the same. The problems existed long before the last 

couple of years. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Even though there was some backlog removed during that period of 

time? You didn't find any difference? 

MR. SIEGEL: Well, the backlog got down and then went up, but it was also, from what I 

understand and I have no reason to doubt it, the publicity about the existence of the fund and the 

increase in the number of claims. There is a problem, and I think that other panelists will address it, 

about when there is an increase in caseload; why it takes another year or two to get the budget 

change proposal and to get additional staff, and maybe there's some remedies for that. I'm not sure 

that you walk into the rings(?) of a committee or a board that suddenly a month later problems are 

occurring. I'm not sure that it's due -- I think you have to look at the whole history of the Board. In 

my experience, as I said, is that the problem with information about who qualifies for the fund, and 

that's another barrier -- you were asking me about barriers -- has been going on for as long as I've 

been involved with the fund. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Thank you very much. We'd like to move on. If there's 

anything else you'd like to add? 

MR. SIEGEL: Yes, I wanted to give you a few examples of what I consider arbitrary decisions 

of the Board, and I'll go very quickly through these, to give a sense of the frustration that advocates 

feel in trying to advise clients of whether their cases are going to be approved or not. 

One decision that the Board has made is to only pay part of a therapist's bill if it thinks the bill 

is too high. There's no legal authority for this decision and I have challenged it, but the Board 

continues to award only a part of the bill when they think it is excessive. 

The Board routinely denies victim claims, especially child abuse victim claims, when the 

perpetrator remains in the household, even though under SB 14 requirements, and that will be 

discussed later as well, that's almost a mandatory situation. The law allows the Board to deny a 

claim when the victim fails to cooperate with law enforcement in the prosecution of the perpetrator, 

but when the victim is a minor and the mother is trying to protect the victim from further 

harrassment by a defense attorney or perhaps just doesn't want to press charges against the boyfriend 

or stepfather, the Board will deny the claim. Not because the victim has failed to cooperate but 

because the parent has. I'm sure that that is a correct decision and probably should be appealed. 

Another ground for denial is contribution to the crime. We had that example from Mr. Vargas. 
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Usually it's a case of mutual comba,t, but application of this policy has gone quite askew. Recently 

the Board denied a claim of a fellow who h~d an argument with someone at a party. The guy left, got 

a gun and came back and shot him, and the Board denied it because they said they shouldn't have 

gotten into the fight in the first place. And I think excessive response to an argument makes it a 

valid -- should be a valid claim. 

There's another one, it was about three months ago. A student was trying to study, heard a loud 

commotion in the street, told the people to pipe down, they ignored him. He went downstairs to see 

if he could get th~m to be quiet. He was attacked; he was beaten with a board and several people 

attacked him. He put in the claim, they denied it, because they said he shouldn't have gone 

downstairs. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Can I ask one question, please? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator'Marks. 

SENA TOR MARKS: I'm not sure I fully know the procedure. If the Board denies a claim, can 

you go to court? 

MR. SIEGEL: Yes. Ttle law allows that an appeal, or a petition for a writ of mandamus can be 

filed within six months of the denial. 

SENATOR MARKS: Have you done that? 

MR. SIEGEL: No. 

SENATOR MARKS: Why? 

MR. SIEGEL: Because there's no incentive. The law also provides that there's a limit on what 

an attorney can make, and it's in the statute. It's in Government Code Secti9n 13965 and it says that, 

"The law prohibits an attorney from charging, demanding, receiving, or collecting any amount for 

services rendered in connection with the proceedings," and that includes filing for a petition or writ 

of mandate, except as awarded under the law. So this miniscule amount of money, which -- okay, it's 

$500. The claim receives -- it could be a lot of money but, as I said, the average is less than 200, and 

why attorneys don't take these claims. The added expense of going and filing a writ of mandate and 

the hours expended, there'd be no additional reimbursement for that. So you'll see ~irtually none, and 

if you look in the code book, you'll see that there's only a half a dozen cases that've ever gone to a 

court of appeal on that. 

My solution for that, by the way, would be to provide for attorneys fees in e,xcess of that 

allowed in law only when the attorney files a successful petition. In other· words, reverses a Board 

decision. It wouldn't cost the fund any money if he fails, but it would give incentive both to file on 

bad cases and give the Board incentive to make good decisions that aren't going to be appealed and 

reversed. 

SENATOR MARKS: Does the Attorney General have the authority to go to court? 

MR. SIEGEL: I don't know. Perhaps so. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I would think so. We need to research that. 

SENA TOR MARKS: You might look at that to see whether the Attorney General can do it if 

there's been denial. 
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I CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right? 

'MR. SIEGEL: Yes, thank yeu. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank yeu. Miss Linda Siegel? 

MS. LINDA SIEGEL: My name is Linda Almdale(?) Siegel and I've been invelved in impreving 

services fer child abuse victims fer seme 25 years and fer 15 years in Califernia. I was also. trained 

by a cempany called Ernst and Winney(?), which is a preminent CPA and management services firm 

internatienally, and learned hew management structures werk frem that experience. 

As an appeintee fer Geverner Brewn frem 1976 to. 1982 and fer Geverner Deukmejian frem 1982 

to. 1984, I was heavily invelved in advecacy fer children, mestly dealing with creating funding seurces 

and increasing services fer children. Frem these efferts came the text checkeff bex fer child abuse 

services, AB 1733, which gave 10 millien to. child abuse services. 

Between 1980 and 19R2, I began to. discever this reseurce fer child abuse victims. At that time, 

there were -- 5% ef the cases were filed by child abuse victims. That has new grewn to. abeut 30%. 

Thq.t's been a majer seurce ef grewth in the fund is the applicatiens by child abuse victims, and I think 

it's led to. a let ef the cenfusien. 

I feund that the fund was the mest mystified seurce ef funding that I'd ever dealt with in state 

gevernment. There was a mystique abeut where yeu ceuld net get any answers. There weren't any 

publicatiens; there weren't any pelicies that were published. It wasn't in a state department. 

I'd like to. address that issue ef impreper placement ef the pregram. I think ene ef the real 

preblems is that it is placed under the Beard ef Centrel, which is the last resert fer Califernians that 

want to. make an appeal to. the state. And as such in that placement, that Beard tends to. be 

unsympathetic to. the peeple that ceme befere that, and I think these attitudes have semehew carried 

ever to. this pregram. When yeu go. into. the Beard hearings, yeu can see that their functien is to. hang 

ente the meney to. release it enly if they're abselutely sure, have abselute proef, and to. delay the 

giving eut ef state meney as leng as pessible. I think an apprepriate placement fer this Beard ceuld 

be in the A tterney General's Office, ceuld be in the Office ef Criminal Justice Planning, ceuld be 

under its ewn administratien, but I see that the fund weuld be greatly impreved by meving it. 

The sec end area that I weuld like to. stress is the caselead, that yeu need to. de semething abeut 

the caseload management. I think there are a let ef very dedicated staff in the Beard ef Centrel but 

they've been overwhelmed, if in fact the child abuse victims alene have gene frem 5% to. 19% ef the 

claims and the claims have risen -- the escalatien has been such that it's been impessible to. keep up 

with it. 

I was ene ef the advecates who. came to. the Legislature in the budget act in 1984, '85, '86 and 

said they're geing under, they have to. have mere staff. I went to. Maxine Waters' subcemmittee and 

asked fer mere staff fer the Beard. But it's been sert ef a bandaid measure. We see it ceming and we 

threw staff in there, untrained staff, staff that deesn't, as yeu say, have any space. There's been no. 

concrete plan made to. adjust the staffing demands te ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have yeu ever discussed this lack ef training with management? 

MS. SIEGEL: I have discussed it with management, and unfortunately, it's been at a time when 
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there's such a crisis and such 'an overwhelming need for staff to process claims that they have been 

unable to respond. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who have you spoken to? 

MS. SIEGEL: I've spoken to Judith Embree about it. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was her response? 

MS. SIEGEL: Her response was that she agreed that it was needed for them. We've talke,d 

about specific training for child abuse because the average age of children in this state who are 

abused is four years old. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How long ago did you have that conversation? 

MS. SIEGEL: Maybe six months ago. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And have you followed it with oversight on your own part to see wheth-er 

it's been carried out or some' effort has been made? 

MS. SIEGEL: No, because the overwhelming crush of applications has kept the staff so busy 

that they're -- I can't see that they've had a time for training. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Whatis been the scuttlebutt around there as to why space hasn't been 

found? 

MS. SIEqEL: I thi~k the Board of Control just had a recent move from their old space where 

they were a bifurcated office; they were in two sections and then they moved into the new space <I.nd 

it seemed very spacious, and I don't think the overwhelming increase in applications was anticipated 

by the Board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why? 

MS. SIEGEL: Certainly when the bill was coming, they could see that there was going to be 

more money and a move could have b,een made, but I'm not s~re how that works in government to find 

additional office space to set it up. I'm not sure how far in advance of a signature on a bill they can 

take that action of going out and securing space. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you seen the Board of Control in operation? 

MS. SIEGEL: Oh, I have. It's very sad. I consider myself a hardened tough lady in terms of 

children's services, but I leave those hearings weeping for the people that come to them. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why? 

MS. SIEGEL: I can give you one example of a woman who came in and she was on her own; she 

had no representative; there was no Victim Witness person with her; no one. She came in. She was a 

mother of a very young child who had been abused. The evidence of abuse included taking the 

bloodied blankets of the child out and blood typing that it was the child's blood. It was a horrible 

gruesome crime and her claim was denied because there had been no prosecution. 

When you sit in these hearings, you see one case after another of pathetic victim cases, and ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who sat on the Board when that decision was denied? 

MS. SIEGEL: I think the usual three members. I think Dr. Pelkofer was there, Dr. Jaffey, and 

Tony Anthony. 

~ CHAIRMAN TORRES: What other examples where you feei that the decision was wrong? -
fi 



MS. SIEGEL: I think that mest 'Of the decisiens that I've seen that I feel that are wreng are 

these that invelve very yeung children. The age 'Of a child in Califernia that's abused, the average 

age is feur years 'Old, se yeu have a let 'Of children that aren't able to be geed witnesses. And the 

D.A.'s 'Offices reutinely den't presecute these cases; and yet, those children ~re battered, raped, 

sodemized, injured very badly. The cases that ceme te the Beard are very bad cases 'Of child abuse. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Where is it in the statute that presecutien is a cenditien precedent to 

receiving funds? 

MS. SIEGEL: I den't believe that it is in the statute ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Ne, it's net. 

MS. SIEGEL: .•. but as the funds began te loek dry, like they were geing te dry up, the Beard 

began te develep an attitude that a presecutien was mere impertant in determining whether 'Or net 

there had been a crime. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mere impertant than ceming te the Legislature fer help in getting mere 

money 'Or did yeu feel there was "calls frem en high" te cut the cests as much as possible? 

MS. SIEGEL:, I de believe that the Geverner's 'Office has impesed freezes that have affected 

this pregram and that I de believe that that's where that autherity weuld ceme frem is frem the 

Governer's 'Office. I den't think that the peeple there weuld ceme te the Legislature. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: De yeu think peeple are afraid te ceme te the Legislature fer mere 

money? 

MS. SIEGEL: I certainly never have been. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I wasn't referring te yeu. I was referring te peeple whe werk within the 

department. 

MS. SIEGEL: I knew. I believe that they are belew an administrative level where they ge te the 

Board 'Of Centrel, and administratively, there's a line 'Of cemmand that stepped at perhaps Lane 

Richmend 'Or perhaps Teny Antheny, and that they were leeking at hew they ceuld cut the 

expenditures rather than hew they ceuld help victims. ' 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Where did Miss Yest fit inte that categery? 

MS. SIEGEL: She has sat in as Teny Antheny's persen and has generally been unsympathetic te 

crime victims, child crime victims. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have yeu had any experience with her decisien-making precess? 

MS. SIEGEL: I've 'Only watched, 'Only been an 'Observer. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what's been yeur impressien 'Of the Board when she served on it? 

MS. SIEGEL: I think that she has been a Board 'Of Centrel staff member and has perpetrated the 

typical Beard of Centrel attitudes that I discussed earlier which is hang en te the meney. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are yeu aware 'Of a cemment made by Miss Yest while en the Beard te 

the effect that in a specific interfamily melestatien case, the parents, she said, sheuld take the 

children heme and spank them? 

MS. SIEGEL: Yes. Sandy Baker, whe is the directer 'Of the Sacramente Child Abuse Treatment 

Program, advised me 'Of this case which was at an L.A. hearing. She breught in a family that had 
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suffered some -- a younger, a very much younger child had been molested by an older child, and the 

family had gone through great therapeutic efforts, and Mrs. Baker told me that was Miss .Yost's 

comment, was that she should -- she said you can - deny the claim and you take these children home 

and spank them and everything will be better. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And was the claim denied? 

MS. SIEGEL: I believe it was. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES. All right. Mr. Marks. 

SENA TOR MARKS: How much money does the Board of Control have to act upon? Whai!s 

their budget? 

MS. SIEGEL: Prior to -- I believe it was around 40 million prior to the new bill, the Davis 

bill/Calderon bill. 

SENA TOR MARKS: And $40 million is to b~ used ~or this purpose? 

MR. SIEGEL: Forty million 'was for all purposes:. awards to victims and staff expenses. 

SENATOR MARKS: How much is staff expenses? 

MS. SIEGEL: I'm not sure. I think that the Board of Control probably has the answers for you 

on administrative expense both through the Victim Witness offices and through the staff. 

SENA TOR MARKS: And all these people are appointed by the Governor? 

MS. SIEGEL: No. The Controller has an appoi.ntee. Mr. Pelkofer 1s the Controller's appointee. 

MR. SIEGEL: Are you referring to the Board itself? 

SENATOR MARKS: Board of Control. 

MS. SIEGEL: Yes. Controller has one, General Services is the other, and the Governor has the 

other one. The Governor, in effect, has two out of the three. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Has the Controller's appointee acted the same way as the Governor's 

appointees in all cases? 

MS. SIEGEL: No. In cases where there's a split vote, the Department of General Services will 

generally oppose the claim, and the D~partment of General Services will generally not vote unless 

there is a split vote. The Controller's vote is usually legally determined. ,He usually reads the cases 

in advance of the hearings and he usually votes in favor of the victim when it's a clear-cut case. 

SENATOR MARKS: Well, you have three members of the Board of Control? 

MS. SIEGEL: Mm hmm. 

SENA TOR MARKS: . And two are' appointed by the Governor and one is appointed by the 

Controller. Has the Controller's appointee been frozen out of those hearings? 

MS. SIEGEL: No. Because he's an attorney, I believe ... 

SENA TOR MARKS: Does the Controller's appointee vote with the Governor's appointees all the 

time? 

MS. SIEGEL: No. 

SENATOR M~RKS: Do~s he rarely vote with them? 

MS. SIEGEL: No. Often the decisions are made by consensus between the members. He votes 

in favor of the victim whenever it is possible to do so lega:1ly. 
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SENA TOR MARKS: I'm curious to know how you do something by consensus. How do you do 

that? We don't do it, the Legislature. At least I don't think we do. 

MS. SIEGEL: I'm. not sure how they chair it, what their procedures are. They generally -- Tony 

Anthony asks if they agree, if they're both in agreement, and they move and second. It's all on tape. 

MR. SIEGEL: It's by vote. It's by vote but it's usually motion by one member, second by the 

other, and then Mr. Anthony will say approved without voting - usually not voting, or denied but not 

voting. 

SENATOR MARKS: They are -- I gather that your impression is that they're trying to save the 

sta te money? 

MS. SIEGEL: I believe that the Department of General Services felt if they could ••• 

SENA TOR MARKS: For what purpose in saving the money? 

MS. SIEGEL: Well, so that it would spread among more victims, or could be given to those 

victims with the most needs and that they could develop some standards for that. 

SENATOR MARKS: Have they given the money in. all cases to victims, or have they just sat 

there? 

MS. SIEGEL: I believe that it's been given out to the extent that it's there. Originally it 

reverted to the General Fund if it wasn't spent, and then the Legislature enacted a carryover 

provision so that they could carry it over if they didn't spend it. But as you know, we had a crisis this 

year on the fund running out of money. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: $740,000 was improperly -- $750,000 improperly given out. 

SENATOR MARKS: Do people come -- does someone come as an expert witness to testify for 

the Board of Control as to why the money should not be allocated? 

MR. SIEGEL: I think they're on your agenda. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes, we'll be talking to them. We'll get to those points. 

MS. SIEGEL: In terms of the money that has been overspent, I think it was over a period of 

years, the expenditure of the 700,000, and I would encourage you to take a hard look at how much per 

year that is and what percentage of the fund that constitutes. 

SENATOR MARKS: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Mr. Calderon. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: You indicated that you thought it prudent to remove the victims 

restitution program away from the Board of Control and vest it in some other agency -- the Attorney 

General, OCJP. Do you have an opinion as to whether or not such a service could -- or such a 

program could be administered through a separate board? 

MS. SIEGEL: I believe it could. However, I think there may be political resistance to setting up 

new agencies. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Well, there will be political resistance by the Governor's office 

to set up a whole new agency, but my problem is is that if you move -- I'm not opposed to the 

concept, but one of the problems that -- if you move the victims restitution program into OCJP, you 

have now vested in OCJP not only the function of dispersing monies to Victim Witness centers, you've 
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also nQw placed in their hands the ability to approve and deny claims. And you've already indicated 

that the Governor had made reductions in personnel years that the Legislature had allocated. And so 

the Governor may well -- or could well exert his influence through OCJP in terms of the running of 

the program •. I'm not saying we should take the Governor's influence out' of the process, but it seems 

to me, that if he appointed a board, he's had adequate input. So I just wanted to raise that issue with 

you. 

MS. SIEGEL: I really believe that t,he Board of Control, though, is a different kind of an animal. 

It was a b?ard that was set up originally to protect the state's funds, and'so it's different from OCJP 

which has been known for its ,management processes, which are okay, or the Attorney General's 

Office, which may be where the program appropriately belongs. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much, Miss Siegel. Anything else you'd like to add 

before you ••• 

MS. SIEGEL: No, thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much. Miss Jane Callahan, director of Children's 

Network for Solano County,and legislative chairman for the California Consortium of Child Abuse 

Councils. Is that correct? 

MS. JANE CALLAHAN: That's correct. Good afternoon. Jane Callahan. I have about three 

pages of written testimony, and I realize that it's lunch time. Would you like me to summarize what 

I'm here to say today? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I would like you to summarize, but my intent is to work through lunch, 

members, if we can do that. 

MS. CALLAHAN: First of all, I represent the Child.ren's Network of Solano County and I'm 

their coordinator. In other words, I act as staff to them. They are the designated advisory body to 

the board of supervisors in Solano County on children's service issues. As such, we have 25 appointed 

members who represent all county departments that serve children, as well as private agencies that 

provide services to children; and we also have members at la'rge who are from the private sector. 

Solano County, like other counties in California, has seen a dramatic increase in the past five 

years in the number of children .reported for child abuse and neglect. In 1982, there was a total of 

1,069 reports. By 1986, which is the last year we have statistics for, those reports had increased to 

1,800. So almost doubling in reports in five or six years. 

As you know, the crime of child abuse involves a very different set of dynamics than most 

crimes that are committed against adults. In the vast majority of these cases, the crime is 

committed by someone who is either related to the child or has established a position of trust with 

that child. It is characterized by coercion,intimidation, secrecy, and shame. Typically, disclosure of 

abuse precipitates a crisis within the f'amilY itself. If the child is removed from the home, it is a 

child who must endure the shame, guilt, and embarrassment for disclosing the "family secret." 

In the vast majority of cases, the abused child either stays within the home or is returned home 

after placement for less than a year in foster care, and I think that's real important to remember. 

These kids go home. Many of these children repeat the cycle more than once due to reabuse. Most of 

-35-



1-
these children come from families where abuse has established itself as a generational cycle. Those 

are some real important things to remember when you think about this fund, I think. 

The county welfare department in each county in California is the agency that's responsible for 

all of these cases. Each county receives an annual allocation from the state which has a required 

minimum match of county dollars. These funds, which is called a "child welfare service allocation," 

which is for our child abuse and neglect cases, must be stretched to cover the cost of investigation, 

case management, and interface with one or more court systems. They also are available to provide 

direct services to abused children and their families based on an individual case plan that is designed 

to change the family's abusive behavior. 

California does not keep statistics as to what percentage of these funds go to providing direct 

services to these individuals, nor do we know to what extent these funds are used for therapeutic 

intervention. However, we do know that funding increases have not corresponded to caseload growth, 

and the county welfare departments rarely, if ever, use a portion of their county welfare service 

allocation for treatment. 

So I really think it's important to establish those treatment dollars aren't out there for these 

ki.ds in any other system. That question comes up a lot: Well, why isn't welfare paying for these kids 

when they're mandated to serve them? 

CHAIRMAi~ TORRES: Where do those questions come up? In hearings of the Board of Control? 

MS. CALLAHAN: No. This is more in terms of legislative discussions, community discussions. 

I have never attended a Board of Control hearing. I simply act as a child advocate on the county 

level and I do some statewide advocacy. 

I do believe Solano County is typical r however. First, only the most severely abused children 

enter the system. If a petition is filed with the juvenile court for dependency action, the welfare 

department is required to make a reasonable, never been defined in statute effort to provide services 

in order for the parents to attempt to regain physical and/or legal custody of their children after 

abuse has occurred. Usually the court, and this is in juvenile court, are its counseling and therapy for 

the family. It then becomes the job of the social worker, who manages this case, to ensure that the 

order is followed. Social workers' caseloads very dramatically can run from a caseload of 25 abusive 

families to 130 at anyone time. 

The challenge is to first find someone who is qualified and has experience with child abuse, 

either in the public or private sector. The second is to find a way of paying for this court-ordered 

service. Although the law does not prevent a parent from paying ,for these services, it is illegal to 

not provide the service if the parent refuses to pay. And that's a real important thing to remember 

as well. 

If the child and their family qualifies for Medi-Cal, which many of the families are, they are 

allowed a maximum of two visits a month for counseling. Solano has approximately 70 individuals in 

private practice at anyone time. I can count on one hand the number that accept Medi-Cal. Okay? 

It's just impossible to find therapists who take Medi-Cal anymore today. Part of the reason 15 

because of the ceiling that's imposed for the hourly costs for a therapist. 

-36-



Mental health charges on a sliding scale. We do have a mental health department in our county 

and they do deliver counseling services. However, when we looked into mental health's waiting list 

about a year ago, they had 15 sexually abused children who were waiting on a waiting list for therapy 

and treatment. So again, that's a resource that is really heavily overutilized in the county and is 

often not available to these kids. 

Earlier this year we did a needs assessment. That's one of the jobs of the Children's Network; 

to find out where the gaps in services are for kids, especially "at risk" children. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: We're aware of that but that's not why we wanted you to testify today. 

We want to know what this has to do with the issue of backlog of payments and what impact that has 

on children, and tha tis what· we wanted to get to. 

MS. CALLAHAN: Okay. I can talk about that very briefly. First of all, last year in Solano 

County we had about 10-15 therapists that were accepting Victim Witness •. That is now down to two. 

We have one' treatment program in th.e county. It serves parents who are 'court-ordered for sexual 

abuse. They have a $40,000 ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Excuse me. In Solano County, there were 10-15 therapists who were 

treating Victim Witness ••• 

MS. CALLAHAN: Who were willing to accept victim reimbursement. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Reimbursement. Now there are only ••• 

MS. CALLAHAN: Two or three. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. 

MS. CALLAHAN: And then the second thing is there's a private nonprofit treatment program 

th~t is currently owed almost $40,000. It was a program that you mentioned. They took a loan from 

the board of supervisors that is now ~ue and 'payable and they are really looking at closing their doors 

next month. Two' examples. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Any questions? Senator Marks. 

SENATOR MARKS: Why are there less people now than there were before? Why has the 

number been reduced from 15, or whatever it was, to two? 

MS. CALLAHAN: Because of the fact that the therapists that were willing to wait for 

reimbursement now have claims, some of them, you know, 15, $20,000 in outstanding claims. And 

they just are having such a cash flow problem, they're reluctant to take anymore clients that could 

conceivably get victim reimbursement. They.will not •.• 

SENATOR MARKS: They go before the Board of Control to get their money? 

MS. CALLAHAN: No, they generally don't. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Who do they go to? 

MS. CALLAHAN: The way that it happens in our county is the claims are either filed through 

~ our county victim coordinator, who works out of the D.A.'s office, and she does an excellent job of 

~ filing those claims and trying to' get them out. 

[ SENATOR MARKS: With whom? Who does she file ••• 
~ 
~ MS. CALLAHAN: . With the Board of Control. With the state. 
~ 
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SENA TOR MARKS: And the Board of Control acts individually upon all these items and either 

turns them down or accepts them? 

MS. CALLAHAN: As I understand, each claim is looked at individually. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much, Miss Callahan. Thank you all for being with us 

this morning and afternoon. We're now going to move to the Department of General Services' 

internal audit of the program, and I'd like to call on P. G. Agarwal, acting chief, Office of 

Management Technology and Planning; Miss Carolyn Robinson, the audit manager; and Mr. Ignacio 

Hernandez, Department of Finance, who was subpoenaed for this committee. 

(SWEARING IN OF WITNESSES) 

MR. DeWITT: Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm that the 

testimony that you are about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing 

but the truth? 

'Mr. Hernandez, are you here because you were served with a subpoena of the committee? 

MR. IGNACIO HERNANDEZ: That's correct. 

MR. DeWITT: Since you were subpoenaed and you have taken the oath, do you understand that 

you are granted immunity, as was previously stated, under Section 9410 of the Government Code? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: I understand. 

MR. DeWITT: Do you further understand that such immunity requires you to answer questions 

which you think may incriminate you in a criminal proceeding or may subject you to disgrace or 

infamy? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: I understand. 

MR. DeWITT: From the previous statement, is it also your understanding that the immunity 

does not extend to perjury as a result of your testimony here or the production of documents here? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: I understand • 

. MR. DeWITT: Please be seated. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much, gentleman and lady. Mr. Agarwal, you're acting 

chief of the Office of Management Technology and Planning, and according to the May 1987 audit of 

the Victims of Crime program, the audit unit was requested to study and evaluate the system of 

internal accounting and admimstrative controls of the Victims of Violent Crime administered by the 

Board of Control. 

Is that the only reason why you were asked to conduct and prepare this audit? 

MR. P. G. AGARWAL: That's my understanding, yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Understanding from whom? 

MR. AGARWAL: From my audit staff. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: From whom? 

MR. AGARWAL: From the audit staff. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: From the audit staff. Who instructed you to conduct the audit? 

MR. AGARWAL: It is my understanding, again, that it was instructed by Tony Anthony to 

conduct the audit. 

-38-



CHAIRMAN TORRES: Was it Mr. Anthony who spoke to you directly requesting the audit? 

MR. AGARWAL: I was not in the acting position at .the ,time the audit was requested; so I could 

'not speak precisely; but my as my audit staff tells me, that it was Tony Anthony who requested the 

audit. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Not Miss Yost. 

MR. AGARWAL: No, that's not, my understanding. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What was your role in the May 1987 audit of the Victims of Crime 

program? 

MR. AGARWAL: Personally, I did not have much of a role because I did not take the acting 

responsibility until June. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Of this year. 

MR. AGARWAL: That's right. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: . Did you receive assistance from the General Services staff? 

MR. AGARW A..L: It is, the General Services staff that conducted the audit~ 

CHAIRMAN. TORRES: And so you received their assistance in the preparation analysis of the 

audit document. 

MR. AGARWAL: That is correct. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who were these individuals? 

MR. AGARWAL: The two peop.le sitting on my right are the audit manager for General 

Services and also one of the auditors for General Services. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Was there any assistance or input provided by the Victims of Crime 

program staff? 

MR. AGARWAL: I do not know. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You do not know. 

MR. AGARWAL: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Briefly outline the significant findings, if you will, for the comlT!ittee 

relative to controls established in the audit and how accurate are these findings; and finally, were 

there any changes requested to be made by managerial staff of the agency in question, and if so, to 

what extent? 

MR. AGARWAL: We issued the draft audit report to Tony Anthony. Again, since I was coming 

in at that time when this was happening, there were no changes requested to the audit report. There 

was a pre-exit briefing made to the audit report, and that's the normal process in the audit. And at 

that time, the draft audit report was issued. So to my knowledge, no alterations were made to the 

audit report. It was presented as per the findings of the audit staff. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Never any requests made to you? 

MR. AGARWAL: Not to me, no. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And why was this audit never published? 

MR. AGARWAL: I could not -- well, the normal process for. audits is that the audit is 

conducted and it's given to th~ organization the audit is on, and they normally respond to the audit; 
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and at that point, the audit is published along with the responses. And since the due date for the 

response to the audit is November 18th, the audit is not yet publishable. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: The final audit results then will be received for public review when? 

MR. AGARWAL: Following -- we expect the response from Board of Control on November 18th 

and we'l! combine that with the audit report and then be published. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How many drafts have been prepared of this audit? 

MR. AGARWAL: I do not know. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You've taken over this responsibility since June for this audit? 

MR. AGARWAL: That's right. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How many drafts of the audit had been prepared si':tce you assumed 

responsibility for the audit? 

MR. AGARWAL: The only draft that I know of is the draft that I signed. If there were any 

audit drafts prepared before that time, I do not know. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you never saw the May 1987 audit draft? 

MR. AGARWAL: No, I did not. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Isn't that kind of strange, if you were in charge of the audit, not to have 

seen an audit that was prepared, or a draft that was prepared just a month prior? 

MR. AGARWAL: The reason is not surprising is because we conduct a lot of routine audits of a 

number of different agencies, and we did not treat it as anything different. So it was treated just 

like any other audit. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, I realize that, sir, but there was an audit, that I have in my 

possession, cl ted with "Draft" and "Confidential", dated May 1987, Department of General Services. 

You do work for the Office of Management TeChnology and Planning, do you not? 

MR. AGARWAL: That's correct. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And you never saw this document that was dated May of '87? 

MR. AGARWAL: It's because I took the responsibility in that position in June. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I understand that, sir, but I took the responsibility of being a legislator 

in 1974. I certainly have known what's happened before in this Legislature in '73 and '72. And when 

I've introduced legislation, I always look back to what the statutes say to have a frame of reference 

as to what I'm doing in future legislation. I would think that you, as the chief auditor, would look 

back at least 30 days for an audit that was prepared in draft form regarding the very subject matter 

over which you were given jurisdiction. And you state to this committee, and I rerriind you that you 

are under oath, that you never saw this nor ever heard of this audit document? 

MR. AGARWAL: No, I did not. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who assigned you to your position to head up the office? 

MR. AGARWAL: It was Miss Elizabeth Yost. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Elizabeth Yost. Did Miss Elizabeth Yost ever tell you that this 

document existed? 

MR. AGARWAL: No. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you ever hear, as a matter of rumor, in the department or in your 

operation from employees of the Victims Crime that this document existed? 

MR. AGARWAL: No, I did not. However, I was aware of the fact that we are conducting an 

audit of the Board of Control, and the audit essentially had been completed by April or so, and we 

were in the process of preparing a draft response to the Board of Control and which is the one I 

signed in August. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Let me -- if I may, Senator Marks -- I just want to find out. 

how you people operate over there. If my s~aff had prepared for me a report that was dated May of 

1987 and I hire a new staff person to take over that staff person's responsibilities, I would give that 

new staff ?erson as much information as they would require .to make the best report possible. 

Wouldn't you think that'd be the .logical thing to do? 

MR. AGARWAL: That I agree with. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did it ever strike you that perhaps you snould have been given this draft 

so that you might look it over and maybe figure out what had been done up' to the point when you 

arrived on the job? 

MR. AGARWAL: Well, the reason I can see why that did not happen is that ~t was not until the 

August date that we presented the draft audit report to the Board of Control, and since audits is not 

my only responsibility -- much of the audit activity that goes on I rely a lot on the audit manager, 

who's' Carolyn Robinson sitting next to me. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Then why was this report prepared at all? Do you know? 

MR. AGARWAL: No, I could not go into that either. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks. 

SENA TOR MIL TON MARKS: May I look at the report just one moment, please? Senator 

Torres, may I look at that just a second? This report was prepared by state employees? This is what 

is prepared by state empioyees? 

MR. AGARWAL: That's correct. 

SENATOR MARKS: How is a report, which is prepared by state .employees, labeled 

"Confidential"? It's public. It's a public document. It's not confidential at all. 

MR. AGARWAL: As I understand, audit reports are public, the ones the auditors complete, 

which is at the point that the response is made by the agency upon which the audit is being 

conducted. Until that time, we do treat them as confidential because there may be ••• 

SENATOR MARKS: What right do you have to treat them as confidential? There is a whole 

series of bills -- whole series of laws that declare that publiC; that documents which are prepared by 

public employees are public, not confidential at all. So what right do you have to declare them 

confidential? 

MR. AGARWAL: I could not speak on the legal business for doing so, except for the fact that if 

we don't give the organization a chance to respond to the audit, there may be sOme errors in the audit 

itself, and we feel it would be unfairly treating the organization. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Well, I would like somebody on' the staff to look. at that, because I've 
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handled -- the days I used to practice law, I've handled a number of cases involving matters which are 

public documents. These are public documents. They're not confidential. Any member of the public 

is entitled to see them. Whether you saw them or not, any member of the public is entitled to see 

them, I'd like to know what authority, if any, is given to a state agency to declare or to seek to have 

these documents made confidential, because I don't believe they are. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: We'll look into that, Senator. Thank you. Mr. Agarwal, I want to remind 

you again that you've been sworn to testify to the truth of the matters before this committee. 

Sergeant, would you please come forward? I want you to look very carefully at this draft again -- it's 

dated May 1987 -- because your name appears on it, sir, as the acting chief, Office of Management 

and Technology. And there'S a statement that says, "If you have any questions, please call me," 

referring to yourself, "or Carolyn Robinson, audit manager." 

Now, you've testified, and your memory may be fuzzy, you testified just a few moments ago 

that you had never seen this document dated May 1987, which is the audit of the Victims of Crime 

program, yet your name appears on it. Would you please take a look at it very carefully. 

MR. AGARWAL: Senator, to the best of my recollection, I have signed the audit report - I 

don't remember the exact date in August, and again, I'll have to rely upon Carolyn Robinson as to 

what the date of the audit was -- but the audit report that I signed -- sometimes these documents are 

prepared beforehand; it may be a while before they get for the signature - but my best recollection 

is that the audit report that I signed was - the cover memo was dated August 18, or somewhere 

thereabouts. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you seen this document before? 

MR. AGARWAL: Without going through the document in detail, I could not say. I have seen 

obviously an audit report that we have formerly transmitted to Tony Anthony, and I could not 

precisely say this is exactly the same document or not. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Miss Robinson ••. 

SENATOR MARKS: Could I ask one -- I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN TORR~S: Senator Marks. 

SENATOR MARKS: Are you telling me that documents are prepared in advance, that you then 

sign before they are attached to the report? Is that what you just told us? You told us just a moment 

ago that this document -- that your signature might have been put upon a piece of paper which was 

not appended to this report. Is that correct? 

MR. AGARWAL: No. What I'm saying is that this is a copy of the audit report, and the audit 

report I've been referring to is the one that we formerly transmitted to Tony Anthony in August. And 

what I'm saying is thatI'm not sure if this is exactly the same report or not. 

SENA TOR MARKS: But your name's on it. 

MR. AGARWAL: My name is on that cover: memo that is not signed at this point, and that's 

why I was questioning if this is exactly the same report that I signed or not. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Excuse me, sir. Do you sign reports that you have not read before? 

MR. AGARWAL: No, I do read reports that I sign. But what I'm saying, this is a bulky 
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document and there's a very similar report that we formerly transmitted and I'm not sure th'is is 

precisely the same one or not. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm going to give you some time to look through it to see whether you're 

familiar with that document or J1ot. 

MR. AGARWAL: All right. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I und~rstand his signature is not on it, just h,is name is on it, which was 

why I was wondering if his name appears on documents that he has not seen. If that is the practice, 

then we need to know that. If it is not, we need to know that as well. 

Miss Robinson. 

MS. CAROLYN ROBINSON: Yes, sir. My name is Carolyn Robinson. I'm one of the supervisors 

in the audit section of the Office of Management Technology and Planning within the Department of 

General Services. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What was your role in the results of the May 1987 document that I have 

in front of me? Are you familiar with this document? 

MS. B-OBINSON: I was the supervisor in charge of creating that document. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Now, when Mr. Agarwal came on board, I assume he took 

juris,diction of your -- he was your supervisor at that point? 

MS. ROBINSON: He was. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you hand him this document to let him know, what was going on 

beforehand? 

MS. ROBINSON: Whether I handed it to him, I couldn't say. We discussed it on a number of 

occasions. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You discussed it on a number of occasions. Well, he doesn't seem to 

remember that you discussed it at all. How many number of occasions did you discuss this audit? 

MS. ROBINSON: Weil, the Board of Control obviously is a topic of some interest throughout the 

Department of General Services and to this committee. I couldn't say precisely how many times. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Miss Robinson, I'm going to ask you a very important question 

now, and I remind you you're under oath. Was this document reviewed by managerial staff of this,' 

program for the purpose of modifying findings to reflect a more positive tone in the final document? 

Did someone say, "Miss Robinson, this doesn't sound too good. Can we fix. it up a little to make it 

sound a little better, to make us look a little better?"? 

MS. ROBINSON: Absolutely not. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No one ever approached you with that recommendation? 

M'S. ROBINSON: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: In your experience as an auditor, do you feel that the audit properly 

reflects the current situation of the Victims of Crime program? 

MS. ROBINSON: What it is is an internal control opinion of the accounting systems which 

reflect the claims payment from the assessment fund from the time that they receive notification of 

a claim until the claim assessment fund is charged, and in that context, yes, I do believe that it's 
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I. 
accura te as of April 30th. . 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mmm hmm. Was there any other reason to provide or to conduct this 

audit other than to tell us that? 

MS. ROBINSON: I'm not sure what you mean. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Just answer the question. Has there been any other reasons as to why 

this audit was initiated other than to provide the findings that you've articulated? 

MS. ROBINSON: Not to my knowledge. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you had a chance to review the document? 

MR. AGARWAL: Yes, I had a chance to look at it, and again, to the best of my recollection, 

this does not look like the report that I signed for transmittal to Tony Anthony. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Robinson said she spoke to you on a number of occasions regarding 

this document. 

MR. AGARWAL: Regarding the Board of Control audit, yes; but specifics to this document, 

again, in a normal course of audit, we discuss the audit report or the findings of the audit. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are you her supervisor? 

MR. AGARWAL: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And she has communicated to you -- at least she's stated before this 

committee she's communicated to you regarding the findings in this document and you still say that 

you never had those kinds of conversations with Miss Robinson? 

MR. AGARWAL: No, I'm not denying the fact that we had conversations regarding the Board of 

Control audit, and some of the things that are in this document, but what I'm saying is that this is not 

the document that I formerly signed as transmitted to Tony Anthony as part of the audit report. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Calderon. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CHARLES CALDERON: Sir, have you been threatened in any way in terms of 

retaliation that may be taken against you if you admit that this document is the document that you 

had approved and was precedent to whatever final document came out? 

MR. AGARWAL: No, not at all. There's nothing of that sort at all. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Senator Marks, since you're the other member of this 

commi ttee, I would like permission to issue a subpoena duces tecum for all notes, drafts, 

memorandum, etc. in connection with this audit from the Board of Control and from the Victims of 

Violent Crimes Fund. 

SENA TOR MARKS: I agree. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Would you prepare such a subpoena then, Mr. Gordon? 

Is there anything else you'd like to add, Miss Robinson? 

MS. ROBINSON: Possibly by way of clarification, something about the growth of the draft 

which I believe you .have before you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That would be helpful to us. 

MS. ROBINSON: That is that for various reasons, the situation regarding the health of the 

assessment fund and the accounting systems, which produced management information, became of 
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extreme concern to Elizabeth Yost and to Tony Anthony_ They communicated that concern to Jack 

Smith, who was then the chief of Office of Management Technology and Planning who gave me the 

instructions in November of '86. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: They communicated what concern, Miss Robinson? 

MS. ROBINSON: That they where concerned about whether or not the fund was going to run out 

of money, whether or not there were problems with internal controls, whether the accounting reports 

tha~ were be~ng created internally accurately reflected the condition; and what they wanted to know 

was if there was anything else. They obviously -- nothing that the audit disclosed is in conflict with 

any of the testimony that you've had this morning, especially Linda Siegel's comment about how she 

approached the Board on a number of occasions towards making administrative corrections, but they 

were buried under such a crush of claims, that it was really almost unfeasible for them to come to 

any reasonable understanding about changing the systems. And what Mr. Anthony and Miss Yost 

wante,d to know was was there anything else going on. They wanted an independent appraisal. 

We began the audit work in January. It immediately came to our attention that there were 

some fundamental breakdowns in internal controls in this system, and we produce~ an abbreviated 

management letter for the Board of Control which we presented in March. As a result of extensive 

discussions with the Board of Control and the management, we did some additional work and we 

expanded that report from 9 pages to the approximately 80 that you have now, and in that context, 

yes, certainly we were asked to expand upon the functions.' The report that you have before you no~ 

I can't see how anybody could possibly understand that as in any way abbreviating the findings since 

the report did go from 9 pages to the document that you see. And maybe there's some 

misunderstanding with that. 

But in terms of the document that you see before you now, the difference between the report 

that was produced in May and the one that was finally exited with the Board of Control as the official 

draft audit report, as far as I am aware, the only changes were editorial and typographical. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And did Miss Yost have a hands-on relationship with your staff in 

ensuring that the audit come out as quickly as possible? 

MS. ROBINS<?N: No, she did not. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So 'she just talked to you as s matter of casual conversation? 

M~. ROBINSON: We had a number of -- as we progressed through the audit report, we had a 

number of formal meetings. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: A number of formal meetings where she and Mr. Anthony were present? 

MS. ROBINSON: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And all those formal meetings, they were merely requesting -- their 

concern regarding the potential deficiency of the fund? 

MS. ROB1NSON: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And wanted to know if there was any other problems that they might 

consider being part of the audit. 

MS. ROBINSON: Yes. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: Of course, at this time, you are aware, that this audit was not public 

and still is not public. 

MS. ROBINSON: That's correct. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Mr. Calderon. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Miss Robinson, would you be surprised to find a final report 

made public that would be different in substance from this draft report that has been circulated 

today at .this hearing? 

MS. ROBINSON: Yes, I would. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks. 

SENA TOR MARKS: What makes this report not public? 

MS. ROBINSON: At the point where we begin our field work, and we were discussing internally, 

the report does talk about a number of breakdowns in internal control, such that if they were 

disclosed to the general public, the funds might be further misappropriated. In addition to that, there 

are some matters which we uncovered which have to do with administration/personnel matters. We 

felt those were inappropriate for disclosure. So for that reason, we made particular effort to keep 

the distribution of the draft to the Board of Control itself and to the management of the Board of 

Control until those actions could be corrected. 

SENATOR MARKS: .I wish you would advise me in writing as to what -- on what grounds you 

have the right to keep this private. 

MS. ROBINSON: Yes, sir. 

SENATOR MARKS: Because I believe they are public documents and the public's entitled to see 

them. 

MS. ROBINSON: We did seek the opinion of legal counsel, and I will be happy to provide you 

with that opinion. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Independent legal counsel? 

MS. ROBINSON: My own house counsel. 

SENATOR MARKS: I'd like to see it. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you, Senator. Mr. Hernandez, Ignacio Hernandez, you're the 

actual auditor for the Victims of Crime program as a representative of the Department of General 

Services? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yes, I was the auditor in charge from mid-January through, I guess, until 

the end of October when I transferred over to the Department of Finance. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: At any time were you involved in high level administrative meetings 

whereby the direction or the weight of the audit was changed? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: I~y the time we met with El1zabeth Yost and the director, Tony Anthony, 

we had pretty much decided -- my audit manager and myself -- that we needed to stop the audit 

because things were -- things seemed to be getting out of hand at the Board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What do you mean "getting out of hand"? Why does that mean? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well~ we're now in a northrup(?) situation. Unfortunately, there were a 

-46-



[ 
number of problems, you know, as far as personnel, superViSion of employees who were e,ither 

conducting fraudulent activities or incompetent. There was management overriding staff decisions, 

things of that matter. We decided that if we continued there, nothing was going to get fixed. We 

could be there the rest of the year and we would just get bogged down and the problems would 

persist. So my audit manager and I decided to bring it to the attention of Elizabeth Yost and Tony 

Anthony. It was at that point that it was agreed that we would go ahead and prepare a management 

letter and ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What is a management letter? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, because normally when you do an audit, you prepare an audit report, 

but because of the serious nature of the findings, we decided that we needed to outline, in a very 

brief summary, the findings which we had 'come across, and our intent was to present that to the 

members of the Board of Control, the three-member board chaired by the director. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: At any time was the audit used, in your opinion, to bring disfavor upon 

any officer of the Board of Control and/or the Victims of Crime program? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Not while I was involved. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That implies it had occurred another time when you were ••• 

MR. HERNANDEZ: No. I mean -- what I'm saying is -- your question leads me to think that 

something may have happened. As far as I know, nothing like that happened. I was not involved in 

any type of discussions along those lines. I would have thought - I'm formerly from the Auditor 

General's Office. I spent a little over two years there. So I wanted to see this done in a very 

independent manner. I did not want to get involved in any kind of politics. I did not see anything to 

that effect as far as the writing of the report or the conducting of the audit. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So in your dealings with the audit, did you at any time become aware of 

any direct administrative role by Elizabeth Yost in the operation of the Victims of Crime program? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yes, my understanding was Elizabeth Yost acted in Tony Anthony's pla~e' 

whenever he was not available. Also, she was at numerous meetings with us, as far as the discussion 

of the audit report. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: When you mean "numerous meetings" regarding the discussion of the 

audit report, how many meetings are those in numbers? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, I may have to take back numerous. Two to three. There were 

numerous meetings; I think she attended two or three. We had numerous meetings with staff of the 

Board of Control, which included Lane Richmond at one point when he was the acting head there, and 

Austin Eaton and Jack Smith when he was a head, but I believe two or three meetings with Elizabeth 

Yost. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was the attitude and role that Miss Yost played at those 

meetings? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: At the very first meeting when we took the management letter to her, she 

was visibly upset and disappointed. I think she felt like she had been let down. I think she was 

shocked. The audit unit at General Services had conducted an 'audit in 1983, I believe the report 



number of that was R83-1200, and in that report, it was brought to the attention of management that 

there were numerous internal control weaknesses and possible abuses in delays and backlogs. I think 

Elizabeth Yost had believed, from whatever information she was receiving from individuals over 

there, that the problems had been cleaned up. And so when we went in to conduct our audit and came 

back with a very negative report, I think she was genuinely shocked. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What other role did Mr. Anthony play in respect to this audit? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: He was -- as I recall at the very first meeting that we ,spoke to Elizabeth 

Yost, she immediately, once we started on the management letter to discuss the items, she left the 

room to bring in the director, who -- I believe he was to be at this meeting but he was momentarily 

discussing something with s'c,mebody, so she made sure that he came in before we started. He sat 

down and listened to what we had,and again, he showed the same signs of being shocked at our 

report. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Being shocked at the report or wanting to do something about it or being 

shocked because it might show something he didn't want to show? What was the shock about? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: No, I think he was shocked in that ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: "He" meaning whom? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Tony Anthony. He was shocked in that there were these problems, which 

evidentally somewhere along the lines over at the Board somebody had led him to believe that the 

problems had been taken care of. I believe in January of 1987, the backlog had been eliminated, and I 

guess the feeling was that they were over their problems. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who do you feel misled him? Who did he say he felt misled him? 

MR. HF-RNANDEZ: He never said who he felt to be misled, but ••• 

CHNRMAN TORRES: Did you have an idea as to who might have misled him? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, two days later we had a meeting, again with Elizabeth Yost and Tony 

Anthony, and they called in Lane Richmond and Judith Embree and they were both, I guess for want 
~ -

of a better word, called on the carpet for what was going on there. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Do you think, according to your audit report, justifiably or unjustifiably? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Oh no, I think it's very justifiable. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And give me some examples to justify that statement. 

MR. HERNANDEZ: There were numerous problems. I don't have the audit report in front of 

me, but what we did is we divided the audit into two sections: a claims review section to review the 

handling of claims, and an EDP portion to review that new EDP system. 

As far as the review of claims, we found that there were some claims which had been approved 

by either -- well, in a couple of cases by Lane Richmond which did not comply with the Government 

Code. For instance, if an individual voluntarily agreed to fight and got involved in an altercation. 

There was one specific one that I can recall where an individual freely Challenged four individuals 

into a fight and evidently he must have known some karate because he was able to keep them at bay, 

but at some point, he tired; the four individuals knocked him down. They did not do any damage to 
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him, as the coroner's report indicated. The death was due to atherosclerosis. There was no bruises or 

visible marks on the body. 

So you have this individual who freely challenged four individuals to a fight, lost, died because 

of a hardening of the arteries, and it was approved for payment automatically by Lane Richmond. 

That did not fit with the code which says that if you, you know, if I decide to challenge you into a 

fight and I get hurt, I'm not eligible, I'm not a victim. 

So there were ,those kinds of things where claims were paid that were not properly verified, and 

we found those kinds of items. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What accounted for the backlog, in your opinion? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: As far as the backlog, you know, that was an area that as we decided to 

leave the -- to back out of the audit because we needed to inf<;>rm management of the seriousness of 

the problems, that was an area we, did not get into. I had been informed by eye level staff there, 

certain managers, that there was no backlog, but I had heard from the staff themselves, the working 

level staff, that there was a backlog. I'm not sure what it's due to. Obviously, more people are filing 

claims. As to whether the staff is able to handle that load or is properly trained, we did not get into 

that area. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Any further questions? Mr. Calderon. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: You examined 30 claims. Is that correct? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yes, we attempted to pull a judgmental sample. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: The sample was random? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yes, it was random. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: And based on your evaluation of those 30 claims, you 

determined that -- how much money was lost? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: In addition to that random review,of 30 claims, we pulled a second set of 

approximately 30 emergency award claims, and in doing so, we attempted to test to see that they 

were properly verified and that the payment went out within 90 days. We spoke to an EDP person 

there -- Laura -- and we asked her to prepare for us an EDP report of emerency award overpayments, 

and we gave her some parameters, a description, of what we believed would create an over-payment 

listing; and in doing so, we came up with a listing of $600,000 worth of claims that had not been 

collected or reported on the financial statements and had not been reported to the Legislature. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: So you took a look at 60 claims; 30 emergency work claims and 

30 other claims. 

MR. HERNANDEZ: As I can recall. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Now, with respect to the emergency award claims, I guess in all 

fairness we ought to point out that there would be a percentage of money that would ,be uncollectable 

that would be due to the nature of the emergency award program. Is that fair to say? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: I'm sure there'S some amounts that would not be worth collecting. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: But in your opinion, not $600,000 worth. 

MR. HERNANDEZ: No. As I understand, in testing some of that emergency award claims that 
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we judgmentally selected,we traced them back into this report. At the time we were doing this, it 

was approaching March 17th when we had decided that there was no further good to be done by our 

continuing there; we needed to report to management. We did not test that whole report. I believe 

there were 1,200 items on there. There was no way we were going to test them all. 

In its response to our management letter, management at the Board assumed responsibility for 

finding out what the -- if there were any claims on there that were not overpayments; if there were 

any errors or any amounts not worth collecting. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: All right. With respect to the 30 claims that were not 

emergency award type claims, you found a loss of approximately $130,0007 

MR. HERNANDEZ: The loss -- $110,000 came from claims that had been -- appeared to have 

been deliberately overpaid by one of the -- a former staff member who has since been arrested. I 

don't know if I'm free to give out that name, so at this point, I'll just refrain from mentioning his 

name. But there was an individual who was arrested for taking kickbacks. I was informed that there 

were 20 claims that were submitted to the Department of Justice. I took a look at those claims and I 

calculated the loss out of 13 of them and it was $110,000. I then went back to find out if 

management was reviewing the rest of this employee's claims. I think there were 384 total, and I 

found that management had only looked at 30% and had stopped investigating those claims. So that 

$110,000 comes from that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Now, wait a minute. You said you picked these claims 

randomly. How did you happen to get .•• 

MR. HERNANDEZ: I'm sorry. What we did was we -- when we became aware of this employee, 

we took some more -- looked at some more claims, and that's how we came up with $110,000. That's 

a separate issue in the report. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: What's this $130,000'1 

MR. HERNANDEZ: It includes -- obviously $110,000 is this employee's overpayments which 

involved some fraudulent activity, and the rest, 20 some odd thousand, I guess the balance, is due to 

overpayments on the part of staff. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: So let me see if I understand. You picked -- of the 30 cases that 

you picked randomly, 20 of these cases, amounting to $110,000 in loss of money, just happened to 

be ... 

MR. HERNANDEZ: No, I'm sorry. The 30 we picked did not involve this employee. These were 

brought to our attention. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. What was the loss volume on those 307 

MR. HERNANDEZ: On the 307 Fifteen to twenty thousand dollars. But what we were doing 

there was not looking to see if there were overpayments. We were looking to see if there was 

compliance with Government Code statutes, whether or not -- just operational type review to make 

sure that the claims were properly verified. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: All right. So you have no idea if there's any other employees 

throughout the system that are committing fraud. 
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r MR. HERNANDEZ: That was part of the problem. In reviewing those 30 claims, we found that 

the staff's work is not reviewed by a supervisor, and as a result, the former employee was able to 

commit this fraud since he was able to approve claims and nobody knew that he was approving these 

massive claims without any proper verification. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: So in fact - well, just of those 30 claims amounting to 

$15-20 thousand, you found an error rate of 37%? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: As I recall, we calculated an error rate approximately of that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. So the Board processes about 20,000 claims a year? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: I recall that figure. Yes, I beUeye trat's correct. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: And so is it fair to assume that there could be a 37% error rate 

that applies to the 20,000 claims that the Board does process? Strictly as suggested frof!1 your audit, 

does it not? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, it's certainly suggested from an audit standpoint. We would properly 

do some sort of statistical testing if we were going to state something like that, but it certainly 

indicates something along those lines. 

ASSEMBL Y~AN CALDERON: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are you familiar with the Mary Vincent case? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: I don't recall that case. Oh, is that the individual who lost her arms below 

the elbow? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes. Was that part of your audit as well? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: No, it was not. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Any further questions? One last question. Which of the managers had 

t said that there was not a backlog? You mentioned that there were managers who said there was not 

~ backlog. Who said that? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: That was Ray Banion, who is now deceased. 

. CHAIRMAN TORRES: Anyone else who said that? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yes. In talking to Judith Embree, she had led me to believe that there was 

no longer a backlog in early January. I did not -- somewhere in January. I did not pursue that 

because we were getting into other areas. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So there may have not been a backlog in early January is what you're 

saying? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: No. What I'm saying is I was told there was not. We did not investigate it. 

I understand from the staff that -- later I understood from the staff that there was a backlog. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did it ever come to your knowledge that there was in fact a backlog at 

that time from your audit? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Not from the results of my audit, but from ongoing conversations with the 

staff. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Ongoing conversations with ••• ? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: With the staff. 

-51-



CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was the morale of the staff during that period of time that 

you were involved in this audit? 

Ma. HERNANDEZ: When I went in in January, they were eag'er to call the Auditor General -

well, actually, at first they thought we were Auditor General and I explained to them that we were 

not. They were eager to call them in ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Were they disappointed that you were not? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Very disappointed. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: I think they wanted somebody who had the appearance of independence or 

who would be objective. For some reason, they felt we might not be. I attempted to assure them 

that as far as my role, that I would be, and I asked them at that point, since there was no known fraud 

going on that we knew of, to allow us to continue our work and to allow us to publish a report. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you gain their confidence and respect thereafter? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: I believe I still have their confidence. Yes, I did. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Calderon. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: I do have some follow-up questions. I want to -- you've already 

testified regarding your meeting with Mr. Anthony, Miss Embree, and Mr. Richmond wherein you 

indicated that you had noticed what appeared to you to be some ,type of surprise on the part of Mr. 

Anthony when he discovered the results of the preliminary audit. Do you recall that statement? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yes, I do. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: The reason why it's important for you to recall is because Mr. 

Richmond and Miss Embree made the same statements to legislative committees in the Assembly 

about the backlog being taken care of and having been eliminated. Over what period of time does 

your audit cover? In other words, what is the period of claims that your audit covered? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: We selected the claims as of January -- I believe January 27th. That was 

our sample. We pulled samples as of January 27th. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Of what year? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: 1987. So it does not include anything then. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: So your audit didn't include evaluation of any claims that were 

processed, or are in the process of being processed before January 27th of 1987. 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, it did include claims that had already been completed as of January 

27th. It would not have included claims February, March, April. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Oh, okay. So in other words, claims that had been completed as 

of January 27th of 1987. 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Right. We were only looking at completed claims. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: All right. Do you have any idea of how -- of the original 

application date of those claims? How far did they go back? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: I don't exactly recall, but I know what point -- area you're trying to get 

into. I do -- in doing our work, the Government Code states that 90 days from verification a claim 
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must be paid, and in talking to the staff, I was told that as long as verification was not complete, that 

meant if a staff member had not finished verifying the claim, that countdown to 90 days did not 

start. So theoretically, you could have claims sitting there' for 10 months, and as long as a staff 

member had not started, that 90-day clock does not start. So it appears that there's a loophole in the 

law, and I think that's part of the problem. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. Well, that's been cured in. 1223. But let me ask you 

this. There are management defects in supervision, management, a number of other administrative 

defects that you identified. Do you have any reason to believe that those problems have not been 

ongoing for several years? 

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, I think part of the problem was that -- I can go back to this individual 

who 'committed the fraud. There were documents to indicate that they -- that management had a 

problem with this employee going back to, oh boy, 1985 and that this employee had -- was told that 

from now on, all claims that he denied or requested discussed by the Board were going to be reviewed 

but not claims that were being approved by him. .He subsequently started having other problems, 

attempting to pay approved claims that were not properly verified, and yet, management failed to 

supervise him, discipline him, or remove him. 

I never did understand why that occurred. Eventually this person was arrested but he had done 

a lot of damage. He had -- you know, he had taken funds for his own personal use. I never understood 

the thinking behind that. I never got a complete answer as to that. I tried to find out what the 

thinking of management was, and I just - maybe it goes back to something 1 think Judith once said to 

me: You know, they're trying to get the money out to victims and they're not auditors, or lawyers, 

they're program people and they Just sometimes -- the regulations aren't complied with in that rush to 

get the money out. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: I think we'll end with that statement. 1 think it's rather 

profound. ' 

CHAIRMAN TORRES:, All right. Any further questions of these witnesses? Thank you very 

much for your cooperation and your assistance. 

I'd like to call -- counsel~ these witnesses have been subpoenaed_ so you may want to apply(?) 

their oath. Miss Mary Graff, Miss Mary Harold, Chris Lackey. 

(SWEARING IN WITNESSES) 

MR. DeWITT: Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm that the 

testimony that you're about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing 

but the truth? 

Are each of you here because you were served with a subpoena of the committee? 

Since you were subpoenaed and you have taken the oath, do you understand that you are granted 

the immunity, as was previously stated, under Section 9410 of the Government Code? 

Do you further understand that such immunity requires you to answer questions which you think 

may incriminate you in a criminal proce~ding and may subjeGt you to disgrace or infamy? 

From the previous statement, is it also your understanding that the immunity does not extend to 
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perjury as a result of your testimony here or the production of documents here? 

Please be seated. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Graff, would you please identify yourself? 

MS. MARY GRAFF: I'm Mary Graff. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Tell us about yourself, your work experience. 

MS. GRAFF: Okay. I was the staff service analyst with the Board of Control up to the time 

that I transferred from the Victims program to the State Personnel Board, which was ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: October 21, 1987, I believe. 

MS. GRAFF: Right. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How long were you with the Victims of Violent Crime program? 

MS. GRAFF: I worked in the Victims program for 12 years. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You were there for 12 years. 

MS. GRAFF: Right. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You need to speak into the mike; it's not coming up. Just pull the mike 

up to you. Relax, take a deep breath. We're here just to ask a few questions. 

Were you assigned to review the claims assigned to Mr. Larry Callahan? 

MS. GRAFF: Yes. I was assigned by Judith Embree to review claims that could be identified by 

the computer as having been at one time assigned to him. Those claims did not include the ones for 

which the criminal proceedings were going on. I was not involved in the review of those particular 

claims. These were claims remaining in the office. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And tell us what you found. 

MS. GRAFF: I found a lot of procedural errors on a lot of different staff members, whether 

they were claims specialists or staff analysts, the Victim Witness program staff, management staff of 

the Board, and the program manager. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what problems did you find specifically? Give us some examples 

from the manager on down. 

MS. GRAFF: Okay. Do you want to start with the manager? Okay. I found several cases 

where staff had made a recommendation that was to be presented to the Board, either independently 

or during the pre-meeting briefing that is done by staff with the program manager for claims that are 

presented to the Board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, who was the program manager at this time? 

MS. GRAFF: Judith Embree. She would go against the staff recommendation and place the 

claim on a consent calendar to be awarded. 

I also found one case -- I think there was only one of this type -- where the claim was discussed 

by the Board. Based on staff's recommendation, the Board awarded the medical expenses and denied 

payment of the victim's income loss because he could not substantiate it. As I recall, there's a note 

in the file thereafter where the claim was placed on a consent agenda and awarded the income loss. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, the audit that you did, which was dated October 21st, to Judith 

Embree, who was the program manager, signed by you -- your initials appear on the memorandum -
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are you familiar with that memorandum? 

MS. GRAFF: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And they were to review the claims analyzed by Larry Callahan which 

was under question at that time. Is that correct? 

MS. GRAFF: Right. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What was the reaction by Miss Embree to the conclusions of that audit 

review? 

MS. GRAFF: That was my last day working there. I completed the review of those claims and I 

put the report in her secretary's office and then I didn't see her. That was my last day working there 

so I'm not aware of any reaction to it. 

My knowledge as of Tuesday was that the files that I reviewed that are the basis of that report 

are still sitting in myoid office. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So no action has been taken on this memorandum. 

MS. GRAFF: Not to my knowledge. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why do you think that is? 

MS. GRAFF: You want an opinion? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: 1 want the truth. I don't want ••• 

MS. GRAFF: Okay. My opinion is they don't know what to do with it. They don't know what to 

do with those claims. 

1

1.. CHAIRMAN TORRES: What do you mean they don't know what to do with those claims? 

MS. GRAFF: Management does not know how to handle overpayments, collection. They don't 

~ know how to handle internal controJs. I don't believe that ,anyone currently in management level is 

~ technically familiar enough with the claims to do anything with them at all. 

~ CHAIRMAN TORRES: But your report indicated you found over 400,000? Is that correct? 
~ 
~ MS. GRAFF: $400,000 worth of overpayments, given ~ specific definition of overpayment. 

~ CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what - we sayan overpayment. That means someone got paid for 
gi 
~ something that they were not eligible to get paid for. 

~ MS. GRAFF: Right. 
~ 

~ CHAIRMAN TORRES: And th,?se claims that you articulated in your memorandum dated 
~ 
~ October 21, 1987 indicated that those claims that fit that definition totaled 400,000. 

j MS. GRAFF: Approximately. 
~. 
~. CHAIRMAN TORRES: And that report was given to Miss Embree on October 21st of 1987 by 
~; I you-placed in her secretary's box? 

~ MS. GRAFF: Right. 
~i; 

~ CHAIRMAN TORRES: And a~ far as you know at this point -- I'm sure we'll ask the question -

~ no action has been taken on that $400,000 report? 
~ 

~ MS. GRAFF: Right. 

I CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks. 
~ 
~ SENATOR MARKS: Why did you change office? 
~ 

i~ 
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MS. GRAFF: I was ready for a change. Specifical,ly, I chose that time to make the change 

because I was really having serious problems living with the decisions that were being made 

concerning the program. 

SENATOR MARKS: Were you asked to change office? 

MS. GRAFF: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Calderon. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Were you ever aware of the work that was being done in the 

Legislature to try and reduce the backlog, to try and reorganize the Victims restitution program, try 

and streamline the process? 

MS. GRAFF: I was aware of it, yes. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Were you ever instructed not to have any direct conversations 

with any legislators that may be working on -- with respect to these issues? 

MS. GRAFF: I think the Board policy is for staff persons not to discuss anything with 

leg isla tors. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Were you ever told specifically, or was it ever hinted that you 

ought not to speak to legislators who are attempting to address problems in the Victims restitution 

program? 

MS. GRAFF: No. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: I see other heads nodding. Was there ... 

MS. GRAFF: I don't know if you mean me specifically, did someone come into my office. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: You know, were there veiled threats? Was it directly? Was it 

suggested? 

MS. GRAFF: We were told not to speak to legislators period. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: I see some other heads nodding over here. Do you have -- either 

of you have specific incidents or some information you can shed on this issue? 

MR. CHRIS LACKEY: My name is Chris Lackey. Basically, there is a Board policy which 

specifically states employees are not to speak to the press or to legislators regarding cases or 

anything involved with the Victims program; that those questions are to be directed to your 

immediate supervisor who will then take whatever - go to their immediate supervisor for, I guess, 

advice on how to handle this particular situation. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: I was informed by staff within your department that they were 

specifically told not to speak to me upon threat of losing their job. 

MR. LACKEY: Are you talking about today, or are you talking ... 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Not today, but in the past. 

MR. LACKEY: Not to my knowledge. I'm not aware of anything. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: How about today? 

MR. LACKEY: Well, I would like to state that - I don't know if I'm free to state the person's 

name or not, but I would also like to say -- let me give you my title. It would kind of help things a 

little bit maybe. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes. Are you finished with your questions? 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Well, what I want to do - well, let me ask you the question. 

First of. all, why don't you state your name and title. 

MR. LACKEY: Okay. My name i.s Chris Lackey. I'm a senior claims specialist with the Victims 

of Crime program. I'm also a job steward with Unit 1 for the employees and for the Board of Control. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Now, as a claims specialist, what do your responsibilities 

include? 

MR. LACKEY: I'm a senior claims specialist, and as a senior claims specialist, my duties are to 

train and review -- I train staff and review work of new employees -- staff that has just come onto 

the Board - to make sure that what they were taught in training and what they interpret from the 

law is what they put down on paper so that a claim could be processed according to the law. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And you were subpoenaed to testify here today. Is that correct? 

MR. LACKEY: That's correct. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And you're currently testifying under oath pursuant to that 

subpoena. Is that correct? 

MR. LACKEY: That's correct. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Now, you indicated in previous conversations that you may have 

been admonished about testifying Oat this hearing today. 

MR. LACKEY: I would like to state that there's an employee at the Board - and I don't know if 

I'm free to mention his name or not ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Certainly. 

MR. LACKEY: By the name of Miguel Torres, who, prior to this hearing this morning, went to 

numerous of us who were subpoenaed and told us that - I mean, I don't know if it's a joke or not but 

he says he's related to Mr. Art Torres here. Maybe he is, I don't know. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: A lot of people say they're related to me. 

MR. LACKEY: He was inferring to employees that if they were to testify, that possibly they 

may not have a job when they come back; that, you know, they w~uld be blackballed. I myself was 

not one of those employees, but there are some employees here today who were told the statement, 

whether it was a kidding comment or not, but I do know that the employees that it was directed at do 
° ° 

feel that it was not a kidding type of situation. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: All r~ght. Any of the witnesses at the witness table now have 

that experience? (Answered no.) Are you aware of any facts surrounding that experience? 

{Answered no.} Thank you, Mr~ Lackey. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Since my name has been invoked here, I would like to ask you a little 

further, has this person indicated that he is acting on anyone's behalf? 

MR. LACKEY: Not to my knowledge. I don't know if this is pertinent information or not, but 

the person does happen to be on the list for a manager position. I'm not saying he's doing it for that 

reason, but I'm just speculating. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, you've been a job steward with the Board of Contr<?l for a year and 
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a half now? 

MR. LACKEY: That's correct. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what is your function CiS a job steward there? 

MR. LACKEY: As a job steward, my duties are to ensure that the employees are treated fairly 

underneath the contract, the Government Code section, as well as the Board policies regarding 

employees' rights. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How many grievances have been filed against Miss Embree that you are 

aware of? 

MR. LACKEY: In 1986, a period from April until December, approximately 80-85 actions were 

initiated against Judith Embree, as well as -- a portion of those were directed against Lane 

Richmond. But it was between 80-85 actions. And by actions, I mean that when issues come up, an 

employee, whether they file on an individual basis or whether they file as a class action, it still is 

considered a grievance for each one of those people. So between 80-85. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks. 

SENATOR MARKS: Were you here when the Chairman read his opening statement? 

MR. LACKEY: Yes, I was. 

SENATOR MARKS: And you recall that he said that anybody who's retaliated against should 

come to us and discuss this matter with us, and that we'll see that no retaliation takes place? Did 

you recall that? 

MR. LACKEY: Yes, I did. 

SENATOR MARKS: Will that be your intention that if any retaliation is taken against you, you 

will come to this committee? 

MR. LACKEY: Whether it's directed towards me or any other person that was subpoenaed 

today, yes. 

SENATOR MARKS: Or any member of the staff. 

MR. LACKEY: Well, for a number of reasons, people are afraid to speak up a number of times, 

and that's why I became a job steward, because I noticed that there were circumstances where 

employees were intimidated, were harrassed; they were afraid to speak up for themselves. I don't 

know if I'm a fool or whatever, but I feel that we not only have victims that we're helping, but yet we 

have victims working within the victims program, and I felt that somebody needs to take a stand. 

And yes, again, if circumstances warrant that somebody else rather than comes to you comes to me, I 

will report those particular situations. 

SENATOR MARKS: I do not think you're a fool by any means. 1 think all of you who are 

testifying, we appreciate your testifying. We appreciate the fact that you had to testify under oath, 

but anybody, any member of this staff who's any way -- any recriminations taken against them is a 

disgraceful thing and we want you to let us know. 

MR. LACKEY: Okay. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you ever approached the executive officer or the deputy executive 

officer with suggestions to help remedy the situation, and if so, what was their reaction? 
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MR. LACKEY: Every time a situation comes up, what I first try to do is try to bring the parties 

involved together to try to see if we can work out some type of agreement without having to follow 

through the grievance procedures. Sometimes I'm successful, sometimes I'm not. If I'm not 

successful, and I still feel that the employee's rights are being violated and that the employee has a 

justifiable complaint, I will then follow the proper procedures involved with the grievance procedures. 

Do you want specifics? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes. 

MR. LACKEY: Okay. Probably April 1986, a claims specialist, who had been performing the 

duties of analyst since 1984, had been working out of class - I'm sorry, since 1985 -- had been 

working out of class, performed the duties of analyst. Time and time again we had asked that we get 

this information in writing so we could get compensated salarywise for doing analyst duties. They 

refused to acknowledge that so I filed a grievance at that point with between 20-25 people. 

August of 1986, employees were told that they were -- the issue was production standards. 

Their names are openly published on monthly statistic reports. And I had been getting complaints 

from staff that they'd been getting harrassed by management because either their figures were ~oo 

low, although there are no standards for that employee to reach. I mean, we all have to have goals. 

The employees did not know what the highs and the lows were. It was causing extraordinary stress 

among the employees. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: The highs and the lows of processing claims that have come to the fund. 

MR. LACKEY: Well, the amount of claims that you should close each month. I think we all 

need to have goals,' and if you don't know what the high is, you can kind of strive for that goal •. I'm 

not saying that people are going to reach that goal and stop. I think that we all need to have a range 

so we know where we fall in. I mean, one month y,?u could do 30 and that was okay. The next month 

you did 25, the next month you did 20 and you were called on the carpet because you were told that 

you weren't meeting production standards. And then I informed them there were no production 

standards. We were told just to do the best job we" could, yet the employees were still harrassed and 

had letters written a.nd put in their files in regards to those issues. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I still ask again, what was the reaction of the executive officer or the 

deputy executive officer when you approached them with suggestions to help remedy problems? 

MR. LACKEY: For that particular situation, their answer was, "That's the way we're going to 

do it." You know, you either live with it or find another job, in essence. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Was that their response on most of the issues that you brought before 

them? 

MR. LACKEY: The ones that got to the grievance procedure, I would say yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what do you think their perception is of employees' rights? 

MR. LACKEY: I don't believe that they feel the employee has rights. I have seen that -

regarding employees' rights, when you have violations of not only the contract but their own Board 

policy as well as Government Code sections, they continue to violate those with total disregard for 

the law. 

-59-



rHAIRMAN TORRES: Do you have any personal knowledge that a non-state employee was 

hired as a state employee without prior state certification for a job classification? 

MR. LACKEY: Yes, I am. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Could you give us the circumstances regarding that issue? 

MR. LACKEY: A couple of months ago there was a flyer passed out among state agencies that 

they were seeking limited-term employees -- I believe the number was six -- to help with the Board 

of Control. My understanding was that they had to be state employees only since this was a limited 

term type of situation. I'm not familiar with personnel work but I am telling you this specific thing. 

One of the employees there, who had a friend of hers who she felt was qualified involving the 

victims' rights, came to me afterwards and stated that there was a person that was hired who was not 

a state employee. I since found out, upon further looking at the situation, that this person was in fact 

a contract employee with the California Youth Authority working underneath James Embree, and 

when notified -- originally he was notified that he would be hired, and that was under the assumption 

that he was a state employee, which apparently he stated he was in the interview. However, later on 

when they found out he wasn't a state employee, he called to talk to the supervisor, one of the 

supervisors involved in the hiring procedures, and she told him that there was nothing she could do 

about it, he was not a state employee, they were specifically looking for state employees. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Was he hired? 

MR. LACKEY: Yes, he was. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Is Mr. Embree that you refer to any relation to Miss Judith Embree? 

MR. LACKEY: Yes, he is. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what is the relation? 

MR. LACKEY: Husband. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Okay. How has this affected this interaction between management and 

not following the rules or the laws as you indicated? How has this impacted upon the staff morale in 

getting these claims processed, that what we're concerned about here? 

MR. LACKEY: I would like to say one thing, too, on behalf of the employees. The employees 

of the Board of Control give 110%. They're frustrated by the fact that they are told to follow certain 

rules and regulations in the law and they see direct violation by supervisors; by that I mean 

management. They feel reluctant to -- I mean, they're beaten down. The morale is very low there. 

The people are just -- sometimes what it leads to in regards to the production figures, for instance, if 

you're constantly harrassed about your production, in order to get somebody off your back, you're 

going to increase your production; and maybe sometimes during this time you may take a few 

shortcuts that you shouldn't normally take. But I think that they're -- the people are just tired of 

being badgered. And again, the morale is very low. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Mr. Calderon? 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Mr. Lackey, I have been for many -:- I shouldn't say many -

several years, I suppose over the last three and a half years, been attempting to reduce the backlog in 

terms of the claims process by the Board. I've had some rather spirited discussions occurring between 
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myself and Mr. Richmond and Miss Embree, sometimes in private, sometimes in the press, but the 

Legislature has attempted to reduce this backlog and to place as much pressure as we can in terms of 

getting that backlog down. 

Did you see any evidence on the part of Miss Embree or Mr. Richmond or any supervisorial type 

t() attempt to just simply disperse the money, just to get it out and be able to say that they have 

gotten the money out and they've reduced the backlog, without regard to the quality of claims that 

were being aborted? 

MR. LACKEY: Yes. I believe it was back in 1983-84, 84, when you first started with this 

particl!lar situation. We were told to pay the claims in essence and~ you know, if you see something 

that you question, if it's not that big of a deal, just kind o~ let it go. by and pay the claim. 

The employees are inundated with claims. One employee told me that he feels like he's digging 

a hole in dry sand because for everyone shovel he pulls out, four more fall in, and that there's just 

not enough people to take care' of the amount of ~ases we have and the. type of work we do. 

A lot of it has to do also with direction. Specifically involving child molest cases, we're kind of 

up in the air. One month one week, as people have testified before, is that the Board is very 

indecisive in what they do. That makes our job very difficult. We don't know, for instance, if what 

we're preparing today will be acceptable when the case is presented to the Board. A lot of times we 

don't know what we're supposed to do with the case. We process it based upon what we think should 

be done or what has been done in the past and then it's sent back to us and told us that no, in fact, 

that policy has now changed and that this is the way it's to be done now. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Do Board employees pass out the policy manual or portions 

thereof to help people understand -- I should say do they pass it out to their own employees is 

probably the first question, ~ecause apparently the employees dotl't know' how· to process claims. How 

in the heck are individuals filing those claims supposed to know hQw'to do it? . 

MR. LACKEY: I agree. There are memorandums passed around. Sometimes people get them, 

sometimes people don't. Ooe of the things that claims specialists use to do their work, you've 

discussed it, and it's basically the claims specialist manual. Claims specialists use that manual for 

specific situations which come up with regards to contribution which was mentioned: . medical 

reimbursements, psychotherapy. They go to those manuals; they look at them to see on a particular 

situation, if it warrants this, what do you do? Sometimes because the person never received a memo 

or nothing was clarified in writing, the employee does not know what to do. They go to the senior 

claims specialist, which is what I am; I attempt to answer the question or find the answer. If I'm not 

able to answer it, then I attempt to find it and try to get back to them on it. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Is there any administrative regulations that are in place that 

would help process claims that you know of? 

MR. LACKEY: Are you talking about as far as Government Codes or ••• 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Yes. Government Codes and formal administrative regulations 

adopted pursuant to the process, the administrative law process. 

MR. LACKEY: The administrative law process I'm not aware of. We do have Board directives. 
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We do have the Penal Code as well as the Government Code section which we attempt to try to 

decipher what this particular case is involving. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Is there anything else you'd like to add, Mr. Lackey? 

MR. LACKEY: No, thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. I would also like to know -- would you turn around? Can you 

point out Mr. Miguel Torres, because I don't know who that person is., Is he here in the room? 

MR. LACKEY: No, sir. I do not see him at this time. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What is his title at the Board? 

MR. LACKEY: He is the associate government program analyst. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Associate government program analyst? 

MR. LACKEY: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Staff, would you please see if we can have him appear before 

this subcommittee? 

Miss Mary Harold, you've been employed as an analyst for the last eight years? 

MS. MARY HAROLD: No, I've been with the program for eight years. I've been an analyst for 

four years. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: For four years. What is your position at the Board of Control then? 

What do you do there? 

MS. HAROLD: Staff services analyst. I process claims and do other duties -- bill analysis. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Bill analysis, process claims, etc. What was your role in the General 

Services' audit that we referred to earlier today? 

MS. HAROLD: The auditors, through their investigation on the claims, found that I'm -- they 

used me as a resource person. When they had questions, they came to me. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who used you as a resource? 

MS. HAROLD: The two auditors. The one who testified previously -- Ignacio Hernandez -- and 

another one who is not here -- Greg Gunderson. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you looked at the May 1987 draft, confidential audit that we have 

before us? 

MS. HAROLD: Yes, I have. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Do you agree with the findings therein? 

MS. HAROLD: Regarding the claims, yes, I do. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Has there been any changes that you are aware of to that audit? 

MS. HAROLD: No, not that I'm aware of. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You're not aware of any changes that have occurred in that audit since 

you've been associated with it or had exposure to it? 

MS. HAROLD: The draft copy that I have, I just received that, I believe, six weeks ago, and I 

read it. 1 don't know what was in the original, but the one that I have that I read dated May of '87 is 

the only one I'm aware of. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Okay. Do overpayments exist that cannot be captured by the current 
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computer system, in your opinion? 

MS. HAROLD: Yes, they do. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And why is that? 

MS. HAROLD: Well, we don't have any established procedure for turning in the overpayments 

so 'they show up on the computer. I worked a claim two wee.ks ago and I discovered a $15,000 

overpayment. I'm the only one that knows about that. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you report it immediately to Miss Embree? 

MS. HAROLD: There's no procedure for reporting. I've now taken it upon myself to contact the 

people involved to try and get clarification and possibly collect. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What do you mean there's no procedure for reporting? If you found an 

error of 15,000 in overpayment, it just sits there at your desk? 

MS. HAROLD: Well, I take the steps to try and rectify the problem or get the money back; to 

give the victim or their representative a chance to rectify the situation. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you take -- the level of authority rests with you at that point. 

MS. HAROLD: It rests with the analyst, yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: With the analys~. 

MS. HAROLD: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: To try and recover that amount. 

MS. HAROLD: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And there is no process by which you report that to management as to 

what's been taken care of and what hasn't been. 

MS. HAROLD: I have no procedure for that. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No procedure for that. 
, ' 

MS. HAROLD: The only cl~ims that are identified on the computer are those that go to 

hearings. Since this claim has been to four different hearings and now it's come to me, there's -.:. you 

know, it's not going to another hearing because I've discovered the overpayment. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So the level of authority by claims analysts affects the processing of 

those claims. Is that correct? 

MS. HAROLD: Yes, it does. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have there been situations of conflicting directions from management 

or the Board of Control to the staff? 

MS. HAROLD: The Board of Control itself to me is the ultimate source. I mean, once a claim 

goes to them and they make their decision, we're out of it so to speak, because they've already made 

the ruling on it. 

We do get conflicting information from management as far as we have been instructed to pay 

major providers before we pay other victims, and I know you heard the testimony this morning from 

[\ some of the major providers. Staff has asked for clarification on why we have to pay them when the' 

~ next 10 claIms might be someone who doesn't have a place to live because they need their wage loss. 

~ But these major providers, those claims are identified and pulled and we have to work them before we 
r} 
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work other claims that we received before them. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How do you like working there? 

MS. HAROLD: ! don't. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why? 

MS. HAROLD: I am - I used to like working there. It's a very good program, and I've been 

there in the various levels, you know, for quite a while. But anymore, it',s gotten to a point where 

there is a Jot of pressure. I have ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What kind of pressure? 

MS. HAROLD: Well, I have 500 claims in my office alone waiting for my attention. And"theh 

when I get direction to pull this one, this one, and this one and pay this before you do the others that 

you got first, I have a real conflict with that because I work my claims in the order I get them in my 

office. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So why are some claims pulled out? Because of political pressure, from 

legislators calling in, or from other pressures? 

MS. HAROLD: Some of it I don't know. When I'm talking to the major providers, the different 

therapists that have given a list to whomever, because like they're going bankrupt and they might be 

shutting their doors, and I can sympathize with their needs. However, we have other victims, too. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES:· So you don't think the compensation for the victims has been equitable. 

MS. HAROLD: Correct. As far as timewise. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What needs to happen to make that occur? 

MS. HAROLD: Well, process them first-come first-served. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Doesn't that also mean more staff? 

MS. HAROLD: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Talk to us about that. 

MS. HAROLD: Well, I do the joint powers claims. Those are the claims that the county verifies 

and turns in, and there are three of us that do them. I know one of the other people that does the 

joint powers claims has over 600 claims in his office, and now we're going on mandatory overtime. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks and then Assemblyman Calderon. 

SENATOR MARKS: Who asked you to change the order? You said some don't go in order as 

someone asks you to specifically -- who is it that talks to you? 

MS. HAROLD: Well, we get this little memo. 

SENA TOR MARKS: From whom? 

MS. HAROLD: It originates from our supplemental verification team, and their instructions are 

coming from Judith Embree. 

SENATOR MARKS: Judith Embree is the one that gives you this information? 

MS. HAROLD: Right. 

SENA TOR MARKS: So she'll tell you that you must pay this claim out of order even though it's 

not in the order in which you have it. 

MS. HAROLD: Yes. 
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SENA TOR MARKS: And what do you do about that? 

MS. HAROLD: I have no choice. I work it. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Calderon. 

AS'SEMBL YMAN CALDERON: I take it that problems which you and others at the witness table 

have identified have been ongoing for some period of time. Is that a fair statement? 

MS. HAROLD: Yes. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Several years? Is that fair? 

MS. HAROLD: Not the major provider issue. Other issues. Numerous other issues. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Like categorized -- can you categorize them? 

MS. HAROLD: Fraud. We have no procedure for reporting fraudulent activity. We also don't 

exchange information with other agencies that also might be affected by the fraud going on. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. What other areas? I mean, why has there been a 

backlog for such a long period of time? Why was there a period of time that the fund grew literally 

to a size sufficient to meet all the claims that had been filed against it but the claims simply couldn't 

be processed? 

MS. HAROLD: Well, personally speaking, the claims that we're getting are not simple anymore. 

The type of incident is a: lot more complex than it used to be. The new legislation is requiring us to 

do more to the claim that we don't have time or the staff to do more. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Have you ever expressed your concerns about the ineffi~iency 

and the poor quality or degenerating quality of the processing of these claims to any supervisors? 

MS. HAROLD: Yes. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: And what was the reaction? 

MS. HAROLD: Well, we have a lot of claims. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Who have you expr~ssed your feelings to? 

MS. HAROLD: My supervisor is no longer - he'S deceased, Ray Banion. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Did he leave voluntarily? 

MS. HAROLD: No. But he's now deceased. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Oh. I guess it was involuntarily. 

MS. HAROLD: Yes. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Now, you knew -- you were instrumental in helping the audit, 

the internal audit committee, to attempt to identify these problems. 

MS. HAROLD: Yes. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: And in that way, I take it you felt finally you were getting an 

opportunity to help the process. 

MS. HAROLD: Yes. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Was there any reason, however, that before that time you didn't 

go outside to try and find help somewhere so that you could take care of these problem.'>? 

MS. HAROLD: Well, the problems that -- within the .:.- I don't quite know how to answer this 
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question. It wasn't a point of when I assisted with the technical advice to the auditors. It wasn't like 

getting even with anybody because I enjoy my job. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: But it was a chance to speak to somebody else where it might 

make a difference for the better. 

MS. HAROLD: Because we were going to have a concrete document afterwards. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Well, I mean, how many times did you express yourself in terms 

of the changes that should be made in order to make the system more effective; more efficient? 

How many times did you express yourself to supervisors? 

MS. HAROLD: I consistently -- I'm a heavy memo writer and I'm always -- when something 

comes up, I write a little memo to my supervisor and ship it off, and then I feel that I've done my 

part. If they choose to ignore that, which half the time is the case, then that's their problem. I have 

done my part and identified a problem. 

One thing I can tell you, as far as collecting overpayments, in 19 -- let me get my dates 

straight -- in 1985, I contacted the Controller's office and Franchise Tax and gathered every bit of 

information that the program needed to attach tax returns for collection of overpayments, and that 

has not been done until just recently. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: And to what do you attribute that to? 

MS. HAROLD: I don't know. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: How long have you been writing memos regarding defects in the 

process? 

MS. HAROLD: Since I started with the state. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Five years? 

MS. HAROLD: . Eight years. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Eight years. 

MS. HAROLD: Always. That's just the way I operate. I like to cover everything so no one can 

accuse me of letting it slide. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES= Senator Marks. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Are each of you members of the California State Employees' Association? 

MS. HAROLD: I am. 

MR. LACKEY: Yes. 

MS. GRAFF: Yes. 

SENATOR MARKS: Have you ever brought up these problems with them? 

MR. LACKEY: Some of the circumstances are beyond our scope of authority. By that I mean 

sometimes without specific -- see, what it is, you divide grievances -- or your divide problems into 

two areas: you divide it into grievances, which involve the contract or complaints which involve 

f\Odrd policy, whether that be written or verbal. And there's really no -- outside of doing fraudulent 

claims, there's nothing that I am aware of at this point where you would, you know, point the -- direct 

management in regards to the specific areas. 
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SENATOR MARKS: Well, I'm referring -- I forget your name, I'm sorry. 

MS. HAROLD: Mary Harold. 

SENATOR MARKS: Mary Harold. You testified as to a number of things that you've written 

memos on. Why wouldn't you give those memos to the CSEA? 

MS. HAROLD: Because they're of a procedural nature and not of an employee/employer 

relationship. 

SENA TOR MARKS: I see. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So there are no changes in the May 1987 audit that you are aware 'of to 

tone down the report or to any way change its report before publication? 

MS. HAROLD: No. There hasn't been any work on the ~~\:~it.. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you're not aware of anything lik(= that. 

MS. HAROLD: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Thank you very much. Appreciate your testimony today. 

Mr. Mike McCormick, Suzanne Alexander, Beverly Shaw. 

(SWEARING IN OF WITNESSES) 

MR. DeWITT:' Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm that the 

testimony that you are about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing 

but the truth? 

Are each of you here because you were served with a subpoena of the committee? 

Since you were subpoenaed and you have taken the oath, do you understand that you are granted 

immunity, as was previously stated, under Section 9410 of the Government Code? 

Do you further understand that such immunity requires you to answer questions that you think 

may incriminate you in a criminal proceeding or may subject you to disgrace or infamy? 

From the previous statement, is it also your understanding that the immunity does not extend to 

perjury as a result of your testimony here or the production' of documents here? 

Thank you very much. Please be seated. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much. Mr. McCormick, you're an employee of the 

Victims of Crime program. Is that correct? 

MR. MIKE McCORMICK: Yes, I am. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Please explain the nature of your employment. 

MR. McCORMICK: I'm currently a clerical supervisor ,over mail room/file room areas and 

forms, supplies. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And how long have you been doing that? 

MR. McCORMICK: Officially as a supervisor since July 1. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: July I of 1987? 

MR. McCORMICK: Right. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And before that? 

MR. McCORMICK: Before that I was working in that same area as a lead clerk • 

. CHAIRMAN TORRES: For how long? 
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MR. McCORMICK: That was since the end of January 1987. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So how long have you been with the Victims Crime Fund? . . 
MR. McCORMICK: Overall with the Victims program, I've been with them since February 1986. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES·: February of 1986. Are there any weaknesses in the record management 

process that you're aware of? 

MR. McCORMICK: We really don't have a real record manag.ement program occurring at the 

time being. We've addressed it and we have not really received much guidance in that area. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So procedures have been changed without notice in writing to employees 

of the file room? 

MR. McCORMICK: That's separate of the record management area. Yes, quite frequently in 

the past few months even, I will go into my file room and find out about a new procedure in an area 

that I am supposedly supervising. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What's been the effect of these kinds of decisions on staff morale? 

MR. McCORMICK: Basically it's not a big effect on the file room staff themselves as far as 

that they are pretty much willing to comply with what they're asked to do and try to get the work 

out. We know it's a vital function of the Board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you experienced any harrassing or \:tarrassment at your place of 

employment within this program? 

area. 

MR. McCORMICK: Yes, I have. I have -- currently I have some grievances pending in that 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Grievances? How many grievances do you have pending? 

MR. McCORMICK: I have - personally, I have three grievances pending right now. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Against whom? 

MR. McCORMICK: Against Judit.h Embree. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what are the nature of those grievances? Do they relate to the 

fact that this program is not paying claims on time? 

MR. McCORMICK: No. They are basically related to being accused of being belligerent 

towards management and also on a sick leave issue that occurred earlier this year. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Does that belligerency towards management have anything to do with 

the claims processing system or getting claims paid to victims on time? 

MR. McCORMICK: No, it doesn't. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Any questions? 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: You heard some of the other questions presented -- or posed by 

myself or the other members of this committee. Specifically with respect to being instructed not to 

speak to legislators, are you aware -- have you been instructed not to talk to legislators either now or 

at any other time up to this point? 

MR. McCORMICK: Not directly, no. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. What about indirectly? 

MR. McCORMICK: Just from scuttlebutt or whatever you want to call it. We are guarded in 
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what we say to legislative staff. As a: former phone receptionist also, I can testify to that. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: What do you mean you are guarded? 

MR. McCORMICK: Basically, we are told to refer above, as far as I understand it. 

,ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TQRRES: Miss Beverly Shaw, what is your present employment at the Board? 

MS. BEVERLY SHAW: I am 'a Victims of Crime claims specialist 'and have been since August 

31st of '84. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What basic, training did you receive when you became a claims 

specialist? 

MS. SHAW: The basic training that I received was based on the manual that we use to verify 

the claims, and there is a section for the statutes that have changed over the years. And what occurs 

during a two-week process is the claims specialists are read the procedures out of the manual. Those 

procedures basically tell you this is the application, review it, capture the basic information from the 

crime report on the cover page, and then verify the losses and wage losses that are -- medical losses 

and wage losses, etc. that are claimed. It's a two-week period where they read to us out of the 

manual. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Has there been any kind of committee formed to deal with the backlog 

in the operation that you work in? 

MS. SHAW: Excuse me? Could you say that again? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Has there been any type of committee formed to deal with the backlog 

in your operation? 

MS. SHAW:' A committee formed? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: A committee, a group of people, formed to deal with the backlog in the 

90-day mandate. 

MS. SHAW: The only 90-day mandate that I've been made aware of is as it applies to the. 

contracted counties. We were made to understand that that applies only to the contracted counties 

and not to the Victims of Crime staff itself. The loophole, as you revealed earlier, is that it's upon a 

fully verified claim; then the staff has 90 days to process it for payments. 

Backlog, as I know it and understand it, between the claims specialist staff, their pending, and 

the analyst staff that is pending, there are approximately 10,000 -- 8,500 to 10,000 claims waiting to 

be worked on. That is not including the claims that are currently on somebody's desk to work. 

CHAiRMAN TORRES: So you're not familiar with the special committee that was formed 

about a year ago to deal with the backlog problem? 

MS. SHAW: Okay. We have -- if you're referring to the backlog mail, we have a supplemental 

verification unit that deals only with additional awards. There's b~en an ongoing problem with mail 

accumulating in massive amounts that the staff, the claims specialists, could never get to because of 

the inundation of regular claims, emergency awards, special projects that were given to them with 

absolutely no controls over how they requested them - they were just dumped in our in-baskets -- so 

that there were some claims specialists that had up to 250 claims on their desks at given times. 
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I personally wrote a memo to management in June of 1986 asking them to give us a two-week 

break in assignment of these types of claims, except for the emergency awards and the special 

projects and joint power projects, to allow us a two-week time to work on just the backlog mail. I 

received no response to that. The backlog mail continued and continued and continued. It was passed 

around and shuffled from one point to another; until in May of 1986, a memo was put out by Mike 

Patterson, who indicated that all the mail that had been accumulated would be dispersed to each 

claims specialist and it was to be worked OIl. It still did not occur. It was passed out. The claims 

specialists felt just totally out of control, and in June of .1987, the supplemental verification unit was 

finally put into place. There were 10 claims specialists who volunteered to work in this unit and their 

assignment was to work just with th'e backlog mail and the additional payments of bills. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have there been problems with hiring and promotions or harrassment? 

Have you experienced any of those problems? 

MS. SHAW: I have personally not experienced any problems of harrassment but I have observed 

numerous, numerous events of this. I've observed OSS I's yelling and screaming at their employees in 

full public view. I have observed Judith Embree yelling and screaming at Mr. McCormick in full 

public view. I have observed manager Alan Kline talking in loud demeaning tones to Ray Banion, who 

was his peer, the other program manager. I have observed Judith Embree talk in demeaning tones to 

Mr. Banion during group meetings. And apparently this is an acceptable form of management that is 

~ery upsetting and demoralizing to the entire staff. 

Hiring practices, I have been aware of the previous employee that Mr. Lackey referred to as not 

being a state employee, being allowed to come on even though the requirements listed on the hiring 

flyer required that they be a state employee. There was an analyst brought over also from the Youth 

Authority that was an OSS I; to my knowledge, that did not qualify her to be a staff service analyst. 

There are at least six claims specialists that are on the top three ranks of the staff service analyst. 

list that 'are employed at the Victims of Crime program. We are not acknowledged with that 

particular status and we are not considered acceptable candidates for staff service analyst positions 

at the agency. 

The woman who was brought over from the Youth Authority was brought over on a limited 

term. She took the staff service analyst test, did not pass it, and so now she's there as a training and 

development position. 

Again, this is apparently through the association of Miss Embree's former employment there, 

the Youth Authority, and/or her husband's. 

And then another incident that occurred was a claims specialist that was hired as a limited 

term and took the claims specialist test and came out either last or next to the last on the list -- she 

was number 79 on the list -- and she was picked up as a trainer for our agency. And I would think 

that the interview that was given for evaluating their qualifications for the claims specialist list 

would be indiCative of the ability or the knowledge, and to take somebody who's the last or next to 

the last off of the list and place them as a trainer seems kind of out of touch with what should be 

being done. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Senator Marks for a question. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Well, it seems to me the things you've just recited are the way in which the 

office is running, and that's the type of thing that I would assume that the CSEA would be notified of. 

Have they ever been notified? 

MS. SHAW: I do not know that. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Are you a member of CSEA? 

MS. SHAW: No, I am not. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Any of you a member? 

MR. McCORMICK: Yes. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Why haven't you notified the CSEA of your problems, for example? Maybe 

you have. 

MR. McCORMICK: I have with my problems. I have requested representation and those are 

pending right now. 

SENA TOR MARKS: I would assume that the matters that you're referring to are matters that 

'CSEA would look at. I can't understand why - other than the fact that you may have done so -- why 

they weren't notified. 

MS. SHAW: Even if they were notified, pretty much what the stance of most agencies are, as I 

understand it, is that once a person, is placed in the position, you can't just kick them out unless they 

are -- failed on probation or deemed unsuitable. 

SENATOR MARKS: Well, I'm not a member of CSE~, although Pm a state empl~yee. But it 

seems to me that ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who's our job steward? 

SENATOR MARKS: Maybe I should join. But it seems to me that ,CSEA is -- they would be 

. notified. Maybe they wouldn't. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you been given specific special projects in addition to your regular 

duties which interferes with your processing of claims? 

MS. SHAW: I have specifically. Not all the claims specialists have. I identify areas that I feel 

need improvement that affect our program, and I have discussed these on different occasions with 

supervisors and made suggestions, and I've realized over a period of years that supervision and 

management is not going to act on suggestions. So I can profit by two ways: ensuring that they have 

to look at it and review it and also reap a monetary reward by going through the Meritous Award 

Board. 

The last two proposals that I have made, one of them was given to me in a written memo 

September -- either 21st or 25th -- of this year directing me to find, as a special project, to find out 

what the monetary savings would be for this particular suggestion. 'I last,Week received a call from a 

fellow who identified himself as "Carl" from the Merit Award Board and he wanted to advise me that 

the recommendation of the person who did the review of my suggestion said that it was an excellent 

suggestion and it should be implemented but that they were recommending that it be turned over 

again as a special project to me to evaluate the monetary savings. And he was concerned with this 
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because he wanted to know if I was aware that ~t was illegal for the person making the suggestion to 

also do the monetary evaluation. And I explained to him that yes, I felt it was and even if it wasn't 

regulated on, that morally I didn't feel that it was correct, and that was precisely why that I had not 

acted on the previous directive that I had been given by Judith Embree. And he advised me that he 

would respond to management to make them aware that that was an illegal procedure and that he 

would also address the previous memo that had been given to me. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What are some of the safety violations of the Board regarding the 

employees? 

MS. SHAW: Going hand-in-hand with some of the safety violations, when the agency made its 

move from the two previous locations on J Street and in Old Sacramento to the new location, I do not 

believe, in all fairness, that management made provisions for floor space, for adequate supplies, or 

forms for our agency, which greatly impacts on the work flow and efficiency of handling 'of the 

claims. We run out of supplies and forms frequently. 

And as staff has been added in stop-gap measures, the forms and supplies have been moved out 

into the main hall, which is our sole fire exit for the agency, which I believe would be in direct 

violation of any safety purpose. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And how do the employees react to all of these violations that you've 

pointed out? 

MS. SHAW: They're concerned but they've given up hope of getting anybody to comply with 

what they should. Just last week fire extinguishers were mounted after being in the current location 

a year and a half. Computer cords are stretched out and covered over. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are people coming to work with no expectation of being prideful of 

their work or committed to their work? 

MS. SHAW: Constantly. Coworkers say they just don't care; if it gets done, it gets done. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Do you think that's contributed to the backlog? 

MS. SHAW: Absolutely. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Has personal information regarding employees ever been discussed by 

management in public? 

MS. SHAW: Yes. Two specific instances were surrounding Ray Banion's death. During a group 

gathering, Miss Embree pointed out that Mr. Banion had had severe psychological problems far 

greater than any of us would ever realiZe, and I don't feel that this is the type of thing that should be 

discussed openly. These are confidential areas that should not be brought out in public. And during a 

time that we went to a sensitivity training session, she openly explained what was going on with Larry 

Callahan's criminal case, which I felt was a breach of his right to confidentiality. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Do you want to transfer to another department, Miss Shaw? 

MS. SHAW: I like the work that I'm doing. I feel that it's very necessary to help the victims, 

and I feel that I'm extremely competent in the work that I do. I am not seeking to get out. I do have 

a job interview tomorrow, but I'm not seeking to get out. It is for promotion., 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Interview with whom? 
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MS. SHAW: State Personnel Board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Well, we wish you luck. Have you been threatened not to 

come to this hearing to testify? 

MS. SHAW: Not by management, but again, the same fellow that has gone around and made 

comments to other staff that had been subpoenaed has made remarks to me. The last one was this 

morning. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Where? 

MS. SHAW: In my work cubicle. He appeared and indicated to me that I should comply with the 

questioning the same way that Ollie North did at his hearing, that I should take the Fifth Amendment. 

I was insulted by that because that was to imply that I have some sort of criminal activity that I 

needed to cover up. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Were any threats made to you? 

MS. SHAW: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Thank you very much. Miss Alexander, welcome to the· 

committee. Please identify yourself. 

MS. SUZANNE ALEXANDER: I'm Suzanne Alexander. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what is your role at the Victims of Violent Crime? 

MS. ALEXANDER: I'm the office services supervisor II at the Sta-te Board of Control Victims 

of Crime program. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are you on disability now? 

MS. ALEXANDER: Yes, I am • 

. CHAIRMAN TORRES: How long have you been on disability? 

MS. ALEXANDER: Since August 17th. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Was it work .related? 

MS. ALEXANDER: Yes, it was. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did your physician write a letter regarding your physical problems to 

the State Board of Control? 

MS. ALEXANDER: Yes, he did. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what did your doctor request? 

MS. ALEXANDER: Well, I had been going to him over a year since August of '86 because I was 

ex'periencing some physical problems due to stress. My supervisor was kind of. intimidating me in that 

her verbal and her oral communication towards me made me feel very intimidated, and so I started 

having problems because I was always going to work ·wondering what is going to happen today and I 

started having physical problems. And I went to the doctor, and since the doctor had seen me over a 

year, he had written the State Board of Control stating that he felt that since my problems had 

overall been a year, that I should be removed to a stress-free environment. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what did your supervisors do with this request? 

MS. ALEXANDER: Well, I thought maybe that they would call me in and say, you know, could 

we help you with this problem, could we remove you from your job site, or could we restructure your 
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job duties, but nothing was done. It was ignored. So my doctor took ,me off on stress disability at-out 

a couple of weeks later. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES:, So is there anything else that you think this committee ought to know 

regarding the Board of Control or the. Victims Rights Fund? 

MS. ALEXANDER: In what way? 

CHAIR'MAN T9RRES: In what your perceptions are. 

MS. ALEXANDER: Well, I know that I love my job very much and I worked very hard while I 

was there, and I believe that the reason Miss Embree treated me in the manner She did is that our 

strategies for supervision are different. I've always believed that you get more bees with honey and 

she believes that you rule with an iron fist, and I just don't agree with some of her techniques. And I 

for one at the Board, a lot of times when she would give me an order, and I say that in all honesty --it 

was always an order, it was never a request - I would tell her that I didn't agree with her and then all 

of a sudden the memos would start coming: work improvement memos, intimidating. They were 

never requesting, they were always demandIng; she never spoke to me, it was always at me. And 

many times I was requested to discipline my staff when I felt there wasn't need for discipline, only to 

speak with staff. And since I didn't comply, there was a lot of times that I got memos I felt were 

unfair. I have gone through the grieving process. I've gone to Labor Relations, and I'm here now. So. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Any questions? Mr. Calderon? 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Only that I had, many conversations with Miss Embree and Mr. 

Richmond, as I've indicated, where I would point out there was sufficient money in the Victims 

restitution fund at one time. This was, you know, one or two years ago., It's been a long time that 

I've been making this claim. But probably cIDout two years ago there was sufficient money to meet 

the claims that were outstanding agaInst it. 

1 then found later that Miss Embree and Mr. Richmond came before a legislative committee and 

indicated that the backlog was gone, that the money was out, that claims were being paid. Then we 

heard from them that the fund was on the verge of bankruptcy. At that time, it appeared to me as 

though there was a rather cynical effort to get the money out, so regardless of whether or not it 

reached the right hands in the right manner, as a way to come back and say to the Legislature, 

"There. Are you happy? We got the money out so get off our backs." That was my impression. Did 

you see any evidence of that? 

MS. ALEXANDER: Are you speaking just specifically about the backlog? . . 
ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Yes. 

MS. ALEXANDER: Okay. I will tell you how I -- what I did to try to help the backlog, and this 

is -- I'm speaking for myself, for the program, for the interest of the victims. 

A year ago we moved from one building to another. I planned, organized, and implemented a 

system called the terminal digit system. It was supposed to cut down on errors. And I have worked in 

two prisons and I know that unless you have control of files, that you will never have a complete 

smooth processing of any claims. So I had many meetings with Miss Embree to tell her that the files 

were getting out of control. When people would call for status checks, that the files were all over 

-74-



I 
the Board. One of my coworkers, my subordinate coworkers, it takes her two and a half to three 

hours to find a file when it's lost. All of this cuts down on production, all of this causes backlog. At 

this present time, the files are all over the Board. They need to be in a controlled environment so 

that when they're asked for, that you can go directly to them, pick them up, and then you have the 

information before you. I feel that you can only work on one claim at a time and I see no need to 

have 500 files in one cubicle. But because mY'supervisor, Judith Embree, never recognized any of my 

suggestions, here we are with a huge backlog, the files are all over, and it's out of control. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: And the fund's on the verge of bankruptcy. But, I want to know 

if there was a cynical - if you know of any evidence that would suggest that there was an effort on 

the part of Board management to just get the money out and who cares who gets it or if it gets to the 

right people so we can go back and tell the Legislature. 

MS. ALEXANDER: In all honesty, I can't answer that question. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: All right. Any other witness have any evidence to that effect? 

MS. SHAW: I can address somewhat to the backlog of the r:~ailers I indicated earlier. It was 

shuffled from place to place to place, and there were management memo meetings and also memos 

that went out to the yictim centers that said that there was no more backlog of mail when in fact 

there was several thousand pieces of mail. And they said that if in 30 days you find that payment Qr 

something hasn't been made, then give us a list and we will check it out. That was a blatant lie •. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: All right. So now we have in effect a lie to the Victim Witness 

centers that there is no backlog. We have representation to the Legislature that there is no backlog. 

MS. SHAW: I cannot -- I do not specifically know what the date was on that memo, but I 

believe it was in 1986. We have gotten funding for overtime periodically with the intent of cleaning 

up the backlog but it never has gone away; it never has been controlled. There always has been a 

backiog. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Thank you very much, gentleman, ladies. Miss Elsa Espejo, 

Miss Chris Yoshida, and Sherry Hernandez, and Mr. Richard Goodgast. Is that correct? Godegast. 

I'm sorry. 

(SWEARING IN OF WITNESSES) 

MR. DeWITT: Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm the testimony 

that you are about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

Are each of you here because you were served with a subpoena of the committee? 

Since you were subpoenaed and you have taken the oath, do you understand that you are granted 

immunity, as was previously stated~, under Section 9410 of the Government Code? 

Do you further understand that such immunity requires you to answer questions which you think 

may incriminate you in a criminal proceeding or may subject you to disgrace or infamy? 

From the previous statement, is it also your understanding that the immunity does not extend to 

perjury as ,a result of your testimony here or the production of documents? 
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Please be seated. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much, ladies and gentleman. Have any of you witnesses 

before this committee been threatened in any way, shape or form to testify before this committee? 

MR. RICHARD GODEGAST: No, sir. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Espejo, I believe? 

MS. ELSA ESPEJO: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you been threatened in any W9-.Y to come before this committee? 

.MS. ESPEJO: Well, I don't know if it was a threat or was. joking around, but earlier at the 

. office, I was in the break room and an analyst, we were talk~ng about it, two other people, and the 
, , 

analyst came in anq said -- you know, I said was going to tell the truth, and they said, "Well, yeah, 

you tell the truth because after you leave there you won't be back here." 

now? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: , So did that person elaborate anymore to that? 

MS. ESPEJO:· No. I didn't say anything because I didn't want to argue. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Would you turn around and see if that person is in this room 

MS. ESPEJO: He's raised his hand. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: He's raised his hand. All right. Have you been threatened, Miss 

Yoshida, to come before this committee? 

MS. CHRIS YOSHIDA: No, I haven't, but I was approached by the same individual as Bev Shaw 

had stated. I was told to invoke - to plea the Ollie North case, too. I stated I've got nothing to hide. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Is that person in this room? 

MS. YOSHIDA: It's the same individual. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you been threatened to come before this committee? (No audible 

response.) Would that individual who raised his hand please' com~ forward? Please come forward and 

identify yourself. 

MR. MIGUEL TORRES: My name is Miguel Torres. 

CHAIRMAN. TORRES: All right. Mr. Torres, what is your position? 

MR. TORRES: I'm a program analyst with the Victims of Crime program. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Victims of Crime program. 

MR. TORRES: Yes. 

CHAmMAN TORRES: All right. Do you know these individuals that have just testified? 

MR. TORRES: Yes, I do. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you make those comments to these individuals? 

MR. TORRES: I made comments to them. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Ai1d what comments did you make to these individuals? 

MR. TORRES; I made comments in regards to this hearing. I think the comments I made were 

humorous. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Were humorous? 

MR. TORRES: Yes. There were a lot of comments going around in, the office regarding these 
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hearings, and my comments were meant to be humorous. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, some people did not interpret them as such, Mr. Torres. 

MR. TORRES: For th<;lt I apologize. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. 

MR. TORRES: I don't think that I have the authority within the Victims of Crime program to 

affect anybody's job, and I think that they realize that, and that if I was to make a threat, it would 
\ 

only be humorous. I don't have hiring authority to affect their jobs. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Torres, do you know in the weeks that I've been working on this 

issue, it has become clear to me that there is a very low morale in that operation over there, and I 

don't know if you're aware of it or not •. And sometimes statements that are made in humor may very 

well affect people in different ways, and I think it's important for you and others who continue to 

make such statements ought to be ve~y seriously affected and reflecting the kind of statements and 

the impact .they m~y have on people who feel they are vulner,able, people who feel they are powerless 

in a situation because they've had to endure that employment for some time. So I hope you take that 

into account in the future and warn anyone else, that if any, such statements occur again, that I will 

continue this investigatiun of that Board and anyone else who makes those statements. 

MR. TORRES: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much for voluntarily coming to the committee. 

MR. TORRES: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Hernandez? Please ident~fy yourself and what you do at the office. 

MS. SHERRIN HERNANDEZ: My name is Sherrin Hernandez and I'm the office services 

supervisor I with the clerical section. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Do your perso~nel practices 'within the office make it difficult for you 

to comply with your job, which is to pay claims on time? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: No, it doesn't. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Pardon me? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: No, it doesn't. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No, it doesn't. So at any time you've not been a victim of personnel 

violations, or you have had a 100% wonderful experience working for the Board and you enjoy working 

there. 

MS. HERNANDEZ: No, I have not had -- I have had some personnel experiences, yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, I think we need to know that, and if you could speak into the mike, 

that would be very helpful to us. Take a deep breath. You're among friends. Just relax. Okay. 

MS. HERNANDEZ: I was assigned in January 1987 by Judith E.mbree to work under Ray Banion, 

who was an office services manager,. because his office technician was promoted to a claims 

speCialist. My personnel problems at that 'time were with Ray Banion, who was the office services 

manager. I went to Judith Embree a number of times to ask how long I would have to work under 

Ray. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right, Miss Hernandez, we're going to have to switch you to the 

-77-



other mike, if you'll please sta~d, because we canit hear you in that microphone. Either you're not 

getting too close or it's not working properly. Just speak right in. There you go. 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Where do you want me to start at? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You started in January of 1987 working under Mr. Banion. You referred 

to Miss Embree that you had personnel problems with Mr. Banion. 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what wa~ the response of Miss Embree to that request? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: I had asked her how long I would have to work under Ray, and she told me 

until they could get someone else to replace me. At that time, there was a problem with the budget 

in hiring someone else, and until they could get someone to replace that _. or to fill that position, I 

would have to stay there. She did ask me if I could possibly work along with Ray.· 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you felt Miss Embree took into consideration your needs and your 

concerns and was helpful in making sure that your problem was taken care of. Is that correct? 

M~. HERNANDEZ: At that time, yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: At that time. Is there. any other time that she has not taken that into 

account? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: There were a few other things but they were per&onal. They had nothing to 

do with this here. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm sorry? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: They were personal. They had nothing to do with this particular hearing. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm going to remind you very carefully and very directly that you are 

under oath and we expect the truth today. 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Not conjecture, not stories, not anecdotes but what you know to be the 

truth, and that's extremely important for you to understand. At any time were any biases raised in 

front of you or about you or in your oiiice personnel? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: None that I am aware of. I was told certain things that were said by Judith 

E.mbree. The only other encounter that I had was I did file a grievance against Ray Banion. My 

grievance was rejected p¥ Judith Embree as a complaint. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And you think that was fair? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: No, I don't. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Because at the time, I was filing a grievance. She knew of all the things 

that were going on between Ray and I. 

CHAIRMAN TORRE.s~ What do you do at the Victims program? Do you process claims? 

MS. HERNANDEZ~ I supervise the payment section and recep.tiQnist area. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You supervise the ... ? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Payment section. 

·CHAIRMAN TORRES: Payment section. So if I have a claim, you're the one I would have to 
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see to make sure that I'd get my payment? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: No. No. Payment section involves inputing the payment information into 

the computer. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you're nct aware of any racial prejudices within the office that you 

work in then. 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Oh, yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, that's what I've been trying to ask, Miss Hernandez. Can we get to 

that? Would you please tell us what those experiences have been? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: The racial prejudice that I encountered was with Ray Banion. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And you feel that that was not taken care of by Miss Embree. 

MS. HERNANDEZ: No, it wasn't. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Do you feel that she expressed any racial bias towards you or to others 

in the office? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Maybe toward others but I never experienced it toward me -- other than 

hearsay. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Well, we don't want to deal with hearsay so we want to know 

what your personal experiences were. That's why you've been asked to testify. Are there any other 

things you'd like to add to this testimony on your part? 

MS •. HERNANDEZ: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Any questions? Mr. Calderon. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Well, since the issue's been raised, what was the racial conduct, 

discriminatory conduct, that you were concerned with? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Concerning Ray Banion? 
\ 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Yes. 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Ray did not like the idea that I came over as a supervisor to work under 

him. He tried numerous times to demote me to an office tech. There were also statements that 

were made concerning my color and me being a woman. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: What statement? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: There was a statement that Ray had made regarding have-nots, and to him, 

Black people were considered have-nots. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. Any other racial statements? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: No. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And what about your sex? ' 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Ray had this thing against women being in a certain position, and he felt 

that women were being used to be in a certain place. 

ASSEMBLYM.AN CALDERON: \VeIl, were they statement~ that he made to everyone Qr just 

statements he made to you? I mean, how do you know you're not -- you just ••• · 

MS. HERNANDEZ: They were statements that Ray had made.to me. Ray and I had numerous 

conversations. He was the type that when he got upset, he would -.:. there was an outburst. 
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ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. Well, I don't want -- the only thing I'm trying to 

establish -- all right now, the issue of racial discrimination has been raised insofar as what Jud~th 

Embree's opinion was relative to a complaint that you voiced with her, an employee, that you voiced 

with her about racial discrimination. That is relevant in my mind because many of the victims are of 

color who apply for claims. If there is an attitude on the part of Miss Embree that's racially 

discriminatory, then it affects the way she processes or manages the processing of claims. For 

instance, if she thinks Blacks deserve it, then maybe she doesn't process Black claims. Or if she 

thinks Blacks or Mexicans put themselves into the position to be victims, then maybe she's not as 

sensitive about processing those claims effectively and efficiently. 

Now, you've raised the issue -- I'm just trying to determine whether or not you think that that's 

something we ought to explore or not. 

MS. HERNANDEZ: As I stated earlier, to my knowledge, I don't know of any racial prejudice in 

paying claims as far as Judith Embree is concerned; only against Ray Banion. Ray Banion would be 

the only one that I have had knowledge of that would be prejudiced against Blacks. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: All right. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did Miss Embree ever indicate to you that she was prejudiced against 

overweight people or fat people? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: She never made that statement to you? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Not to me, no. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you at any time throw a camera crew out of your office or out of 

the offices that came to do a story during this last few weeks or months? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: I asked them to leave, yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was the basis to asking them to leave? 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Well, I wanted to know why they were there, number one. Around that 

time, Ray Banion, it was his death, and I just wanted to know why they were there. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And you asked them to leave. 

MS. HERNANDEZ: Yes, I did. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Okay. Thank you very 'much, Miss Hernandez. Miss Espejo, what is your 

role in the office? 

MS. ESPEJO: I'm a word processor in the payment section. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Uh huh. How would you describe the morale in the office? 

MS. ESPEJO: It's low, very low. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Very low. Why? 

MS. ESPEJO: Due to the working conditions. 

CHA.IRMAN TORRES: What peisonal expeiiences that you have had might affect your attitude 

towards your job or the program? 

MS. ESPEJO: Well, last year my mother was terminally -ill. She had a rare kind of cancer and 

there was no cure for it. So I'd taken a leave of absence because she was at the hospital and there 
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was nothing more they could do for her, so she wanted to come home to die. So I took a leave of 

absence to be home with her and take care of her until she died. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How long was that? 

MS. ESPEJO: About a month. So then she died on a Tuesday night and the funeral was on 

Friday and then on Monday, I was called by my supervisor, per Judith, you know, that she was 

demanding for me to come in, and if I didn't come in, I would be put down on AWOL. And so, I was 

already still grieving from my mother and all that, because I was so close to her. I tried to call 

Judith that day.' I left a message.. You know, I thought well, maybe if I talked to her she might 

understand how I'm feeling, ~nd she never returned my call. So that week I got a doctor's excuse for 

that week but I was forced to come in the week after that, and I really wasn't ready to come back to 

work, and when I did, I was just -- you know, I couldn't work. I was still grieving. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was the end result, Miss Espejo? 

MS. ESPEJO: Well,she had said that I had taken too much time off for that. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And you explained to her what you were doing during that period of 

time? 

MS. ESPEJO: Well, I'm sure she knew because, you know, she wanted to know what was going 

on through my supervisor.· She had my supervisor call me at home a couple days after the funeral 'and 

said, you know, that Judith demands that you come in or else she'll put you down for AWOL because 

she said I had taken too much time off. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you ever been harrass~d by management in other occasions? 

MS. ESPEJO: Well, I don't know -- well, when I first got to the Board of Control, I was put on 

phones, and I guess they wanted the phone people to work until five and stuff and I couldn't work until 

five on certain days because I was going to a chiropractor. Well, she wanted the proof that I was 

going to see the chiropractor so I had to come up with that proof. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What's 'unreasonable about that~ in your opinion? 

MS. ESPEJO: Oh, I didn't really think it wasn't, you know. I had the proof so she knew that I 

had the appointments. But, you know, when she did that, when she wanted me to come in when I was 

still grieving over my mom -- I mean, everybody is different, you know, but I mean it's like she didn't 

have any feelings at all, you know, nothing. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Is there anything else you'd like us to know? 

MS. ESPEJO: No. That's it. 

CHAiRMAN TORRES: All right. Thank you very much for coming. Miss Yoshida? 

M~. YOSHIDA: Yes. My name's Chris Yoshida. I've been with the Board of Control since 

January of '83 and I am currently a senior claims specialist in the supplemental verification unit. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Since '83? 

MS. YOSHIDA: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was the supplemental verification unit established and what is 

its purpose? 

MS. YOSHIDA: The supplemental verification unit was started in July of this year because 
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prior to it, specialists had all the claims through the entire process. They had them as emergencies, 

they had them as regulars and supplementals, and they didn't know how to prioritize their work. A lot 

of them felt, as I do, that the people who need it are. the ones who haven't been paid yet and, you 

know, you don't want to put ahead the people who have already gotten money; let's get these people 

money who haven't got it. Management was very hung up on statistics. So what they did, what a lot 

of specialists did, was during the early parts of the month, they worked regular claims, and b.ecause 

supplementals were so easy, they did those during the latter part of the month. But yet, if you only 

work it during the last one or two weeks of the month, they'll sit until then. 

So we started the supplemental verification unit in July -- I'm sorry, June of this year to deal 

just with additional payments on claims. There are currently 11 specialists, myself as a senior, and 

one supervisor to deal with all claims throughout the entire Board that are supplemental. 

You've got 10 - a minimum of 10 people on three teams, so 30 people who do the initial claims 

who'll never see them again. The people in the supplemental unit will see it again and again and again 

until either the patient no longer -- or the claimant no 10riger requires the money or the claim has 

paid out at its maximum. 

My current capacity is to review all supplemental reports submitted by the counties that are 

under a joint power or special project contract. Th~ three other seniors review the initial claim 

under the joint powers/special project contract and I "(:'1~n review all the other ones. I currently 

review approximately 50 claims a. day whether I pay them -- you know, authorize payment or send 

them forth as something else. But I'm reviewing currently 50 a day. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: 50? 

MS. YOSHIDA: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How does a request from preferred service providers affect the 

processing of claims? 

MS. YOSHIDA: One Saturday -- I had been in training all week and I came in Saturday because I 

knew no one had touched my desk and there was a backlog of mail for supplemental reports that 

needed to be paid. I wanted to get there to do it and when I came in, we were told that we had to get 

these claims for a crime victim center put out because they were making a big ruckus about it. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Stink. 

MS. YOSHIDA: Right. So for eight hours we worked on it. Of approximately the 30 or 40 

claims I reviewed, there was not one that I could even pay because I -- and I'm the only one -- and I'm 

so current. A.s the claims -- or the reports come in the office, they're stamped in the mail room. The 

claims are then delivered to me personally and I go pull my files and I review them. Within 24 hours 

they're out. Or I used to, but until all of this came about, I'm a little backlogged maybe one or two 

days. So if it's there, it's being paid. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: If you were Tony Anthony, head of General Services, what would you do 

after you've heard the testimony -- you've been here all day, as well as all of us have -- what would 

you say to Judith Embree when you'd call her in and tell her to do about the program? What would 

you advise her to do? How would you help her to make the program more effective? 
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MS. YOSHIDA: Promote me, maybe. (Laughter.) Sorry. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You would tell Miss Embree to promote you. 

MS. YOSHIDA: Yes. From where I stand, because we work with joint powers/special projects, 

and we pay the counties to do the work, in two weeks I reviewed over 400 claims, and of those, 200 

went back because they don't comply with our manual. I think we are spending money on -- you know,· 

to have the counties do claims that they don't do adequately. In turn, they come in house. We have 

to review it, we have to send it back, and the claim itself gets bounced back and forth before it can 

physically get paid. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And why is that happening? Because nobody reads the manual? 

MS. YOSHIDA: Partly. And the manual changes, and when the manual is updated, a lot of 

people don't bother putting manual revisions in there, or you get your little memos and memos get put 

elsewhere besides in the manual, so you're not current with procedures. A lot of times - one time we 

were in a crunch where we were told to pay the claims. Just get them through. So a lot of the 

procedures went laxed. That's ~hen everybody in the department were doing supplemental reports. I 

am the only senior who does supplementals, and from me, I filter any claims over $3,000 or 

questionable issues to three analysts. I don't feel that I can correct or make phon~ calls on all these 

claims and correct them myself, and I went to Judith and I said,. "I can't do this, I have to send them 

back to the county they're getting paid to do," which she agreed. So I think we should just do away 

with the contract counties and bring more people in house where we are -- because people in house 

have the expertIse which the people in the county don't have. When we hire specialists on board, they 

have direct contact with u'" and we can then help them and advise them how to process these claims 

correctly. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What would you do about morale in the office? 

MS. YOSHIDA: Well, I know morale in the office is really low. A lot of people who are, there 

are there because they like the job. They just don't like the way things are being run. I'm one of 

them. I like the concept of the program. I just don't know what to do. I went to Miss Embree about 

two and a half weeks ago with my concerns because I am putting in between 9 and 10 hours a day and 

8 hours on weekends. I see a lot of staff -- there's a lot of dead weight there with people who don't 

do anything. Management is aware of these people, yet they don't do anything to them. Currently, 

there are four senior specialists and only two of us are required to do something similar. The other 

two are kind of like oh well, you know, they're there; they've got the title; they get the pay; but 

because they don't -- aren't as efficient, they aren't required to do the same things. I went to her and 

said, you know, I'm really frustrated. On Sa.turdays I come in and I put in my 8 hours, or my 9 or 

whatever is required, yet I see analysts who are higher paid sitting in their office reading the paper. 

My supervisor, who is required to be there because I can't be there without one, is in the smoking 

room 6 out of the 8 hours maybe. I'm at my desk almost constantly. My staff knows where to find 

me. As much as I am at my desk, my supervisor is away from her desk. And I brought this all out to 

her. I don't know if you're aware of this, but at least in me telling you, then I know you know it and 

you can deal with it with any way you choose. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: Was she responsive? 

MS. YOSHID~: Well, she thanked me and said that there were changes that were going to come 

about. Quite a few months ago, I expressed my concern to her also because I'm over the supplemental 

verification unit which has trained staff. The newer people are put out into regular verification and 

it takes approximately a year to learn the process, and I said I didn't think it was proper or right for 

these new staff to be givelJ inadequate seniors to go to who they wouldn't go to anyway because they 

don't have any faith in them. So instead, they sit at their desk and they ponder over a claim, which if 

. they had a faith in a person they could go to, they could tell them how to remedy it. I was told that 

there are structural changes that are being done and to wait. I had requested to go out there because 

I would personally like to help these people. I told her that the new people aren't even being given a 

chance to be good specialists because they don't have the proper guidance. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you had any personal problems in the office? 

MS. YOSHIDA: Not with Miss Embree, no. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: With whom? 

MS. YOSHIDA: Mr. Ray Banion •. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Do you think you need to discuss that? 

MS. YOSHIDA: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Any questions? Anything else you'd like to add to us? 

MS. YOSHIDA: No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Do you feel comfortable now that you've come here? 

MS. YOSHIDA: Yeah. I'm fine. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You're relieved now. 

MS. YOSHIDA: Yes. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It's a very stressful experience and we appreciate you all taking the 

time to be with us. 

Mr. Godegast? 

MR. GODEGAST: Yes, sir. My name is Richard Godegast and I have been with the State Board 

of Control since March of 1972 in various capacities. I'm presently an associate governmental 

program analyst in the Victims of Violent Crime program. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: When you were the manager in the government claims unit, did you ever 

see an organization chart? 

MR. GODEGAST: Yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And was the Board of Control directly reporting to Miss Elizabeth Yost, 

chief deputy director of the General Services Department? 

MR. GODEGAST: Yes, sir. I saw an organization chart put out by the Department of General 

Services indicating the Board of Contr.ol reporting directly to. and through Mrs. Yost. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you seen the new chart? 

MR. GODEGAST: No, sir, I have not. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It was issued on November 3rd, I believe? November 9th, I believe, 
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which no longer shows Miss Yost as having any direct contact with the Victims Crime unit. Have you 

seen that new chart? 

MR. GODEGAST: No, sir, I have not. I have not seen an organization chart in approximately 

two years. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Okay. Has the Board of Control always reported to and through the 

chief deputy director of General Services that you know of? 

MR. GODEGAST: To my knowledge, yes, sir. I, at one time, held the capacity as deputy 

executive officer of the State Board of Control, both as the deputy executive officer and manager of 

the victim indemnification program from 1972 until early 1981, and then I was the deputy executive 

officer in the government claims unit. During the time I was in both those capacities, it was routine 

for us to report to and through the deputy. In particular, in the case you're asking about, I reported 

personally to Mrs. Yost in that capacity to brief her on sensitive issues or certain- things that it was 

conveyed -to me that either she would be sitting or that she would personally convey that information 

to Mr. Anthony after she had reviewed it and it was in a format that she approved. Or my staff, at 

the time, would report to Mrs. Yost's staff to brief them so they could brief her. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Um hmm. So who runs the fund? Miss Embree or Miss Yost? 

MR. GODEGAST: In my opinion, all rules, guidelines, and the organization is run by Mrs. Yost. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: By Mrs. Yost. So Miss Emb ree really is sort of like a caretaker for Miss 

Yost? ' 

MR. GODEGAST: She's the on-site administrator of the program, yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: In your experience, does that mean that she has full authority or does 

she always have to check her actions with Miss Yost? 

MR. GODEGAST:' I would say that she has to check her actions, yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: W:~;Jtis the nature of training, as you've experienced it, inside and 

outside the organization? 

MR. GODEGAST: The nature of training I do not believe is sufficient. During my capacity as 

deputy executive officer in the Victim program, I also personally participated in that training, or 

assured that those people that were doing the training had full knowledge of the program. I do not 

see that occurring, and I think earlier testimony by Miss Yoshida exemplifies that in that part of that 

training includes training outside people, the contract counties. From both materials I've seen 

personally that cross my desk that I have to review, and comments from my peers, it's very evident 

that while they're doing the best job maybe they're capable of, that capability does not match the 

task. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What kinds of things would Miss Embree check in with Miss Yost about? 

MR. GODEGAST: Well, any rule or guideline as to how the claims would be processed or as to 

hew the policy -- the staff would review the claims ..• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Personnel issues as well? 

MR. GODEGAST: Personnel issues as well, yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: She would have jurisdiction over personnel issues, claims ••• 
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MR. GODEGAST: Y~es, sir. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: ••• procedures within the office itself? 

MR. GODEGAST: Yes, sir. That's bee!1 my experience. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So a pretty hands-on interaction. 

MR. GODEGAST: I don't know. aPout day to day, but I think in the major policy issues or major 

staff, yes, sir, or disciplinary actions as well. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Disciplinary actions as well? 

MR. GODEGAST: Yes, sir. I know my own case, it was personally reviewed and controlled by 

Mrs. Yost. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what personal experiences have you had on the job that would 

affect your job performance? 

MR. GODEGAST: I have not had any personal experiences directly with Mrs. Embree in that I 

dealt directly with Mr. Banion, who was my immediate supervisor. I do know that I was the only 

analyst, that I'm aware of, that had all of my claims - I was a little surprised when I came into the 

organization, back into the organization, as an associate analyst in April. of '86 that only claims that 

upon which I would make a recommendation of deny or for the Board to discuss would be reviewed, 

that no-allow claims were under such scrutiny. I was advised by my peers that that was in order to 

process more claims, period. They didn't care about anything else but processing claims. 

However, all of my claims happened to be under review by Mr. Banion. He conveyed to me -- I 

was not told this personally -- but he conveyed to me that those orders came down from above and 

through -- above but through Mrs. Embree. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, it's fair to say that Miss Yost signed your demotion notice. Is that 

correct? 

MR. GODEGAST: That's correct, sir. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: She also testified against you at your hearing before an administrative 

law judge? 

MR. GODEGAST: That's correct, sir. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why do you think she did that? 

MR. GODEGAST: It would be speculation on· my part. I believe it was a personal attack on her 

part, that she personally wanted to see that that demotion occurred. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why is that? 

MR. GODEGAST: I believe our' style of management is quite different. I believe in utilizing all 

the key members of my staff, and I was very fortunate to ~ave some extremely -- we do have at the 

Board of Control very dedicated and very key intelligent people at the Board of Control. And I 

believe that they should have full authority to act within the scope from which they're paid; the 

analysts in particular. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES:. Well, what policy decisions was there disagreement on between you and 

Miss Yost? 

MR. GODEGAST: Well, I was also the labor relations officer at the Board of Control for a brief 
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period of time and I handled all personnel issues, or labor relations issues, and in that capacity, I had 

to deal with Department of General Services to and through their unit. So there were many areas in 

which I had to touch base, not only as the deputy executive officer and acting executive officer at , 
times. I had to deal with that department through Labor Relations, and also as the manager of the 

government claims, the toxic program, and the local mandated program. There were many issues in 

which Mrs. Yost disagreed with my method of allowing staff to give their opinion, both in writing and 

verbally, freely, to the point so we could utilize their expertise. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Do you think that interfered with the operation of the agency and the 

fund? 

MR. GODEGAST: In not allowing that .flow of information? I definitely do. I think in my 

present capacity as an associate governmental program analyst in working with the indemnification 

program and nor my peers allowed to do an analysis of a claim where there are major issues. We're 

allowed to put down maybe one or two brief sentences; preferably no more than that. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Is there anything else you'd like to add before this committee? 

MR. GODEGAST: Only in that I was fortunate to be involved early on in the program, from 

1972 until '81, and some of the people that have testified here today and others who have not, were 

also around during some of that period of time. And I can personally testify to their dedication to the 

program in what they believe in and what they're trying to achieve. I don't want the committee to go 

away with a feeling that because you have seen some results of claims being not processed in a real 

timely manner, or maybe the staff even stating that they do object to times to providers being given 

precedent over victims, that they in any way are not dedicated to what they're doing. They are 

dedicated to victims, and I think that is their primary goal, or they wouldn't have stayed as long as 

they have within this program. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So what would you tell Miss Yost on how to improve the program? 

MR. GODEGAST: I think, number one, we have to look at the ~tructure, the management 

structure, that is presently enforced. It needs to be looked at as far as the capabilities of the people 

that are in the position; expanding that present management, broadening the base, utilizing more key 

people that we do have within the program. Training should be looked at extensively, not only the 

material that's being trained but the people that are providing the training. And I would have to 

agree that I think that bringing more of the processing within and under the umbrella of the 

administrative arm of the Board of Control, or whatever agency administers the program, will be 

much more effective. I think that legislation might be pursued in looking at expanding the Board to 

include it to have people that have maybe medical knowledge, either psychotherapy -- or 

psychotherapy and straight medical knowledge would be beneficial. There's a number of areas. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Thank you very much. Thank you all very much for being 

with us. 

I'd like to call on Mr. Austin Eaton, Miss Judith Embree, and Miss Elizabeth Yost. Would you 

please come forward? 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Mr. Chairman? I just want to -- Miss Hernandez' testimony, I 
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didn't really ,understand exactly what it was. I don't think that -- I don't want to indicate that I think 

that there's -- that that - whatever she testified to was any evidence of any racial discrimination on 

the part of Miss Embree, but I wanted to explore that in any event. Thank you. 

(SWEARING IN OF W.ITNESSES) 

MR. DeWITT: Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm the testimony 

that you are about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

Please be seated. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: r want to thank each of you for coming voluntarily, without the 

necessity of subpoena. We welcome your cooperation in this hearing today. Mr. Eaton, please. 

MR. AUSTIN EATON: Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I think you have before 

. you perhaps the prepared remarks that I had today. I don't want to bore you with reading through 

those again, but I would l~ke to highlight some of those areas. 

Again, the program is about 20 years old and it has seen phenomenal growth, almost without 

fail, through that period; growth in terr-r-s of the number of claims received and in the number of 

types of victims who can qualify for this program. It started out as a violent victim program and has 

progressed from there to other types of victims, so that we have a more broad base clientele, or 

whatever expression you want to use for that. 

As has been expressed earlier, we did have over a 50% growth last year, and you've heard 

considerable testimony today and questioning about the backlog, and I think that that is today the 

major contributor to that backlog is that significant and somewhat unanticipated growth. We had 

been experiencing a 15-20 percent growth in the program and last year we had a 56% growth, and 

that, I think, in any kind of a program, creates a backlog and creates strain in terms of the resources 

that are available. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How long have you been executive director of the Board of Control? 

MR. EATON: I was appointed on August 18th of this year. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was your previous management experience? 

MR. EATON: I was the -- most recently the state's purchasing manager for six years, and in 

that capacity managed all of the state's purchases for all the state departments, amounting to about 

700 million a year. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who actually runs the Victims of Crime program? 

MR. EATON: The direct program manager is Judith Embree. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what role does Miss Yost play in that? 

MR. EATON: Miss Yost is the chief deputy of the Department of General Services, and as such, 

in the absence of Mr. Anthony -- you know, my understanding always ha.s been, working in that 

department, that in the absence of the director, the chief deputy assumes the duty of the director. 

And so, in that capacity and some occasions she sits as chair of the board, and in other instances 

where Mr. Anthony is not available, she acts as chair and exercises those duties. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How would you characterize the morale in the Board of Control and the 
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Victims of Crime fund as you've been able to find out? 

MR. EATON: Based on my own personal experience, I've had some comments by some staff 

that things are not that great here, but overall,the people there seemed to be willing and dedicated 

and don't -- you know, there seems to be a mix of people, but in general, I'd say it's, you know, maybe 

typical. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: The testimony that we've heard today is typical of most state offices? 

MR. EATON: You asked me for - pardon me, but you asked me for what my experience had 

been there and that's ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And you've been there since August? 

MR. EATON: Since August. For about two and a half months. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: The state administrative handbook, are you familiar with that? 

MR. EATON: The state administrative manual? Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes. And do you use that manual in determining discipline, or do you 

use another manual? 

MR. EATON: Normally, in terms of determining disciplinary actions, we would follow the state 

contracts with the various represented groups. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: There isn't a manual called, liThe Progressive Discipline" that you follow 

or refer to? 

MR. EATON: I'm not familiar with that specific manual. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You've never seen it nor read it? 

MR. EATON: No, sir. I've had instruction on and been a part of the progressive disciplinary 

process in my previous job and in this current position. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And you're comfortable with that approach? 

MR. EATON: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why? 

MR. EATON: Well, I think it works. I think it gives the employee an opportunity if there are 

some disciplinary proceedings, be they at an informal level, which is where discipline should ,:\ormally 

start, as with a conversation between the supervisor and the employee who they feel may have either 

a performance or an attitude problem, and on up through the more formalized grievance and/or 

complaints, depending on the nature of the problem, through any adverse action if necessary 

throughout that process; it gives the employee an opportunity to discuss the problem with their 

supervisor and with upper levels of management with,in that department, and gives them an 

opportunity to be represented by whoever their labor union might be, if that's the case. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So in terms of dealing with the problems of processing the claims, your 

feeling is it has more to do with the fact that there isn't space, that there isn't enough employees, or 

is it morale or is it both? 

MR. EATON: I think there's always a combination of those factors. Obviously, if everyone's 

morale is pumped up to the highest level possible, you get more production out of people. They do 

mpre work and it's better quality work. If there are morale problems, those influence it. But I think 
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the primary things we're looking at now is that increase in workload and the 'normal built-in delays in 

terms of adding staff when you've identified those workload problems. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are you familiar with any of the complaints regarding that there isn't 

enough guidance or support or consistency in terms of some of these guidelines? 

MR. EATON: I am familiar with those complaints. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What are you doing about them? 

MR. EATON: I've been working over the last few weeks with the -- we have a contract with 

General Services where they do personnel management for us, and I've been working with the 

personnel officer and the assistant personnel officer to create a unit which would address those issues 

within the Board of Control to make sure that we do have consistent policy, that people are aware of 

what those policies are. Again, you know, that isn't something that gets created overnight, and as I 

said, I've been there about two and a half months, and you need some time on the job, I think, to 

figure out what the lay of the land is and see who's doing what and who isn't doing what, and I think 

that I've reached that point and have some plans in mind that will change the processes that the 

Board uses. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who interviewed you for your position? 

MR. EATON: Tony Anthony, Dr. Elmer Jaffe, and Peter Pelkofer, who's the State Treasurer's 

repre;sentative on the board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How did you find out about it? Just in a notice? 

MR. EATON: It was on a general exam announcement. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And you applied. 

MR. EATON: I did. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: There was no one from within the department or the agency that 

recruited you or said that you oLight to look into it because of your qualifications? 

MR. EATON: I think -- I had conversations with a number of people within the department 

who ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Of General Services? 

~R. EATON: Yes. Who said, you know, that's a good job for you, you ought to apply. And as a 

matter of fact, I had applied three or four years ago for that position when Lane Richmond was 

chosen. So I was aware of 'the Board activity. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Calderon? 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Eaton, the Victims restitution fund 

program, or Victims restitution program, has been plagued with a series of revolving door executives. 

I don't know if it's within your power to stay there for a year or so, but do you have intentions to stay 

there for a while? 

MR. EATON: That's my hope. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: All right. What are you going to do to solve the problems of this 

program? Specifically, how are you going to solve the morale problems, how are you going to solve 

the contractor problems, the joint partnership agreements, in terms of the claims that are being 
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submitted through .that process and apparently is breaking down when it was designed to facilitate the 

process? How are you going to reduce the backlog? And I want to commend you because at least you 

are acknowledging that there is a backlog. How are you going to reduce the backlog, and how are you 

going to put this program back on course? 

MR. EATON: Okay, let me try to answer those questions. One portion of that was the joint 

powers agreements and the work that's done by those folks. We started those, and I wasn't there but I 

identify with the Board at this point after two and a half months, but we started that program in an 

effort to try to process claims more expeditiously; and to a certain extent it has worked, because 

more claims are being processed than if we didn't have those people. 

But that program, in my opinion, has never been controlled. We've never had people at the 

Board level who are responsible for managing the joint powers agreements, contracts, and assuring 

that the work being done by those people is thorough and adequate, and looking at what are the 

economics of having JPA staff do that work versus Board staff. And so I'm looking at that, so even if 

we conclude that there is a reason for the JP A's to be there and to do that work, I want that to be 

managed work and managed by the Board from a central point so that we know what those various 

JPA counties are producing, what quality level they're producing, and if it's not up to a standard that 

we would expect, then we would take action; work with them to improve that, and if it doesn't 

improve, then it would be my recommendation that we add staff at the Board and process- those 

centrally if we cannot get them done there. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. Is it your opinion that there are enough staff people 

to manage the Victims restitution program? 

MR. EATON: I'm not sure if I understand that question. It's my opinion that to date we have 

not had enough people working at the Board. We have had a major budget revision that was in the 

form of a finance letter and BCP that would add approximately 60 staff in this fiscal year at the 

Board. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERO~: All right. Are those the 60 staff that the Legislature included 

in the budget that the Governor ultimately -- initially blue-penciled? 

MR. EATON: I have no information that he ever blue-pencped those. They've been, as far as I 

know, in the budget and they were ):>udgeted contingent upon the passage initially of Senator Davis' 

bill, 738, and your bill and then the other companion bill. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: So you're going to request -- are you going to request additional 

staff? 

MR. EATON: I very likely will request additional staff. I look at the program and I feel there's 

a need for additional management staff at the Board to assist with coordinating our own staff, the 

JPA people, and assuring that those policies and procedures are in place. The audit has been talked 

about extensively here today, and statements have been made that nothing is happening on that audit; 

and I would like to counter that with the fact that we have had a group of people working on that 

audit. We've had a person almost full time on loan from the Controller's office, who's a senior 

auditor. She and I have been working very closely together. As you know, our response to that audit 

-91-



is due on the 18th, which is next week, and it's my intention that tomorrow I will have transmitted a 

draft response so that the Board can consider that next week so that that can become our official 

response to that. And that addresses each of the areas identified in the audit and gives our plan as to . 
. how we're going to address those. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. Are you going to submit a memo indicating to 

employees that it's okay for them to talk to members of the Legislature which oversee your budget 

for this exact reason, so we can make sure that the money we spend gets spent effectively and 

efficiently? 

MR. EATON: The policy at the Board when I arrived there, and I endorse that policy, is that 

contacts with members of the press and members of the Legislature should be directed to my 

attention so that I can speak for the program in total. I don't consider that a gag order on staff or a 

muzzle. I consider that a way to ensure that you're getting the response you need and I don't have a 

dozen people responding to a dozen different answers and maybe they're not privy to all the 

information they need. So I would plan to continue that policy that .legislative and press contacts be 

directed to my office. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Well, there are indications -- you see, your end of the job hasn't 

been doing very well. I mean, the supervisors have not been doing real well in terms of being 

forthright, it appears, with the Legislature. And it's no good to just keep firing the executive 

director so that a new· one can come in and say I've just got here guys, give me a chance. Because 

that doesn't solve the problem either. So I just want to know that as a member of the Legislature and 

a member of the budget commit~ee that oversees the budget for this program, when I ask a question 

whether or not there's a backlog, that I'm not going to be lied to. Will you make that commitment? 

MR. EATON: I'll make that commitment. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Thank you. 

SENATOR MARKS: Can I just ask one question? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks. 

SENATOR MARKS: Why is it -- maybe you believe it's a question of staff, but why is it we've 

heard -- were you here all day? Did you hear the testimony? 

MR. EATON: Yes. 

SENA TOR MARKS: We heard testimony from ma~y people who testified how long it took for 

any of these programs to come about; to have verification. One woman testified that she was - her 

problem with the care that she was trying to receive and that she hadn't heard for months and months 

and months. Why is that? Why is there this tremendous delay? I've been in government for a long 

period of time and it seems to me that I've always tried to expedite things as best I could. Why do we 

take so long? 

MR. EATON: I don't know that I can give you a complete answer to that, Senator Marks. 

SENATOR MARKS: Well, give me a partial answer. 

MR. EATON: I think -- again, I'll go back to the fact that during this year the workload has 

increased, and that means that a lot of things -- we had staffing that was adequate to process claims 
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at a given level, and then they started coming in at a much higher level and that means you 

automatically - you start to generate a backlog unless you some way increase your through-put. So 

those have been backlogged. There hRve -- I think there are many instances where you heard this 

morning, the victims themselves were here, and in many cases, they had contacted their local Victim 

Witness center and had been given some instructions and then there was flow of information back and 

forth with each of us pointing the finger at the other. And I think that has happened and people have 

wanted to get the onus off of their back and so they say maybe someone else did it. That's why I 

. think that the solution to that is to control the process so that you know who's doing what, and if 

someone calls and wants an answer, ·they can get that answer and they don't have to call you so that 

they can get an answer out of our office. They're to get that answer straightforwardly and directly. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Are you satisfied with how slow this process is going? 

MR. EATON: I'm terrified by how slowly it's going. I don't think victims, anymore than I think 

any of you do, should wait 10 months, 8 months, 6 months, however long that is. I think there's a 

reasonable process that has to go in.' I think, you know, we're sort of being on the horns of a dilemma 

here today because we're hearing that we're doing things inappropriately in order to get things 

processed quickly and not doing a thorough job; and yet, at the same time, we're hearing that we're -

that even doing that we're too darn slow. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: I'm not sure that that -- that may be what you're hearing. . \ 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I don't think he was finished. 

SENATOR MARKS: I'm sort of finished. I'm not sure that I'm finished but I'm hearing your 

testimony. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Mr. Marks yields to Mr. Calderon. 

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Thank you, Senator. I'm· not sure that that's what's being -

that's not what I'm hearing. What I'm hearing is that the system is so inefficient. It is degenerating 

to such a point that your staff is relegated to simply putting up with whatever priorities management 

has so that management can protect its ownself in terms of being exposed to the public and to this 

Legislature of what a poor job they're doing. That's what I'm hearing. Because in the last analysis, 

you have had since 1965, and again, we can't say you because you've only been here a couple of 

months, but this program's had since 1965 to get its act together and it has not. And in fact, instead 

of solving the problems, it has come and misrepresented the problem and perhaps even lied to the 

Legislature whose job it is to put this program back in order. So that's what I'm hearing. I don't feel 

sorry at all that you have to go and pull cases out in order to meet your obligation, because you 

wouldn't have to do that if you were running the program properly. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Let me remind Mr. Eaton -- I know you were just recently on the job, 

but in the 1985-86 budget the Victims program was augmented by an additional 24 positions and 

additional funding was included to allow for joint powers agreements with local Victim Witness 

centers for the full verification of claims and to enhance computer capabilities, which is the 

computer program that you have now at every desk and terminal, but nobody knows how to use it and 

it's not being used for what it was intended to be used for. The '86-87 budget approved 64 new 
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positions to add over a 50% increase in staff but the current management failed to allot for 

additional space so they were unable to hire. 

Now we see from your own projections that the percentage of increase that you'll be asking 

from the Legislature won't even meet what backlog there is already. So when are we going to close 

the gap? It's absolutely incredible that. here we have a Legislature who is more than willing, going 

overboard, to give you as much money as you need to resolve this problem, to give you as much staff 

as you need to resolve this problem; and this administration, whether it's Yost, whether it's Embree, 

whether it's you, whether it's Deukrnejian, doesn't seem to find the space to put in the people that 

we've authoriz.ed you to hire. Why? What are you going to do about it? 

MR. EATON: Well, number one, we are working for more space, and I've recently instructed 

the staff that in the interim while we're waiting for space, one of the problems ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Waiting for space. We don't have space now. 

MR. EATON: We do not have space for all that staff. We have space for a portion of that 

staff. We have requested additional space within the building that we're in •. There've been some 

difficulties trying to negotiate a new lease with that building owner. I have a great reluctance to 

decentralize the staff, because I think that just adds to our problems of control within the 

department, and the only exception I've' made is I've asked that we look for some interim staff so that 

people who are being hired and are in a training mode and really aren't in a production mode can have 

a place, or we can have them there so they can get that training while we are obtaining the necessary 

space. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So who's going to be answerable to the Legislature? You? Yost? 

Embree? Who? Who are we going to go to and say have you done this yet, have you done this yet, 

have you reduced the backlog yet? Who is answerable to the Legislature other than the Governor and 

the administration, but who within that administration? You, Yost, or Embree? 

MR. EATON: Well, I would say that the Board, the three-member Board, is the one that's 

answerab Ie to you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: But we already know that the Controller's representative has routinely 

been frozen out of decision-making in respect, and the Governor's appointment, and Mr. Anthony or 

Miss Yost basically run the operation, we've been told and what we know. 

MR. EATON: Since I've -- with all due respect, since I've been here, I've been at all the Board 

hearings and I see no' evidence that the Controller's representative is frozen out of those processes. 

In fact, he is very vocal, very articulate, and does, I think, an excellent job. But he fully contributes 

to the decisions made by that Board and is a full and active partner. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So the people we have to rely on are the Governor's appointment, Mr. 

Anthony, and whoever the Controller's appointment or designee is. 

MR. EATON: I think in -- yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Those are the people that q.re to be held responsible. 

MR. EATON: That is the Board of Control. You know, I am the executive officer and 

responsible for what the staff does, and they will, I'm sure, be holding me very much accountable for 
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the things that need to be done. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, do you hire Miss Embree? Do you have ••• 

MR. EATON: I didn't hire her. But she was there when I came. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You can fire her. 

MR. EATON: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You can hire her and fire her. 

MR. EATON: I would think I would want to discuss that with the Board before I ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm not talking about whether you're going to do that or not. I'm just 

saying do you have the authority to do that. 

MR. EATON: I believe that I do. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Are you looking into all of the testimony that will be 

presented today or it has been presented today to reflect upon that adequately? 

MR. EATON: Well, I have not yet looked into it, obviously, but I'm reflecting on what I've heard 

'and will have discussions with the staff and with Miss Embree. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, you've had since August, it's now November, to reflect, and we 

think that it's appropriately -.:. if in fact you do have the power to do that, that you look at what 

changes need to be made. Maybe she needs to stay and maybe we need to improve the process and 

the guidelines. But I think ~- you know, we get so frustrated here in the Legislature when we pass 

these bills, when Mr. Calderon has worked so hard in this area, as have others, and nothing seems to 

get done. I've never been in an experience in the 14 years that I've been in the Legislature where 

you've almost had an unwilling bride as this fund in terms of accepting help from the Legislature. It 

just doesn't seem natural. 

MR. EATON: Well, I'll take that as an open invitation to come ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It has been an open invitation and I'm just wondering where the 

opposition has been coming from in your administration. Senator Marks. 

SENATOR MARKS: To continue your discussion about what Mr. Calderon asked you about the 

legislator testifying -- testifying to a legislative committee, you asked whether or not you would 

suggest authorized people from your staff to go before the Legislature. You asked that question. 

Remember that? 

MR. EATON: Well, with respect, I'm not sure that was the question that Mr. Calderon was 

asking. I think that had to do mor~ with telephone contacts or this sort of thing where people were 

inquiring of us. 

SENATOR MARKS: So if the budget committee were to call a group of people from your 

office, you'd have no objection to them testifying. 

MR. EATON: I would think that if you're going to review the budget of the Board of Control' 

tha t you ought to have me before you and/or ••• 

SENATOR MARKS: No, I'm asking you a question. Of the people who testified' today, would 

you have objection to them come before the budget committee to testify? 

MR. EATON: Testify as to what, sir? 
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SENA TOR MARKS: Testify of the way in which the Board of Control is working. The Victims 

program. How it's working, whether it's working properly; whether we should give them more money 

or less money or change the positions. 

MR. EATON: I don't think I'm prepared to answer that question at this time. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Would you care to tell me why? 

MR. EATON: Well, I think I would have to reflect upon what's the reason for them being called 

to testify ••• 

SENA TOR MARKS: They're being called to testify as they did today before us. They have 

problems with the way in which the Board of Control works and the Victims program that they're ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks, if I may, these people did not come voluntarily because 

they were frightened of the repercussions and the potential retaliation. That's why we took the 

extraordinary step of issuing subpoenas, which is unheard of. 

SENATOR MARKS: I cannot conceive of how a state employee, working for the State of 

California, as we do, is not authorized to testify before a committee on matters relating to the 

subject matter which they're involved. Now, maybe there is a problem in your department, but I'd 

like to know why that is. If you don't want to answer, you don't have to answer. 

MR. EATON: I think it's a matter of how many people can we afford to have coming over and 

repeatedly testifying. 

SENATOR MARKS: Oh, come on. You mean to say they're going to hamper the work of your 

Board by coming over here and testifying? You know that's not so. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: We'll look forward to seeing you in the budget hearings, Mr. Eaton. 

Miss Elizabeth Yost. Welcome to the committee. 

MS. ELIZABETH YOST: Thank you. May I correct one impression. The letter which I received 

from you to testify is addressed to me but it starts off saying Mr. Anthony and I'm not Mr. Anthony. 

He is in the hospital today and he asked me to be here on his behalf. I'm chief deputy director of the 

Department of General Services. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES= We sent you a direct letter, Miss Yost, because we wanted you to be 

here, not Mr. Anthony. 

MS. YOST: But it says "Dear Mr. Anthony". 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm sorry. We'll talk to our secretarial staff. 

MS. YOST: I just thought it was funny, that's all. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: They're overworked. 

MS. YOST: You get busy, too, huh? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That's right. That's right. We make mistakes, too. We're human, too. 

Now, let's heat about your mistakes. 

MS. YOST: I'm sure I have lots of them. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Let's start sharing them. How long have you been with the Department 

of General Services? 

MS. YOST: Four and a half years. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: Four and a half years. What were you doing before that" Miss Yost? 

MS. YOST: I was with the Department of the Youth Authority for 10 years. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: With the Youth Authority. Is that when you first met Miss Embree, in 

the Youth Authority? 

MS. YOST: Yes. We were hired for the same ••• (interference) I worked with her for a period of 

three years. After that we did not work together for the next seven years, or whatever. . . 
CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you've known each other for how long then? 

MS. YOST: Well, as I know a lot of people, for probably 15 years. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Fifteen years. 

MS. YOST: Um hmm. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you've had a social relationship or just a professional one? 

MS. YOST: Just a professional one. I have not seen her for the past seven years. In fact, I 

don't think we've even llad lunch. 

CJ:iAIRMAN TORRES: You have not talked to her or seen her in the last seven years. 

MS. YOST: No, that's correct, until she came to work for the Board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Until she came to work for the Board. 

MS. YOST: That's correct. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How often do you see her now? 

MS. YOST: I'm not sure. In a -- you mean a professional or personal capacity? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm talking about a professional capacity. 

MS. YOST: Professional capacity? I see her when she comes with the executive officer of the 

Board. I do not have line authority over the Board of Control. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You do not have line authority over the Board of Control. 

MS. YOST: No, sir. ,And if yO\! will check all the other 10 charts that we gave you, you will see 

that there is a dotted line. My job in the Department of General Services, as the director's chief 

deputy, is to coordinate all the information that comes in on his beha.lf. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So in other words, Miss Yost, there aren't internal routing slips in the 

office instituted by you that all major decisions require your signature regarding this fund? 

MS. YOST: No. The Department of General Services is a large department and Mr. Anthony 

has asked me to coordinate the information for all the boards and commissions and committees on 

which he sits, which I think is not unusual. Among those in which I'm involved and sit are the Public 

Works Board, the State Allocation Board, the Arbitration Committee, the - I've forgotten which 

others. Anyway, there are a number of boards. In addition to that ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you ever been regularly briefed by the Victims of Crime program? 

MS. YOST: When the information comes in for the Board hearings, the staff in the department, 

the special assistant to the director and my special assistant, usually go over th~ work to see that the 

information is needed in order for the chairman of the Board to make decisio~s. But you will see that 

originally there were dotted lines between all of those boards and me. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you did not order a word processor technician or h~r supervisor to 
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alter a General Services' organization chart reflecting the lines of responsibility? 

MS. YOST: No, I did not. In fact, I found out that wh€m I saw the one that came over to you, I 

was concerned because -- and I asked the administrative officer, our deputy for administration, to 
. . 

look into how this came about. It appeared that they· had also left off, if you compare it with 

previous ones, three offices along the bottom. So apparently, somebody somewhere along the line 

decided it was easier to have a straight line than to have a dotted line. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, we have a memorandum here to a Mary Graff from a Mr. Alan 

Kline and that is assignment to review old guidelines and policies dated June 10th of '87 saying, "The 

eventual incorporation of any background material into a directive depends upon the approval from 

Liz Yost." If you still insist that it is not among a staff analyst's responsibilities, I will ask Judith for 

further direction, but it seems clear, at least in this instance ••. 

MS. YOST: I never spoke to Mr. Alan about that. The general impression is that when the 

information from the Board, as it does for the Public Works Board and the State Allocation Board, 

comes to our staff ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you're saying to me that you shouldn't even be here today because 

you have no direct line or indirect or informal communication with ••• 

MS. YOST: I have not said that. What I have said is that there's a dotted line. I am asked by 

the director of the Youth Authority to coordinate the information that comes in on the different 

boards that he sits on. That is my responsibility in my job. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Youth Authority? You mean General Services, don't you? 

MS. YOST: General Services, yes, excuse me. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: We all make mistakes. 

MS. YOST: There've been so many Youth Authority people here today. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: We all make mistakes. Have you ever .•. 

MS. YOST: May I further clarify in addition to that? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Sure. 

MS. YOST: The Department of General Services does nothing for the Board of Control, and I'd 

like to ask our fiscal officer to explain to you the other relationship. We have two relationships with 

the Board ot Control. One is that the director of the General Services is also the chairman of the 

Board. In addition to that, there are about 35 boards, commissions, and committees who are not large 

enough to have staff of their own, and in terms of doing their personnel work, their budget work, and 

other items of that nature; so they contract with us and, in fact, probably last year they spent a large 

amount of money, and I'd like to ask our fiscal officer ••• 

SENA TOR MARKS: Can I ask one question, please? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Just a moment, Senator. Miss Yost, let's not move so quickly. So it 

isn't true that you hired Miss Judith Embree. 

MS. YOST: That's correct. I did not hire Mrs. Embree. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You had no role in her hiring? You never said hey, Tony, I think she's a 

great person, you ought to hire her for this job? 
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MS. YOST: No, sir. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You had no interaction in terms of Miss Embree or even talked to her 

about the possibility thn.t she might be recruited for this position? 

MS. YOST: May I tell yoq what it is before you interrupt me again? 

{:HAIRMAN TORRES: Of course, Miss Yost. 

MS. YOST: Thank you very much. Whenever there is a position open in the Department of 

General Services or in the Board of Control, everybody, we go through exactly the same recruitment 

process. In fact, I was going to ask our personnel officer to come and testify to this also. That 

recruitment was conducted in exactly the same fashion as any· other recruitments. Mrs. Embree~ 

whom I believe I saw one day~ I said, "There isa position open, you should apply for it." I also asked 

one of your legislative ~nalysts. I said, "There is a position open, you should apply for it." I told any 

number of people there are positions open and you should apply for it. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Oh, you saw Miss Embree and you told her that she should apply for it. 

MS. YOST: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: But for seven years ••• 

MS. YOST: As I did several others. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: But for seven years you had not seen her. 

MS. YOST: Not on an ongoing basis, no. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It was just a casual encounter or did you call her? How was the 

recruitment accomplished? 

MS. YOST: It was not a recruitment. What we .ask our personnel office to do is to widely 

spread the word in terms of wh9 is out there, who's availa?le, and ask people to apply. Twenty-five 

people applied for the position, and initially, Lane Richmond set up an interview panel to do the 

interviewing. He asked t~e director of the department and the chairman to sit on that interview 

committee and he could not. He asked me to take his place, so that Lane Richmond, Michael Kelly, 

and I interviewed probably 15 or 16 people. And I've not reviewed my papers on this; I didn't know 

this would be a big issue today. Sorry. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No, the issue is just what role do you play over there because I'm very 

confused, because I hear one story from many other sources and now I'm hearing your story, which is 

why I wanted you here so that we had an objective evaluation of who's really in charge. Because part 

of our problem is where do we find the person who's responsible. 

MS. YOST: I think perhaps I could clarify ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Excuse me. I sought not to interrupt you as you requested and ••• 

MS. YOST: My apologies, sir. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: ••• please do so in my case. So at no time then have you had any impact 

in terms of bUdget change proposals regarding this department or fund? 

MS. YOST: If the director is not there, then I sign the budget change proposals on his behalf. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Sign? But no input. 

MS. YOST: Not that I'm aware of, no. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: So in other words, you just sign statements without knowing what's in 

them? 

MS. YOST: The budget change proposals are brought about by the executive officer. He brings 

them over and reviews them with -- he reviews them conceptually on several different levels with the 

chairman of the Board. The chairman of the Board reviews them. Then when they're in final position 

and they're ready to be signed, they're brought in. If Mr. Anthony is there, he signs them; if I'm 
there, I sign them. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So in other words, upon your appointment in 1983 you specifically 

rejected -- you didn't specifically reject staff recommendations for increased hiring in the Victims of 

Crime program due to the Governor's determination to limit state government? You never had any 

role in that? 

MS. YOST: I don't recall~ Senator. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. I'm going to remind you once more, Miss Yost, that you are 

under oath. 

MS. YOST: Yes, sir, I understand that. If I could recall that, I would certainly come forth with 

it. As far as I'm concerned, there has .•• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are there any documents that you might need to refresh your memory 

that we might make ,3,vailable for you? 

MS. YOST: I don't understand the question. 

CHAIRMAN TORRE.S: The question is, when you were appointed in 1983, did you specifically 

reject staff recommendations for increased hiring in the Victims of Crime program? Do you recall 

that? 

MS. YOST: I am not aware of that. It seems to me that Lane Richmond and Mr. Anthony had 

some meetings. In addition to that, Mr. Richmond met with the Board. You have to also understand, 

when the Board meets, that I a~ not privy to their executive sessions and I do not know what 

transpires in those executive sessions. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Excuse me, Miss Yost, but we've heard testimony today that you have 

sat on those boards before in Mr. Anthony's ••• 

MS. YOST: I have sat on the Board but not in executive sessions. I do occasionally substitute. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Okay. In other words ••• 

MS. YOST: But I am not a member of the Board and when there is an executive session, I am 

not present. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Yost, I understand you're not a member of the Board. I'm just 

merely attempting to ask a question, if I may. The question is, when you do sit on the Board as a 

substitution for Mr. Anthony, you have participated in these sessions, have you not? 

MS. YOST: Yes, but not in executive sessions, which is where such items might come up. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So at no time have you had any impact regarding personnel hiring Qr ailY 

other factors regarding personnel. 

MS. YOST: My recollection, Senator, is that -- and that's a long time ago. In '83, when Mr. 
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Richmond was talking about the growth, the possible growth of the program, I indicated that he 

should probably put some plans together to bring in to the chairman of the Board. It seems to me 

that he did that. He brought in some plans and one was to add larger staff, another was to take to 

the local level, to the local victims centers, the ability to be able to have them process claims where 

they're located where they live and then send those to the Board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: r know it's hard sometimes when you're trying to recollect a lot of 

things. I know I can't remember from one day to another without looking at a calendar or a schedule. 

But I think I can remember when Mr. Godegast was here just a few moments ago and you signed his 

demotion. You also testified against him. So you have had some imgact in personnel matters. 

MS. YOST: Senator, Mr. Godegast is in error. Tony Anthony signed Mr. Godegast's demotion or 

whatever it was, because ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Apparently you signed the final revised sheet, and you didn't testify 

against Mr. Godegast? 

M.S. YOST: Let me go back to the beginning about Mr. Godegast. Mr. Richmond had some 

apparently iong-standing problems, 1 guess, and after each' Board meeting on the government claims 

side, not the victims side, af,ter each meeting, if I sat on the Board that day, I would give Mr. 

Richmond and his staff some feedback on the types of information that was needed to make good 

decisions. 

(~' CHAIRMAN TORRES: Feedback? In other words, opinions, input? What do you mean by 

feedback? 

MS. YOST: Opinions. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you knew what was going on with the fund then. 

MS. YOST: Not the fund. Don't you hear me, sir? I'm saying the government claims side, not 

the victims side. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you had no ••• 

MS. YOST: Mr. Godegast, my dealings with Mr ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I may be deaf then. So let me ask the question again and would you be 

so kind as to answer it. So' in terms of the Victims of Crime fund, you had no impact regarding 

personnel decisions or any other factors. 

MS. YOST: I will repeat for you that I do not make those decisions. The chairman of the Board 

makes those decisions in consultation with the Board. The information may come to me, but ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I understand what the formal gobbledygook is, Miss Yost. I want to 

know what you really do over there in respect to these decisions. Because it has not been uncommon 

for your name to crop up: You're in meetings with auditors, as auditors have testified to us before; 

you're testifying against an employee in a hearing; you're involved, irrespective from where that 

employee came from, you're involved i~ a direct letter, dated August 27, 1987, that you signed for 

Mr. Anthony. I suppose he's never in the office because you seem to do a lot of signing of letters in 

respect to an employee, Miss Suzanne Alexander, to her attorney on August 26. So I just want to 

know if I shouldn't be talking to you about what's happening over there. If you have no input, other 
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than (quote) "feedback", then we need to know that; otherwise, we'll just exclude you as a principal 

party to this whole mess that we've been hearing about this morning. 

MS. YOST: Feedback. The feedback that I was discussing had to do with Mr. Godegast. I have 

not had any contact with Mr. Godegast since he's been a member of the Victims program. In fact, I 

think the work that I've seen on the couple of times I've sat on the Victims program as substituting 

for Mr. Anthony has been quite good. I think his observations about reorganization are also excellent. 

When Mr. Godegast was on the government claims side of things, and I usually sit on the 

government claims side, not the victims side, Mr. Anthony does that, when I sat on the government 

claims side, if his work was not up to snuff and it was inadequate information for the Board to make 

decisions, I would give that back to Mr. Richmond and Mr. Godegast and say, "This is the reason why 

it's difficult to make a decision because this isn't clear to me when I read it." That's the only contact 

I have with Mr. Godegast. Personnel decisions are made by the executive officer and he does that in 

consultation with the Board of Control and they do that in executive sessions and I have never been 

present in an executive session of the Board to discuss personnel issues. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I understand that. That was not my question. My question was not have 

you been present at Board of Control executive decisions regarding personnel matters. Please hear 

me correctly. The question is, are you or have you been involved in any personnel matters, not 

necessarily in the Board of Control, but within the operation of the Victims fund? Yes or no. 

MS. YOST: No! Unless Mr. Anthony is not in the office. If there's a paper that needs to be 

signed for the chairman of the Board and he is not there, I sign that paper. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So Mr. Anthony should be held responsible, not you, is what you're 

saying. 

MS. YOST: That's correct. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you told him to get well and get over here fast. 

MS. YOST: That's right! 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you at any time frozen out or at any time dealt with the Board of 

Control representative from the Controller's office regarding budgeting decisions? 

MS. YOST: I'm not sure whether or not the budget decisions have gone to the full Board or not. 

Usually there's a great deal of pressure. So I don't know what Mr. Anthony's arrangement is with Mr. 

Pelkofer on this issue. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you have no knowledge of what role he played. 

MS. YOST: No. But in terms ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What role did you play? 

MS. YOST: What role did I play in what? Budgeting decisions? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes, Miss Yost. 

MS. YOST: I don't make the budgeting decisions. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I know you don't make the budgeting decisions, Miss Yost, but do you 

contribute to those budgeting decisions? I know you don't do a lot of things. It's clear to me that you 

don't do a lot of things. At least you don't decide a lot of things. 
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MS. YOST: I don't make the decisions, that's true. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. I understand that, so let's get ~eyond that and let's deal with 

what you do do. Do you provide feedback or input, as you've described it, on budget change 

proposals? 

MS. YOST: I'm not sure how to answer that. Let's ask Austin. Did I recently? 

CHAIRMA.N TORRES: Excuse me. I'm not asking Mr. Eaton. I'm asking you, Miss Yost. Do 

you or don't you? 

MS. YOST: Make decisions on budget proposals. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No, Miss Yost. It's not what I'm talking about. I'm talking about do you 

participate or do you contribute or do you try to influence budget change proposals? 

MS. YOST: No. I am not involved in those decisions. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Never have been. 

MS. YOST: Well, I don't know what you mean by never have been. Let me make it clear. Let 

us say ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It's being very clear to me that you're being extremely evasive. Senator 

Marks. 

SENA TOR MARKS: I'm sorry. because I can't stay very long. Let me just ask you a question, 

because I mentioned once before and I'm not sure I'm proud of it, I'm the author of the bill that 

estab lished the General Services Department a number of years ago. 

MS. YOST: Yes, sir. I understand. 

SENATOR MARKS: Did we do all the things -- did, we give you all the power in that bill 

originally that you now have, or has the bill been amended since I authored it? 

MS. YOST: No, sir. There was an amendment to Government Code 7.5. The amendment was, I 

think, to -- as a courtesy to the Controller's office, the Treasurer's office, and the Department of 

Finance. Those entities sit on so many boards, commissions, and committees that the ••• 

SENATOR MARKS: When did that take place? Do you recall? 

MS. YOST: I'm not sure when it was. The statutes of 1984. It was changed in '84. 

SENA TOR MARKS: I wasn't the author of that, I don't believe. 

MS. YOST: And what it did was to 'allow a -- if a principal can't be present to designate 

someone else to be available, and there are other members, other deputy directors in our department 

who have sat on the Board of Control and make ••• 

SENATOR MARKS: Well, what I'm really trying to find out is, did the original, bill give the 

Department of General Services the power over ~he Board of Contro,l it now has? 

MS. YOST: I don't think the Department of General Services has any power over the Board of 

Control, sir. It may the director of ••• 

SENATOR MARKS: Isn't Mr. Anthony the head of the ~oard of Control? 

MS. YOST: He's the chairman, yes, sir, and it did. 

SENA TOR MARKS: Isn't he the director of General Services? 

MS. YOST: Yes, sir, he is. 
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SEN A TOR MARKS: And he has power over the Board of Control not because he's director of 

General Services but because he has two jobs? 

MS. YOST: I'm not sure. I can't answer that, sir. I've not looked back into the legislation and 

its history. I'll be happy to ask someone to do that and get back to you if you'd like. 

SENATOR MARKS: No. I'm more interested, I think, in the question that Senator Torres has 

been trying to ask you. I'm just curious to know. Unfortunately, I'can't stay very much longer so I'll . 

have to read about it. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Is there any other feedback you'd like to give us, Miss Yost? No 

decisions, just feedback. 

MS. YOST: I do make decisions in the Department of General Services, but I·don't for the Board 

of Control. I think that's all. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Miss Embree, welcome to the committee. 

MS. JUDITH EMBREE: Thank you. I have a very bad sore throat so it's going to be a little 

difficult. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm sorry to hear that. 

MS. EMBREE: So am I. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What was your managerial experience before you came over to the 

deputy executive director of the Board of Control? 

MS. EMBREE: I was two years at the O. H. Close School for the California Youth Authority, 

and I was the supervisor of Treatment Services. I supervised a clerical pool, as well as had functional 

supervision of the parole agents in the institution, the staff psychologists and the consulting 

psychia trists. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So how many does that make that you had supervision over? 

MS. EMBREE: Mmm, let's see. Ten -- oh, roughly 17 people specifically there. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How did you find out about the job at the Board of Control? Was it Miss 

Yost who casually ran into you by accident and said ••• 

MS. EMBREE: She mentioned it to me and it sounded like something that was very appropriate . . 
for me. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mm hmm. What was your -- you're now being paid $4,400 a month as 

the director? 

MS. EMBREE: Deputy executive officer, yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you receive a substantial increase from moving over from the Youth 

Authority? 

MS. EMBREE: No. As a matter of fact, I lost money. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Really? 

MS. EMBREE: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Good for you. We appreciate that. That's a tremendous sacrifice on 

your part, I know. 

MS. EMBREE: It has been. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: What is your working relationship with Miss Yost? Do you see her now, 

or work with her on issues regarding the fund? 

MS. EMBREE: I think as was mentioned, when Mr. Eaton and I go to speak with the chairperson, 

we either speak with him or with Miss Yost in his absence. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So, what do you speak to Miss Yost about? Not personally but about -

professionaly, what do you speak to her about? 

MS. EMBREE: We discuss problems within the Board, such as the backlog. I, too, acknowledge 

the fact that there's a backlog and I have all along. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what has she said to you to do about the backlog? 

MS. EMBREE: Try and reduce it. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And how has she suggested you do that? 

MS. EMBREE: Well, there are a variety of means available to management. I'm not sure that 

Miss Yost has at any time specifically suggested things that we GO, but there are always things 

available to management. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: But you feel you can go to her and ask for her advice on this, don't you? 

MS. EMBREE: Well, I would never go myself. I would -- I work for Mr. Eaton and he has me 

with him as an advisor whenever we meet with the chairperson of the Board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So that's the only time you ever talk to Miss Yost is when you're in the 

presence of Mr. Eaton? 

MS. EMBREE: My immediate reaction was we've been in the ladies room together at the same 

time but Mr. Eaton has not been there. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No, I understand that, Miss Embree. 

MS. EMBREE: No. On-occasion, w~ have had lunch together beca,use we have known each other 

for 15, 16 years. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Do you exercise -- does she exercise any administrative authority over 

the Victims program? 

MS. EMBREE: I would not say directly, no. 
. , 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: She's had no impact or no direction in terms of hiring or firing or staff 

discipline? 

MS. EMBREE: Direct impact? No. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How about indirect impact? 

MS. EMBREE: Only as she must stand in the stead of Mr. Anthony. We are not given directions 

by the Board on internal personnel policies. Management has always taken those responsibilities 

themselves. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: But you feel comfortable going to Miss Yost and Mr. ~aton to talk about 

these problems? 

MS. EMBREE: I think so, yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you? 

MS. EMBREE: I've certainly spoken to Mr. Eaton about a lot of tOem. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: He's only been here since August. 

MS. EMBREE: I have spoken with the prior executive officers rather openly. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you ever ordered staff to change official state documents? 

MS. EMBREE: No! 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you're not familiar with the 6-34 form dealing with Netty Farnsworth 

on the issue 6f docking? 

MS. EMBREE: No. I know what you're referring to. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Pardon me? 

MS. EMBREE: I know to which you're referring. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So, in other words, it is not true that you or your subordinate, your 

secretary, ordered a supervisor to alter this form in order for Miss Farnsworth not to be docked as is 

required? 

MS. "EMBREE: The employee always changes the 6-34 him or herself. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That was not the question, Miss Embree. 

MS. EMBREE: Oh. I'm sorry. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You and Miss Yost have known each other for some time because you 

have a very good way of answering questions. My question was, is it true that you or your 

subordinate, your secretary, ordered a supervisor to alter this form in order for Miss Farnsworth not 

to be docked as is required? Yes or no. 

MS. EMBREE: I don't recall. I'm sorry. I just ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: There's no need to apologize, we just want to have your answer. 

MS. EMBREE: I don't recall. 

CHAIRM.'\N TORRES: If you don't recall, that's one way to deal with an issue. So it's not also 

true that in fact the very next month instead of being docked for that day she was simply given credit 

for a newly earned sick day. You're not familiar with that either. 

MS. EMBREE: I'm trying to remember and put this all together. One hundred and six 

employees, it's hard to remember every detail. She was docked one month - not docked one month -

and then given credit for sick leave the following month. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mm hmm. You don't recall that incident? Well, let's go on to another 

one. Is it not true that you also ordered a supervisor to change an employee dock to that of AWOL 

against that supervisor's will? 

MS. EMBREE: Under what circumstance? As I said, I have 106 employees. If you could be 

. specific, I might remember. 

you. 

will. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Supervisor Mike McCormick apparently has had that experience with 

MS. EMBREE: Has had which experience? Asking -- I have asked him to change an •.. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Change an employee dock to that of AWOL against that supervisor's 

MS. EMBREE: Can you name the -- you can't name the employee. I don't want you to. It would 
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be very difficult to be specific without seeing the document. If I could see the document, I could 

respond and without mentioning the employee's name. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. What is the status of your current data processing system, the 

one that we approved so long ago? 

MS. EMBREE: Well, it's finally in the process of being corrected. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What does that mean, corrected? 

MS. EMBREE: There were a number of -- well, let me back up. Evidently this happened before. 

I was at the Board so I really don't know exactly what the history was. From what I gather, when the 

Board of Control was first given data processing capability, a data processing technician or manager 

was not hired. And it's my understanding that a person who had been a clerical person and had 

worked up to an office tech position was assigned to do all of the input of the data for the computer 

system. She alone has been responsible, unfortunately, for that enormous task over a period of years. 

I'm not sure how long but certainly -- I came in '85 and we hired a new data -- a person who will be a 

data processing manager the first. of September. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why did it take so long to hire that person? 

MS. EMBREE: Because we did not have approval on two prior requests in our budget change 

proposals to hire a data processing manager. We were told to manage without. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So is it true that you really put someone in there who only had two 

weeks' experience, two weeks' training, in computers to run that entire system? 

MS. EMBREE: Who are you talking about? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Lunetta? 

MS. EMBREE: Oh, no. Laura is the person that I'm saying from the day of the -- evident~y 

from the day that the computer was brought into the Board, and I don't know when that date was, she 

was the one that had responsibility for doing the input of information. She has had no formal 

education in data processing. That's correct. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And she was put in charge of the entire project. 

MS. EMBREE: I guess so. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, guessing and knowing are two different ••• 

MS. EMBREE: I don't know because I was not there. It was much ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you don't have direct responsibility over the computer unit within 

your department. 

MS. EMBREE: The position has always been under the administrative office, or the executive 

officer, although I did supervise her for timekeeping purposes. And Miss Lunetta has had 

responsibility for that entire data processing system up until the time we were able finally, through a 

budget change proposal, to hire a manager, a data processing manager I. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, you were in the department in April of 1986? 

MS. EMBREE: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That's when the system was installed. Right? 

MS. EMBREE: No. That's when the new VS 300 was installed. The system existed. We just got 
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a bigger box, a bigger memory capacity. The system was there prior to that. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: But the Legislature gave you the money to fund a computer system that 

you desperately needed in testimony before Assembly and Senate committees - not your testimony, 

but someone did -- to reduce the backlog. 

MS. EMBREE: And evidently they did not provide a person to give us the computer capacity 

with which to do that. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: We did not provide you? The Legislature did not provide? 

MS. EMBREE: No, I didn't say the Legislature. Our budget change proposal was not approved ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Ahhhh. Who has the power to approve those budget changes? 

MS. EMBREE: Usually the Department of Finance is the one that passes on that. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It was the Department of Finance now who did not approve your budget 

change proposal to allow you to have a more efficient computer system ..• 

MS. EMBREE: Person. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, a person has to run the computers. The computers don't run 

themselves. 

MS. EMBREE: That's my understanding. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And the Department of Finance said no, you don't need that person? 

MS. EMBREE: That is my understanding. I understand -- when I arrived there, I said ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And that person was absolutely needed to run the system in order ••• 

MS. EMBREE: I certainly feel it is. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who made that decision? 

MS. EMBREE: I don't know. I was not there. I'm saying that we had it in the budget change 

proposal last year and the year before and both of those were denied. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Didn't you go to Mr. Richmond at that time or Miss Yost •.• 

MS. EMBREE: No. Mr. Richmond was the one that negotiated with Finance. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And that's all he was able to get. 

MS. EMBREE: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So the administration felt you didn't need the computer specialist to run 

the computer system that we gave you. 

MS. EMBREE: Which administration? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: The Governor, the Department of Finance. They all work for the same 

administra tion. 

MS. EMBREE: All I know is that the budget change proposal was not app~oved to include a data 

processing manager which had been requested twice. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why do you think that was? Did you have any feedback from the 

Department of Finance? 

MS. EMBREE: I wasn't there. I was not included in the negotiations the second time, and the 

first time I wc\s not working for the Board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How did it happen this year? 
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MS. EMBREE: We put the position in and made, I guess, a better argument, a stronger -- I don't 

know. We knew that we had major problems with the data processing; major problems that we could 

not resolve ourselves, and in fact, we hired consultants who destroyed information • 

. CHAIRMAN TORRES: So the Dudget change proposal that you're referring to did not go 

through Miss Yost but went through Mr. Richmond. 

MS. EMBREE: Well, Mr. Richmond, as executive officer, would be the one that would present 

it. HIs nam,e would be on the budget change proposal asking for the staff or equipment or whatever it 

is. When you put together a budget change proposal, you have one for personnel years and another 

one for equipment,'and it appears.that much of the equipment was allowed and approved, much of the 

personnel was allowed and approved to take care of the backlog. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So Miss Yost had no impact on that budget change. 

MS. EMBREE: I have no idea. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You have no idea. 

MS. EMBREE: No, I wasn't there. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: If I'm not at a hearing, I find out about it if it affects my area ••• 

MS. EMBREE: No, no, no. I say I hadn't been hired. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You hadn't been hired? 

MS. EMBREE: In 1985. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And in April of '86 when you got the system? Big box, rather. 

MS. EMBREE: Let's see, the '86 budget proposal is done in '85. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And when you got the computer system, there was no request for 

additional funds to hire that person? You see ••• 

MS. EMBREE: No, the budget year, we were already into the new budget year. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And why didn't your department come to the Legislature to ask for a 

Section 28 letter to get some money out to you? 

MS. EMBREE: I have no idea. I did not question Mr. Richmond and ask him why he didn't do 
. . 

certain things. I said we need the person, how can we manage without it? His response, you know, as 

close as I can remember -- we're talking a couple of years ago -- it was unauthorized; we're going to 

try and develop a position in-house • 

. CHAIRMAN TORRES: How are you keeping your filing system now? Is it true that you still 

have files that are still located in boxes throughout your floors? 

MS. EMBREE: The boxes are on the staff workers' tables and they're kept by terminal digit and 

by month, or else they're kept in shelves in their offices. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Memorandum that I have, dated as late as November 10, 1987, from 

Eleanor Acox(?) -- do you know who that is? 

MS. EMBREE: Yes, I do. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: She's a word processing technician. It says, "To Whom it May Concern: 

One of the many duties I have with the Board of Control is searching for lost files that analysts, 

claims specialists, and word processing technicians are unable to locate. Approximately three days a 
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week I'm asked to locate at least four or five misplaced files. It takes me approximately 2Yz to 3 

hours a day to locate the lost file in question." So all these boxes that are sitting on all these 

employees desks aren't in any order? 

MS. EMBREE: Yes. I have not seen that memo from Eleanor, but let me explain. When a file 

is taken out of the file room, the person in the file room is responsible for recoding that file. The file 

room file number is taken off, and the person to whom t~e file is being assigned, that number goes in. 

All of our analysts and all of our claims specialists have a number. So if a file moves out of the file 

room and goes to a claims specialist's desk, that person's number is then input into the computer so 

that the file can be found. If that person, for any reason, is away from her desk or his desk - let's 

say he's off work for a day -- and a telephone call comes in, the file would be searched through the 

computer and it would say it's on desk 1135. So somebody would go to desk 1135, pull the file, talk on 

the telephone, and maybe or maybe not replace it that day. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That sounds like a matter of minutes. It doesn't sound like 2Y2 to 3 hours 

a day to locate a lost file in question. 

MS. EMBREE: Well, if they don't know that it's on another analyst's desk or another claims 

specialist's desk, they would go to the claim specialist ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Treasure chest. It's a treasure hunt. 

MS. EMBREE: Not really. It's really very effective. I recognize that Eleanor spends some time 

looking for missing files but we have 60,000 files. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How can, in God's name, can you say to us that that kind of system is 

effective? 

MS. EMBREE: We have 60,000 files; we have 106 people. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And they're in boxes in people's desks around your offices? 

MS. EMBREE: Yes, some are in boxes on desks. We have an enormous file room. You're 

certainly welcome to come and look at it. I think your staff person has, as a matter of fact. And we 

have approximately 60,000 files active in the program between the file room and people's desks at 

any given time. 60,000 files is a lot of files to keep track of, and missing 2 or 3 is certainly not 

amazing. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It's more than 2 or 3. It's 3 or it or 5 a day. 

MS. EMBREE: I still can't be overwhelmed by that kind of a number when you're talking 

about ... 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It's obvious you're not overwhelmed by anything regarding this fund, 

because it's clear that if you were overwhelmed by it, you would have done something about it. 

That's what's so frustrating, and I don't mean that in a negative sense; I mean that in a cooperative 

sense from this Legislature to the administration. We are paid by the same taxpayer who wants 

productivity, who wants results. And now we're dealing with victims, and here you are essentially 

running the operation - I think you are. Is that correct? 

MS. EMBREE: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: We need to know how to improve it. And it doesn't do us any good if we 
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seek to continue to ignore what problems are there; if we can try to work together on those problems. 

MS. EMBREE: We are not ignoring problems. One of the biggest problems is human nature. 

The way that a file moves from one location to the other requires that the person handling it inputs 

that information into the computer. We do not have a magic string that's attached to each file. It 

requires every person that touches the file to change the location of the file in the computer. If they 

don't do 'it, it doesn't get done.· I cannot stand and watch 106 people inputting each file into the 

computer. That's not possible. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm not saying nor suggesting that you do so or have done or should have 

done. I'm merely suggesting that perhaps there needs to be some guidelines as to how a filing system 

is set up, and if you can't do it on your ~, then get some help. And if you're prevented from coming 

to the Legislature to ask for that help, call us anonymously and just leave a note, don't even sign it~ 

and tell us what you need and we'll get it in the budget. That's what's so frustrating about all of this 

discussion with these budget change proposals, with these other little politics that are going on, with 

this effort to reduce state government, with following procedures here, not following them. The kind 

of testimony that we've heard from the witnesses has been extremely frustrating to us who have been 

so supportive of this program, and quite frankly, supportive of you and the people that work in that 

department because we feel you are on a mission to help people. And it's so frustrating when you 

can't see that mission fulfilled given all the factors that are there, and especially when we're not 

being cooperative with each other. 

For example, on March 26, 1986, you sent a memorandum to all Victims of Crime staff by 

Judith Embree. You did not sign it so I don't know whether you sent it or not because I don't want to 

get in~o the same problems with Miss Yost who signs things but doesn't read them but just does it for 

Mr. Anthony. 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: Fifty-six cases. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: "We have recently discovered that a full box of claims has been 

misplaced." Are you familiar with that? 

MS. EMBREE: Yes, I am. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: "They were assigned to analysts," such and such, "on 11/27/85 and the 

recommendations were made before the end of November. No action has been recorded in the 

computer since that time. Please check your work if any of these files are located." "Subject: 

Emergency File Search." That doesn't sound like the calm system that you described earlier where 

it .•• 

MS. EMBREE: That was prior -- two things. That was prior to our,move where we estabiished 

the current filing system that we have. We now have what we call Terminal Digit Filing. So this 

memo was sent out .•. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES:. Terminal Digit Filing means boxes on desks? 

MS. EMBREE: No, no. Terminal Digit means that you organize your workload by the final two 

digits. People are assigned to workload by the final two digits on the file. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Assemblyman Calderon. 
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ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: I was going to resist the opportunity to be able to raise with you 

some touchy issues, I think, in terms of my involvement in the victim rights issue, but I'm going to do 

it because it's clear to me that you don't understand that there's a problem. You keep getting asked 

specific questions and you keep giving bureaucratic answers. 

You have, I assume, been listening to the testimony of your employees - honest, dedicated 

public servants, who, in some instances, have come to you directly and have said there is a problem 

and this is where I think the problem is. And yet, the inefficiency of the program persists. You told 

me that there was no more problem, that there was no more backlog, that the problem had been 

taken care of. You testified before a public hearing that there was no backlog, and now you're going 

to come before this hearing and suggest that there wasn't the right computer guy or there was some 

other technical reason why we thought we had the problem solved and we didn't. 

I have listened to testimony of your employees that have indicated there's a very significant 

morale problem. We have heard testimony from auditors from General Services which indicate there 

are serious problems in the operation, your operation, that you're responsible for. We have seen that 

there could be as much as $750,000 in Victims Fund money that has been wasted. I don't see how any 

of those problems will be solved other than by your resignation. 

MS. EMBREE: Are you asking for my resignation? 

ASSEMBL YMAN CALDERON: I have already asked for your resignation, but it's not up to me 

to make that request. But I believe that you should resign because I don't believe that the problem is 

solvable as long as you are in the position that you are in overseeing the program. You don't have the 

confidence of the people who are working underneath you. You haven't had the performance in two 

years to indicate that you understand what the nature of your -- that you understand the program and 

can administer it. You don't appear to acknowledge that there's a very serious problem. I mean, you 

want to give answers to specific questions that Senator Torres is giving you, and I understand the 

position that you're in, but I don't see -- you've lost the troops. You've lost the people whose job it is 

to administer this program. It's a people business. You know, they have been kind, but I don't see 

that they're going to listen to you because they don't believe that you listen to them, and what's 

more, the proof is in the pudding. We don't have a victims compensation program that works in this 

state, and it's a discussion I had with you two years ago and have had an ongoing conversation with 

you for the last two years and nothing gets done. 

So I don't see how the problem can be solved until we get -- we've already got a new executive 

director, but you're probably tougher than he is. So I don't know how the problem gets solved unless 

we get somebody in your spot who can relate to the people and who can start getting this program 

underway. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Embree, on a memo dated February 20 ... 

MS. EMBREE: Am I not allowed to respond in any way to that? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm sorry. I didn't realize you wanted to. You're perfectly free to 

respond. We don't limit anyone from speaking to us. 

MS. EMBREE: Mr. Calderon spoke of ongoing conversations. I believe I have spoken to him 
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twice ~lthin the first few 'months that I was hired on the Board. I have not spoken to him since then 

under any circumstance. 

Numoer two, we have heard some staff here today in testimony. There are 100 people sitting 

back at the Board w~o have not been asked nor invited nor in any way have had an opportunity to 

make input into this hearing. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: They're frightened and they are scared, Miss Embree. 

MS. EMBREE: I do not believe that's true. I have never had a chance in any way to respond to 

any of the allegations. One in particular that is absolutely amazing to me, I believe - was it there 

are 86 grievances filed? In fact, there were seven. There were seven issues that were discussed. If 

you talk about a group grievance where 21 people signed one issue and they were asking for an 

increase in pay, I have absolutely no control over people's increase in pay. None at all. That went to 

DPA. Department of Personnel Administration denied their grievance. I have had no opportunity 

whatsoever to speak. Talk about a victim, I'm sitting here right now as one. I am a career employee 

of the State of California. I have put in 15 years of very hard work. I have the respect of many, 

many people, none of whom have been asked to be here -- former supervisors, former employees -

people who have seen my work and can validate what I've done. 

CHAIRMAN ,TORRES: Because this is not a trial on Judith Embree. This is a hearing on 

whether claims are being processed or not. All of the allegations that I've read in newspapers and 

others do not have any place in this hearing room and that's why they have not been raised on your 

personal actions with employees, on your interaction with employees. I have not raised those in 

respect to my questions to you. My questions have been specifically designed, and I demanded that 

my staff design the questions to relate only to th0 process of how decisions get made ••• 

MS. EMBREE: Fine. May I respond to those then. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: ••• because I did not want this to be a witch hunt, nor do I intend it to be, 

nor will I allow it to be. 

MS. EMBREE: I appreciate that very much. I would like an opportunity to respond. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You have that opportunity now but I have a number of other questions as 

well and I just wanted to let you know that. 

MS. EMBREE: Please. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So go ahead and respond. 

MS. EMBREE: No, I'm willing to respond to your questions. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. How would you describe the production steps that we need to 

take and to whom have you spoken about the recommenda'tions that you think ought to take place in 

respect to payment of claims on time? 

MS. EMBREE: We have in place a variety of task force and organizations within the Board to 

look at ways that we can improve processing claims. One of the things that we're always constrained 

by are the statute itself. It requires us to make sure that we verify every claim fully • .In doing that, 

that takes time, and one of the items that is beyond our control is receiving back from those people 

who do respond to our requests about verification, they send material to us and we wait and have to 
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wait until we receive that. So we have a twofold problem: We've got our problem about processing 

claims within the Board and our problem of receiving information back from verification sources. So 

that's a problem. 

We have a special assistant who has been working with us on redeveloping a new processing 

system. They have worked in the government claims section so that there is a more efficient flow of 

informa tion and claims, and now we are working on that same process within the Victims of Crime 

program. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What other recommendations did you have? 

MS. EMBREE: Once the data processing information is in place and can be purified, as it's 

called -- we have had problems with our information and it is now in the process of being (quote) 

"purified". That's data processing talk. And once that is done, we are able to more closely monitor 

the receipt and the movement of a claim through the process. Certainly hiring more staff will help. 

We have had an enormous increase in claims over the years and there have never been enough staff, 

except for one month in September of 1986 we were up to date and things were getting processed, 

and that's about when the avalanche of more claims ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Sergeant, would you get Miss Embree some water, please? 

MS. EMBREE: Yes, please. My throat is just not going to make it, I don't think. By having 

more staff, we will be able to process those claims and take care of the backlog. As somebody 

mentioned, we're having mandatory overtime. We are hiring and training new staff. We asked for 

that new staff in a finance letter which was begun in February of this year, and the request for new 

staff was tied to the passage of legislation that had to do with the restitution fund. We were told you 

will get no more resources if the restitution fund itself is not healthy. So it was if there isn't money, 

we won't get more staff. So We made those requests through a finance letter and a deficiency letter, 

and then in our BCP, we were given more staff. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Budget change proposals. 

MS. EMBREE: Budget change proposals, we were given more staff. However, since the new 

staff were tied to the chaptering of those financial bills having to do with the restitution fund, we 

could not hire any new staff. So we have until October 1st - our hands were totally tied. We 

identified the problem in January and February and it's until October before we can start dealing with 

it because we do not have the budgetary authorization to hire. That's fact. You can read the budget

language. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No, I'm shaking my head because it's just disturbing to hear that we 

don't have the authorization to do it. 

MS. EMBREE: Yep. It's tied to budget language and you can read it in the budget act. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So the mandatory overtime that you indicated starts when? 

MS. EMBREE: I think the 19th. We notified staff and gave 'them two weeks' notice prior. We 

have had -- when the finance -- when the restitution bill augmentation was signed, then that 

authorized us to use the money in this current fiscal year, which we had requested to deal with the 

backlog with overtime. We couldn't spend any of that overtime money until the restitution fund bilL 
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was passed and signed. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So that's why you're limiting overtime to one and three-quarter hours in 

order not to pay meals so that will not increase your costs then? 

MS. EMBREE: Right. On a daily basis, we don't want people working more than 10 hours a day. 

We think that's just inappropriate. And then they work eight hours i~ they want to on a Saturday. 

Now, we could not authorize any overtime until we had the money in the rest.itution fund as 

authorized by the signing of that bill. Once there was money av.ailable to us, we said anyone who 

wants to work voluntary overtime is free to do so. 

CHAIRMAN TOR~ES: How familiar do you think you are with the regulations affecting your 

program? 

MS. EMBREE: . I cannot quote them. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Could you perform the job of an analyst? 

MS. EMBREE: If I had some training, certainly. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Because it appears from a memorandum from -- in these areas that we 

need to do more training. How do we get better training for the employees, because that seems to be 

the consistent thread that I've heard today ••• 

MS. EMBREE: Yes, it has been a problem. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: ••• is the lack of training. 

MS. EMBREE~ Right. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why isn't that happening? 

MS. EMBREE: We do not have a position designated as a trainer for our in-house staff. I have 

used the in-house trainer to start working on developing training. We do have a three-week training 

program for new claims specialists. We have a three-week training program for new claims 

specialists that all of them go through that is provided by our trainer. That same person - persons, 

two of them, go to the counties and train the JPA programs also. 

And what we're now trying to do is develop a specific training program for analysts. When 

there was a big hire done in, oh, I think it was May of '85 -- 'it was before I was at the Board - they 

did put together some kind of a training program. Through attrition we've only gotten one or two 

staff people at a time, so we haven't had any major training programs. But it's clear that that's one 

of the things we need. Once we have more clear guidelines from the Board so that we can 

specifically train staff, we will do that. We're in the process of redesigning the claims statement on 

the claim that goes before the Board for discussion and we'llbe training in those. 

As we changed just recently, we had training on the losses and reimbursements page, and we 

had everybody go through that training. So we are attempting to do .that, and it's very difficult with 

limited staff. resources.· 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What's the main problem? 

MS. EMBREE: What's the main problem? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: In terms of limiting staff resources. In terms of all the problems, is it 

money, is it support, is it the Department of Finance who's giving you problems, is it somewhere else 
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that's causing the problems? What's causing the problems? You've been in there, what, two years? 

MS. EMBREE: Three years, um hmm. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Two? 

MS. EMBREE: Yeah. It's a combination of things. If we can go ahead and hire these people 

that are authorized in this current budget -- we are in the process of interviewing about 125 people in 

the last couple of weeks, and we will be hiring a group of people that are scheduled to come 

December 1st and their training begins then. Up to this point, I have had one clerical supervisor in an 

OSS II position. I have had two staff managers and that's it. So that we have had responsibility for 

supervising 106 people with massive problems in the processing of claims and a backlog. One of those 

managers, as you well know, is no longer with the Board. So I have had one manager and the OSS II 

has been out on leave. So we have been without management, we have been without supervision, we 

have been without adequate people to provide the services and supervision that people need. I'm very 

aware of that. I have been frustrated. 

I think it's time for you to ask some more questions. I don't want ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I have no other questions that I have. Is there any other statements that 

you'd like to make before this committee? 

MS. EMBREE: I'd like to make some statements in response to some of the allegations and 

some of the false statements that have been made today, often based on lack of information about 

personnel practices. We don't discuss personnel practices with line staff; we never have. 

Management never does. It's inappropriate. Things like the grievance process where supposedly 85 

grievances were filed against me, I would welcome somebody to come and look at all of those 

grievances; welcome it because it was not true. There were not 85 grievances filed against me. 

That's just not true. 

Those kinds of allegations are sitting out; they're in the ,press; they're on the news media. I 

have had absolutely no opportunity to respond to them or in any way show what I feel is actually what 

happened. I think that's unfortunate and unfair. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. (Inaudible -- away from mike.) Any other questions? 

MR. EATON: Senator Torres? May I add something? 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes. While you're speaking, I'd like to have Mr. Richard Godegast to 

please come forward again. 

MR. EATON: I just want to do -- I think we were interrupted at some point when you were 

delving into the hiring of Miss Embree, and I did, in the last few days, check with the previous 

executive officer, Lane Richmond, about that hiring process and was informed by him that Miss 

Embree's references and background was checked thoroughly with Mr. Rolland, who's the director of 

her former department, and she got very high marks there and that was a normal recruitment 

process, to quote him. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: As it should have been. 

MR. EATON: Right. So I just wanted to put that to rest. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. 
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MR. EATON: And I would say that in addition to that, some of the problems .that we've gotten 

into today are the result of changes in the program which 'have changed eligibility, and we're going 

from a program that was dealing with assault with deadly weapons and murder a few years ago to 

where the largest proportion of claims we have today have to do with child abuse, child molest, and 

they tend to then result in therapeutic or therapist treatment rather than their traditional medical 

treatment, and that has tended to blur some of the guidelines about what's appropriate treatment, 

what is a victim, when does ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, when will those guidelines become clear? 

MR. EATON: I can't give you a date, but hopefully in the near future we will be able to get to 

those guidelines. But I would submit to you that they may never be as clear as anyone would like 

them to be, because as you heard some of the testimony this morning, when you have victims of child 

molest, you do get into difficulty determining was there a crime; and the program is there to aid 

victims of crime, and it becomes a very difficult decision to make as to whether there was in fact a 

crime. Even though the staff and the Board and everyone else would feel sympathy for that victim, 

it's a question that comes down to were they a victim of a crime or were they a victim of something 

else, and making that decision is very difficult. So, I just wanted to add those statements. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Mr. Godegast, Miss Yost testified before this committee 

under oath that she, had no direct control, or hands-on control, or decision-making process regarding 

the Victims of Crime fund. Was that you'r experience as well? 

MR. GODEGAST: No, that is not my experience. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What was your experience? 

MR. GODEGAST: My experience, and also shared with me in management meetings, that Mrs. 

Yost did have direct input; was very concerned about the method of -- the methodology used for 

writing up the claims; in fact, was intimately involved in the direction on how the form should be 

prepared and the method on ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: On how the forms should be prepared? 

MR. GODEGAST: Yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: On the methodology? 

MR. GODEGAST: On the methodology on how it should be presented to the Board. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So, from your ••• 

MR. GODEGAST: And 'that was shared with me with the othe~ manager I's that were within 

that program. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So from your experience she had some pretty direct control on 

decision-making or she was just providing "feedback", as she has stated? 

MR. GODEGAST: It was presented to me and then part of that on my own observations from 

the government claims and the local mandated program side. That's why I believe that, that she had 

very direct input. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Yost, did you have a response? 

MS. YOST: Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman. I believe that Mr. Godegast has not been with the Victims 
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program since I've become involved. My main activity has been with the government claims side, 

which is the board I usually sit on most of the time. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Since you've become involved. 

MS. YOST: Well, since 1983. Were you with the Victims program in '83, Richard? 

MR. GODEGAST: No, I was not directly involved with the Victim program. I was the manager 

in the Board of Control, and as I stated, Mr. Torres, Senator Torres, the other managers of that 

program shared that information with me, and I believed it to be true because of my direct 

involvement with Mrs. Yost in regards to the government claims program and the local mandated 

program. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. I just wanted to get a clarity on your perception regarding 

that. I'm just .•• 

MS. YOST: I grant that may be his perception. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Pardon me? 

MS. YOST: I said I grant that may be his perception. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you, Miss Yost. The other factors that we have to take into 

account are clearly how we're going to make this program effective. And whether you want to or 

not, you're there, Miss Yost. You're a player in this scenario. You are there to advise Mr. Anthony, 

because I know Mr. Anthony can't do it all the time, every day, as today's vivid example for 

unforeseen circumstances, or in signing letters for him and other areas. You're really the top person 

here today representing the administration, because you are No.2 in General Services in dealing. 

And we may wish to shuffle off to other agencies, but I think we all need to work together as 

agencies, as I know you support given your long tenure in state government. 

So I guess what my message to you is let Mr. Anthony know that we hope he recovers quickly 

and well, and that we can continue to work together to resolve this problem. And if it's going to take 

your feedback and your input, then so be it. Let's get it done and let's get it done now. 

But let's not get into a situation that we're afraid to deal with the Legislature for whatever 

reasons. I think too much of that has gone on in the past, whether it was Jerry Brown's 

administration or whether it's George Deukmejian's administration. It goes along party lines; it 

doesn't matter the party. That's been my experience and I think we need to get beyond that. 

And I think that the testimony that we've heard today have been from employees who have 

indicated their concerns, and I think they've been sincere. They have testified under oath, as you 

have, and their veracity can only be .•. 

MS. EMBREE: I'm not under oath in the same -- they were subpoenaed and so they have 

immunity. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Not from perjury before this committee. Do you understand the 

difference? 

MS. EMBREE: Mm hmmm. I do. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That's correct. That's correct. As we will be reviewing the transcript 

of all of our witnesses today. 
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I.~ ---
MS. EMBREE: Good. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: But the fact of the matter is, that simply because they testified, you 

ought not to have a bad feeling about them. You ought to look for the good that's in them and try to 

make that good important for the State of California. 

MS. EMBREE: I would like to respond to that. I feel that our purpose here today is to provide a 

better source of reimbursement for victims for the State of California. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And that involves ••• 

MS. EMBREE: My job has always been to put whatever my personal needs or wants are second. 

I have always put the program first. Every job that .1 have ever done, that has always been the, case. 

I can easily and comfortably say that I feel that I've done a good job. I honestly do. I feel-I've been 

an able administrator and under no circumstances will I resign unless asked by Mr. Anthony. I plan on 

staying. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, Miss Embree, I'm glad tha,t you feel that way. The evidence seems 

to be quite in the other direction. 

MS. EMBREE: I understand that. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: But that's a decision for Mr. Anthony to make not the Legislature. 

MS. EMBREE: And I encourage you, I really encourage you to look at more. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I have been for two years and I'rn disappointed and I'm frustrated and I'm' 

tired ••• 

MS. EMBREE: I understand. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: ••• and the fact that after two years we still have a 56% backlog, and 

that's unacceptable, especially from a Governor who has con.sistently been a law and order candidate 

when he was Attorney General, now when he's Governor, and the ~ery victims of those crimes are 

still not being reimbursed. Something's wrong when a Governor doesn't take the personal interest to 

make sure that this program is funded, especially when the· Democrats and the Republicans and the 

Legislature are s'upporting him to do so. Miss Yost, I don't think she needs coaching. 

MS. YOST: No, what I was going to say is that 24,000 were paid last year. It's very difficult. 

While we've heard a lot of problems today and while I am not a hands-on operator with the Victims 

program day to day, regardless of what Mr. Godegast may feel, it's ••• 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Then you're in no capacity to tell us What's wrong then, are you? 

MS. YOST: No. What I'm going to say to you is, sir, that I will be sure that all the memb~rs of 

the Board, Mr. Pelkofer included -- incidentally, who has sat on t~e Board for nine years and has very 

good friends working on the B'oard of Control and was good friends with the previous administrators 

of the Board. We have an excellent working relationship with him and he is a part of every 

management decision that's been made in executive session. All three of the Board members will be 
\ 

discussing these issues. Mr. Anthony has aske~ Mr. Austin ,Eaton to look at all the allegations that 

have been made in the newspapers, and he will be reporting to the full Board, not just to Mr. Anthony 

but to the full Board, which is where all m~jor personnel decisions are made. And I pledge to you to 

give him as complete accounting as I can today of what has happened, as well as these people. 
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: And I hope you indicate to him, and if you speak to the Governor or any 

of his representatives, that we're concerned about getting the processing system on board and the· 

claims paid. What happens between employees and their managers is best left to the grievance 

procedures and to those issues, the Legislature really has no role in that regard. Our role is to make 

sure that morale is high, that productivity is high, and that claims are being reimbursed, because we 

are all working for the victim. 

MS. EMBREE: Thank you. I appreciate that very much. 

CHAIRMAN TORRES: This hearing is adjourned until a further hearing. 

--00000--
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F'EPLYTO 

SACRAMENTO ADDRESS 0 
ROOM 2080. STATE CAPITOL 

SACRAMENTO CA 95814 
TELEPHONE (9161445·3456 

BUDGET 8< FISCAL REVIEW 

EDUCATION 

GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATION 

HEALTH 8: HUMAN SERVICES 

HOUSING 8< URBAN AFFAIRS 

JUDICIARY DISTRICT ADDRESS 0 
107 SOUTH BROADWAY 

SUITE 2105 
LOS ANGELES. CA 90012 

TELEPHONE (213) 627,5333 

BOB MORALES 
CHIEF OF STAFF 

To: 

From: 

Re: 

CALIFORNIA LEGISLATURE 

ART TORRES 
• SENATOR. TWENTY· FOURTH DISTRICT 

LOS ANGELES COUNTY 

CHAIRMAN 

TOXICS AND PUBLIC SAFETY MANAGEMENT 

November 10; 1987 

JOINT COMMITTEE FOR THE 
REVIEW OFTHE MASTER PLAN 
FOR HIGHER EDUCATION 

JOINT COMMITTEE ON REruGEE 
RESETTLEMENT. INTERNATIONAL 
MIGRATION AND COOPERATIVE 
DEVELOPMENT 

JOINT COMMITTEE ON SCIENCE 
AND TECHNOLOGY 

SELECT COMMITTEE ON 
BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT 

SELECT COMMITTEE ON 
TOURISM AND AVIATION 
ICHAIRMAN) 

SUBCOMMITTEE H3. HEALTH. 
HUMAN SERVICES 8: ALR8 

SUBCOMMITTEE ON 
VICTIMS' RIGHTS 

Members of the Senate JudiciaryVs Subcommittee on 
Victims' Rights 

Senator Art Torres 

State Board of Control 

In August of 1985, this Subcommittee of the Senate Judiciary 
Committee was created to hold informational and investigative 
hearings on the subject of victims rights. 

In October of that same year, this Committee held a hearing 
on the same subject in Los Angeles. After an indepth review, 
sever~l recommendations were made by the Committee in order to 
ensure the efficiency of the Victim Compensation program. Under 
the guidance of Lane Richmond, the Executive Officer, the program 
was able to meet its state mandated requirement that all verified 
claims must be processed within 90 days. 

The California Victims' of Crime Program was established in 
1965 to compensate innocent victims of c·rime for documented 
financial losses incurred as a direct result of the crime. It is 
the first and also the largest program in the nation. Since 
1978, the Board of Control has administered all aspects of the 
program, including verification of claims. The program is funded 
by the Restitution Fund which received its income primarily from 
fines and penalties imposed by judges upon persons convicted of 
crime in California. 

'The California Board of Control under the Department of 
General Services, provides financial compensation when no other 
source'is available. The program has experienced phenomenal 
growth in the last three years - in fiscal year 1983-84, almost 
8,000 victims received assistance' from the pr.ogram. In 1985-86, 
over 20,000 were aided. 
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Recent studies indicated that the Restitution Fund, the 
source of assistance, for a variety of reasons faced a critical 
deficit situation. Without legislative action by the end of 
fiscal year 1988, the Fund would be short by $5 million. 
Therefore, last session, the legislative passed Senate Bill 738, 
Chapte'r 1214, statutes of 1987 by Senator Ed Davis 
(R-Chatsworth). This legislation will boost the revenue in the 
restitution fund by $24 million by increasing penalties assessed 
by the courts by $2.00 for every $10.00 fine and adding it to the 
restitution fund. 

The Victims' of Crime Program has again been steadily 
experiencing an increasing backlog. As of October 20th of this 
year, it has been unofficially calculated that there is a 10 
month delay in processing of claims. In addition, it has been 
determined that there are 10,000 claims that have not yet been 
assigned to a claims specialist to process. 

The recent disclosure o~ a confidential review of the 
program, conducted during the first 4 months of 1987 by the State 
Department of General Services, ~ound that nearly $750,000 from 
the restitution fund was misspent as a result of lax procedures, 
a failure to follow laws and administrative rules and the 
overriding,of internal controls by manager. 

Due to the seriousness of these claims, the Subcommittee will 
take an in-depth investigative look, at the program itself, the 
claims process, the administrative guidelines and policies and 
the amount of arbitrariness that the Board of Control has 
demonstrated in their past hearings. 

122.. 



[ 
-------------

THE VICTIMS OF VIOLENT CRIME RESTITUTION FUND 

BACKGROUND 

,The Victim Restitution Fund was established in 1965, and was 
the first such fund in America. Money to reimburse victims 
originally came from the General Fund, but it is currently 100% 
funded by fines assessed against persons convicted of crimes. 
The Fund is estimated to total over $40 million. 

Prior to 1974, if a claim was not filed within 12 months of 
the date of the crime, it was denied. Pursuant to legislation, 
for crimes occurring after July 1, 1974, the Board of Control may 
allow a "late claim" if the claimant presents an excuse as to why 
it was filed more than a year later. Generally, the Board has 
accepted as acceptable that the claimant had just learned of the 
existence of the program. 

'In 1978, The Board of Control assumed all of the verification 
responsibilities, which had formally been performed by the 
Department of Justice. 

The office of Criminal Justice contracts out with local 
District Attorneys to provide victim/witness assistance in 
applying for restitution from the Fund. 

What is the differe'nce between the restitution provided by 
the Victims' Bill of Rights (1982) and the Victims of Crime Fund? 

Both provide restitution to victims of violent crime for 
out-of-pocket costs incurred for: 

medical espenses 
funeral expenses 
psychotherapy . 
loss of income 

VICTIMS' BILL OF RIGHTS 

o 

o 

o 

o 

The Victims' Bill of Rights also provides for property loss 
and/or damage. 
The Victims' Bill of Rights is a court ordered program where 
the criminally convicted individual must, regardless of the 
sentence or disposition imposed, repay the victim for any 
loss suffered due to the crime. 
The fund can pay up to $23 thousand per applicant and is 
authorized to pay up to $46 thousand if matching Federal 
funds become available. 
In some cases where loss of earnings or emergency medical 
care is needed, an emergency at-lard of up of $1,000 may be 
made within 30 days of application. 
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o 

o 

o 

To receive restitution from the Fund the victim must: 

be a California resident at the time of the crime. 
make a crime report with the police. 
cooperate with the police in an investigation. 

other Facts 

o 

. The assailant rieed not be convicted prior to receiving 
reimbursement from the Fund. 
Awards ARE NOT made on the basis of financial need. Everyone 
is entitled equality. 

Procedure 

Obtaining restitution through the Victims of Violent Crime 
Fund is as follows: 

1. Application: Each application is immediately 
reviewed for completeness by Board Staff. "Late Claim" status 
requires Board approval; otherwise, a completed application is 
immediately assigned a claim number. 

o It has taken up to 2-3 months from time. of 
application to assignment to a Claims Specialist. 
An additional 2 months is usually needed to verify 
these. ~laims. 

2. Claims Specialist: One of the Claims Specialists 
reviews the file, determines what information or documentation is 
needed, and either seeks to obtain that information (e.g., copy 
of crime report) or asks the claimant and/or his representative 
to obtain it. 

o The time delay between a claims's leaving the 
Claims Specialist and receiving the Analyst's 
attention has taken up to 2-3 months. 

3. Analyst: When claim is fully verified -- or the 
Claims Specialist reaches a dead-end or deadline -- it is 
assigned to an Analyst who reviews the file and makes a 
recommendation to the Board ("Allow", "Deny", or "Discuss"). 

o Once the Analyst has reached a recommendation, it 
takes 1-3 months for the Board to set a hearing 
even when the recommendation is to "Allow" the 
claim, which usually places the case on the consent 
calendar. 

4. Board Action: The claim is then set for a Board 
hearing. The Board meets monthly in Sacramento and approximately 
quarterly in Los Angeles, San Diego and San Francisco. Prior to 
the hearing a lO-day notice is given to all disputable cases •• 
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5~ Post-Approval: If the claim is approved, a letter. 
is sent to the Controller to request a check. 

o Inexplicably, once the Board approves a claim, 
there is a long delay in preparing a letter 
requesting the Controller to cut a check. 
Currently, the wait is 10 days due to the use of 
magnetic tape. Lat year it was over 2 weeks and in 
1988 it was 4-7 weeks. 

6. Controller: Once receiving an approved check 
request, the Controller cuts a check. This typically takes tgwo 
days. 

PROBLEMS & DELAYS 

Ultimately, claims are taking up to two years to be fully 
processed. Arguably the initial backlog may have developed due 
to un unexpected increase in claims over the past several year. 
However, the Legislature and the Governor have assisted the Board 
by approving a corresponding appropriate number of additional 
staff positions. 

The delay in payment -- which shoula be 90 days from the date 
of application to payment -- is most likely due to inefficient 
administration and poor allocation of resources on the part of 
the Board. 

Subsequent Payments: 

Perhaps the most frustrating delay is in subsequent payments. 
Once a claim is approved by the Board, all subsequent related 
claims should realistically be processed quickly since all the 
major background work has been completed/ Jpwever. die tp tje 
excessove bacdklog, the delay of subsequent payment is often a 
year or more. 

Supposedly, all subsequent payments are assigned directly to 
the Analyst who handled the case originally. However, while the 
original claim remains hung-up in the red tape, the victim incurs 
additional expenses which have to be submitted separately Again, 
delay compounds delay •• 
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STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Office of the Auditor General 
660 J STREET. SL'lTE 300 
SACRAMENTO, CA 95S1-! 

Thomas W. Haves 
Auditor Gt"n~ral 

I. AUDIT REOUEST 

ANALYSIS OF AUDIT REQUEST 

P-771 

November 9. 1987 

~ ... , .'"'' ComplimPn'ts of 

SENATOR ART TOHRES 
Mth SenatorUlI Di!;trict . 

Assemblyman Charles Calderon and Senator Art Torres requested 
that the Auditor General conduct an audit of the State Board of 
Control's Victims of Crime Program. The legislators are 
concerned about hsues identified during an internal audit 
conducted . by the Department of General Services which indicates 
weaknesses and circumvention of internal controls, inappropriate 
arid inaccurate payment of cl aims, overpayments o.f emergency 
awards, and poor implementation and operation of the automated· 
claims system. 

In addition, members of Assemblyman Calderon's and Senator 
Torres' staff identified other issues to be included in the 
audit. The legislators have received reports of poor 
recordkeeping and document handling by the State Board of 
Control. Further, reports indicate a significant backlog in 
claims to be ?rocessed. Finally, the Department of General 
Services' audit did not address the Joint Powers Agreements that 
the State Board of Control has with certain local entities. The 
legislator$ are interested in comparing the efficiency of claims 
processing by these entities to that of the Board of Control. 

II. BACKGROUND 

Chapter 1144, Statutes of 1973, authorized a program to 
indemnify injured citizens who suffer financial hardship as I 
result of a crime or violence, or who sustain damage or injury 
while performing acts which benefit the public. The State Board 
of Control (SaOe) administers this Citizens Indemnification 
Program, which is also known as the Victims of Crime Program 
(victims program). A victim of crime, a citizen performing an 
act beneficial to the public, or a person dependent upon a 
victim for' support may file a claim with the SooC for 
compensation from the State. 
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Analysis of Audit Request 
November 9, 1987 

P-771 

Page '2 

The victims program is intended to pay for expenses or losses 
that i victim incurs as a direct result of criminal acts that 
are not paid or reimbursed from any other source. A victim may' 
receive up to $23,000 for losses i~curred as a result of a 
criminal act, and this amount may increase to $46,000 if federal 
funds are available. 

The three-member board which oversees the sece consists of the 
Director of General Services, who serves as chairman, the State 
Controller, and a public member who is appointed by the 
Governor. The members of the board determine eligibility of a 
claim payment after an investigation of the claim by sace 
staff. Through fiscal year 1986-87, the board had contracts 
(Joint Powers Agreements) with 15 local Victim Witness Centers 
to locally process and investigate claims. The SBce plans to 
expand the number of Joint Powers Agreements to 23 during fiscal 
year 1987-88. 

The victims program is financed by appropriations fromthe 
Restitution Fund, which receives a portion of the revenues 
collected from penalties assessed on criminal and traffic 
fines. Chapter 1092, Statutes of 1983, continuously 
appropriates funds from the Restitution Fund to the SBCe for 
payment of claims but requires that the administrative costs of 
the program be annually reviewed through the budget process. 

III. PENDING LITIGATION 

None identified. 

IV. AUDIT SeOPE 

This report by the Office of the Auditor General will emphasize 
independently developing and verifying data related to the State 
Board of Control's Victims of Crime Program and will 

Review the laws, Trules~ and regulations relevant to the 
program; 

Review 'and validate the M~ 1987 report by the Department 
of'General Services, including 

evaluating the methodology and, procedures used for 
claims sampling and testing; 
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Analysis of Audit Request 
November 9, 1987 

P-771 

Page 3 

- determining the statistical validity of the claims 
sample; 

expanding the claims sample, if appropriate, to 
determine the accuracy of claims processed, paid, and 
unpaid as well as the magnitude of the error rate; and 

reviewing the evaluation of the implementation of the 
automated claims system and determining any 
improvements implemented since the Department of 
General Servic9s' report; 

Determine the capabilities of the automated claims 
processing system and the extent to which these 
~apabilities are in use by the victims program; 

Review' the Department of Finance's review and evaluation of 
the SBOC's internal controls over the victims program; . 

Review and evaluate the SBCC's procedures for processing 
cl aims;' 

Review and evaluate the SBOC's recordkeeping and document 
handling; 

Review and evaluate the time 1t takes for the victims' 
claims to be processed and determine the SBOC's backlog of 
cl aims; 

Determine the, amount of time taken by local Victim Witness 
Centers under JOint Powers Agreements with the SBOC to 
process. claims for payment and compare to the amount of 
time taken by the SBCC to perform the same function; 

Review and evaluate the processes employed for claims 
approval during the formal hearing pr~cess; and, 

Determine the change in number of claims filed over the 
past five years and estimated for the next fiscal year and 

·determine what planning the SBOC has for meeting the change 
in claims volume. . 

v. OTHER ·WORK IN THE GENERAL AREA 

In April 1984, the Office of the Auditor General issued a report 
entitled ·Courts and Counties Are Not Collecting and Remitting 
to the State All Revenue for the Victims of Crime Program" 
(P-337). 
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Analysis of Audit Request 
November 9, 1987 

. P-171 

'Page 4 

The Department 'of General Services conducted ,an internal audit 
of the Victims of Cri~ Program and issued a report 1n'May 
1987. In addition,- the Department of Finance conducted a review 

'of the system of internal accounting controls and fiscal 
procedures of the SBOt and issued a report in January 1987. ' 

VI. AUDITOR GENERAL CONTRIBUTION 
. , 

The report by the Office of the Auditor General will provide the 
legislature with independently verified information related to 
the State Board of,Control's Victims of Crime ~rogram. 

VII. RESOURCE REQUIREMENT~ 

The following audit staff will be required to perform this 
audit: 

One senior or staff auditor--full time 
Two associate or assistant auditors--full time. 

We will conduct this audit using our existing budget authority. 
We estimate that approximately $37,950 (165 days at, $230 per 
day), plus travel, will be allocated to this assignment. 

VIII. REQUIRED DATE OF COMPLETION 

Assemblyman Calderon and Senator Torres requested that the audit 
report be completed by mid-March 1988. 
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1IDLCA1Df 
GC1\IPN~~~~ 

RIC'T~ 0 
.... ~.~AY 

1UlTl:21Oe 
LOS AHGIUS. CA eootI 

Trl.D'HCINI.i 12U' A'7.!SU3 

Sacr 

Dear 

CAUFO.RNIA LEGISLATURE 

@Jtnatt 
ART TORRES 

LCI5 AHGEU?'S QOIMTY 

0iAJRMAN 

TOXlCS ANDPUBUC SAFETY MANAGEMENT 

Bayes 
neral 
t, Suite 300 

, CA 95814 

November 3, 1987 

Due to an enormous backlog of claims tha~ are not.cur;'e~tt¥ 
being processed and the tremendous effect th~s is hav~n9$o~ 9~ 
state' s victims who have suffered from violent crimes, I q) %tf:~' 
formally requesting that an official audit be conducted of~1;bi 
State Board of Control ',s Victims of Crime Program. . , ,;;',tJ,· 

Specifically, I would like a review of the system of 
accounting controls, the fiscal procedures of the State 
Control, and the degree of arbitrariness by the Board *ij~I~~ 
or denying claims during its formal hearings. In add 
would like· a complete review of the S.B.O.Co· s data P""""l"06,.,. 
system:· its capabilities and its current misuse or 

• ~ 'hJ;'ll 

I thank you for your prompt attention to this reqQ~!~. I'.J' 
you or any of your investigators.have further questio~~(:.f~~ I~ 
contact my consultant Keith lii?9 botham at 445-3456. ~"'~:: :~'>;1f:J 

, .' 1 ,,\.', ".'1> 
S c re y, '. . .~, :. 

AT/akh 

ART TORRES, 
Chairman 
Subcommittee on Victims' 

~ 
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Thomas W. Bayes 
Auditor General 

CHARLES M. CALDERON 
ASSEMBL.YMAN. FIFTY NINnt DISTRICT 

ASSEMBLY MAJORllY WHIP 
October a, 1987 

660 J Street, Suite 300 
Sacramento, CA 95814 

Dear Mr. Hayes: 

PUIIUC EIM'\.OVEES. R£TIJIPCN't 
.. SOCIAL SECURITY •. 

MVENU£ .. TAXA110N 
. WAVS AND WEANS 

aJlIICQMIooIfTTI%: 
STATE ADMINIS,. .. , .. ,IC»I • 

'. 1'IUoNIiiI'Ofn'A11ON 

P-1' \ 

This letter follows my request of'last year to have the 
Auditor General investigate the State Board of' Control (SBOC). 

~ I am renewing my request that the Auditor General investigate the 
SBOC based on the internal audit of the Board completed by the 
Department of General Services. The findings of the audit are 
very disturbing and raise the significant issues of misfeasance 
and malfeasance on the part of the Executive Secretary and the 
Deputy Executive Secretary of the Board. AddItionally, my staff 
has received many calls from state employees who work in the 
Victim of Crime Program. They assert abuses of power by 
management. 

Some of the most significant problems detailed by the 
audit include the following: Ineligible, unsubstantiated and 
incorrectly calculated claims have been paid by the board. Fraud 
has been committed within the agency that the Board did Dot. 
detect. The Board has ignored basic accounting principles and 
internal controls. The Board failed to report to the Legislature 
$617,000 in uncollected overpayments of emergency awards since 
1981. The Board entered into agreements without proper 
authorization. The computer system does not have the capability 
to assure the acquracy or security of data. Management failed to' 
compile adequate information to teach staff bow to run the 
computer. The computer is not installed, main~ained or secured 
correctly. 

Thank you for your help with this mattar. If you have 
any questions, please call Mike Burns of my staff at 5-0854. 

~---
.... CALDERON 

CMC:tnp 
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SANTA ROSA. CA 954104 

(7071 516·2526 

Assembly 
QIalifnmin 1Jlegislaturr 

DAN HAUSER 
ASSEMBLYMAN, SECOND DISTRICT 

CHAIRMAN 
COMMITTEE ON HbUSING AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 

November 12, 19a7 

Senator Art Torres, Chairman 
Senate Judiciary Subcommittee on Victims Rights 
State Capitol 
Sacramento, CA 95814 

Dear Senator Torres: 

COMMlnEES 

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 

AND NEW TECHNOLOGIES 

LOCAL. GOVERNMENT 

WATER, PARKS AND WILDLIFE 

VICE CHAIRMAN 

JOINT COMMITIEE ON 

FISHERIES & AQUACULTURE • 

PACIFIC FISHEAIE~ 

LEGISLATiVe- TASK FORCE 

MEMBER 

COMMISSION FOR ECONOMIC 

DEVELOPMENT 

WESTERN STATES lEGISLATIVE 

FORESTRV 1 ASK FORCE 

I am submitting this testimony on behalf of the many 
exemplary counseling service providers residing and doing 
business within the Second Assembly District. As you know, the 
apparent mismanagement of the Board of Control's administration 
of the Victims of Violent Crimes program (VVC) has created an 
uproar among psychotheraputic providers throughout the state. 

I have received numerous complaints from VVC service 
providers in my district. Foremost among these complaints are 
major concerns and dissatisfaction with the method and criteria 
used to determine reimbursement of claims made to the Board of 
Control. 

The delay of reimbursement is threatening the entire 
framework of the psychotheraputic delivery system throughout the 
North Coast. Reimbursement is slow, to the point of being 
dilatory. The laxity and delay in rei~ur~ement is only 
compounded by the VVC staff's indifferent attitude in rectifying 
these situations. As you know, VVC regulations require that the 
Board of Control process claims and make payments within 90 days. 
And yet, in my district, I have counselors who have unpaid bills 
for services provided in 1985 and 1986. When the counselors 
inquire as to the status of unpaid claims, VVC staff replies 
range from "Your client is responsible, not us" to "I can't find 
it on the computer." One analyst had the audacity to demand 
proof that a claim had not been paid. 
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other complaints include the refusal of the agency to supply 
providers (even at the providers' expense) with a'regulatory or 
policy manual. Itemized bills are routinely "lost" and asked to 
be resubmitted, promises of expedition are regularly made and 
broken and inaccurate information from the Executive Director is 
disseminated to local VVC directors. (One provider has written 
documentation of this.) 

The need for providers of VVC services to be reimbursed in a 
timely fashion is obvious. Without the revenue from the VVC 
clients, 'counselors will be forced to abandon the services they 
provide -- causing a serious deficiency in counseling services 
for all the residents of the North Coast. 

Rural areas are especially at risk since providers that 
participate in the VVC program are limited. Once the credibility 
of the program is damaged, counselors refuse' to participate in 
it, victims are denied important services and the very problem 
the State set out to correct becomes more aggravated. Do victims 
of violent crimes need to be victimized twice? Do therapists 
need to become victims in this process as well? 

Expecting small counseling agencies to carry up to $50,000 
of unpaid claims on their books is ridiculous. However, that is 
the situation for Delson-Kokish Associates in Eureka. Similar 
cases can be quoted from other parts of my district. It is 
absolutely imperative that the Board of Control correct the 
serious flaws that currently delay reimbursement for VVC 
counselors so that providers may continue to offer therapy for 
new VVC service recipients, and other clients. 

Please use this letter and the documents I have attached as 
testimony for your investigative hearing today. I would like to 
thank you for a timely inquiry into an agency which has 
demonstrated several times over the inability to meet even the 
most basic criteria for a smooth and efficient operation of the 
important programs it administers. 

DH/r 
enclosures 

Sincerely, 

~~ 
DAN HAUSER . 
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W.J. Anthony, Chairman 

October, 22, 1987 

California State Board of Control 
P.O. Box 3036 
Sacramento, CA 95814 

Dear Mr. Anthony: 

I I ..•• ',' •••••• 
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", '0' '.Hi· "I ". 
, I',I~I I. I ~. /" •. t. 

tit'll!."""",' 

It has been b.rought to my attention that the Board of Control 
has been extremely slow in reimbursing counselors involved in the 
Victims of Violent Crimes Program. There' are several Licensed 
Clinical Social Workers and Marriage, Family and Child Counselors 
in my district that provide vital and valuable services to 
children through this program. However g reimbursement for their 
services has been so slow that now they are faqed with not only 
terminating these services, but going out of business all 
together. 

Members of my staff have been in contact with other 
legislators, namely Assemblyman Calderon and Assemblyman 
Vasconcellos, who have received a number of similar complaints. 
Furthermore, several articles regarding corruption within the 
Bo'ard of Control prompt me to think that statutory change may be 
necessary to correct the problems that seem to have ~~own beyond 
th~ Board's control~ , 

Enclosed is a copy of the letter from Delson-Ko~19h 
Associates, a pair of committed social workers who are distressed 
and in danger of bankruptcy because of the lax commitment the 
Board has made to reimburse them. Nearly $?O, 000' in claims are 
still unpaid (see printout of accounts). 

Delson-Kokish Associates provide essential services to the 
people of my district. It would be a great loss if they, and 
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others in similar situations, were to go out of business, causing 
a decline of quality social services for the residents of the 
North Coast. 

I would very much appreciate a quick response to this letter. 
Enclosed you will find a list of all the accounts for which 
Delson-Kokish have yet to reimbursed. In addition to a response 
to this letter I would like the status of each and every 
outstanding account listed, (approximately 80), and the date when 
reimbursement can be expected. Please reply to these requests as 
soon as possible, as this information is extremely important to 
the survival of Delson-Kokish Associates. 

Thank you in advance for your assistance. 

DH/r 
Enclosures 

CC: 
Honorable Barry Keene, Senate Majority Leader 
Honorable Art Torres 
Honorable Charles Calderon 
Honorable John Vasconcellos 
Honorable John Van de Kamp, Attorney General 
Honorable Thomas W. Hayes, Auditor General 
Judy Balmain, Legislative Liaison to Board of Control 
Delson-Rokish Associat~s 
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DELSON - KOKISH ASSOCIATES 

2583A HARRIS STREET 
EUREKACALIFORIA 95570 

(707)442-8912 

~50 MOSIER COVIn" 
'tRINIDAD CALIFORNIA 95570 
(707 )617'-3181 

october 11, 1987 

Dan Haus'er 
Assemblyman 2nd District 
1334 5th· street 
Eureka California 95501 

Dear Assemblyman Hauser, 

We are In desperate need of immediate assistance from someone who 
can deal effectively with the gross mismanagement of the state Board 
of Control Victims of Violent Crime Program. (VVC) 

We are major providers of psychotheraputl'c services to victIms of 
violent crimes In Humboldt county. Our patients are child victims of 
physical and sexual abuse and their families. Many off the families 
receive public as~istance. Often a previously self supporting family 
is forced onto the Welfare rolls by the very crimes whose effects we 
attempt to mitigate with our services. Other families are simply low 
income. Since Medi-Cal does not cover payments to providers with 
LCSW or MFCC licenses, we are unable to accept this form of, 
payment. Our clients are therefore ver·y grateful that California 
has a VVC program to reimburse providers for psychotherapy and 
supportive counselling services. They are especially gratified to 
know that payment comes from the fines paid by convicted felons, and 
not from taxpayers. Although the we Program is written so that the 
applicant iSi technically responsible for payment, the Board of 
Control issues checks directly to service provider in the 
applicant's behalf. WC regulations reguh:e that the Board of 
Control process claims and make payment wi, thin 90 days. Yet, ~ 
have unpaid bll1~ for services proylded In 1985 and 1986. 

We have regularly called the Board of Contr61, running up 
substantial telephone bills. We have clarified eyery pos~lble 
regulation with their analysts, our local representatives and 
attorneys .(This 15 not· easy ta do, because the agency refuses to 
provide us with a regulatory and policy manual, even at our 
expense.) Their responses to us vary from "your clients are 
responsible for the bill and not us," to "well I just can't find it 
on the computer. One ~nalyst had the audacity to tell us to prove 
that a particular bill hadn't~een paid. 

The 1ssue goes beyond not being paid. The itemized bills we submit 
are regularly lost and we are asked .to s~bmlt the same bills again -
ane] again, sometimes for years. Other documentation such as 
registration for clinical interns Is lost 'and we are repeatedly 
askea to resubmit. Analysts call to verify Information that was sent 

~ to them in writing months before. 
I; 
~ 
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In absolute. frustration, on July 10, 1987 Nlkl contacted Judith 
Embree, Executive officer of the Board. Ms. Embree said she 
couldn't believe that such old claims were still unpaid. In fact, 
she said that many of those files had already been archived. She 
did ask for a list of all our clients (60 at the time, owing us 
more than $45,000 - it has grown since). She said she would put one 
analyst on all these claims and that person would straighten out the 
backlog. Niki has had several contacts with Myra Moon, who was the 
second analyst to respond to this inquiry. Ms. Moon told her that 
~ our claims would be taken up at a hearing on September 21st and 
she would call that week to let Niki know what had transpired. She 
never called. Payment was received for only 2 claims .•• the only 
ones that were heard on that date. Although one claim was for over 
$1200, the payment was for approximately half. They only paid bills 
to March 1987. Niki called Hyra Hoon, and learned that only 4 more 
of our sixty some odd claims were heard at the October 6th Board 
meeting. 

We have other complaints. Nik! had a case rejected by an analyst 
who was later arrested for extorting kickbacks from service 
providers. The local VVC office asked the Board to reopen the 
case. Th"is bill is for services provided 1984-1986. We still have 
not received word from the Board regarding this claim. Another 
problem is that they pass on information to providers that is 
erroneous, or confusing. For example, our local VVC director was 
informed that an offender could participate in therapy sessions 
"if his presence was necessary for the successful treatment of the 
victim". In cases of intra- familial Violence, this Is extremely 
important, as the offender can take a great burden from the child by 
acknowledging responsibility for his .actions. Based on this 
assurance we included some offenders in family therapy. Now we are 
being told that they are going to deduct a percentage of these bills 
because they won't pay for offender treatment. In fact we are not 
asking them to pay for offender treatment, but for victim treatment 
which requires the offender's presence. They seem unable to 
understand this simple distinction at this time, even though they 
seemed to understand it quite well several years ago, when Ms. 
Embree informed us (via our local VVC director) tnat VVc would pay 
for this type of victim treatment. (We have this In wrIting from the 
local program director and from an attorney who was present when Ms. 
Embree gave these assurances.) 

The delay In payment 1s not only to providers, but also to the 
victims who are supposed to be reimbursed for travel expenses to and 
from therapy appointments, necessary child care, and other related 
expenses. Our clients, victims of violent crimes who are struggling 
to put their lives back together are thus also victimized by the 
system, .which promises much but delivers Ii ttle. 

Obviously a business cannot continue to survive with SUbstantial 
accounts two to three years old. (We have even been told it would 
be Illegal to charge interest because the client, not the Board Is 
financially responsible.) We do not want to elImInate back services 
to familIes with no insurance or ability to pay for service. These 
are often the people who need the most help, and the very ones for 
whom the program is intended. Please help us. 

'" 
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We hope that you can intervene on behalf of the many Humboldt county 
':residents who ale being 9rossly mistreated by , this system, and 
certainly on our behalf. 

Specific ~itten substantiation of these problems will be provided 
at your request. 

We look forward to your early reply. In response, ple'ase contact 
!Hki Deleon. 

cc:Judith Embree , 
Assemblyman Vasconcelles v' 
Governor George Deukmejian 
state Senator Ba~ry Keene 

1'-/0 

Thank ~ou, 

Nikl Delson LCSW 

-----~--------------Ron Kokish I1FCC 

, 
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AF'F'LICANT 

:'~' yst ~1 Behl"ens 
::arlotte Amcls 
3ai 1 Bc.dki n 
?iai 1 Bc.dkin 
8p.t t Y B,: .. :,ne 
Bet t 'I B,:,,:,ne 
Bet t y, B,;:.,::.ne 
Jayl ene Bc,wl es 
<aren Bl'"ickey 
:;;:,::,b in By i nk 
:"I:,bi 11 Bl" i nk 
:::~;t ell (;:t Bunt i ng 
=-~;telle Bunting 
:-(,:ly bpi-'a' r.~urt -
~~arbar Cl BLlr t 
;:'lale Cyabb 
'12t'r'gie Fewel 
'1c:{Y' 9 j, e Fewel 
Debb i e Fi shey 
Debbie Fishel'" 
8etty Henc;ley 
)'-"""\.:: y Her nandez 
" ,':y Hp'·,..nandez 
<at her i ne H':'l.lgh 
<a t hel'" i 11e H.::.ugh 
Jealh Huffman 
Robin HLlnter 
F.:c,bi n Hunter 
Valarie Hutchins 
Valarie Hutchins 
Valarie Hutchins 
Valarie Hutchins 
Valarie Hutchins 
Car l:Jl yn J.:Jhnscm 
Ow is Jc.hnson 
P.ebbe.: r:t ~(euhnel 

~athel'"ine Knight 
eTc,': ki e ~<vi z 
Anabelle McCarty 
Anabelle McCarty 
Megan M,:M.;.han 
M~?!J';'\rI M.:.:Mahan 
F.:i t a Mensi ngel' 
Sally Meyers 
Dawna Mills 
Daloma Mills 
A. M.:lnl'c.-Py,:.ul x 

( 

VVC BILLING SUMMARY 
0.: t. 1, 1987 

VICTIM 

Crystal Behrens 
Susi e Lyc'r'!s 
Gail Bc.d~dn 

Rosemarie BodkIn 
John Bt:Jc'fle 
Betty Boone 
Shanne.n JEIc.one 
Vannesa B.::.w1 es 
Karen Brickey 
F.:ob i n Br;. n k 
Fel i cia BLlrc" 
Dawn Bunting 
Rebecca Bunting 
Jt::"lS1 yn Nel son 
Sa',. bay.a Buy t 
Chris Ki't;.:hen 
Chl'i st i e Few'e 1 
Margie Fewe1 
All en Y,:,,:hum 
Darlene Muell~l'" 
Lynette Brown 
Jacob Hernandez 
Nit:ky Hel"nandez 
Amanda Hough 
Kather i ne HCtugh 
M':.ni ca Hu f fman 
Fktbin Huntey 
Lc.Y' i e Hunt er 
Mid1E~lle Ward 
Geneva F,:.:.ybal 
Char li e R.:.ybal 
J a s.:.n Rcoyb a 1 
Cher i se Rt:::rybal 
Shannon Johnsr.m 
Christina Nemnich 
Mark Schneider 
Shana Rizzi 
Shalimar Byrnes 
Kenneth McCarty 
Lena McCar'ty 
Heather Mi\hc,,:ld 
Hei di .Mahocld 
Maggie West 
Tianc'l Cc.rning 
TYessa Mills 
Tonya Mills 
KinaYcl Ericks.:tn 

I'll 

VVC# 

83657 
62267 
??'';I-":,/? 

7::'7?? 
?'???? 

'7'::I';."7'? 
945437 
'345437 
11 ':'/98';" 
119'387 
1.0865'3 
108559 

110044 
110044 
117801 
??7'7-'?? 
?'77-'7?? 
90436 
90437 
3.10338 
110338 
105046 
99212 
'39212 
'30762 
119440 
11'3441 
119439 
119438 
110572 
87307 

?7'f'??? 
100530 
7??'?7? 

102795 
106394 
?????? 
]009'59 
1005'36 
1(10~95 

83'322 

SAL DUE 

75.00 
'55.00 
357.50 
4":J7.50 
143.00 
155.00 
110.00 
236.50 
55.00 
410.28 
26~.35 

1623.00 
967.50 
453.~O 

18'36.00 
552.50 
:2'36.00 
3677.50 
89.50 
310.00 
413.50 
162.50 
280.00 
500.00 
2173.50 
636.00 
1135.50 
494.00 
37.50 
2155.50 
828.00 
1018.75 
1686.75 
390.50 
2.~O 

878.50 
31.00 
297.00 
5,11 .~O 
511.00 
1213.2~ 

222 .• ~O 
209.00 
923.50 
208.75 
495.00 
50.00 

SERV ICES F'F.:OM 

03/85 
10/8& 
c..")9/87 
08187 
08/87 
08/87 
08/87 
09/87 
09/8,7 
11/86 
11/86 
03/87 
(13/87 
(12/87 

,06/87 
08.87 
01/87 
12/96 
06/97 
04/87 
04/87 
04/86 
01187 
11/86 
11/86 
03/87 
03/87 
04/87 
10/86 
04/87 
04/87 
04/87 
04/87 
03/87 
0'3/86 
06187 
09/97 
08.87 
06/87 
06/87 
04.86 
0~/86 

06/87 
03/86 
04/86 
04/86 
04/8~ 



,AF'PL I CANT 

IS an Mul" phy 
lIScFln Murphy 
ane F'al"kel'" 
.. me F'eH' keY' 
ammy Par ks.::.n 
enney Pennell 
el'mey Pennell 
arbaya Phillips 
.at h 1 een F'omel'" oy 
aggie Pl'"ies 
e'f fi.') Qu inn 
.cH" y Ramsey 
'e~~gy Rh.:.den 
'eggy F.:h.:.den 
'",meya r.;:yan 
3.arle Sanger 
arsha Sauls 
arsha Sa.uls 
• S. Se.:. 
~.:.reen Smi th 

VICTIM 

Owen Kissley 
Byadley .<i551ey 
P~tYicia Thompson 
Chr i s Thc.mpsc;.n 
Chyistina Owen 
Penney Pennell 
Randy Pennell . 
Dawn Partington 
Jenn! fer Hane.~e 
Crystal Pries 
Marly Quinn 
Ca 1 vetn Ramsey 
.Iel'" ami ah Rhoden 
Peggy Rhc.den 
Amanda Ryan 
Michael Stanfoyd 
Marsha Sauls 
Misty Scates 
Chl"istina BYessler 
Rebecca Crc.mp 
Roslyn Sanchez 
James Cunningham 
Mel i nda J.;:.hnsc:tn 
Anthe,ny Warner 
Davi ne Gc.yer 
F.:o>-:anne Wade 
Tylean Mayfield 
Jerry S.::.otel" 
Sharon Valantine 
Pamella Millsap 
Re.bert Jorles 
Carolyn Wright 

vvc# 

--; ... ?? .. ?.~ .. 
77ft?? 
????? 
77'?7? 
104280 
?????? 
???'??? 
7???-:,1·? 
105224 
?7?f'? 
72482 
117150 
'??? .. ?? 
?"???? 
.. ????? 
83204 
120684 
120684 
?????? 
11293 
????? 
1124~3 

103881 
?'('7?7? 
'30766 
' ..... ~I?";I~ .. 

???'?7? 
122637 
122638 
????7?? 
122~U2 

'?'7J?7'? 

I'iZ 

BAL DtJE SVCS FROM 

73:3.20 OG/87 
5&1. 00 0&/87 
231.00 05/87 
386.50 06/97 
:;:;.00 04/87 
66.00 09/97 
130.00 09/97 
1!59.!50 06/87 
63.00. 03/97 
219 •. 00 07/97 
42.00 03/97 
H165.49 02/97 
82.30 07/~"7 
110.00 Oi/97 
241.50 08/97 
150.00 02/95· 
731. 00 07/97 
J.4&7.00 07/97 
991.00 07/97 
372.00 03/87 
t.=J76.30 0:2/97 
1:30!5.00 06/97 
322.30 10/86 
247.:;0 06/97 
668.6:2 06/84 
209.00 09/87 
1990.7~ 03/97 
'345.50 03/97 
221.00 0!5/87 
88.00 OG/97 
7.'330.00 04/97 
?31.00 0'9.87 

------------$48,214.19 
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AUIlUn Eaton 
EXicUt1vI Offi~er 
Stet. Board of Control 
P. O. Box 3036 
S.cramento, CA., 95812-3036 

Du,. Mz. Eaton. 

October 20. 1987 

R~: Victim. of Violent Crime 
VlrM Nun~ti, ~l.im # 104166V 

1 am writing on bahalf of a constituent, an applic.nt to the StAtG Bonrd 

( ?f COntrol for a Vic.:timl o£ Crime claim. Vne NunCUIp #10416f1V, WiU; dlnied 
. hlr claim tor r.,e1tut1on of counAelins f~~ti on F~bru.ry 17. 1987. Sha mndl n 

,ub •• qulnt applal Mnd was noti!1.d on ~y 26. 1987 thAt tho Hoard had iranted 

( 

an Gxtln.1on, th1. oxtGne1on wa~ later withdrawn. 

MY undlrstand1ni 1~ thMt an ~wArd may b. iranted reg~rdle •• of whethlr 
or not I crime is pro •• cuted by l~w enforcement. Such crimes of molelt are 
difficult cates to brinK to court and hiutorically the Board hA' bOln fllxiblu 
to mako 8uch conaid.ratione in favor of the victim. 

Many pnv10ul cues of child I1hulle Ilnd molut have had their cl.im, for 
rutitut:l.on granud IIViln though ... dd.ndont haa "wAlked" or thl invut'!'itltina 
as.ncy d80med Ivjdonec to ba 1n,\lbatnnt11l1. Thus thl Board h •• ~.t.blilhad 
a $ood racord in eakin, lnto conwid.ration ;vidence oth.~ thAn what iA r.quir.d 
by tho Courts of L.w. 

In tho case of Vera Nunas. the local Victim W1tn'B~ wubmitted in!orm.tion 
from two therap1ltM, ane a plychiltriit ~ith pravl0u, profe •• ionAl r.lationship 
vit.h the vict:Lm. Dr. FrQdrickli 1ndicatu in hu l.tte:: thlt ebe h ... tronA 
re.Don to believe ~unlM .nd also It.t., th~ r.t~on.l rca.on for Nun.s' heavily 
•• dat~d cond1t1on while in the hospital. Of COUfSI, thiw wt.te ~ould make 
har more vulnerabls ~nd putw a it.ater ru.ponlib11ity on the hoapital, law 
anfOrC8lDGnt and the Stiite Beard of Ce>ntZ'cl to en.un hlr .. fat)' lAnd haT' 'l"ilhCA 
to componeat1on. 

/'-13 



October 20. 19S7 
'AusUn E.ton 
paal,two 

Nuneg hal quut1cnR al to wb)' IIhe would bCl aivln a bach at ltzOO a.m. 
b)' a mall aunl Inc! unelu' whU lluthor1ty wa .. ~h1l b.th ordered? Why Will. 

:.cath.r1Iation c'tdlnd .fL.: 'h' h.t'! utad c bedpan? Mar conttndon 1. th.t 
Ihe VII not 81vln a cIltharhat1un but th.t the dehnd"nt had penetraud hlr 
;w!th hi' fin,lt. Thl 1n1t1.1 ll1b roport tAkl'n thl nlxt d.y in .nothClt hO'pttAl 
;found lump. ot 'OAp in hu vai.Ln •• nel pOllible Ijllcull1t1on. Th. rap. k;l.t .tlm. 
ito have dh.pp •• nd. Ilim1nlt1nR tha ·pouib1l:Lty ot furthlr ttlt.. The clefandl1nt 
'.ftlr f1r.t 'ara.ing to 11 polYKraph t.at, latl: rlfu.ed tn tllk. tho tlRt. If 
:WI nvu .. our 10a1c hln. thouRh than 1 .• not Inoulh evidlnc. to Und the 
:I'\urll 8uilt,. 11 there onou&h Ividenc. to prove him ~nn'nc"nt? 
I; . 
Ii My purpo" hnnt tn chaRtiu tho polici linea IOvo;rlll. fActon mad. the 
li1nvut11ation cUUicult., lIIuc:h II M •• Nuncu' racovlTY hom. hi,hl)' ud,tlel 
~tlt.. Hlr qua8t1ona. thouah, a~. 8uffl~i.nt to warrant c_roful TQ~OnA1d'Tation 
~v the Board, .lp'C111l)' ,inea .uch An :incidant wuuld r.quirl the .ttcrit1nn L a therapiat tor the ~ictim'. rlcovery. 

~ 
~ I am .1.0 conclrnld that WI .r. bosinn1na tn Abu., thoal ther'pilt! will1na 
[:to 10 throulh a llnsthy, .mU·8uou, procus for reimbufllmlnt of coun,al ina 
1~lrv1C" under thlll V1ctima of Viohnt Crimi ProaUUlt Wo muot not lou th. 
r~':08r.m" credibility by pormitt1na a provider to incur a larSI unplid dobt 
through thoir a~t.mpt to bl o! •• rvice to a v~ctim. , 

i 'Ihul j I am ·nquuting the Beard to i'ClOpOn the cluof Vera NunCli per hilt 
~t: .. PPG. al. chi. Usne r~Hlulut1nl thl pnA.nCI uf both tlll claimllnt lind har therap1st. 
',I. Nuna. il. articulatl .nd va:y conv1ncins ., ,he communicAt,s h.r ItO:y, 
11tho~t anaar or vindictiveness. . 

I I would vary much .pp~'Ci.tD your per.onal attlntion to ~hi. metter. P1Qc.e 
~ .. p my Central OfUcI I1cvhed of your action •• 

~ ! Thank you in advllncQ for your 'conddention. 

I: , 
{ 

~: ~'_' __ ,""''''' __ ''''''' ___ d''' 

I . . 
f~;·~ ... Run •• , 101 Clnyon Drivo, Uk1ah, CA., 95482 

~ 
~ 
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UKIAH 

Vlot1me or Crime 
State Board or Control 
P.O. Box 3036 
Sacramento, CA 95812-3036 

Deal'" BoaI'd of Cont~ol. 

COUNSELING SER VICES 

Scott Sherman, M.A., MFCC 
Nancy A. Adams, M.A. 
Deborah Jaynes, M.A. 

November S. 1987 

Ft ECi EIVt [) 
NOV :J WH7 

U V 1·/, 0. J ,"'" '.' . • ... t' 
... fl~) ~. ~- v\.-' 

Enolosed please find Q oop1 of our lettlr dated July 29, 
'987 to our looal Viotim W1tnese Assistance program. Attached to 
this letter 1$ a list ot our auuounL~ reoeivable with Victim 
WltneBs. As you can appreoiate, tor a amall business, this 
amount is quite larse at $20,146.97~ As you oan see from the 
attaohed update dated 10/20/67, the amount rema1ne at nearly 
$20,000. In faot, the Mel1!e~ Oarner oaee haa been I'eoently 
approved for funding, 80 our aooounts reoeivahle at this time 
totals $21,687.22. This is an unaooapta~le amount due by your 
oraanh~&t1 on, 

As we understand the bureaucratio nature ot how Viotlm. ot 
Crime works, it is olear that your &Ienoy 1$ too oumbereome w1th 
unneoessary stepe. Onoe a olaim ie approved, it leems like It 
should be possible to grant payment without the oonstant oheoks~ 
re·oheok" and douhle ohecks. Pi"ivate ineurance companle" have 
developed effeotive modele for how such claims, verification and 
payment oan be prooessed within one to three months (maximum). 
The s!x months and longer that we and oth.r. (lnolud1n, vlot1me 
who ultimately are made to suffer again) are subject to Is 
unre&aonable and unaooeptable. 

In addition, WI riel the praotloe of verity1n, olaime lonl 
atter olients have etarted in therapy 1$ deplorable. Clients and 
theraplmts both need to know whether or not ~ olaim will be 
honored aither prior to therapy or shortly (within one mont~) 
thereafter. To be.enoouraged or led to believe that a claim will 
be honored and then to experlenoo rujeotlon three to six months 
or more arter thlNtpy· has besun in unrllir to all oonoerned. 

We sinoerely hope there aro now practioQs being res.arched 
and instituted. We are willing to work with you to faoilitate 
eu~h iain~. Thank you for your non8iderat1on or the~e conoerns. 

§J.n.~ e re l~. ..... i 

.~v-g,,", .. \1' ~., •. ___ 

Soott Sh.rman 

( COl Vlot1m W1tne8a Proiram, Uktnh 

813 South Dora Ukiah. California 9!482 • (707) 463-1305 

I 
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UKIAH 

VIC~lM WI~N~SS ASSISTANCE 
11.0. Box 144 
Ukiah, CA 954,82 

C·OUN.';'E'LING SER VICES 

Scott Sherrnul\, M,A .. MFCC 
Nancy A, Adams, M,A, 
Oeborah Jaynes, M,A, 

July 29, 19B7 

Bnclol'~ pleas. rin~ our listing of Victim Witnes8 client. 
and the current statuI with r91~ect to lalt payment an~ aMount 
owed. Plea.e note that the toeal amount owed u. !or theMe claim. 
in 025,590.72. Not counting the two unv~tifi.~ claim., the total 
i. Itill • healthy ,20,1'6.97. Aa • amall bu.ine •• , we reiterate, 
it 11 often hat4 for us to menage with .uch a hug •• ccountl 
r.ce i v.bl. ". ..:: , 

We would a110 like to point out that in 80me calea (notably 
the two Mehtlan accounts), thlaa past ~u. account. I~' of a long 
duration. Surely there must b. a way to simplify the payment 
proce.11 

!ven considering our cccliional errort,. lnmutance compan10' 
(private paye~B) are genefally able to reimbur •• UI for our work 
wtthin m 1-2 month plr10a of time. ' ' 

o 

~h.nk you for your attantion to this cash flow p,oblem. If 
thar. are any ad~itional way. (othe~ than tho •• we havi 
inoorporated) in which we can aSliat in hlltening the payment 
proce8., plQae~ let us know. 

Enolo8ure 

~C: V,,,""~ c.r4 ~(\~ 
~."'t'C.\iI.'\.~~ 

813 South Dora • 

sr.Ott Sherman, M.A., MFCC 

lJkinh~ Cnllf't')rni:l 95482 • (707) 463·) 305 

r 
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. VICTIM WITNESS RBC!IVABLIS 

As or 10/20/87 

Client • 

Jodie iUssa 

Jenny B1ISI 

'Diana Davidson 

Bal. Due 

630.00 

440.00 

a~5.00 

Miohelle Oavette ,6050 

Ann-Maria Oavette 28.75 

Marsar.t a.vette 645025 

Charline Harrison 607.00 

Looatelli/Mabery 210.00 

Trudy Mabery 1280.00 

Yolanda Mabery 1670.00 

Carla Mabery 960.00 

Aaron Mastertllon 

Lor1 Mast.erson 

Shawn MlluJterecn 

Sharon Masterson 

'Lila MAlone 

.• Shannon (Davie) 
Malone 

"ShtU"yl (DaviD) 
Malone 

Shawn Malone 

. D ianll Meh to 14\%'1 
(Eric Crouoh) 

lUohard MClh to lan 

,8"5.00 

433.00 

1143.00 

1160.00 

~30.00 

770.00 

600900 

61.50 

234.72 

455.00 

LeISt Dat, 
VW Paid 

6/17/86 

8/1'l187 

6116/87 

6/18/87 

0/18/87 

3/'9/87 

8/26/87 

4/16/87 

4/'6/87 

.. 
9/10/87 

6118/87 

7116187 

10119/67 

10/11R7 

10/1/87 

10/1/87 

.. 

Last Amt. 
VW Pa1d_ 

'180.00 

470.00 

o 
886.75 

531.75 

1350.00 

223.00 

250.00 

300.00 

300.00 

o 
270.00 

750.00 

612.50 

.ij.ijo.oa 

995.00 

~o 5.00 

570.00 

o 
o 

o 

Date 
Last Slen -
7/22/87 

7/22/87 

9/29/87 

7/23 (Conj) 

7/23 (ConJ) 

10/8 (Conj) 

'0/13/87 

10/9187 

10/13/87 

10/13/87 

'0/'3/87 

912/87 

7/9 (Oroup) 

10/8/87 

'0/' (Conj) 

10/12 (Con) 

10/12/87 

10/12/87 

319 (Oroup) 

5/28187 

Pr1vat. 1neuranoe has recently made payment s S88 attaohed 

/'17 



:/ YICTIM WITNESS 
Ae or 7/26/87 RBCEIVABLES 

C1.1ent Sa 1. Dus 

Anna Pierson 280.00 

Sarah P.~eraon 7'1.50 
Kim Piereon 10BO.OO 

Williarne/Plnol, 1540.00 

&e.81e itllt11rr 1112.25 

'Victoria Nunes 775.00 (v.rbal verifioation 
by V, W. ) 

Ell"n WIlla 

TOTAL 

UnveZ"1t!.d 

MIlia,a Qarner 

Mimi Doke 

TOTAL 

~8.00 

$19.313,~7 

Balanae 

2373.75 

150.00 

3610.00 

$25,4L!7.22' " 

-:..~ .. 

Last Date 
VW Pa!.51 ' 

.,/BI87 

7/3/87 

4/2187 

7~2/B7 

~alJt Sten 

6/3/87 

3/~/e7 

'9129/87 

LlII.et Amt,. 
VW Pa1d -

0 

20.00 

,~O.OO 

700.00 

0 

0 

6!50.00 

I Pr1v4te insurance has Z"90ently made payment _ lee attached 

Data 
Last Seen 

9/16 (Oroup) 

9/16 (Qroup) 

9/16/87 

1/23/S7 

10/8/87 

10/8/87 

5/10/87 

t 
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S1U&Jl .Mul. !\DopE, Le.s.w. 
'1" 'o.tIa .. 1. .. 1 ... et, hi.. 3103 

~c:A9N.a 
2'0:1.6(,5·3111 

The Honorable Dan HaU8G~ 
Member of the Assembly 
216 Wist Perkins 
Ukiah, CA 95482 

Attentions Th.~.sa Staber 

Sir I 

Novlmber 2, 1987 

I am writing to you to express ~y lerlous oonoerns about 
the Viotim/ Wltne88 Assietanoe Prolram. and to request your help 
in intervening with them 1) to help ml set the money they OWl 
ml, and 2) to Improve and reorganizi thil profoundly lnlrtl01ent 
bureauoraoy. 

I am a psyohotherapist w1th explrienoe and Ixpertls1 in 
work1ns with abused ohlldren and their parental I hope to bl 
able to oontinue my work with this partloular~y vulnerable and 
needy population, but will bl unable to do 10 It I am not 
reimbursed promptly tor my Ifforta. I am unabll to pay my own 
btlla when t am not paid for my work. I sel that the illuea are 
ae tollowi. 

I.Extreme Bureauoratio Ineffioienoy and Delays. 

Aa I understand it, the looal Vlotim/Wltness 
Assistanoe offioe sends billa to Sao~am.nto, where eaoh b11l mUlt 
pas. through 6 or 7 atationa before it 1. paid. 1) mall room, 2) 
oae8 IILru,lgned, 3) ,olalms speoialiBt l 4) analyst, 5) hearln, of 
Board of Control, 6) print oheok, 7) tile mar be lent to 
"reoheok" at any time. Even tor IlL bureauoraoy, I find thia 
prooesa to bl clumsy and ablurd. And eVln If one aooepta suoh a 
prooeas as nlceseary for the first olalm or bill submitted by a 
v1ot!m~ eurely all subsequent bille need not ,0 throu,h repeated 
elia i b111ty verlfioatlons and Board hlar1nse. ' 

Beoaus. the process in Saoramento ie so dleor,Mnlzed, the 
looal otfioe'requests that we SUbmit billa quarterly ~ apparently 
the Saoramento oftice ,ets hopelessly oontused with monthly 
billa. 

Let ml live you lome oxamples from my own praot1oe. 

13 N.M. - billed in January 1987 tor $780. Billed again 
in May for an additional $990. (Total owed .1770). As or m1d
September, this caae was "waiting for an analyet. w 

/'-19 



2. D.W. - billed 1n Aprll tor $360. B1lled a,aln 1n 
AUlult ror $840. (Total "200) •. AI ot m1d-September, this oa •• 
wal Itlll wa1t1nl to be aSligned to a olaims sploia11lt. 

3. 1.0. - bl1lld 1~ Ma1 to~ $540., As ot mid-Septlmber, 
thl. oale wal Itl11 wattins to be assllned to a alalmm 
apeoiallat. 

4. S.B. - b11led 1n May tor $540. As ot m1d-Septlmber, 
th1s oa.1 was etlll waIt1ns to be aalianed to a 01a1ml 
Iploialist. ,. 

S. R,J~ - bIlled 1n May tor $780. AI ot mid.September, 
It wae "workIng 1n the syetem," (I Iuess that means they 
oouldn't tlnd the tIle) 

6. C.S. - billed 1n June tor $600. As ot m1d~Septemb.r, 
1t was "wait1ng tor an analyst." By the end or Ootober, after 
runnIng up btlla tota111nl $1290 for the ohild and her mother, It 
was det.rmined that they wire not alillble ,tor VW ASliltanoe 
aftar all. 

7. J.G. - bl1ltd 1n June tor $405. AI or mid-September, 
It wa& "waltlns tor an analYDt." 

Mlanwh111, I have not ,et been paid tor work I performod 
over a year -sol 

II. Unolear, V~ryln, and Untimely 111albllity 
DetermInations 

Eli8ibility ~etGrminatlons arl made by the Board as 
they are consid,ring paymtnt or billl, Thul. neither viotims nor 
their provIders know if they are aotually e11alble tor VW 
Aseiltanoe until artel" bills are presented and have Ipent months 
ohurnlns Around the Sacramento ottioe. 
Example ,6 C.Bo (~bove) 11 a caao in point. Attmr six montha ot 

'trtatment (In faot, after treatment had been terminated), WI . 
f.ound out that Ihe 18 not e1111bll. Legally her parente .are 
reapon,lble tor thl bill, but they oannot afford it and would 
never have assumed Iuch a finanoial liability it they thought 
that they wire not oovlred by VW Anlletanol., 

Furthermoro, it Ie my'underetandinl that the Board 
sometimes arbitrarily ohansea eligibility requirements and· 
determination" wIthout notltYlnr viotims or providers 1n 'advance. 
Thus people previously round 11 sible m11ht inour more billa only 
to find that they are no lonler IllS1bll. 

/5"0 
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III. Viotims of Child Abu •• 

It 1s my und.~8tand1ng that this partioularly 
vulnerable and helpless population of viotims is currently being 
s1ngled out by the Board by their tlndinl fewer and rewer or 
thlse ohl1dr.n eligible tor VW Aaaistanoe. Suoh arbitrary polloy 
ohanlta ,are unoonlolonable in an agenoy supposedly des18n~d to 
help viotiml ot or1ma. 

IV. Saoramento Offioe 

I wish to empha!izl that theee problem. are all 1n the 
Sacramento officls. the looal representatives have alway. been 
helpful, oooperative and p~ompt. Our looal representatives, too, 
.~e frustrated by the oontlnu1nl problems 1n Sacramento. 

Reoommendations 

1. !lilibl11ty requlrsments must ba olarlfled and 
el 1s1bl11ty must he d.ter~lnld quickly and at the 
looal level. 

2. The proolss of hand11ns ala1m. in Sacramento must 
simp 1 U' !tHl, streamlined, and apeedad up. 

3. Prov1dlrs mumt be paid promptly (with1n 60 dayt or 
billing). 

4. V10tims and providers must be no~n advanoe 
ohanges in eligib111tYoJv,~ ". 

5. Viotims of oh11d abuse must not be singled out ae 
population on whioh to balanoe the bud,.t. 

be 

or 

the 

I apprmo1ate your oonsideration of thea. matters. It 11 
,hook1n; to me that tho st~te or california, with lts h1Shly 
publioizod "budset $urplua" im, in taot, months behind in payment 
of thousands of dollar! of debts. 

I look forward to h.~rlnl trom you soon. 

001 Sheelagh JaQu~YI Coordinator 
Viotim/Witness Asmistanoo, Ukiah 

/5"1 

V~ry truly yourl, 

~lCPt() 
Susan Knopf, LCSW 



..... COMMUNITY TREATMENT CENTER 
helping abused children and tfleir fanlilies 

p.o. BOX 2~:D 
FAIIWIELD, CALIFOHNIA ~145J:~ 

Senate Judiciary Subcommittee 
on Victims' Rights 
state Capitol 
Rm. 2080 
Sacramento, CA 95814 

November 12, 1987 

RE: Public Hearing on Victim Restitution Program 

Dear Committee Members: 

707-425-9414 

Community Treat~ent Center, a non-profit agency in Solano County which 
serves sexually abused,children and their families, wishes t6 state t~e 
fol)owing for the record: 

1, To date, o~r agencj has $39,605.00 in outstanding claims in process 
at the State Board of Control. ' 

2. Some of these claims date as far back as December, 1986. 

3. Severe cash flow problems caused by untimely processing of 
claims may. result in closure of our services to over 500 persons 
annually. 

Enclosed is a letter to Assemblyman Tom Hannigan which we also include 
for the record. This correspondence contains a detailed description of , 
our dilemma in relation to th'e State Board of Control. Since June, 1987 ,we 
hav~ been seeking legislativ~ assistance to ascertain the status of our 
claims and to procure more timely reimbursement of approved claims. The 
current situation of untimely processing and sporadic reimqursem&l1t leaves 
our agency extremely vulnerable. 

We appreciate your efforts to remedy this situation which afflicts not 
only our agency, but many other, service providers througho~t ~he State. 

, \ ' 

Sincerely, 

~~/~u_"ce. f~ 
Catherine El"ia 
Executive Director 

CC Community Tre,atment Center Board of Di rectors 
Encls. 

" 



ffi COMMUNITY TREATMENT CENTER 
helping abused children and their families 

October 20, 1987 

Assemblyman Thomas M. Hannigan 
B~4 Union Ave:, Suit~ A 
Fairfield, qA 94533 

. P.O. HOX 222:3 
FAIHFIELD. CALIFOHNIA 945:3:1 

707 -4:2:-1-94 J.~ 

Re: CTC's Severe Cash Flow Problem Due To state Board of Control 
Reimbursement Process 

Dear Assemblyman Hannigan: 

eorrununity Treatment Center, a sexual abuse treatment program for 
children and thei~ families in Solano County, faces the imminent 
prospect of closure. Our dilemma once again is ~ severe cash 
flow problem. To date, our agency has approximately $39,000 in 
outstanding claims in process at the state Board of Control. 
Some of these claims date as far back as December, 1986. The 
untimely processing and disbursement of Victim of Crime funds is 
in violation of the legis.lative mandate to reimburse within a 90 
day pe~iod. In short, otir program which currently serves 90 
children and 140 adults is being strangled by the system. 

Last June, I wrote to you regarding a similar cash flow problem 
in our agency due in large. part to the lengthy processing of 
Victim of Crime Claims at the State Board of Control. At that 
time, your office took prompt action in contacting the stat~ 
Board of, Control and provided suggestions to benefi tour cl'ients. 
(Please see attached copy of your letter.) Your suggestions were 
followed immediately. Our local Victim Assistance Program 
~epresentative has been contacted on several occasions regarding 
our claims. Several lists uf claimantG' names and claim numbers 
have been submitted to Sacramento, both to Ms. Embrie and to her 
re~I2sent~tives. For subsequent procedures to insure speedier 
processing, we were promised a meeting with State Board of 
Control Personnel in July. After many phone calls to the Victim 
c'f Crime, office, this meeting was finally held on September. 24, 
1987. Ms. Mc Levis from the Solano County D.A. 's office wa~ 
prAsent along with Judith Embrie, Martina Braumley, Myra Moon and 
~thRI staff. At the meeting, we luarne~ tha~ many oE our cl~ims 
.. .'eT.( per.ding. (Only two claims WOT.P. not qualifir:!d.) S(}m~: i..,f tohe 
\.:1.::15105 submitted p.cior to Ma:rr.h, .1987, through the [LA. 's of.ficE! 
had only been assigned plaim numberR as of August 18th. The 
re~son for this could be either (1) the claims had not arrived 
from the D.A. 's office until that time, or (2) they had not been 
acco~nted for at the State Board of Control office prior to that 
time. When we questioned the length of time involved regarding 
these claims, we were not given any clear answers as to 

/53 
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whGre the delay actually occurred. We also learned at the 
mc!et ing em'- Sept. 2 -1 that tho procedure recommended by the D.l:I.. IS 

office in Spring 1987, i.e., for the agency to assist clients in 
processing claims, is not within the intent of the Victim of 
Crime statutory law. We were also info~med of the thousands of 
claims (statewide) pending, aDd that we could not expect claims 
for our clients to be processed 'first. 
Since that meeting, we have taken another,direction in assisting 
our clients to get reimbursem~nt for treatment. Currently, we 
are referring them to an independent attorney, arid/or back to the 
D.A. 's office of Victim Assistance. 

Currently; our program is the only one of its kind in Solano 
County. Last year, we provided services to more than 500 
children and family members. Our funding sources other than, 
Victim of Crime reimbursements, include grants, foundation 
monies, client f~es, fundrais~rs, and donations. Of orir $200,000 
budget, these sources (not including Victim of Crime monies) 
~mount to about 64% of the total income. The major portion of 
these funds are available on an intermittent basis dependent upon 
the funding period and grant'contracts. Hence, we arc 
desperately in need' of more timely'reimbursement through the 
Victim of Crime office. Presently, our funds will last until the 
end of November before we will be f.or.ced to recess the program. 
A small percentagH of other funding from AB1733 and AB90 grants 
(tbe major portion of our income other than Victim of Cri.me 
monies) h; not available until mid--Jclnui1r.y. At that time, 
without Victim of Crime monies, we will be forced to cut services 
drastically to children and families needing treatment for ~exual 
abuse problems. A program that opnrates from month to month 
wondering whether or not there will he enough ,cash on hand to 
meet the payroll and minimal operational costs, cannot survive. 

We would appreciate any further ausistance that you~an provide 
at this time. It is essential to get the current claims pDnding
for re imbuIsement to Communi ty Treatment Center' proce:,:;sed, and 
the funds distributed as soon as possible. 

On behalf of all of our clients, thank you for your continued 
care and support. 

S iJlcere ly, 

Cutherine A. Elia 
Executiv~ Director 

cc: Solano County Board of Supervisors 
John Powers, President of eTC Board of Directors 
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State of California 'State and Consumer Services Agency 

Memorandum 

Date 

To 

November 25, 1987 

W. J. Anthony, Chairman 
State Board of Control 
915 Capitol Mall, Suite 590 
Sacramento, CA 95814 

File No.: 751 

From Department of General Services 

Subject: STATE BOARD OF CONTROL 
AUDIT OF 

VICTIMS OF CRIME PROGRAM 

The enclosed report of the Victims of Crime program by the Office 
of Management Technolo~y and Planning was completed as the .result 
of your request as Cha~rman of the Sta~e Board of Control to 
review internal controls. 

The report has been discussed with operating management and with 
the State Board of Control who have provided the comments and 
corr~ctive actions attached. Proposed actions are responsive to 
the findings and many are already in process. 

We wish to thank the management and staff of the State Board of 
Control for their cooperation during the review. ' 

If you have any questions or need further information on this 
issue please call me at 323-3066. 

~~. 
P. K.· ,AGARWAL, Chi ef 
Office of Management 

Technology and Planning 

PKA:CR:asd 
Att,achments 

ISS-



State of California State and<Consumer Services Agency 

DEPARTMENT OF GENERAL SERVICES 

Office of Management Technology and Planning 

Audit Section 

STATE BOARD OF CONTROL 

Audit of Victims of Crime Program 

November, 1987 
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Slide of California State and Consumer Services Agencv 
. f)-, 

., . 

·,M e m o,r a n 'd u m 

-Dute 

-To 

November 25, 1987' 

. W.J. Anthony, Chairman 
, State Board ot .Control 
',915 Capitol Mall, Suite 590 

Sacramento, CA 95814 

From .: Deeartment of General Services 
Oftice of Management Technology and Planning 

File No.: 751 

Subject: Board of Control 

As Chairman of the State Board of Control (SBOC), you requested 
that the Audit Unit of the De~artment of General Services perform 
an audit of the Victims of Cr~me Program. 

During the course of the audit, between January 13 and April 30, 
we made a study and evaluation of the system, of internal 
accounting, and administrative controls of ,the Vic.tims of r:rime 
Program administered by SBOC. Our study and evaluation was 
conducted in accordance with standards for the ProfesBional 
Practice of Internal Auditing as required by Section 1236 of the 
California Government Code, except that the Audit Unit does not 
meet the stanq~rd which requires organizational independence due 
to our reporting relationship to the chairman of SBOC. , 

,We did not perform an audit of the financial statements of SBOC, 
and we therefore do not give an opinion on the financial 
statements. Moreover, our audit was not performed to determine 
whether all of the revenues due to the Restitution Fund had been 
received. 

Our audit was limited to the internal accounting and 
administrative controls of the victims of Crime Program, 
administered by SBOC. The management of SBOC is responsible for 
establishin~ and maintaining a system of internal accounting and 
administrat~ve control procedures. The broad objectives of 
control systems for state agencies are to ensure: 

- The reliability anQ integrity of information; 

- Compliance with ~olicies, plans"procedures, 
laws and regulat~ons; and .' 

- The safeguarding of assets; 
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Because of inherent limitations in control systems, errors or 
irregularities may occur and not be detected. In addition, 
projection of any evaluation of systems to future periods is 
subject to risk since procedures may become inadequate because of 
changes in conditions or the degree of compliance with the 
procedures may deteriorate. 

During our audit, we found material weaknesses in controls over 
the following: 

- the verification and approval of claims; 

- the payment of claims; 

- the collection of overpayments made to claimants; and 

- the automated claim payment system; 

In our opinion, the systems and procedures in use for the Victims 
of Crime Program at April 30, 1987, taken as a whole, are not 
sufficient to provide SBOC with reasonable assurance that 
internal accounting and administrative controls protect assets or 
that fiscal compliance procedures are in place and operating as 
intended. 

If rou have any questions, please call me at 323-306'6 or Carolyn 
RobJ.nson, Audit Manager, at 322-4188. 

~,~ ~ 
p, K, JARWAL, Chief 
Office of Management 

Technology and Planning 

PKA:IH:IH 
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SUMMARY 

The Chairman of the State Board of Control (SBOC) requested that 
the audit unit of the Department of General Services perform an 
inter.nal control review of the programs and' systems which SBOC 
administers. During the audit, serious internal control 
weaknesses were found in the. Victims of Crime (Victims Program) 
program. Because of the serious nature of the deficiencies, 
audit resources were concentrated on a review of program, 
administrative and automation controls of the Victims Program. 
In addition, we relied upon the work of a concurrent report of 
the Department of Finance to appraise accounting internal 
controls. We also utilized the assistance of auditors with the 
State Controller's Office. ' 

This report presents the results of our audit tests and the 
recommendations for implementing corrective action. The report 
indicates that several findings from the 1984 audit report had 
not been corrected. Further, some of these previously identified 
weaknesses had continued to deteriorate as the result of the 
increase in claim applications and the expansion of the automated 
system. The report concludes that the internal control system is 
not adequate to provide reasonable assurance that state resources 
are protected. The ·report also concludes that losses have 
occurred due to errors and improper activities. 

The report is presented in two parts: Part I includes the review 
of the claim payment process, and Part II includes the review of 
the acquisition, development, and maintenance of the automated 
system for claim payments. 

Part I of the report identifies $129,317 in unSUbstantiated 
claims. In addition, $617,000 in uncollected emergency award 
overpayments were also identified. 

Part II of the report identifies major weaknesses in the 
automated data processing system. The weaknesses identified 
include deficiencies for system development, system installation, 
data security, data integrity, and· documentation. SBOC plans to 
expand this system to include participating county victim 
centers. We have recommended that the system be reviewed for 
conformance with minimum standards before data processing 
equipment is provided to other agencies. In general, the system 
should provide accurate accounting information and should provide 
for the detection of' duplicate payments before other agencies are 
permitted to utilize the system. 

Ito 
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PART I 

CLAIM PAYMENTS 

It I 
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INTRODUCTION 

SBOC considers and settles claims against the state, and as part 
of the Citizens Indemnification Progr'am, it indemnifies citizens 
who are injured qr sUffer finahcial hardship as a result of a 
crime of violence. The three member board (Board) which oversees 
the SBOC consists of the Director of General Services, who serves 
as the Chairman, the state Controller, and a public member 
appointed by the.Governor. 

The Victims Program is administered,by the Board, an Executive 
Secretary (ES), a Deputy Executive Officer (DEO), and a staff of 
approximately 110 employees. Although programmatically the 
staff, the DEO, and the ES report to the Board, administratively 
they report to the Director of General Services. 

Title 2, Division 3, Part 4, Chapter 5 of the California 
Government Code delineates the authority and responsibilities of 
the Board in administering the Victims Program. 

The Victims Program receives its funding primarily from the 
Assessment Fund. Assessments imposed by courts for criminal 
offenses are remitted by the counties to the state Controller. 
The state Controller then transfers monthly 22.12% of the 
Assessment Fund to the Restitution Fund to pay victim's claims. 

. ' 

The Restitution Fund receives additional revenue from the 
counties. Fines collected by the court$ from persons convicted 
of driving under the influence'of alcohol or drugs and additional 
fines impo'sed by courts for felony offenses are alsb remitted, by 
the counties to the State Controller. The State Controller 
deposits these revenues in the Restitution Fund. Federal funds 
are also received and deposited in the Restitution Fund. 

The Victims Program administered by SBOC assists residents of the 
State of California in obtaining restitution for the pecuniary 
losses they suffer as a direct result of criminal acts. 
Pecuniary losses, according to Code Section 13960 of the 
California Government Code, are "any expenses for which the 
victim has not and will not be reimbursed from any other source." 
The maximum amount that a claimant may receive for losses 
incurred as the result of a criminal act is $23,000; however, 
when federal funds are available, the maximum amount that a 
claimant can receive is raised from $23,000 to $46,000. 

Victims of crimes (claimants) may apply for an emergency award of 
up to $1,000. SBOC may grant emergency awards based solely on 
the application of the. claimant; however, claimants who are 
granted an emergency award are required to file a regular 
application within one year from the date of the crime. 
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When a regular application (a claim) is filed by a claimant, the 
SBOC is required by Government Code Section 13962 to verify the 
pecuniary losses listed in the claim. In addition, Government 
Code Section 13962 permits SBOC to con~ract with agencies having 
victim centers to verify claims. SBOC and approximately is 
participating agencies have entered into Joint Powers Agreements 
to verify claims. The agreements require the victim centers to 
verify a specific number of claims per year. The verified claims 
are submitted to SBOC. 

The SBOC can make one of three recommendations: 

- allow the claim; 

- deny the claim; or 

- discuss the claim; 

The verified claim is then placed on one of two Board agendas 
which are addressed at regular public hearings. The two agendas 
are as follows: 

- the "consent" agenda, and 

- the "discuss" agenda; 

Because of the ~olume or' claims received by the SBOC, not all 
claims are heard by the Board; however, claims on the "discuss" 
agenda are individually heard and discussed by the Board. Based 
on the evidence presented by the claimant, the Board makes a 
decision to allow, deny or "continue" the claims on the "discuss" 
agenda. In addition, at each regular meeting of the Board, the 
"allow" and the "deny" recommendations' on the consent agenda, are 
approved by the Board. 

Payment journals are created by SBOC from the ,II allow claims" on 
the approved consent and discuss agendas. 'From the payment 
journals, automated claim schedules (on magnetic tape) are 
created and submitted to the State Controller. Upon receipt of 
the claim schedules, the State Controller issues warr.ants to the 
claimants. All warrants issued to claimants are recorded as 
expenditures in the Restitution Fund. 

/(3 
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SCOPE AND METHODOLOGY 

On November 17, 1986, the Director of General Services as 
Chairman of SBOC requested the Audit Unit to perform an audit of 
SBOC. The audit was to include the Victims Program, the 
Hazardous waste Program, and the Government Claims Program. 

On March 11, 1987, the audit of SBOC was suspended because 
serious weaknesses were identified in the system of internal 
controls for the Victims Program. The planned testing of the 
Hazardous Waste Program and the Government Claims Program was 
redirected to allow the auditors and SBOC management to devote 
resources toward correcting the internal control weaknesses in 
the Victims Program. 

The audit of the Victims Program was conducted to determine 
whether the system of internal controls was adequate to 
safeguard assets, ensure the reliability of information, ensure 
the efficient use of resources, and ensure compliance with 
applicable laws, policies, and procedures. 

The requirements for a.n effective system of internal controls are 
defined in the Financial Integrity And State Manager's 
Accountability Act (FISMA) of 1983 (Appendix A). 

Because an employee of SBOC was arrest,ed on November 17, 1986, 
for receiving $2,000 from a claimant who sought and received 
approval for an inflated claim, we conducted a review of the 
claims approved by this employee to determine whether the system 
for approving claims had failed to function or whether the system 
had been overridden by the employee. . 

We judgmentally selected and reviewed 7 of the 20 claims which 
SBOC identified as having been improperly approved by the 
employee. All 20 of the claims reviewed were submitted by SBOC 
to the Department of Justice for its criminal investigation. 

We were also made aware by SBOC's staff of three (3) claims which 
were alleged to have been improperly approved by management. 
Because these approved claims represented a potential override of 
existing internal controls, we reviewed all three (3) of the 
claims. 

To evaluate the system of internal controls used to accept 
claims, verify eligibility of claimants, determine award amounts, 
and approve payments to claimants, we reviewed a random sample of 
30 regular claims received in calendar year 1986. 

Because a claimant who receives an emergency award must submit a 
completed application for a regular award within one year of the 
crime and because the payment of the claim may take 90 days, we 
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reviewed 30 emergency claims received before October 26, 1985 
(approximately 15 months from the date.the claims were selected 
for testing). 

Since the initial samples of regular claims and emergency awards 
revealed a large error rate, we determi~ed that the existing 
system of internal controls did not prevent or detect errors or 
irregularities in amounts that would be material in relation to 
the financial statements. 
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AODIT SUMMARY OF CLAIMS 

On March 17, 1987, we notified the Board of the critical 
weaknesses in the system of internal controls for the Victims 
Program; namely, the verification and approval of claims, the 
payment of claims, the collection of overpayments. The 
weaknesses resulted from both a lack of required internal 
controls and from internal controls that were overridden. 
Because of these weaknesses, losses due to errors and improper 
activities have·occurred. These weaknesses affected the 
Resti t·l..1tion Fund, the State Controller, and reporting to the 
State Legislature. 

Approximately $110,000 in unsubstantiated claims were paid out of 
the Restitution Fund. In addition, because some internal 
controls were overridden by management, both ineligible and 
unsubstantiated claims totalling $10,990.68 were improperly 
approved and paid from the Restitution fund. Finally, despite 
containing errors, ,claims totaling $8,326 were approved by SBOC. 
All of the claims were subsequently paid from the Restitution 
Fund. 

The State Controller unknowingly paid, in error, approximately 
$129,317 in claims because internal controls for the Victims 
Program were either nonexistent or were overridden by management 
of SBOC. 

Approximately $617,000 in emergency award overpayments were not 
recordeq on the financial statements of the Restitution Fund and 
were not reported to the legislature. In addition, these 
overpayments were not collected. 
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PREVIOUS AUDITS OF THE BOARD OF CONTROL 

In May 1984 the General Services Audit Unit issued an audit 
report (R-83-1200) on the Victims program, the Governmental 
Claims Program, 'and the Hazardous Waste Program. Included in the 
auqit were recommendations to the management of SBOC to 
strengthen internal controls. Four (4) of the weaknesses in 
internal controls which were reported in the May 1984 report were 
not corrected. The four (4) weaknesses are as follows: 

1) The ES does not document the basis for overruling staff 
recommendations (PART I., SECTION 2., FINDING #2). 

2) SBOC has not implemented procedures to identify, record 
and collect emergency award overpayments (PART I., 
SECTION 4., FINDING #1). 

3) SBOC has not reported annually to the legislature, as 
required by Government Code Section 13961.1, those 
emergency advances which have become uncollectible (PART 
I., SECTION 4., FINDING #2). 

4) SBOC has not ensured that written instructions for data 
input, for data retrieval, and for report production 
have been developed for the EDPsystem (PART II., 
SECTION 4., FINDING 1). 

In January 1987 the Department of Finance conducted a review of 
the system of internal'accounting controls and fiscal procedures 
of SBOC, and of federal financial reports. Its review disclosed 
a "serious breakdown in the Board of Control's system of internal 
accounting control and fiscal procedures. The controls were 
either not operative or contained inherent weaknesses." 

In the opinion of the Department of Finance, the system of 
internal accounting and fiscal procedures at the Board are "not 
sufficient" to ensure that assets are safeguarded from 
unauthorized use, that transactions are executed in accordance 
with management's authorization, and that transactions are 
recorded properly to permit the preparation of financial reports. 
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SECTION 1. 

IMPROPER ACTIVITIES 
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FINDINGS 

1) The Executive Secretary (ES) and the Deputy Executive Officer 
(DEO) violated the state Administrative Manual. (SAM) by not 
reporting suspected fraud to both the Department of Finance and 
to the Auditor General. 

The ES and the DEO did not notify the Auditor General and 
the Department of Finance of suspected fraud as required by 
SAM. Specifically, Section 601 of SAM states: 

Agencies will notify the Department of. Finance, 
Financial and Performance Accountability, and the 
Office of the A4ditor General, of actual or suspected 
theft, defalcation, or fraud .... Such notification will 
be made in writing not later than the first business 
day following the actual or suspected defalcation or 
fraud. 

We found that five (5) months prior to an employee's ,arrest 
on November 17, 1986, for suspected fraud the DEO was aware 
of the employee's involvement with a claim that·\\.Tas 
suspected to be fraudulent. An analyst with SBOC informed 
us that in mid-June 1986 the DEO told her that ' "(the 
employee} paid out $23 I 000 for, a thumb injury. I nee'd you 
to verify the claim." The analyst was also' told that "the 
claimant may have submitted a fraudulent claim." 

The analyst informed us that when the investigation of this 
. claim was completed by her on September 15, 1986, she 
submitted a memo to the DEO. Her memo' informed the DEO 
that $16,631.84 of the $23,000 awarded to the claimant for 
a wage loss could not be substantiated beca.use the 
" ( cl aimant) was unemployed at the time of the inc iciel"lt" and 
because the claimant had received State Disability 
Insurance benefits for several weeks during his disability 
period. 

In a.ddition to this memo, a second memo was written on this 
matter. On September 21, 1986, (6 ~ays after the receipt 
of the first memo), the DEO wrote a memo to the ES which 
addressed the fraudulent claim. In the memo the DEO wrote, 
"we may be uncovering an attempt to gain money througl';l the 
program illegally." 

During the two (2) months prior to the arrest ,of the 
employee on November 17, 1986, we found that the ES and the 
DEO took no action to resolve the suspected illegal 
activity. In addition, they took 'no action to notify the 
Department of Finance and the Auditor General of the 
suspected fraud. 

We recommend that SBOC implement procedures to report 

+---------------------------------------------------------
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suspected fraud to both the Department of Finance and to 
the:Auditor General. 

2) The DEO discontinued an investigation of approximately 269 
wage loss claims a~proved by the employee who was"arrested for 
fraud. 

The ES informed us and the Board on March 31, 1987, that he 
did not continue the investigation of the claims approved 
by this employee because it would have jeopardized an 
ongoing criminal investigation; however, an internal 
investigation to determine whether additional claims had 
been improperly approved and whether overpayments had 
resulted could have been conducted without jeopardizing the 
criminal investigation. 

We reviewed 7 of the 20 claims which the employee was 
suspected of having improperly approved. The total 
overpayment for these 7 claims was $110,304' (an average 
overp~yment of $15,757 per claim). The 20 claims were 
found to be for wage losses. All 20 claims were submitted 
by SBOC to the Department of Justice. 

Despite the severity of the fraud, 269 of the 384 (70%) 
wage loss claims in excess of $999 approved by this 
employee were not reviewed, because the internal 
investigation was discontinued. 

We recommend that SBOC resume its internal investigation of" 
these claims. We also recommend that any fraudulently 
approved claims which resulted in an overpayment should be 
scheduled for collection. 

/70 
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SECTION 2. 

REGULAR CLAIMS 

/71 



13 

FINDINGS 

1) Unsubstantiated claims, ineligible claims, and incorrectly 
calculated claim amounts have been paid by the State Controller 
because SBOC does not properly review claims approved by its 
staff. 

The duty statements of both the Staff Services Manager I 
and the Claim Specialist Supervisor state that 70% of the 
supervisor's time is expected to be spent supervising 
analysts and claim specialists, respectively. In addition, 
FISMA (Appendix A.) Requires state agencies to maintain an 
effective system of internal review. 

SBOC has not implemented an effective system of internal 
review because supervisors do not review the work of 
analysts and claim specialists. According to the ES, the 
staff of SBOC have "proven track records." As a result, 
"consent allow" claims approved by them are not reviewed by 
a supervisor. By not implementing a system to ensure that 
supervisors review "consent allow" claims approved by the 
SBOC, there is an increased risk of paying both ineligible 
and fraudulent claims. 

In addition to the failure to detect ineligible claims, 
numerous errors made by the staff of SBOC also go 
undetected. In our audit 11 errors were found in the 30 
claims (37% error rate) we tested. Four (4) of the errors 
resulted in the payment of ineligible claims. Five (5) of 
the errors resulted in overpayments. One (1) error 
resulted in the payment of an unsubstantiated claim. The 
remaining error (1) resulted in the payment of a claim 
which did not have a lien ~greement present in the file. 

In our sample of 30 claims, we found that the following 
ineligible claims had been approved for payment by SBOC: 

Claim #! 

Despite the presence of a police report which stabed that 
the officer could not determine who had initiated the 
fight, this claim for $399.59 was approved for payment. 

The ES told us and the Board on March 31 that "this is an 
eligible claim ... in the analyst's judgment the victim 
(claimant) was not involved in any events leading to the 
crime"; however, we found that the police could not 
determine whether or not the claimant was involved in the 
events leading to the crime. 

In the police report, the officer wrote: 

/72 
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due to the conflicting statements from both parties 
{only} .! disturbance report ~ written .... all subj 
.(sic) were advised to go to the D.A.'s office to file 

. charges. 

We found no evidence in the file indicating that any 
party had-riled charges against the other pa~ 

In the absence of criminal charges, the police officer's 
factual conclusion was the most reliable statement which 
was available to the·Staff. Page J-4 of the Claim 
Specialist Manual states that: 

If the crim~ report indicates' the possibility of a 
contribution issue, examine statements in the following 
order to determine the most reliable source to use in 
referring to the possibility of a Cont~ibution issue. 

A) Law enforcement officers factual conclusion. 

B) Witness statements who (sic) are totally '. 
uninvol ved ... 

C') Witness statements who {sic} are acquaintances, 
of the victim or suspect. 

Claim #.£ 

This claim for $255.40 was approved for' payment and 
placed on the "consent agenda" by the staff despite the 
fact that the victim failed to cooperate with law 
enforcement· officials by refusing to prosecute the 
assailant. . , " 

In reviewing the claim, we found that the claim 
specialist who approved this claim had failed to follow 
Government Code Section 13964 which states that: 

No victim shall be eligible for assistance under the 
provisions of this article under any of the following 
circumstances: 

(1) The board fl..nds that the victim ... knowingly and 
willingly participated in the commission of the crime. 

(2) The victim or the person whose injury or. death 
gave rise to the application failed to cooperate with 
~ law enforcement agency in the apprehension and 
conviction of A criminal committing the crime~ 

Claim #~' 

/73 
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This claim for $1,219.60 was approved for payment by the 
staff despite the fact that the victim had voluntarily 
engaged in a fight. 

On March 31 the ES informed us and the Board that: 

This is an eligible claim. In the claim specialist'~ 
judgment, the contribution issue ~ not adequately 
significant ~ the part of the victim (claimant) to 
deny or discuss as he was in a defenseless position, on 
his knees, when stabbed. 

However, we found that the claimant had contributed to 
the events leading to the crime because he had been 
fighting prior to the stabbing. Hence, the issue of' 
contribution was significant. Specifically, the police 
noted in their report that: 

Romero had been argueing (sic) with V-Ramos (claimant) 
which resulted in a fight ... during the fight he 
(claimant) had fallen to his knees at which point the 
S-Romero had stabbed him with a knife. 

According to the Claim Specialist Manual (page J-6), 
claim specialists are required to deny claims filed by 
claimants who are injured during their voluntary 
pr:lrticipation. in a fight . 'The Claim Specialist Manual 
states: 

... (if) the victim and suspect voluntarily agreed to 
fight ~ ~ means of settling ~,dispute, regardless of 
Whether either were armed,This incident should be 
classified as contribution to the crime itself. ~he 
ContributionSection shouldtherefore be answered "Yes" 
and the claim will be Quick Closed (denied). 

Claim #! 

Although the police stated in their report that the 
claimant "fail(ed} to tell the truth" about the incident 
which led to his injuries, the staff approved this claim 
in the amount of $4,373~95. 

The police concluded in their report that none of the 
"subjects" involved in the incident had told the truth. 
Consequently, the police wrote that: 

ALL SUBJS (sic) CONTACTED IN THIS INCIDENT TO (sic) 
FAIL TO TELL THE TRUTH FOR-XL~SPECTS OTHER THAN 
'SALVADO~AS A MMA (mexican-male adult), WHERE 

MANVILLA HAD BEEN STABBED AND WHAT TYPE OF A KNIFE 
WAS USED. 

171 
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In the report, the police wrote that the claimant had 
stated that an individual named "Salvador" had approached 
him on foot and had stabbed him for no apparent reason. 
The claimant told the officer, "he (claimant) had no idea 
who 'Salvador' was (and) had never seen him before." He 
also told the officer that his brother came to his aid 
and struck "Salvador" in the head with an orange colored 
stick. 

In reviewing the three (3) police reports which were 
submitted to the Board's staff, we found that the 
following' information which contradicted the claima.nt' s 
statements to the police was available in the police 
reports: 

1) "Salvador" had arrived at the claimant's 
residence ~ith two (2) friends of the claimant; 

2) One of the claimant's friends'had lived with 
"Salvador" during the eight (8) days prior to the 
stabbing; 

3) "Salvador" and the claimant's two (2) friends 
arrived in the same car; 

4} These three (3) individuals arrived at the 
claimant's residence with stolen property in the 
trunk of the car; 

5} A "chrome colored tire tool" with blood stains 
was found in the trunk of, the cari 

6} There had been an argument between the claimant' 
and "Salvador." During the argument, the claimant 
was stabbed; and 

7} Al tho,ugh the claimant's brother admitted that he 
had taken his brother to the hospital, he denied 
that he was the one who came to his brother's aid 
and struck 'Salvador' in the head; 

As noted in claim #2, Government Code Section 13964 
denies assistance to victims who fail to cooperate with 
law enforcement officials in the apprehension and 
conviction of the criminal committing the crime. 

Summarizing the errors which we found in the remaining 
eight (8) claims: 

Claim #5 

Despite an unexplained $l,~OO discrepancy between the 

175""', 
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amount billed by the medical provider to the Board and 
the amount billed by the medical provider to the 
victim's insurance, this claim was approved for payment 
by an analyst. 

In r~viewing this claim, we informed the Staff that the 
medical provider had overstated the medical costs which 
were submitted to the Board. As a result, the Staff 
reqL,ested the medical provider to return the $1,400 
overpayment. 

Claim #6 

The claim specialist calculated a wage loss based on a 6 
day disability period when the victim's physician had 
determined the disability period to be 2 days. As a 
result, the claimant was overpaid $141.50. 

Claim #1. 

The claim specialist, without verifying $255.00 in 
medical expenses, approved this claim for payment. 

Claim #~ 

The claim specialist approved this claim for payment 
without verifying the claimant" s disability period. As 
a result, an unsubstantiated claim was approved by the 
staff for payment. 

Claim #~ 

The claim specialist unknowingly approved a duplicate 
payment in the amount of $197.56 to a medical provider. 

A medical bill which had previously been reimbursed by 
SBOC was resubmitted by the medical provider to SBOC. 
Because the claim specialist failed to determine whether 
a payment had been submitted to the medical provider, 
the claim specialist unknowingly approved a duplicate 
paymen:t. 

Claim #10 

We found five (5) claims that had been submitted by 
claimants who either planned to file a lawsuit or who 
stated that they might file a lawsuit in the future; 
however, two (2) of the claims which totalled $1,126 did 
not have signed lien agreements. 

/7G 
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We recommend th'at SBOC comply with Government Code Sections 
13400 to 13407 by implementing an effective system of 
internal review to ensure that claims approved by SBOC are 
reviewed and approved by a supervisor. 

2} SBOC does not ensure that the procequres in the Claim 
Specialist Manual do not conflict with the Government Code. 

Page 1-3 of the Claim Specialist Manual states that "{i}f 
claimed losses are no more than $1,000 gross, there is no 
need to verify th.e disability period." This procedure is 
in conflict with Government Code Section 13962 which states 
that "(i}f the application is accepted, it shall be 
verified·promptly by the staff of the board." 

According to, the ES, the Board approved an oral request 
from him to "streamline operations"; however, there was no 
documentation to indicate that the Board had been informed 
that the new procedure viol~ted the Govern~ent Code. 

In our May 1984 audit report on the Victims Program, we 
reported that SBOC did not document Board policy. We 
recommended in the report that SBOC should document all 
policies and procedures approved by the Board. 

We again recommend that SBOC ensure that all policies and 
procedures approved by the Board are documented. In 
addition, we recommend that SBOC ensure that claim 
verification procedures are in compliance with the 
Government Code. 

3) SBOC does not p:i."i;)~Derly document and supervise the 
reconciliation of the "consent allow" agenda with the payment 
journal. 

In reviewing the reconciliation of the Board-approved 
"consent allow"· agenda with the payment journal, we found 
that the reconciliation was not documented and that there 
was no supervisory review of either the reconciliation or 
the adjustments to the payment journal. 

Without a properly documented reconciliation, there is no 
assurance that nnly approved clai'ms are appearing on the 
claim schedules {on magnetic tape} submitted tq the State 
Controller. 

We recommend that SBOC ensure t~at the reconciliation of 
the Board-approved "consent allow" agenda to the payment 
journal is properly documented. .In addition, we recommend 
that SBOC ensure that a supervisor reviews and approves 
both the reconciliation and the 'adjustments to the payment 
journal. 

177 



19 

4) SBOC has not ensured that the pr~paration of the 
reconciliation (noted above) and the preparation of the claim 
schedules are performed by separate employees. 

We found that the same employee who prepares the claim 
schedules also reconciles the payment journal to the Board
approved "consent allow" agenda. In addition, this 
employee also prepares adjustments (adding or deleting 
claims) to the payment journal. The adjustments are then 
entered on the claim schedules before the claim schedules 
are submitted to the State Controller. 

Without an adequate separation of duties in the 
reconciliation of 'the payment journal, fraud could occur 
and not be detected by management. ' 

We recommend thatSBOC ensure that the'se duties in the 
reconciliation process are adequately separated. 

5) SBOC has not implemented procedures to ensure that all' claims 
approved for payment by SBOC staff are placed on the consent 
agenda. 

We found that 2 of the 30 randomly selected regular award 
claims had been approved for payment, but had never been 
paid. In reviewing the process through which approved 
claims flow, we determined that there is no listing 
prepared of claims approved for payment, and as a result, 
there is no listing to submit to the payment unit. 
Consequently, the payment unit cannot properly account for 
claims approved for payment. 

We reco~end that SBOC ensure that a daily "batch control" 
listing of claims approved for payment be generated and 
distributed to the payment unit to account for claims 
approved for payment. 

6) S~OC has not established procedures to locate claimants whose 
warrants have heen returned to the. State Controller. 

Whenever a warrant is returned undeliverable to the state' 
Controller, the state Controller will request the agency 
involved to provide the current mailing address of th~ 
payee. After 30 days, unclaimed warrants are automatically 
deposited in the Unclaimed Trust Deposit account maintained 
by the State Controller. Contracted Fiscal Services within 
the De~artment of General Services provides SBOC with a 
monthly schedu~e of unclaimed awards which have-been placed 
in Unclaimed Trust Deposits. 

As of January 31, -1987, $140,314 in unclaimed awards had 

. /78 
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been placed in the Unclaimed Trust Deposit account. 

Since uncashed warrants may be an indicator that fraudulent 
activities are occurring, we recommend that SBOC follow-up 
,and investigate the unclaimed w~rrants. 
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$ECTION 3. 

EMERGENCY CLAIMS 
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FINDINGS 

1) SBOC has not developed procedures to identify, record and 
collect emergency award overpayments. 

In our May 1984 audit report on the Victims Program" we 
recommellded that SBOC implement a system to identify, 
record and collect overpayments on emergency awards. The 
ES informed the Chairman of the Board on May 30, 1984, that 
"an accounts receivable program was developed, collection 
procedures were implemented ... (and) collection efforts are 
under way after initial discussion by the Executive 
Secretary with the Board"; however, we found that a program 
to record and collect these overpayments was never 
implemented. 

In a random sample of 30 emergency award claims, four (4) 
claims had been overpaid by a total of $1,512. In 
addition, none of the overpayments had been recorded or 
collected 'by the Staff. 

On January 27 we obtained from saoc a computer printout of, 
,all overpayments on emergency awards since Depember 1981. 
According to the information in this report, 'the total 
amount of uncollected overpayments as of January 27 was 
$617,786. All four (4) of the overpaid claims were traced 
to this report. 

One of the internal control weaknesses cited by the 
Department of Finance in its 1987 report on accounting 
controls of SBOC was the lack of a system to record and 
collect emergency award overpayments (accounts 
receivables). The Department of Finance found that the 
$156.72 in accounts receivable reported on the financial 
statements of the Restitution Fund at June 30 had been 
understated and were therefore not properly stated. 

We again recommend that SBOC develop procedures to identify 
and to record overpayments on emergency awards. We also 
recommend that SBOC ensure that procedures are implemented 
to collect emergency award overpayments. ' 

2) SBOC has not reported annually to the legislature those 
emergency advanc~s which have become uncollectible as required by 
Government Code Section 13961.1. 

Government Code Section 13961.1 requireq the Board to 
report annually, beginning in 1985, on the advances which 
become uncollectible in prior years. 

In his written response, dated May 30, 1984, to the May 
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1984 audit report of the Victims Programi the ES wrote that 
"a report to the·legislature on the emergency award 
advances which become uncollectible will be published in 
the near future"; however, between January 1, 1985, and 
March 31, 1987, the ES had neither prepared nor submitted 
to the legislature a report on the uncollectible advances. 

We recommend that SBOC annually report uncollectible 
emergency advances to the legislature. 

3) Claims filed by claimants who have elected not to use their 
health insurance to defray medical costs are being approved by 
SBOC. 

We'found 2 instances where a victim had Kaiser Health 
Insurance, but elected to seek treatment with another 
medical provider. Both claims were placed on the "consent 
allow" agenda and were paid. 

The payment pf these claims appears to violate the intent 
of Government Code Section 13960 which limits a claimant's 
recovery to losses that will not be reimbursed from any 
other source. 

We recommend that,SBOC report to the Board the cost of 
allowing victims with medical insurance to seek 
reimbur·Sement for medical costs. 

4) Emergency award applications accepted by the SBOC do not 
always contain the name, 'address, and telephone number of the 
claimant's employer as required by the Government Code. 

Government Code Section 1396.1 requires all emergency award 
applications to contain the name, address, and telephone 
number of the claimant's employer. 

We found 7 applications in our random sample of 30 
emergency award applications which did not contain any 
employer information and for which the victim claimed and 
received reimbursement for medical expenses. Without the 
employer information, SBOC cannot properly verify Whether 
the claimant has employer-paid health insurance to 
reimburse medical expenses. 

The DEO informed us that if claimants choose not to submit 
medical expenses to the health insurance coverage provided 
by their employers then the information pertaining to the 
employer is not requested. 

We recommend that the SBOC ensure that the employer 
information required by Government Code Section 13961.1 is 
present on all emergency award applications. 

/~2 
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5) SBOC has not established procedures to determine Medi-Cal 
eligibility for claimants before their claim is approved for 
payment. 

Government Code Section 13960 (d) regui~es that victims 
shall only be compensated for those expenses for which they 
have not or will not be reimbursed from any other source. 

In 19 of tlle 30 emergency. claims in our sample, the victim 
had claimed'. a reimbursement for medical costs. Two (2) of 
the victims had voluntarily applied for Medi-Cal benefits 

'with one (1) of the victims receiving benefits. 

By referring eligible victims to the Medi-Cal Program, SBOC 
could ensure that only those victims who have no other 
sourc:'e of reimbursement are granted awards by the Board. 

We recommend that SBOC report to the Board the cost of 
allowing victims who are eligible for Medi-Cal to seek 
reimbursement from SBOC for medical costs. 

/'fJ3 
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SECTION 4. 

OTHER CLAIMS REVIEWED 

/'if'-/ 



I 
~. 

26 

FINDINGS 

1) The ES violated Government Code Section'13962 by approving for 
payment a claim which had not been ve;t"ified. 

We found that the ES had approved a claim for pa'yroent which 
had not been verified.. The victim, a sole proprietor who 
paid extra wages to his employees during his disability, 
received a reimbursement for an u.nsubstantiated wage loss. 
The reimbursement for $8840.52 included $921.18 in 
unsubstantiated auto expenses which were incurred by the 
claimant and by his employees. 

Government Code Section 13962 states that "if the 
application is accepted, it shall be verified promptly by 
the staff of the board." For the Staff to verify a self
employment wage loss, we found that page U-9 of the Claim 
Specialist M~nual requires the staff to: 

... (R)equest copies of cancelled checks verifying the 
total amount of wages paid. Also r,equest the prior year 
"Profit or Loss" and the "Profit or LOss" for the year 
during which the disability occurred. Compare the amount 
of wages paid to employees during both years .... 

We found that there was' no comparative analysis of wages 
paid and no copies of cancelled payroll checks in the claim 
file. For at least 9 months (October 10, 1985 to July 18, 
1986), SBOC had repeatedly requested the claimant to submit 
cancelled payroll checks to verify his claim, but the 
claimant never submitted the cancelled checks. 

On July 18 a manager with SBOC instructed his staff to 
waive the requirement for cancelled checks and, instead, to 
use the claimant's summary of wages paid and auto expenses 
incurred to calculate the award amount. 

When we spoke to the manager on March 4, he informed us 
that the ES had authorized him to accept the documents 
supplied by the claimant. On March 8 the manager informed 
us that he had ,spoken to the ES after the March 4 
discussion with us, and because this claim involved issues 
in a "gray area," the ES had informed him that it was the 
ES's judgment that the claim should be approved ~or 
payment. 

We found that the payroll summary sheet submitted by the 
claimant was not reliable since it was based on financial 
data that was unaudited. In addition, the W-2 form was 
also unreliable since it was derived from payroll summary 
sheets. Neither the summary sheet nor the W-2 form is 
identified in the Claim Specialist Manual as an acceptable 
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alternative to the check requirement. 

We recommend that SBOC comply with Government Code Section 
13962 and with estahli~hed procedures when it verifies 
claims. 

2) The ES violated Goverhment Code Section 13964 by approving and 
subsequently paying a claim for a victim who had initiated and 
voluntarily participated in a fight. 

On March 5 the ES overruled the recommendation of his staff 
and approved a claim submitted by a victim who had 
voluntarily participated in a fight. We found no 
explanation in the claim file setting forth the ES's 
reasons for approving this claim. 

In reviewing this claim, we found that the claim had been 
approved despite the presence of a police report which 
stated that the claimant voluntarily fought several 
individuals. 

The ES stated on March 31 that "management did not feel' 
this issue (voluntarily fighting) was more significant than 
the issue of the cause of the victim's death." The fight, 
he stated, "might have induced the heart or artery trauma"; 
however, because the claimant voluntarily fought, he was 
not legally eligible to receive assistance from the Victims 
Program. 

In reviewing the police report, we found that the reporting 
officer interviewed a witness to the fight who informed him 
of the following: 

The driver (claimant) slowed and made a turn northbound 
onto (a street), and came to an abrupt stop in front of 
the ... kids. The victim put the kick stand down on his 
motorcycle, and walked over a couple of steps and 
confronted the group of juveniles .... the victim 
started pointing his finger at the ... kid with the 
dark shirt on ... He (witness) stated that he wasn't 
certain as to who actually threw the first punch, but 
the group began fighting ... He (witness) stated that 
the (victim) had kicked several of the ... kids and 
everybody kind of backed off. 

The (victim) told the group of ... kids that he would 
fight all of them, he would take them all on, ~ ~ 
.£!!!. One of the ... kids approached the victim and 
they began to fight one ~ ~ ... one of the other kids 
tackled the (victim) around the legs. Everybody jumped 
in. 

When the ES approved this claim for the "consent allow" 
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agenda, he did not comply with Government Code Section 
13964. Government Code Section 13964 s,tates: 

No victim shall be eligible for assistance under the 
provisions of this article under any of the following . 

. circumstances~ 

(1) the board finds that 'the victim or the person 
whose injury or death gave rise to the application 
knowingly and willingly participated in ,the 

'commission of the crime * * * ---..;;.=;;.;.;...;;. 
In the 1984 audit report of the Victims Program, we noted 
that the ES did not document the ·,reasons for overruling 
staff recommendations.. As a result, we recommended that 
the ES document the properly document the basis for 
overruling r~commendations on claims. 

We recommend that SBOC comply with' Govern.ment Code Section 
13964 which denies assistance to victims who knowingly and 
willingly participated in the commission of the crime. To 

.ensure a complete audit trail, 'we' also recommend that SBOC 
properly document recommendations which have been r~versed. 

3) A Staff Services Manager approved a claim for the consent 
agenda which had previously been denied and tor which no new 
eviden~e was provided to reverse the Board's denial 

On December 12, 1986, a manager overruled the Board's 
previous decision to deny a claim and approved the claim 
for payment. 

The Analyst Manual requires SBOC staff to grant a victim's 
request for reconsideration if relevant new information was 
received; however, the staff is to deny a request for 
reconsideration if: 

1. Material submitted is not relevant new information. 

2. Information was in the file and available to the 
Board at the original h~aring. 

The manager had based his decision to overrule the Board on 
evidence that was not "relevant new information." 
Specifically, we found that the, claimant had written two 
(2) letters asking SBOC to approve his claim, but the, 
letters did not provide new information; nevertheless, the 
manager relied on the information contained 'in the letters 
to overrule the Board's previous decision. There was also 
no explanation in the file documenting the reason for 
management's overruling the prior Board decision and the 
staff recommendation. 

/ '07 
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In addition to the lack of relevant new information, the 
claim should not have been approved because the claimant 
had provoked a fight. 

The police noted in their report that the claimant had been 
involved in a verbal dispute with another individual. 
During the dispute, the claimant sprayed this individual 
with water. This individual then ran into his apartment 
and obtained a knife. When this individual returned with a 
knife, a struggle ensued. During the struggle, the 
claimant suffered cuts on his hands. . 

When the claimant has been iqentified as the individual who 
provoked the fight, page J-7 of the Claim Specialist Manual 
requires the staff to classify the claimant's activities as 
"Contribution to the Events Leading to The Crime." 
Specifically, it states that: 

If the crime report clearly shows that the victim 
provoked ~ physical fight, however, was not the one to 
throw the first punch, this incident should be classified 
as Contribution to the EVents Leading to the-Crime (~). 
The Contribution Section should therefore be answered 
"Unable to Determine." 

As a result, the claim should have been presented to the 
Board for discussion. 

We recommend that SBOC follow established procedures when 
granting a claimant s request for reconsideration. 
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SECTION 5. 

AGREEMENTS AND PURCHASES 
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FINDINGS 

1) The ES signed agreements without the authority of the Board. 

Government Code Section 13910 empowers the ES to perform 
statutory and other duties as required by the Board. In 
addi~ion, SAM Section 1212.4 limits the authority to sign 
contracts and interagency agreements to those officers who 
either have st:atutory authority or have been duly 
authorized in writing by the agency head. 

In reviewing Joint Powers Agreements, entered into between 
SBOC and participating agencies, we found that the ES had 
signed these agreements on behalf of the Board. The ES 
told us that he thought that he had the authority to sign 
contracts on behalf of the Board; however, we found that he 
had not received authorization from the Board to sign 
contracts on behalf of SBOC. Instead, we found that the ES 
had authorized himself to sign contracts on behalf of SBOC. 

We recommend that the ES comply with SAM Section 1212.4 by 
obtaining the written authorization of the Board to enter 
into contracts. 

2) The Joint Powers Agreements between SBOC and local victim 
centers have no enforceable audit provision. 

Although the Joint Powers Agreements state that "the AG 
(Auditor General) may audit up to th.ree years after 
completion of this agreement," there is no agreement 
between SBOC and the Auditor General to audit the Joint 
Powers agreements. In addition, there is no statute which 
requires the Auditor General to audit JO.int Powers 
Agreements between SBOC and victim centers. 

We recommend that SBOC incorporate an audit provision in 
its Joint Powers Agreements. 

3) The ES authorized a $26,500 purchase without· obtaining a 
Purchase Order. 

As noted in SAM Section 3506, the Office of Procurement has 
the sole authority to make purchases in excess of $100. 
Departments may request the authority to make individual 
purchases of up to $900. To initiate a purchase, SAM 
Section 3550 requires departments t~ submit a purchase 
estimate to the Office of Procurement. The purchase is 
authorized when a completed Purcha.se Order is sent to the 
vendor by the Office of Procurement. 

On August 1, 1985, the ES authorized the purchase of a 
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computer program (see PART II. Fo'r findings related to the 
performance of this computer program) valued at $26,500 
without submitting a purchase estimate to the Office of 
Procurement. As a result, a Purchase Order was not 
obtained before the purchase was made. 

We recommend that the ES comply with SAM Section 3550 when making 
purchases. 

/9/ 
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PART II 
DATA PROCESSING 
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INTRODUCTION 

The automated claims processing system for the State Board 
of Control (SBOC) Victims of Crime program is a large-capacity, 
self-contained computer system which is independently owned and 
operated by the SBOC. The computer facility is staffed by a 
Staff Services Analyst, with assistance from a Word Processing 
Technician and an Office Technician. No other data center 
facilities are used to maintain claimant history or create claims 
payment information. Information created by this system is used 
by Contracted Fiscal Se~vices, Department of General Services, to 
prepa:t;"e accounting and financial reports.. The· syste~ is 
currently centralized in Sacramento; however, the SBOC has 
planned to expand automation capability by providing equipment 
and support to each of its participating Victim Witness Centers. 
Init'ial1y, the Centers will only have information retrieval 
access; however, it is possible that in the future the Centers 
will both determine eligibility and calculate award amounts, and 
update the files remotely. 

The VOC automated system operates on a Wang VS300 
minicomputer, with 64 workstation terminals. The system is used 
by the analysis and payment units to: enter, view, or update 
claim records; to prepare agendas for consideration at State 
Board of Control hearings; to generate letters to claimants; to 
create CLaims payment tapes for the State Controller; and to 
create required reports for the Executive Office of DGS and the 
Legislature. The software used for the VOC system is SPEED II, 
from TOM Software. 

/93 
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SCOPE AND METHODOLOGY 

. The State Legislature has enacted Chapter 7 of tpe , 
Government Code, which creates the Office of I~fQr~~~!a 
Technolc:>gy (OIT) to. guide the development of ~l.rFPlJ!F\Fr~'. '~tA 
process~ng systems ~n the Sta~e: OIT. has c:ref;j.F~q A~L It, '~ , , aRR 

guidel ine~ for such ~evelopment by State aqencie:e.>,;~ r '~j;. ;;i ,L
j 
H 

Dur~ng the p7r~od frc:>m February 4, 1987, \ 't:nr8H~p.;'I'~' ijfliP:'~~' , 
1987, Data Process~ng Qual~ty A~surance CDPQA~ P~FU$1,'H ",:m~m, ' , 
Management Technology and Plann~ng (OMTP) conducted' 'f.m' ~m~"i 
the Victims of Crime {VOC} automated system. The sy~~~ml,W'~~ ,Ili 
studied from five aspects: (1) system development" (~,l~RH~,'B4B~,~~ 
security, (3) data security, (4) documentation, and i':~}\~~~l\]!1m' 
integri ~y. Beca':lse the reliable operation of ~he ~H;~" i -: ,] ,t) ~ 
system ~s, essent~al to the VOC program, . we rev+ew~4i"\,.;ni,<~il,,~,~,f~At;,,,f'-i 
for the procurement of the computer equ~pment anq ~9;~]';{~~I'J1H; :}·l :,' 

DPQA employed, a standard questionnaire to inte:i;y,i~w.:;~I~"" 

Deputy Executive Officer of the Board, the manager ~n"'",,;¢,b~,',R,,'!"" ~,"~~~ 
the system, the System Administrator, and other t:ethn~p.~~'" 1 ~~i 
in the, VOC program, in order to determine whether cOl1Ftq~.§ :" .a~~ 
been employed which adhere to SAM guidelines. For tb~I~:~;",~~l dl~~~ 
determin~tion of data ~ntegri ty, sele~ted records f:r;,Qm ,~~r.,l '~. R,~' ~,; 
m,~st7r f~les were. exam~ned for the ex~stez:ce. of err9nf<?HM, ,q)~ 
m~ss:-ng ~ata. Th~s report presents the f~nd~ngs of ·t~~~J.< ,',': 
exam~nat~on. " ,,"; '. 

, ' 
.{ ,;, .':., 

." ' ... 

: ' 

" . 
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SUMMARY OF EDP AUDIT 

The system as it is presently operating does not have 
sufficient physical and general controls to provide assurance 
that data is accurate and protected. Control weaknesses result 
from. both improper initial insta,llation of. equipment and 
inadequate attention to development and maintenance of the 
automated processes. For instance, the computer installation did 
not meet specifications for separate air Gonditioning or cable 
hookup. Also, the development and documentation of software was 
under nearly the sole ciontrol of a single individual private 
contractor who did not receive adequate user requirements 
definitions or system performance criteria. As a result, the 
system contains neither basic data integrity controls nor 
sufficient detail to allow production of management information 
reports needed to make program decisions. For instance, there 
are no internal edits to identify out-of-balance claims 
conditions, or duplicate claims payments. There are no 
management reports to identify effects of various program 
decisions on fund balance. 

State requirements for quarterly reporting and periodic 
independent review were either not performed or inadequate. 
These reporting requirements are intended to provide 'an "early 
warning" to management of conditions requiring adjustment. If 
these reports had been properly prepared and submitted, 
management may have been alerted to the seriousness of the 
installation, development, and system maintenance problems. 

The deteriorated condition of the VOC system is the result 
of failure to properly manage the computer system project 
delegation from the OffiCe of Information Technology. State 
entities who accept delegated authority for project development 
assume all of the management and reporting responsibilities 
without incurring the independent review which would be provided 
by the control agency. In this case, we found the SBOC did not 
manage the project according to State requirements. For 
instance, we find that SBOC management did not staff the project 
with the professional data processing classifications which the 
State has established for this purpose. We also find that 
management did not follow SAM guidelines for system planning, did 
not provide adequate technical training' for those staff assigned 
responsibilities in the project, and did not require professional 
performance from its consultants. 

As a result, we find that the VOC automated system is 
deficient in the areas of 

- System Development 
- Policies and Stanqards 

Security 
Documentation 

and that the system has serious deficiencies in data integrity 
and reliability. The system should not be expanded until 
production processes are installed to meet minimum standards. 
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SECTION 1 
SYSTEM DEVELOPMENT 
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FINDINGS 

1. The Feasibility Study Report Qf May 15, 1985, which was 
,delegated to the Board for approval, d~es not meet State 
Administrative Manual (SAM) requirements. 

The Background statement is not a "bl:"ief history" 'of the 
.VOc program .. The Solution Objectives do not "define the 
results which must be obtained to solve the problem". The 
System Performance Criteria are technical specifications, 
not "a definitive measure of the system performance 
required". Alternative Analysis is not complete, and does 
not: consider a Teale-based system or competitive 
minicomputer vendor; describe the "general outline of the 
system and the major elements"j classify benefits of the 
project; present advantages and disadvantages of both 
alternatives; nor describe benefit/cost comparison. 
Solution Analysis presents, of twelve required topics, only 
the Recommended Solution and Rationale for Selection. 

In effect, this FSR does not pro~ide a "basis for good 
management decisions", in that it does not present. 'a 
sufficiently complete analysis to avoid uninformed and 
incorrect decisions. This incurs the risk of system 
failure re'sul ting from inadequate processing capacity or 
poor design. 

Recommendation: SBOc management must carefully examine 
all pending and future FSRs for adherence to SAM 
requirements, so that those FSRs can provide SBOc 
management with a basis for evaluating system development 
results and performance. 

Ref.: SAM 4921 - 4926.1 
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2. The SBOC did not perform ~ risk analysis prior to 
implementation of the VOC automated system, ~ called 
for in SAM 4846.! when systems which process sensitive 
data require ~ FSR. 

If risks are not identified, there can be no assurance 
that the installed system has proper internal controls. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should perform 
analysis, and determine whether organizational or 
changes are necessary to effect risk management. 
analyses should be performed in conjunction with 
Currently planned system expansion should not go 
until this requirement of SAM is ~atisfied. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.4 

a risk 
program 
Risk 

any FSR. 
forward 

3. SBOC management has not identified and classified its 
sensitive data as· required under SAM 4846.1,~. 

The SBOC cannot perform required risk analysis until this 
is accomplished. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should become familiar 
with xhese SAM reqUirements, and identify and classify its 
sensitive data by the categories specified: (1) 
confidential, (2) financial, (3) essential operating data, 
or (4) marltetable data. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.1,2 
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4. The software vendor/consultant did ~ perform at ~ 
revel of proficiency that could be reasonably expected' 
of ~ professional consultant. 

The SPEED II software vendor/consultant contracted with 
the SBOC on three occasions to provide consulting and' 
software maintenance services. His programming logic 
errors resulted in misposting of State Controller's data 
exchange tape transactions for a period of 4 to 5 months. 
Subsequently, in attempting to correct these problems, he 
caused further misposting. In one instance, payee 
information from one claim (95651), is posted to four other 
unrelated claims (95646, 95647, 95649, 95650). In 
addition, the consultant tested his programs against 
production files, which jeopardizes the integrity of data. 

Despite the expenditure of over $12,000 for these 
services, the data files remain in a degraded condition. 

SAM 5222 defines workplan, design and development 
standards for IFB-procured services. The contracts in 
question were sole-source acquisitions. However, it is 
reasonable to expect ~ sole-source contractor to provide 
the same level ~f 'service as one procured through the IFB 
process. In addition, the contractor's work was not 
evaluated by the SBOC as required in SAM 1218. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should develop policies 
which define minimum standards for project deliverables 
such as work plans, testing plans, and review/acceptance. 
checkpoints. SBOC management should establish policy 
requiring all contracts to be evaluated at completion. 

Ref.: SAM 5222, 1218 

5. SBOC management did not adequately monitor, control, and 
report Erogress during the development of the system as 
required of agencies that receive project delegation 
authority. 

Quarterly reports during fiscal years 1985/86 and 
1986/87, and a project status report dated July 9, 1986 
were prepared by the acting Project Manager and submitted 
to SBOC's executive staff. These reports, however, did not 
disclose that there was inadequate project planning such 
as: a security plan, a risk analysis, user requirements, 
work plan and testing plan. 
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In effect, the essential development criteria expected of 
an effective automated system, such as security safeguards, 
error detection, audit trails, management reporting, and 
system performance requirements have not been fully 
realized from this project. 

SBOC executive staff's lack of .EDP project management 
experience and training contributed to this deficiency. 

"Recommendation: SBOC executive staff and data processing 
support staff should be trained in SAM requirements for 
automation project development and reporting. The Board 
should develop policies and procedures which provide for 
proper project development and monitoring pursuant to SAM. 

Ref.: SAM 4819.3 

6. The cabling for the computer network ~ incorrectly 
installed £y the electrical contractor. 

Cable connectors were attached in a manner which caused 
them to "short-out". Cable concentrator ports also were 
"shorted-out" ,from this cause. In addition, cables were 
incorrectly numbered for identification and routing. 
Cables were found to have one end dropped to a workstation, 
with no matching end in the computer room. 

The result was that workstations and printers could not 
be brought "on-line". The system administrator had to 
spend many hours correcting the problems herself. The Wang 
vendor absorbed the cost of replacing the damaged ports. 

SAM 1218 requires "follow-up" after completion of 
contracts, to evaluate the contractor's work. SBOC 
management did not require adequate testing of the cabling 
to evaluate the contractor's work. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should investigate the 
feasibility of recovering extra costs incurred as a result 
of the faulty installation. 

Ref.: SAM 1218 

::zoo 
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7 . The SBOe has no contract for service of its'Wang 
comp~ equipment. 

,Despite repeated letters and telephone calls ,from the 
Board, the Wang 'vendor has not acted to contract with the 
Board for maintenance service. Without a service contract, 
SBoe management, cannot expect to maintain its hardware in ' 
serviceable condition, and serious failure's could occur. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should take immediate' 
action to raise this issue with Wang, and secure a contract 
for computer equipment maintenance service. 

Ref.: SAM 5220.1 (Maintenance Policies) 

8. There is no formal disaster recovery plan for the 
automated-VOe system. 

Without a formal plan, recovery from a disaster 'affecting 
the ,computer system could be delayed, incomplete, and prone 
to error. 

Recommendation: SBOe management should dev~lop, and 
test, . a detail.ed disaster recovery plan, reflecting SAM 
requirements', which addresses response to natural, 
accidental, and intentional events which can caus.e loss of 
facilities and data. 

Ref.: SAM 4845.81 (Management Controls and Procedures) 
SAM 4846.5 (Required Security Measures) 

9. voe computer programs do not contain adequate edits for 
data integrity. 

Programs do not cross-check between fields for illogical 
conditions. Example: a cross-check between total award 
and the sum of warrant amounts should produce an eiception 
report when o~t of balance. 

The effect is that erroneous data conditions can exist i.n 
the automated files. These edits are considered basic and 
should have been installed by the software consultant. 

:;"0/ 



43 

Recommendation: Current computer programs should be 
examined to determine all opportunities for data 
validation, and the programs modified to include such 
edits. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.6 (Accuracy of Data) 

10. The VOC automated system does not contain adequate 
COi1troTs to. ensure that duplicate claims cannot be 
entered. 

Claims are filed with claimant and victim names as the 
primary identifiers, and a sequential number is assigned to 
the claim. No ·unique identifier such as Social Secu'ri ty 
number is used. Therefore, a slight C!-lteration such as 
adding "Jr." to the name is sufficient to make a dupLicate 
claim appear to be different. The result is that a 
claimant can submit, and receive payment for, two or more 
claims. 

Recommendation: VOC computer programs and automated 
files should be restructured to integrate the use of a 
unique claim identifier such as Social Security number. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.6 (Accuracy of Data) 

11. There are no reliable preventive and detective controls 
against duplicate VOC payments, either at the State 
Board of Control or at the State eontrolle~ Office. 

The VOC automated system does not. compare records of 
scheduled or issued payments to check for possible 
duplicates. scots automated system does not distinguish 
between cashed warrants and redeposited warrants, only 
between those that ar.e outstanding and those that are not. 
Thus, duplicate payments can be ordered by SBOC, with no 
automated audit trail at SCO to determine whether the 
duplicates were cashed. 

Recommendation: voe computer programs should check for, 
and provide exception reporting on, all scheduled and 
issued payments to the same payee which appear to be 
duplicated. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.6 (Accuracy of Data) 
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12. The voe automated system does not contain procedures 
for recording warrant redeposits. 

Warrants are sometimes returned to the Board by payees 
requesting changes in payee name as printed on the warrant. 
These warrants are redeposited into the Restitution Fund, 
but are not always entered into the automated system as 
credits. When new war~ants (re-issues) are issued, they 
are posted as payments. This causes the appearance of 
,duplicate payment. As a result, the automated files do'not 
reflect accurate records of claims paid and fund balance. ' 

The redeposit procedure could have been installed by the 
software consultant, but was not requested by SBOe 
management. 

Recommendation: A warrant redeposit subsystem should be 
developed for the automated system, along with documented 
operator procedures. 

Ref. : SAM 4846.6 (Guidelines for System Design) 

13. The voe automated system does not maintain discrete 
recordS of each master file change. 

Only the originator of the claim record and last pe~son 
to alter the record are identified on the record. This 
causes a lack of audit trail by overlaying historical data 
with new data, and aids in obscuring fraudulent changes. 
The programs should create a new record ,for each master 
file change in order to provide a complete history. This 
feature should have been installed by the software 
consultant. 

Recommendation: voe update programs and files should be 
restructured to record each instance where the master file 
records are changed. 

Ref. : SAM 4846.6 (Audit Trails) 
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14. Sensitive automated files ~ not encrypted. 

Encryption makes the data unreadable except by authorized 
users using decryption. Without it, files can be 
manipulated by Wang utility programs. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should investigate the 
feasibility of acquiring encryption software to protect 
automated files. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.5 (Application Software and Data) 
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SECTION 2 
POLICIES AND STANDARDS 
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1. The VOC program does not have ~ mission statement for 
its computer support unit. The computer suppor~ 
personnel do not have individualized duty statements. 

If missions and duties not are specifically defined, 
there can be confusion about what is to be accomplished by 
units and individuals, resulting in under-performance, 
omission of critical functions, or excessive 
responsibility. Duty statements provide a means for 
assessing performance. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should publish a mission 
statement for the computer support unit, and provide 
individuals with specific duty statements, defining goals 
and objectives on an annual basis. . 

Ref.: SAM 4847 (Assignment of Responsibilities) 

2. There is insuffici~ separation of duties in the VOC 
computer support unit. 

The following functions should be organizationally 
separate: 

- System Programming 
creates procedure language to run jobs 

- Application Programming/Design 
creates screens, BASIC programs 

- Data Definition 
develops definitions of data entities 

- Database Administration 
creates file and access definitions 

- Application System Testing 
creates test plans, conducts system tests, evaluates 
results 

- System Administration 
maintains security system, generates reports, runs jobs 
to create SCO tapes, runs jobs to post warrants 

- Change Control 
controls production release of programs, file 
definitions, installs new software 
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Presently three staff can accomplish any of these 
functions. This situation places too much control in the 
hands of indiviquals, and gives them the ability to create 
unauthorized software and access files without detection. 

Recommendation;, Separation of duties is intended to 
isolate one function from a related one, so that 
unauthorized changes cannot go undetected. This concept is 
especially ,important in an automated system which creates 
payment documents. This can be accomplished with a more 
extensive us'e of available Wang' security features, such as 
file-level security. For example., security on ,the file 
which contains production program libraries can be set so 
that only one userID can access the file for update, that 
user being the one designated as Change Control. 

Following is ,one suggested set ,of function groupings 
which can accomplish separation. Each function represents 
one or more individuals. 

Function A 
System Administration 
Change Control 

Function B (non-data processing person) 
Data Defini tio,n 
Application ,System Testing 

Function C . 
Application Design/Programming, 

Function D 
System Programming 
D'atabase' Administration 

SBOC management should undertake an organizational study 
to determine how best to accomplish separation in the 
computer support unit. 

Ref'. : SAM 4846.5 (Organization and Administration) 

207 
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3. There is no formal change control process for the VOC 
automated-System. 

Without a formal, documented change control process, it 
can be more difficult to trace system errors caused by 
changes. Also, there is no audit trail to determine· 
whether changes were authorized. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should institute a 
change· control process which includes: 

- standard forms for requesting system changes and 
documenting the need for the changes; and 

- a process of peer review, management review, and proof 
of adequate testing before the change is released for 
production processing. . 

The change control process should address changes to 
application processes, system software, passwords, and 
other system security. Change logs should be kept with the 
pertinent documentation manuals, noting briefly the type of 
change and the date. 

Ref.: SAM 4820 (Do,cumentation) 

4. SBOC management does not require ba.ckground checks on 
its employees. 

The voe program is open to fraud by unscrupulous 
employees. 

Recommendation: SBOe management should require 
background checks on all present employees, and institute 
policy that all new employees will be subject to such 
checks. SAM 4847 allows for background checks "at the 
discretion of the department director". 

Ref.: SAM 4847 (Background 'Checks) 

2()'l 
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5. SBOC management does ~ have published policies for 
handling employee security breaches. 

If staff do not have published policies, it is di,fficult 
to hold them accountable for their actions. In addition, 
staff may not know what constitutes a breach of security. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should publish policy 
which addresses the definition of b~each of security, and 
the actions to be taken in the event of such a breach by an 
employee. Employees should be required to sign a statement 
which acknowledges the policy. Employees should be given 
training in security on an annual basis. 

Ref.: SAM,4847 (Signed Statements; Security Training) 

6. SBOC management do not prepare an annual training plan 
for computer support personnel. 

Without planned regular training, the Board cannot be " 
assured that technical personnel are knowledgeable enough 
in curre~t technology to avoid errors in system operation. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should institute a 
policy of preparing annual training plans which address 
current and. future professional requirements i~ automate,d 
systems operation. 

Ref.: 4854 - 4854.4 (Training) 



51 

7. The system administrator has not had adequate training 
commensurate with the responsibilities of the assignment. 

She has had two classes in telecommunications and one in 
programming for the Wang VS system, but none in operations, 
system administration, or SPEED II software. In these 
areas, she is basically self-taught. As a result, she 
might not be able to respond quickly and correctly to 
system maintenance needs. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should develop and 
budget a rigorous training program to assure state-of-the
art capability in its computer support staff. 

Ref.: SAM 48~4 (Training Plans and Priorities) 

8. The SBOC does not have published standards for the 
development and maintenance of operating documentation. 

Without such standards, the Board cannot assure that 
documentation for system operation is developed that is 
uniform in format and content. Without a careful review 
and approval process, there is the risk of serious 
omissions in operating procedures, and the accompanying 
risk of data errors or loss. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should commit resources 
to the development of standards for documentation of 
automated systems. This should include procedures for 
review and approval, and for logging changes in the 
pertinent manuals. . 

Ref.: SAM 4820 (Documentation) 

;2../0 
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9. The SBOC system administrator ~ not maintain an 
inventor~ of blank or scratch magnetic media. 

Without a formal inventory, there is the risk that 
production data files could be mixed in with the blank 
media, with the possibility of data loss. Important data 
files, including Wang software libraries, which should be 
segregated from blank media, are stored in the computer 
room and in the system administrator's office. 

Recommendation: The system 'administrator 'should organize 
the magnetic media library, and maintain an inventory of 
blank/scratch media, and such production files as are 
needed on-site. The library.sho~ld be secured in a 
lockable room. 

Ref e': SAM 4842 (Data !nventories) 

10. The SBOC does not have formal procedures for 
maintaining ~ inventory of its computer equipment. 

Wi thout f'ormal procedures, the SBOC has no way to 
determine whether all the purchased 'equipment is in its 
possessionj or to report the inventory to the Office of 
-Information Technology, Department of Finance, as required 
by SAM 500l. . ' 

Recommendation: SBOC management should develop a formal 
procedure for maintenance of an inventory of its computer 
equipment in accordance with guidelines in SAM 5001 - 5009, 
coordinating this effort with the DGS SRF Accounting 
Services Sectio~. . 

Ref.: SAM 5001 -5009 (EDP Equipment Inventory) 

:2-11 
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SECTION 3 
SECURITY 
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1. voe system password management' is poor, and not based on 
policy. 

Passwords are: 

- not regularly changed 

composed of common language forms 

- not understood by staff as security devices 

exchanged between staff. 

As a result, password security is not effective, and 
operational data can be jeopardized. 

Recommendation: SBOe man~gement should develop a 
password policy which addresses: 

- r.hanging passwords on a regular basis 

- composition of passwords as sets of random characters 

- responsibility of staff in maintaining secrecy' of· 
passwords. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.2,6 

2/3 
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2. There is no EEocedure for notifying the syste~ 
administrator of. employees who leave SBOC for other 
employment, £E who are, reassigned ~ that they E£ longer 
need VOC system access. 

With such notification, the system administrator can 
promptly delete the employee from the system user list. 
Otherwise, their user IDs can be used by others to cover 
illegal file changes. . 

Recommenda'tion: SBOC management should institute a 
procedure whereby the personnel unit immediately reports 
such personnel changes to the system administrator. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.5 (Required Security Measures) 

3. SBOC does not have written policy directing that 
emproyees will challenge improperly identified visitors. 

On one occasion, the system administrator did not 
challenge a visiting Halon technician for identification 
until this was suggested by the auditor. Additionally, it 
is simple for visitors to enter the VOC work areas, since 
there is a doorway opposite the reception desk. 

Without a coordinated, publicized security effort, areas 
containing sensitive records are subject to intrusion by 
unauthorized persons. 

·Recommendation: SBOC management should establish written 
security policy which includes challenging unescorted 
visitors, and make the policy known to all employees. 
Visitors should be'required to identify themselves and sign 
in and out at the reception counter. The~ should be 
escorted to and from their destinations within the VOC 
area. The lobby door opposite the reception counter should 
be attended constantly. 

Ref.: SAM 4845.71 (Access Control) 
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4. Workstation restriction ~ operators is available with 
the Wang VS security system, ,but is not used. 

Workstation restriction is a feature which identifies the 
permitted userID for a particular workstation. No other 
userID may log on to this station. Not taking advantage of 
this feature lessens the effectiveness of security. In 
combination with the userID/password scheme, workstation 
restriction increases security. Using another person's 
workstation would reveal that User A knows the userID and 
password of User B. 

Recommendation: SBoe management should direct. the system 
administrator to effect workstation restriction as a k~y 
part of the overall security plan. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.5 (Transaction-oriented Systems) 

5. The voe computer system does not produce ~ system 
operations ~, except to record.input/output errors. 

A system log should record such events as: 

operator lDgons and logoffs 

- invalid logon attempts 

- jobs run 

system operator on shift 

system aborts 

- 'operator actions 

operato]:, errors 

files accessed py operator 

Without' comprehensive system event logging, there is no 
audit trail of system history, which can be used by SBOe 
management to investigate system intrusions, and by 
hardware and softwar.e consultants in resolving problems. 
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Recon~endation: Wang does not currently have these 
features, although they may be released in the future. 
SBOC management should assign the system administrator to 
develop such a l6g, possibly with the aid of Wang 
consulting services. SBOC should then establish a policy 
of reviewing the log for system problems. . 

Ref.: SAM 4846.3' (cont.l) (Data Processing Facility) 
SAM 4846.5 (cont.4) (Transaction-oriented Systems) 

6. Too many people have the combination to the computer 
room door. 

Six people, including consultants, have the combination. 
Consultants should not have the combination, particuiarly 
if they are no longer in the employ of SBOC, and staff with 
this access should be kept to a minimum. Proliferation of 
access codes of any kind increases vulnerability. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should establish a 
policy which identifies the authorized holders of door 
combinations, and addresses the changing of the 
combinations when these employees take ot-her employment or 
otherwise.no longer have need for this access. Management 
should immediately review the need-to-know of current 
holders, and change the combination if this need is 
reduced. Consultants should not be given the combination, 
but should be escorted. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.3,5 

21, 
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7. The door to the computer ~ is not equipped with ~ 
alarm connected to ~ central monitoring station, as 
recommended. ~ SAM 4845.71.' 

If an intrusion into the comput'e'r room occurred during 
non-business hours, 'it might not be immediately detected. 

-Recommendation: SBOC management should consider 
,installing a door alarm to be activated during non-business 
hours, connected to the building security system, or to 
state Police headquarters. 

Ref.: SAM 4845.71 (Access Control} 

8. Wang environmental standards for the VS300 computer 
system ~ not being maintained. 

The specified operating temperature range of 60-90F has 
been 'exceeded numerous times, according to the system 
administrator. A recently installed temperature moni to'r 
activates the, electrical shunt trip at 95F. Humidity is 
not monitored. The operating temperature and humidity 
ranges are defined in the Wang literatur~. 

Computer equi'pment could be seriously ~amaged,by 
environmental extremes. Wang equipment warranties could be 
voided as a result of not properly protecting the 
equipment. . , 

Recommendation: SBOC management should acquire recording 
devices for the computer room environment, and provide 
staff with procedures for their use. The devices should 
act as triggers for the emergen?y power-off switch. 

Ref. : SAM 4845.81 {cont.1} (Sec~ri ty Proc'edures) 
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9. The air conditioning system for the SBOC computer room 
is not ~ dedicated system. 

The system serves areas of the sixth floor also, and 
shares a cooling tower with other areas of the building. 
Thus, there is no assurance that temperature can be 
adequately controlled for the computer room, or that 
incidents outside the control of the SBOC would not disrupt 
cooling to the computer room. SAM 4845.51 states: 
"Computer room air-conditioning systems should be self
contained and isolated from other building systems". 

Recommendation: SBOC management, in conjunction with the 
Office of Space Management, should confer with the building 
lessor, Heitman Properties, Inc., and the air conditioning 
contractor to contract for installation of a dedicated 
system. 

Ref.: SAM 4845.51 

10. There ~ ££ emergency fire procedures for the SBOC 
computer facility. 

Without published procedures, and training in the 
procedures, employees cannot be held responsible for 
responses to emergency situations. The result could be 
inadequate response to an emergency, or endangerment of 
employees. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should develop emergency 
fire procedures, assign individual responsibilities, train 
staff in the procedures, and test them with drills. 

Ref.: SAM 4845.81 (Security Procedures) 
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11. ~~e SBoe computer ~ is not supplied with equipment 
covers £E plastic sheeting to protect equipment from 
accidental fire sprinkler activation £E overhead water 
~ leakage. 

Recommendation:. SBOC management should acquire such 
protection, and.include instructions for.their use in the 
computer room emergency procedures. 

Ref.: SAM·4845.81 (cont.2) (Management Audit) 

12. Combustibles 'such as printer paper ~ stored in the 
SBOC'cornputer room. 

This increases the risk of fire in the facility. SAM 
4845.81 states.that "Supplies of paper or other combustible 
material in the computer room shall be strictly limited to 
the minimum needed". 

Recpmmendation: Since there is no printer in the 
computer room, a separate facility should be found to store 
this paper and eliminate this risk. 

Ref.: SAM 4845.81 (cont.1) 

13. Offsite storage. of backup tapes at. the Contracted 
Fiscal Services facility is not secure. 

Tapes are placed on the floor next to the safe, and pot 
in the safe. CFS personnel stated there was no room in the 
safe. These tapes are exposed to accidental or intentional 
damage or theft, compromising their confidentiality, and 
negating their value for disaster recovery. 

Recommendation: SBOC management .should confer with CFS 
to determine a secure method ·for storing backup files, and 
implement that method. . 

Ref.: SAM 4846.3 (Program Manager responsibilities) 

, 
~ 2/j 



61 

14. SBoe management has not contracted for compatible 
backup computer faCiIIties. 

In the event of extended computer malfunction, the SBOe 
could be left with no alternative to manual operations, 
causing large backlogs and delays in caseload processing. 

Recommendation: SBOC management should research the 
availability of an alternative processing site, and 
contract for that contingency with the owner of that 
facility. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.3 (I?ata Processing Facility) 

15. Software documentation for the voe automated system is 
not securely ccntrolled-.--

The documentation is stored on the system administrator's 
bookshelf, and includes information on system security 
procedures for Wang and SPEED II. Unauthorized users could 
gain knowledge of the system from these readily available 
manuals which could aid them in misuse of facilities and 
sensitive data. 

Recommendation: Documentation relating to the Wang 
hardware and software, and SPEED II software, which are 
pertinent to only the system administrator's duties, should 
be kept in a reference library in the computer room. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.1 (cont.1) (Other Sensitive Resources) 
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16. The voe automated system does not report master file 
"Changes. 

Reporting master file changes is a valuable ongoing check 
of the correctness of master files. By not reporting, the 
audit trail is broken. This facility should have been 
provided by the software consul t.an't. 

Recommendation: voe update programs should be modified 
to generate a rep 0 r,t file of master file transactions. 
This should include all on-line changes by voe staff, and 
posting transactions from the seo data'exchange.tape. A 
report program should be written to generate a report of 
these transactions on a regular pasis. A Quality Assurance 
unit should be formed to review the transaction reports and 

'create error correction transactions to be cycled back 
through the system. 

Ref.: SAM 4846.6 (Audit Trails) 
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SECTION 4 
DOCUMENTATION 
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1. The VOC system is largely undocumented. This ~ 
E!esented ~ ~ finding in ~ audit EY the DGS Audit Section 
in 1984, but has not yet been corrected. The' SBOC, in its 
response to the audit, targeted September 1984 for 
completion of the documentation. 

Documentation is lacking in the areas of: 

- System Definition 
. . 

- Computer Programs 

- Computer Operations 

User Procedures 

Data Administr~tion 

- Change Control 

- Equipment Inventory 

Without comprehensive documentation, it is more difficult 
to trace the source of system errors, to train new 
employees, and to enforce standards of system operations . 

. Recommendation: SBOC management should commit resources 
to completely document the VOC automated.system as follows: 

a. System Definition. This should include: 

a statement of the purpose and objectives of the 
'automated system, and its role in. implementing the 
Victims Program 

-' a diagram of the flow of data through' the system 

- a description of subsystems which have discrete. 
functions within the total system 

- a list of programs used by the system 

- a list of automated files maintained 

- a list of reports and screen displays 

2..2.3 
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b. Program Documentation. This should include for each 
program: 

- a general narrative of the program and its functions 

- input record formats and descriptions 

a description of program logic, including diagrams and 
decision tables 

- output record formats and descriptions 

- ide~tification of database files ~sed by the program 

- constant values, codes, and tables used by the program 

current-release program listings 

c. Operations Documentation. This should include: 

operating procedures for the Wang VS300 system, 
including initial program load (IPL), shutdown, 
network and printer setups, and any other necessary 
utility operations 

- file backup and recovery procedures, and procedures 
for of[site backup file storage and retrieval 

- system errors and operator response 

d. User Documentation. This should include: 

- a general description of the use of the system, and 
the sensitiveness of the data maintained 

- procedures for viewing records, with correlation to 
theanalyst's/speciali~t's job 

- procedures for handling victims' applications 
containihg invalid data 

stamping or initialing ~ocuments after they have been 
entered into the system 

- procedures for checking the validity of reports 
produced by the system 
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e. Data Administration. This should include: 

- a description of the interrelationships of database 
files 

- a description of database access meth.ods (e. g. I key 
fields used for retrieval) 

guidelines and controls for defining data elements and 
adding them to the automated data dictionary 

f. Change Control. This is addressed earlier in this 
report in finding 2.3. 

G. Equipment Inventory. This is addressed' earlie·r in 
this report in finding 2.10. 

SBOC management should consider contractinq with OMTP for 
developmer.L of the more technical aspects of the 
documentation relating to automation. Documentation should 
be developed from the perspective of someone who is· 
inexperienced with the system. 

Ref.: SAM 4820 (Documentation). 
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SECTION 5 
DATA INTEGRITY 
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1. The voe automated system contains incomplete and 
degraded data. 

In addition to erroneous data· cited earlier in this' 
report, other examples are: 

- claims with mis'sing record segments for Board actions 

- records where "total award" doe~ not reconcile with 
"warrant amount" 

records with missing warrant data 

records with award status "0", a code with no meaning 
in the system 

The result of these conditions is an incomplete audit 
trail, and an inability to rely on the system's data. 

Recommendation: SBOe should initiate an effort to 
correct exis~ing errors. This may require creation of a 
program which scans all records for illogical conditions, 
and produces an exception report of invalid records. 

)\ 
" 
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APPENDIX A 

FINANCIAL INTEGRITY ACT 
REQUIREMENTS 
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FINANCIAL INTEGRITY AND 
STATE MANAGER'S ACCOUNTABILITY ACT 

OF 1983 

The Califo·rnia Legislature in 1982 passed into law the Financial 
Inte~rity and State Manager's Accountability Act of 1983. The act 
was ~ncorporated in the State Government Coae as sections 13400 to 
13407. 

Section 13401 states: 

(a) 'The 
( 1 ) 

Legislature hereby finds that: 
Fraud and errors in state programs are more likely to 
occur from a lack of effective systems of internal 
accounting and administrative control in the state 
agencies. 

(b) 

( 2 ) 

( 3) 

( 4 ) 

Effective s¥stems of internal accounting and 
administrat~ve control provide the basic foundation upon 
which a structure of public accountability must be 
built. 
Effective s¥stems of internal accounting' and 
administrat~ve control are necessary to assure the state 
assets and funds are adequatel¥ safeguarded, as well as 
,to produce reliable financial ~nforrnation:for the 
agency. 
Systems of internal accountin~ and administrative 
control are necessarily dynam~c and must be continuously 
evaluated and, where necessary, improved. 

The Legislature declares it to be the policy of the State of 
California that: 
(1) Each state agenc¥ must maintain effective systems of 

internal account~ng and administrative control as an· 
integral part of its management practices. 

(2) The systems of internal accounting and administrative 
control of each state agency shall be evaluated on an 
ongoing basis and, when detected, weaknesses must be 
promptly corrected. '.. 

(3) All levels of management of the state a~encies must 
be involved in assessing and strengthen~ng the systems 
of internal acqo\lnting and administrative control to 
minimize fraud, errors, abuse, and waste of government 
funds. 
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,FINANCIAL INTEGRITY AND 
STATE MANAGER'S ACCOUNTABILITY ACT 

OF 1983 

Section 13402 states: 

State agency'heads are responsible for the establishment and 
maintenance of a system of systems of internal accounting and 
administrative control within their agenci6s. This responsibility' 
includes documenting the system, communicating system requirements 
to employees, and assuring that the system is functionin<j as 
prescribed and is modified, as appropriate, for changes 1n ' 
conditions. 

Section 13403 states: 

(a) 

(b) 

Internal accountin~ and administrative controls are the 
methods through wh1ch reasonable assurance can be given that 
measures adopted by state agency heads to safeguard assets, 
check the accuracy and reliabil1ty of accounting data, 
promote operational efficiency, and encourage adherence to 
prescribed managerial policies are being followed. The 
elements of a satisfactory system of internal accounting and 
administrative control, shall include, but are no't limited 
to, the following: 
(1) A plan of organization that provides se<jregation Qf 

duties appropriate for proper safeguard1ng of state 
agency assets. 

(2) a plan that limits access to state agency assets to 
authorized personnel who require these assets in the 
performance of their assigned duties. 

(3) A system of authorization and recordkeeping procedures 
adequate to J?rovide effective accounting control over 
assets, liab1lities, revenues, and expenditures. 

(4) An established system of practices to be followed in 
performance of duties and functions in each of the state 
agencies. 

(5) Personnel of a quality commensurate with their 
responsibilities. 

(6) An effective system of internal review. 

State a~ency heads shall follow these standards of internal 
account1ng and administrative control in carrying out the 
requirements of Section 13402. 

2'30 



72 

APPENDIX B 

RESPONSE TO THE REPORT 

231 



STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

STATE BOARD OF CONTROL 
P.O. BOX 3035 

SACRAMENTO, CA 95812·3035 

November 18, 1987 

P. K. Agarwal, Chief 
Office of Management 

Technology and Planning 
400 Capitol Mall, Suite 300 
Sacramento, California 95814 

Dear Mr. Agarwal: 

GEORGE DEUKMEJIAN, Governor 
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Thank you for affording us the opportunity to review your draft 
report of the audit performed on the Victims of Crime Program 
and the Data Processing Unit, State Board of Control. 

I have attached a complete response to all the audit findings, 
for the most part we agreed with you on the findings and 
recommendations to improve our programs and our systems areas. 
In some cases we have provided information that may not have 
been available at the time of the audit. 

If you have the need of answers or clarification on anything 
within our response, please let me know: I can be reached at 
445-1540. 

Sincerely, 

~-u-
AUSTIN EATON 
Executive Officer 

AE:fak:1354A 

cc: Carolyn Robinson, OMTAP 
W. J. Anthony, Chairman 
Peter Pelkofer, Member 
Dr. Elmer T. Jaffe 
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SBOC RESF'OI\lSE: 
TO OMTAP AUDIT. REPORT 

VICTIMS OF CRIMES PROGRAM 
NOVEMBER 18,1987 



..... 

75 

FINDINGS & RECOMMENDATIONS 
1984 UNRESOLVED. AUDIT FINDINGS. 

1. The Executive Secretary (~S) does not document the basis 
for overruling staff recommendations. . 

saoc Acti on/Response: A pol icy of dOCLlmenti ng the basi s 
for overruli~g staff recommendations,in written form with written 
¢rocedures~ will be developed by February, 1988. 

2. There are no procedures to identify, record, and collect 
emergency award overpayments. 

. saoe Action/Response: Written procedLlres to identify, record~ 
and collect emergency award overpaymehts and the development of 
comprehensive reports of uncollectible emergency advances to the 
legislature as required by Government Code 13961.1, are currently 
bei~g reviewed and developed. The design in detail plan will be 
completed in April~ and the procedures will be initiated in August 
1988 .. 

~. The emergency advances that have become uncollectible are 
not reported to the legislature as required by Government Code 
EiE?C:tiLHi 1396J.1.. 

Em.DC e..r.ticm/Re-,-~poQsE7..l. Included in finding 2. See #2-1984· 
above. 

!i-. SBDC t1a'", nDt €~rlsLlred that wri tten i nstr-uct.i ons for delta 
I/O , retrieval, and reports of production have been developed for 
'1:.1117.' EDt:' automii.\terJ systems. 

FmQ_h~ tlcticUJ .. /RespcH·!£§ . .!._ SBDC is cLlrrently developing a plan 
fOI' thE: design of WI'-ittE'r"l instTuctions to guidE:: employee=:. wcwkinr;) 
on data liD ~ retrieval, and the development of production 
reports. This plan will be completed by April 1988, with the 
actual instructions completed and implemented by September 1988. 
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FINDINGS & RECOMMENDATIONS 

PART 1. CLAIM PAYMENTS 

SECTION ~ Improper Activities 

1.1 Finding 
Executive Secretary {ES} and the Deputy Executive Officer {DEO} do 
nbt maintain a proper fraud reporting system. 
1.1 Recommendation 
Develop procedures that define the proper steps to report 
suspected fraud to both the Department of Finance and the Auditor 
General~ and see th~t proper implementation 6ccurs. 

1 • .1 §llQ_G f.\cti. 9f1(J1E2.2f:lons.'eLL SBDC agr"ees that wri ttEm pr-ocedures elre 
needed to carry out the methodology and to assign responsibility 
fer the frau~ reporting system. This effort will require the 
development of both the procedures and instruments (forms~ reading 
mate~ial, data input documents, etc.)~efore completion of the 
proje~t. A project status report is plann~d for February 1988, 
with a project completion date of May 1988. 

l.:~: Fir"ldir"I~J 

SEOC has discontinued the investigation of the 269 wage 1055 

claims approved bV a former SBOC Program Analyst who is currently 
undergoing prosec~tion for acce~ting a bribe in connection with 
the approval of a"wage loss claim. 
1.2 Recommendation 
Resume internal investigation of the wage 1055 claims including 
thE,: 269 cl c:li ms;;, de-Lai I ed in the al.ldi t report. 
Schedule collection of the 20 claims suspected of being improperly 
appl~c)ved . 

1. :f. SBf;JC 8cti on/F:espon,:;:e.L SBOC agrees, that the all of the wage 
loss claims identi"fied as being assigned tci this individLlal should 
be reacti vated. Apparentl y the aLldi tor over looked the fact that:. 
the Department of Justice had suspended SBOC from further 
investigation of all issues related ta this area. The total of 
"chese claims incll.ldes 20 claims alleged to be among' the "impropewly 
approved claims. Correspondence between the ES and the Department 
of Justice is on file to verify that the investigation of these 
claims has been reactivated. A report on these issues and the 
final disposition of each claim in question will be made available 
for review by June 1988. 
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Secti on l . RegLlI ar. CI ai ms 

2.1 Finding 
Improper review of claims by SBOC staff result in unsubstantiated 
claims~ineligible claims,and incorrect calculation of claims that 
are placed on the State Controller Office {SCQ} payment tape. 
2.1 Recommendation 
Implement an effective system of internal review and control for 
claims processing~ 

2.1 SBOC Action/Response: SBOC agrees with the recommendation 
that. an effectiye system of internal review (control) for claims 
processing should be developed. Failure to do so is detrimental to 
the Boards ability to produce an accurate claims payment which 
SBOC must certify before the Controller warrant disbursements 
prD~e$s. An internal centrol system outline will be designed by 
r'1arc:u :I. 91lEr. I"lonthl y pr"ogt'"ess revi ews wi 11 be conducted througr'lout 
the deSIgn and development phases . 

2. :';:' F~i ndi nc:;! 
The Claim Specialist. Manual of procedures conflIcts with 
Government. Code sectIon 13962. 
2.2 Recommendation 
Thp Claims Specialist'procedurei manual should adhere to the 
GOVE'I'"r'lment Ctxle' [:I.~:8t"\:2J. SBOL' sl'wul d document. .:;;.3 1 pol i c:i es .:;;.ncl 
procedures approved by the Board. Additionally~ verification 
p~'" oc f:"dL\t"·(~s:; t""lt detnor1str"F-i.tE:· sOI.I.ne:1 f i seal comp J. i ance shaul d be 
dE>\lE·l,·:-.p<:.·'d ariel inJ t.iatE··t:I. 

2 .. 2 SFlCJ~~ Act~J)I"/R!:-'?:mc.lnse:. The Claims Speelalls.;t. t1anual is.~ the 
subjpct Df an ongoing review. A system will be developed for 1 .. ) 
I .. ' tOO F",iE·ri'l:. i n~~ pl'·ope';:,.ed pol:i. c:y changE'S to the BDCl.I'''d f or appI~oval ~ i::<.nd 
2. ~s approval is obtained the policies will be lncluded in the 
r.21 dJ flit::· SpeC::JaJ j~;;t /V/,,:Irlual ~ and 3. cd.l Board pc:>licles; will be 
re~lewed for consistency and compliance with the Government Code. 

23 {, 
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2.3 Finding 
SBOe; stClf f does not. pr-oper-l y docLlment or- sup.er-vi se the 
r-econc:i l:i ati on o·f the "consent allow" agendCl wi th the pClyrnent 
jOLU"·nClI. 

2.3 RecommendCltion 
SBOe should pr-oper-Iy document the r-ecohciliation of the BOClr-d 
appr-oved, "consent allpw" agenda to the payment jour-nal fot- pr-opel" 
audit tr-Clil aDd inter-nal contr-ols. Mor-eover-~ SBpe should insur-e 
(ensur-e)that a super-visor- be given.r-esponsibility to r-eview Clnd 
Clppr-ove both r-econciliClt:ion and adjustments to the pay jour-nCll so' 
that only appr-oved claims appeClr- on the clClim schedules thClt ar-e 
submitted to the seD. 

:::" 3 SROe, Action/Response: SROe agr-ees tt-1Clt CI pr-ocess which 
demonstrates,appr-opriate documentation and inter-nal contr-ol 
checks, including the supervisor-y functions in the r-econciliation 
clf the "conselyl.:all ow" agE::nd2t tCI, the pClyment jC)Llr-nal, shoul c:1 be 
developed and implemented. 
A pr-ocess to accomplish this r-ecommendation will ~e initiClted and 
dotumentation of ~he procedures is scheduled for- Apr-il 1988. 

2.LI, Findin~~ 

There is ~o policy 6r pr-ocedur-es that define the separation of 
duties of the employees whose functio~5 inclUde r-econciliatioM and 
th~ pre~aration of clClims. 

2.4 Recommendation 
SBOC shm.tl d ensul~e that the~ duti e'::; i nvol vi ng r-econci 1 i at.i on and 
preparation of claims processing ar-e adequately documented and 
adhered to for effective inter-nal contr-ols. 

2.4 BBOG. {kti on /Response: SEIDe wi 11 ,develop the parameter-s fOI'
the separation of duties as requir-ed ~or the claims payment 
pro~e5s. A study of the duties involved in clClims schedules, 
payment jour-nals, adjustments~ and the movement of any payments on 
the SBOe certified claims payment tapes will be performed. A 
matrix that defines the claims payment functions and. the employees 
ass~gned the responsibility to perfor-m those functions will be 
developed. The results of the pr-oject development will be included 
in the policies. and pr-ocedur-es manuCll. 
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Finding :~:.~:I 

Current procedur~s do not ensure that al~ cla~ms approye~ for 
payment are placed on the consent agenda. . 

2.5 Recomme~dation 

BBOC should develop a paily "BATCH CONTROL" 'prl=lc$Eip~ +~EiHne fhp~1S 

claims app~ove~for payment. This l~st_shoul~ ~$ R.,r. D ... tl.~' ~m.~ . "p .... :~.~1~ 
payment unlt wlth batch control total[s] accompanY~naF ~'F,~tm ,: 
approved f or payment to ct-ecl.i':E) B. proper B.nd reI i ap~ r 'I!\:\JT ,'ir" ~t~P' 

• .., '. ' I 

2.5 SBOG, Act ion IRec:;ponc:;eL BEOC I'li 11 devel op ~ ~r}. t~rW.l R.tFlr.~· fll!~'.' 
tc ensure that: B.l1 cl ai ms appr'oved f or paYfT1l'?n'~; ~lr§:l' Fit AF!1~' :j~, '\ ~'1i' 
"CrJ~lS£'~~t ~gelldc:\" and ~hat c'l dall y "batch con'~r"c)lll ~. R; ~h~i ':1'1-:', . i 
pan: o·f bH;: pr-epar- ai:.l on C.i'f thE:: pa'/mr: llt S':r'~"(E'iTi. ,0: P·~.:JHl~lfh }', ;:.' ,t.-, 
em tt-,E" cj€?'v'elopm('2nt at thE.' PI'-'ocedLln~s ·tm- Un:, P!<'"o-lf.'F'~· W:).;t'M' ~';lll 

, I - '1 1 · .... Sf' ' ·!H !f ! -"., cl \' ~:I 1 J. f:\. J 1. E' 1 n 1 __ L I. n e . 17 ., ~.I II r 1 t ~t Ii , ,_ z '~: 

" "Y:"":~i" 

.. 
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Sf':C t ion 3. Emey" ge!l.f.Y. CIa i mE, 

~5.1 Finding 
Procedures have not been.developed to identify, record and collect 
emergency award overpayments [accounts receivablesl.The audit 
disclosed that the data base of overpayments on emergency awards 
is available, but not utilized. 

3.1 Recommendation 
SBOC should develop procedures to identify and record overpayments 
on emergency ~wards. These procedures should include a segment 
for the collection of emergency award overpayments. 

::.1 SBOe .. Action/Re~Q.9..lJse_~ .. Written procedures to identify, 
record and collect emergency award overpayments and the 
development of comprehensive reports of uncol1ect~ble emergency 
cldvances tel thE'" 1 eg i 51 ature a.s requi red by Government Code Secti on 
1::961.1' ar'e cu.t""rently being I~eviewed and developed. (see 2.1984 
Finding) 

3.2 F·indi.ng 
SBOe does not annually report uncollectible ~merg~ncy advances to 
tl-Hi:' Legi 51 at LW£',' i rl compl i anCE~\ wi t.h Government Code Secti on 
1:::f,t?61..1. 
3.2 Recommend&tion: 
An annual report on all uncollectible emergency advances should be 
made to the Legislature as a regular part of the SBoe reporting 
cy'cl en 

::::,.2 SBQ.G AcJ: ... ~Q[ji..8~_~I:1 . .9D...?e ~ SBoe agreE'S that in comp Ii aneE.' wi th 
Government Code Section 1.3961.1 on Emergency Advance Awards, an 
annual report of uncollectible emergency advances will be 
·devE?lc:Jped. (=:.6~e :::::.1 C?811 findinc;)l. 

3.3 Findin<]: 
SBDe approved, pI aced on the "consent agenca ", and pcli d c 1 c:d mants 
who at the time had health insurance. Such pa~ments are in 
violation of Government Code Section 13960. 
3.3 Recommendation: 

.SBDC should report to the Board as to the cost of allowing victims 
with healttl insurance to seek reimbursements for medical costs 
and of the need to adhere to the Government Code Section 13960. 

::::;. 3 i.?.fi.QL f?!.EtL.f"~J"LH~:~g~U;;~D.§g:.~. S BO C be]. i eve s t his; i S~ a m c:~ t t t-:! r 0 f 
j n t. f'I"'Pt""F.,tat :i (Jrl D~' H1F~ stc:\tU8S" Th is J. SSLle wi 11 be discussed at e:! 
F<,.:,."'1:d hE:'''.;r''j tlq -Fell'" t.he:.' PLtl"PC)SE;' of pr-ovic1ing quic::lanc::e to 8C)ClI"cj CJ{ 

Control st~Ff. Cl~ri{yin9 legislation may b~ necessary at some 
+1 d~.un:·' cICltr:'. 
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:::;.,4 Finding 
SBDC does not comply with Government Code 13961.1 which requires 
that all emergency award applications contain the name,address, 
and telephone number of the claimants employer[sJ. 

3.4 Recommendation: 
SBDC should ensure that employer information is present on all 
emergency award applications. 

3.4 SBDC Action/Response: SBDC agrees that all claims filed Witt-l 
SBDe should contain a name, address, and telephone number of the 
vlctim's and/or claimant's employers. The new application form 
currently being developed contains mandatory computer data element 
f)8]d~ that m~5t be present before the claim (data)is accepted by 
the computer for processlng . 

~:; • ~', F 1 n d ), rl 9 
SBOC does not comply with Government Code 13960 [d] which requires 
that only vlctims without other sources of compensation [including 
Med]~CalJ be granted awards by the Board, 
3.5 Recommendatlon 
ShOe' should report to the Board the cost of allowing victims who 
a" to' €.-'1:t 9: 1::11 E' for MI.7:d:i -Cc:;] [,,"ric:! any o·thel·- rej mbut""·sementsJ. 

3. ,,:' §BQr.::. 8s:+..:. i. em /.Rf.:'Spon s.f." ~ SE)[lC \-\1111 det.erml ne whethf:?r Oy" not. a 
.I 2<1\1 ClI" f.:.t.,;'ltut€-: t""EJqU~ t-E'S th,"::I.t victims must e)·:ha.ust. t.hf.::it"' ,,'Iedi-Cal 
coverag2 before a claim can be considered by SBDC. Additionally, 
SBO[ will continue to meet with Department of Health Service 
admlnistrat.ors and staff to explore already developed areas 01th 
l::wLentJc\] an.;:: a·v"i:dlablt;:·~ enhanceme:nts thed: may rna::.imi::.e the . 
utjl]::.~ticn of Medi-Cal funds, including the matching Federal 
funds for Victims of Crimes program and adaptations. 

4 .. 1; 4.2; 4,3; Findings, 
58DC employe~5 do not comply with Government Code 13962 & 13964 in 
tPI"iTiS 0'( the processes involving claim verification, approval 
ell'ldiot' r'eapt=lt"""~] scl.l. 

4.]= 4.2; 4;3 RecommendatIon 
SPGC should campI)' with the G8vernment Code in ~lalm verification, 
,I, f?,:'LC'1hJ]shll"19 thf:~ vjct'Jt1lS" I"C<IEo' Jrl t.hf;' comm:i.S'C·,CH"1 of <;' n-jmGI, Jf"l 

" , i 'I, ~ 1 flC] fl( 'I' p".:' rlEone \:c' Cli ] n J C1I' fll,""\. 1 on tu r t:'Cq:Hi'l i 01 ,jE?111 (,:'ci c: J c.'\l n,., 
Dr·, .. , ,II rJE"tfc>rrn::'ning \'>Il"Ie-l:II(::'1" Cll' not ;:., nF.'v,' cljSCll~::s:':J.Cln WIth the BOi'll"c:j 
,~ d~'j.lt·Op~' 1 c\tE'" 
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~ 4.2; 4. :~. BBOC Action/Response: BBOC' senti re cl ai ms 
approval, verification, and reconsideration process is subject· to 
and is under going continuing review. The review also addresses 
the feasibility of establishing "standards" that provide BBOC 
employees with more measurable objectives in terms of appropriate 
recommendations that need to be determined relative to the 
preparation of claims applications. 
These areas must adhere to the Government Code and be responsive 
to internal controls and fiscal compliance th~t can provide 
management with adequate evaluations and proper reports at all 
times. 

5v 1 Findin~.:J 
BBDC h<3~;l si ~1rleci "\(';JI'··eE·~mE,\nt=l/contl'-act.g5 ~'Ji t./-·,Ol...lt the authori zati on of 
thE) BO";ln:l. 
5.1 Recommendatjon 
S80C's ES should obtain ~ritten authdrization of the Board to 
enter into agreements/contracts. A procedure placing 
responsibilities and signature authorizations should be developed 
to facilitate th~ process and to provide a clear. audit trail. 

5. 1 fmDl=: B.E"t:!: ... f2[l.;~Bf! f:i.J.~.:~m.2.fQ.!!_ S Em c:' s E ).( e ell ti ve Of fie e ,- wi]. 1 d,~ a 'H~ c.'. 
1""l"··\····,~·,i")<~:.,::,C·1 (::!r.::.l "',r':::,+- "·0"", c·,·f: ~\Llt·li(·"'·l· 't"'" fr.r" 't"1('"' FlC)-.'· .. ·d r'o'r-IL"-''',-nl' r-It) tl-'I"':' t-:',I --j ... \.- _.10:_... . \j_ \:.. ,,';.1'- ..... ,./ • (:; •• , .. , > __ _I - ,._ c:. - __ .: - I;:,;; 

extent of his administrative and ex~cutive authority. 

~:.i 11 ~::: I~' 1 l"'l cl i n \:.~ 
S80C and lo~al ~lctims centers have no enforceable audit provision 
i n ·t h €~, J cli rl t . F'm"-ler-~.:; ;::19'~ G.\E~mEm t s. 
5.2 Recommendation 
SEOe should incorpo~ate an audit provision in its Joint Powers 
t:)greements. 

5.:-~ §l30J;;, ActiQ.iJ.lResP.QJl~§l... BBOC has inclLlded enforceable aLldit 
provisions in the 1987-88 Joint Powers Agreements. A procedure 
documenting the eff~ctive utilization .of the provisions needs to 
be developed and initiated accordingly. The target date of 
June 1988 ha~ been set to initiate this project. 
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5.3 Finding 
BOC's ES has authorized purchases without a Purchase Order. 
5.3 Recommendatlon 
SBOC should adhere to SAM 3506 & 3550 guidelines concerning the 
authority, dollar value limitations, & purchasing processes. 

5.3 SBOC Action/Response: SBOC written policy and procedures 
establishing the appropriate approval process and development of 
purchase order documentation~ in compliance with S.A.M. 
guidelines, will be developed by March 1988. 
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Part II Data Processing 

Section h Systems Development 

1.1 Finding:The May 15, 1985~ Feasibility Study Report [FSR] 
"does not meet. SAM 4921 81, 4926 requirements" [guidelines]. 
1.1 Recommendation: seoc management should examine a~l pending and 
future FSR's carefully for adherence tb SAM requirements 
[g~idelines] so that the FSR's can provide .seoc management with a 
basis ~or evaluating systems development results and ~erformance. 

1.1 SEOC Action/R~sponse: seoc will develop policies and 
procedures that adhere to the guidelines in SAM 4921 & 4926.1 on 
all future FSR preparation, including-a basis fo~ evaluating 
results and performance against anticipated and measurable 
objectivES. Target date fer completion of the policies and 
procedures is Septe~ber 1988. 

1.2 Finding:SBOC did not perform RIS~ ANALYSIS prior to the 
implementation of the Victims of Crimes [VOC] automated sys~em 
as required by SAM 4846.4. 
1.2 Recommendation:SBOe management should ensure that. RISK 
ANALYSJS is performed 50 that any necessary additions and/or 
changes are initiated before any planned voe systems expansions 
an"' consi der'eel. 

1.2 S~Q1~ Ac:tions/li€:L!EiIlf:.lnS!e: SEfOC will pel"i~orm 1·-i5k analysis:.; in 
compliance with SAM 4846.1. The SBOC Security Manual will contain 
the procedures used to ~erform and evaluate ris~ within the SBOe 
enVlronment. Completion is scheduled for·Oct.ober 1988. 

1.3 FInding: SBOe has not identified and classified it.s sensitive 
data per SAM 4846.1 & 2. 
1.3 Recommendation: seoc should identify and classify sensitive 
data in the following cat.egories: 

j .• Conf i dent i al 
2.Financial 
3.Essential operating data 
4.Marketable data 

1.3 SBO.Q. ailifm/ResQ.9nse: SBOC agree~~ and will ~dentify and 
classify its sensiti've data in compliance with SA!"I 4846.1.2. 
Moreover, SBOC acknowledges the categories identified in the audit 
report and will classify its dat.a into the following cat~gories .. 

2\ .. Ccmf i rJent i a.'l 



b. F'inancia.l 
c. Essent i cd operat i ng dati:' (data el ements . that must be 

present to be accepted by the system) 
d. Marketable data 

The data classification process will be an ongoing function as 
defined within the SBDe Security Manual and the initial 
classification has an estimated completion date of March 1988. 

1.4 Finding: SBDC did not follow SAM 5222 & 1218 which provides 
guidelines for the preparation of Information For Bid [IFEJ 
procured services. Moreover, on 3 occasions SBDC contracted 
software vendors/consultants and maintenance without benefit of an 
~~aluation or post audit. 
1.4 ·Recommendation: SBDC should develop ~olicie5 which define 
flli ru mUfTI standar'ds f ot'. proj ect eiel i vet-alJ 1 es. Add it i oriall y ~ 
pc,lic::ies shouJd also be eso.tabli.shed r'equir'lng all contracts to be 
evaluated at c::ompletlon. 

:I. ,:1 E3BC1[, tl~:..:L!. on /PE·~pc1n~e;,_ SBCJC I'H 11 revi t'~I'J the gui del j nes 0+ Sr~IM 

~2::;::': cHId 121E:; In tE:-~t-ms:, 0+ IFB' for" all future,' cc.mtt"acts .. 
The policv and procedures will be developed for inclusion ln the 
SBDe AdminIstrative Manual. Completion date has been set as July 
j 98E;. 

].5 Flnding: SBOC management did not adequately fTlonitor, control, 
report progress or set backs, ae outlined in SAM 4819.3 in terms 
01 prOject planning~ development, and evaluation. 
1.5 RecommendatIon: SBOC ES and data proceSSing swpport staff 
S'l'rDltl cI be t. r- a i rl ed :i n SAlvi i'"f::lq \d r'emen t .:;:, [gu 1 de 1 i nE'~E;:I f Clr' aut Dmat j, on 
p,'C!)ect c1E:-velopment 21nd r'epo,r·ting. The Boerd s;·hould develop 
pCdlC:iE'~::: c!rlcJ prC)c:.edun2~:; to follm<J accordingly. . 

1. 5 §J:1D£. fjct,Lgn /F";"~~l.!::Jr~sq..!.. SEIDC wi 11 develop 21rl,j in i tJ. ate· 
effect1VE:- EDP project management and reporting processes that 
reflect responsiveness to SAM 4819.3. The SEDe Tr21ining Plan will 
conslder and include the EDP Units' training needs. 
The first coordinated SBDC Training F~an has 21 t21rget date of 
July~1988. 

1.6 Finding: SBDC's cabling for the computer network was 
jnst21lled incorrectly by the electr1cal cont.r21ctor.[ see SAM 
1::lI3J. 
1.~ Recommendation:SBDC should investlgate and attempt to recover 
" E·wt,,:?" C(:1S;ts: due to trlE~ faulty instaLl21tlcm .. 

1 • .::.. § E~ QJ;~. r3.£;.1,L9 r.l::..l.~§.2f~.Qr! s E' ~., The D F' m c-::l n e. 9 E~ r- i 5 C u,.. ,., e f1 t1 Y n,N i e l--.,i n 9 
thr:, VJC)!'k pE"'-fc:,,-mE'cl by thf?2 c::c,lnt,'"21cto," 1n qu,;?·:;·t:iC:,rl and (",~l] c;,l'2;r:; 
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attempt to evaluate the associated costs toward development of a 
Rossible refund. A report on the outcome of 'this effort will be 
available by February, 1988. 

1.7 Finding: 
SBOe hai nd serVice contract for WANG computer equipment [SAM 
5220. 1 J. 
1.7 Recommendation:SBOe should take immediate action and se~ure a 
maintenance' contract with WANG. 

1.7 SBOe_ Action/Response: SEOe is in the process of securing an 
agreement with the WANG Vendor. The estimated completion date, 
when the contract will be forwarded tb General Services for 
approval, is January 1988. 

1.8 Finding~ SDOC has no disaster recovery plan for the automated 
voe system [SAM 4845.81--4846.5J 
1.8 Recommendation: SEOe should develop and implement a disast~r 
,. ecovel"y pl an. 

L8 
Pl al".l 
sit.e 
the 
datE.'! 

?E:D~2 [kt j; on /,Bg1=illpn_2.En SEIDC wi 11 develop a Di sa,ster' Reco,v81'-Y 
to inc 1 UdE' pt-ovi ~,i ons; f Olr' ha,~dwc:\re t-ep'l acement,~ c\l ternat.E' 

[backup] to conduct production DP workload, and provide for 
development. and data reproducti~n con~ider~tipns. Target. 
for completion,is June 1988. . 

1.9 t.hrough 1.13 Findings: These findings all pertain to, t~e VOC 
automated system and soft.ware, or the periphery around the 
operation and management of the voe automated system. More 
specifically, ~ addresses lack of data integrity from software 
thi:d: r'd?ed£~ c\PPlr'opr-iCl,te checks ~dot- edits. 10 addr'e9;ses 
inadequate controls that result in the possibility of duplicate 
claims; 1~ addresses II reliable prevention and detective controls 
agai nst dLlpl i cat.e voe paymE?Ilt.."; 12 addresses the need for 
J:.lrocedurE's fCH- recording wal~rant redeposi ts; 13 addresses the need 
for VDC system to maintain discrete records of each master file 
change . 

. 1:9 thru 1.13 Recommendation: The recommendations for ,these 
findings is that SBOe correct~ develop, examine, reconstruct, 
chec f:; ~and investigate the areas addressed in the 'f.i ndi ngs above, 

,h2 thClJ, .L...l::::~ sBge Ac;;,ti gIl/Response: SBOC has i ni ti ated an anal ysi. £"; 

and design project of the VOC automated system. SBoe has 
contracted with a vendor to document and refine the current VDC 
automated system and to assist in the development of internal 
C'orl'l:rc],=; and c:.'Iny' "edits and aU,di.t;i" that are appr-opl~iate. Thi~;, 

e{~orl will alSD provide for the closure of the audit findings 



37 

mentioned above at implementation time. The result of this project 
w111 inc 1 UdE' previ si ons for' data i-ntegr i ty in the CUf'Tent and 
future VOC claims system. The plan of action details will be 
C\va1lable for review in April 1988~ with ongoing development and 
implementation occurring between June 1988 and June 1989. 

1.14 Flnding: SBOC does not encrypt sensitive automated files [S 
A 1'1 4846.5J 
1.14 Recommendation: SBOe should investigate the feasibility of 
acquiring encryption software to protect automated files. 

1. l'i §lBOe fkt ion IF:esponse: SBOe -will anal yz e and evaIL\ate the 
feasibility of using encrypt10n software fer sensitive voe data 
after classification of sensitive data and risk analysis has been 
complet~d (Flnding 1.2;1.3). The ~tudy is to be completed 
). n [Jetobal' 198EL 

::::. j F:J ndi n';1 ~ Sr-:[lC' S '''DC pro';J1'-am and computer- :sL\pport un it does 
rlc .. I, 11<:'\ v'f .. , i;:" fIli !::'"'' 1 O!"I s:.tcltemE'ilt. 
~~U\A: ,)' c.O(Tlr)ut.er support personl'l~,'l del not haVE' l.ndi'v.i dt.tal duty 
S1.<..<i.:6::lIEntb [Ei{:jt"i 'H}'17:J OJ' Incl:i.v:Ldual DevelDpment: F'.lC.1f1S. 
2 j R~Lomm~nda~]ol~t SBO[ should develop a Mission statement, Duty 
St2tem~nts and Indlvidua.l Development Plans annually. 

2.:1 §.HD[ t:u.".;.J.ipIJ.t1:~2.!.pn .... T:::£~..!L SBOC's shor·t range/lcmg range plan will 
prov1de Ulf: basis +01- a. m:i.ssion =.~t2\tE.\ment., including EDF'. 
S80[ '5 man2gement staff will develop duty statements and 
HIc.ihidLI2d. development. plans (IDF'). 
S80C dlsagrees with the auditor"sfinding that no mission 
statem~nt exists. SBOC considers the Annual Report to be a mission 
statement~ Currently, the Data Processing staff has in place a 
mlSSlon statement~ duty ~tatements; and ind1vidual development 
plans. 

2.2 Finding: SBOC's computer support unit has insufficient 
sep.:;\I"ation of duties [SAt"i 4846.5J 
2.2 F(t?c:ommendi:ltion: SBOC management should initia.te a 
or~ani~ationa] study to determine how best to accomplish the taE~ 
of d~veloplng adequ~te internal controls by the separation of 
I L'.: <;'1., f.-'ci +une-tlo:1!::: 0, dutiE.·',~. 
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2.2 SBOG .. Action/Response: 
SEOC separation of duties as e~ists throughout.the agency is 
currently be~ng reviewed and documented in terms of existing ·and 
potential controls. An organizational review to accomplish the 
proper internal controls through the separation of duties in the 
VOC program and the ~DP Unit will be conducted by June of 1988. 

2.3 Finding: SBOC has no formal change control process for the 
VOC automated systems [SAM 4820] 
2.3 Recommendation: SBOC should initiate a change control process 
to include the following: 

-Standard forms to request systems changes with appropriate 
documentation of need and authorization to do so. 

-Process of peer review~ management review~ and pr60f that 
adequate testing occurred before implementation on line. 

-Address changes to application processes, s~stem software, 
passwords and security. 

Change control log. should be maintained with listing of type 
of change and the dat~ of the chan~e ~nd who authorized the 
chang!':.'! . 

. :;:~. :.~; SBOC Act. i on /F\:E·s;.ponse ~ TI"lf~' f onn and j:w'ocedLlres wi 11 be 
developed to ensure that all VDC systems changes are requested in 
written form, that they provide a clear definition of the purpose 
and need for the change. Additionally, seoc will develop EDP 
procedures that address both EDP and management. responsibilities 
in terms of the review, documentation, and criteria for the EDP 
sys::.tems (:h2mg':;,:!s. T.::;,.n;jet d21.tEi' for completion of this action is. I'i<:\y 
19E:lE3. 

2.4 Finding: seoc does not require backgreund checks en its 
emp 1 o '/(:!(::.,s , tl"lel~e-F ot-e, "SBOC is', open to f raLld by LlI'1SCf up l..l 1 ous 
empl e"lees. " 
2.4 Recommendation: SBOC should require all pr~sent employees~ 
and initiate a policy that all neW employees, be subject to such 
checks. 

2.4 S!,?OC. Acti on Respen?E':. I t has nat been made c.I ear hew the I ad:: 
ef a background che~k necessarily lea~s SBOC to hiring 

." uns.crupul OLlS ernpl oyees." Howevel~, BBOC wi 11 study the i SSLle and 
. include the results in the ferm of a policy directive by the 

Executive Officer by June 1988. 
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2.5 Finding: SBDe does not have policies and procedures for 
handling employee security breaches. SAM 4847. 
~.5 Recommendation: SBDC should develop policies and procedures 
for the handling of employees in matters of security and/or 
potential fraud. 
SBDe should provide all employees with annual training in 
security. 

2.5 SBDe Action/Response: SBDC's Data Processing Unit will 
. develop guidelines for security procedures and will provide any 
necessary standards to support the security policy. This will be 
accomplished by Sept 1988. Additionally~ the DP Training Plan 
will include security training on an annual basis. 

2.6 Flnding:SBOC does not prepare annual training plans for 
computer support employees. [SAM 4854--4854.4J 
2.6 Recommendation: saoe should develop policies and p~ocedures 
{or· h2\ndliri(;;) annual employee tr·ai,nini;) plans. 

:~ • c.::, § B D ,G. B.f:j;j_9'£:L(.£~~§lQP r'!,.? e :_, t,l B [I C has i nit 1 at, e d 2\ pol icy for 
training that will assure quality service to the State by 
d~yelopment of all of S80C5 employees through planned training 
actiyities as appropriate. Moreover, sa De DF' management will 
preparE annual training plans for the DP Unit employees in 
cc'mn 1 J anee wi t.h SF~[lC~ Tr·ai. ni n~.i Pol icy to meet curr-'ent and 
professlonal requirements in the area of automated systems 
.: So f~("~ [W 1. ~5 i . 

2.~ Fjndinq~ S20C's systems admin~strator has not had adequate 
tralfl1ng 1n telecommunlLatlons, programming. operations~ systems 
at.lrniliist.ratJcm" Epee:'cj II [!:'.;o'fi;v-Jc\t·'eJ SA~1 4854:1. 
2.7 Recomm~ndallon: S80C should develop a trainlng program to 
as,:;ur-t,." :;,t.<:l.tE' t!f thE' al·"!: cc:\pabJ.litiE'''' in 'I.:.r',€! comput.er- suppot-t unit. 

:2.7 SF~lJ..~ B..f,.:t~ oQi..B,§,spqD.§.§:": SBCJC m",naqement \-Ji 11 establ i shed an 
annual tralnlng plan for the EDP Unit (see DP 1.5). 

2.8 Finding: S80C does not have published standards for 
developm~nt and maintenance of systems operating documentation 
per SAM48:~O. 

2.8 Recommendation: S8DC should develop standards ~or 
documentation of automated systems~ including reyiew~ approval~ 
and logging of changes in manuals. 

:2 ,. G fJ.f~f.u:, 8.E.i: tt;~,Q..,::,:f.{§:'§f).QD_s e ,~.. 8 B Dew i 1 1 de \I e 1 C) r:. the s tan dar d 5 for 
tlO( !, . .liT,f:';"ll':''It.:i or, 0+ i:':i,l..ltoriii::~tE't:l s.,ystf.."ms:.~ inclucllrl<,::1 r'·E,,,·j E.'I>"), c:\~:lpl"'Civa:, 

-- ------~-~-~-~ 
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and logging of systems changes. The ta~get date fo~ completion is 
l'1ay 1988. 

2.9 Finding: SBOe does not maintain an invento~y of blank o~ 
sc~atch magnetic tapes [SAM 4842J. 
2.9 Recommendation: SHOe should o~g~nize the magnetic tape 
libra~y and maintain an invento~y of the blank/sc~atch tapes ~nd 
p~oduction file tapes, as needed with autho~ized access in a 
secu~e and lockable ~oom. 

2.9 SBOe Action/Response: SBOe is developing a p~ocedLlt-e and 
~nventory of blank/scratch tapes arid all ma~netic media. 

2.10 Finding~ .8BOC do~s not haVE procedures fdr maintaining an 
inve~tory of the computer equip~ent.[SAM 5001--5909] 
2.10 Recommendation: SBOe should d~velop a p~ocedure for 
maintenance ·of an inventory of the compute~ equipment.· This effo~t 
will be cocYdinated with DGS-SRF Accounting Se~vices Section. 

2. 10 SBQJ2. Gct i on (.Res·ponsE.~: S80C is dE!Ve11 opi ng a p~ocedure and· a 
data base for the inventory of computer equipment. 

3.1 Finding: SBOe 's voe system password management is inadequate 
and not based upon p61icies 4846.2+6, 
,::::. j. F:~?c:c;)mmer, di:"~t i. on: $BOC srloul d dE·1VEd elp a pas~.;word pCll i c:y that. 
add~esses changihg passwords on a scheduled baSis, development of 
a set of ~andom cha~acter5 specifically designed fo~ 
pai5w6rds,establishing ~esponsibility fo~ maintaining s~crecy of 
the passwo~ds by the employees. 

3.1 ~3BOe Ac:tionlRE?SpOnse: SBoe E:-:ecLltive Office~ is initiating C) .. 

password protect ~olicy that ~equires allSBOC employees to change 
~as5word~ monthly using ~andom cha~acte~s and maintaining the 
sec~ecy of the p~~c:e5s. 

3.2 Finding: SBOe has not established a procedu~e for handling 
thm changes that may be ~equired when employ~es leave seoc O~ are 
r~assigned to othe~ functions~ units in the department wher~ VOC 
systems aCCESS is not authorized. 
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3.2 Reco~mendation: SBDe should initiate a procedure that assures 
appropriate access to VDe system and any other SBDe secured 
environment. 

3.2 SBDC Action/Response: SBDe has initiated the project of SBDe 
DP Security Development. The result of this effort will be the 
SBDe Security Manual that will address access of systems security~ 
confidentiality and data security, physical security, and all 
other vulnerable areas. The project outline will be developed by 
August 1988 and will contain milestones for review and updates 
on progress and management approval. Some policies and procedures 
will be initiated and implemented during the development phase of 
the project. The completion target date is April 1989. 

3.3 Finding: SBDe does not have written policy that directs 
employees to challenge improper identified visitors on the 
premlS~S cf the dep~rtment SAM 4845.71. 
3.3 Recommendation: BBDC should develop written policy and 
procedures for security which includes vi~itor identification, 
slgn lrl sign out procedures that are specifically delineated in 
ampl c)yee du.ty statements as to those employeas wi th speci f i c 
responsibIlities in the process. 

3. ~S SBQ.L A(~ti .. Q"!'JI'Re~on<:?e~" saoe has developed and implemented a 
policy and procedure for a sign-in/sign-out process for visitors 
to SBDC~5 8th floor offices. This is in compliance with SAM 
4SQ5.71 guidelines concernlng facilities security in terms of 
vIsitor identification. 

3.A Finding: S80C has the op~lon, but does not utilIze work 
st~tion restrIction for operators on WANG VS security system. SAM 
~lEl4tJ. 5. 
3.4 Recommendation: SeDC should effect workstation restrictions 
as a key part of the overall security plan. 

3~ 4 SBDQ. Acti on/Resp-onse : .. saoe agrees that a pol icy of workstat i on 
restrictions~ should be enforced. Therefore~ saoc is developing 
the procedures for work station restrictions which will also be 
irlcluded in SBDC's Security Manual. Completion date 1S January 
1.988. 
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3.5 Finding: SBOC 's VOC computer system does not produce a 
system 9perations log, except to reco~d liD errors. SAM 4846.3-5. 
3~5 Recommendation: SBOe should develop' a policy and procedure 
for maintenance of a systems operations log, including routins 
review of the log for identification of systems problems. 

3.5 SBOC Acti on/Response: seoc's VOC aLltomated system has the 
facility to produce a sy~tems operation~ log. The development of 
the systems operations log will provide. for the s~sf~m history 
audit trails. The -polity and procedur~ will be devel6ped by 
June 1988. 

3.6 Finding: SBOe does not properly restrict the combination to 
the computer room door. SAM 4846.3-5 
3.6 Recommendation: seoc should establish a policy which 
identifies th~ authorization criteria and excess (access) to the 
comput.er· room. 

3.6 SBOe. Bc:U. 0D_l_Rs:1[lon <=·E! : seoc agn?e~; t.hat the access to thE:1 
comput.er room facilities should be rsstrlct.ed to authorized 
personnel only. BEOC wl11dsvslop and document the policy and 
procedures to manage computer room access. 

3.7 Finding: seoe does not equip com~ut.er room door with alarm 
connected to the monitoring system, as recommended by SAM 4845.71 
3.7 Recommendation: SEOC should consider installing an alarm 
system for t.he computer room which also is act.ivated during 
non-bU51nsss hours. 

:;:.7 BBDe Acti on/Response: SBDC management has appy"oved and 
initiated the work request to have the computer room access 
connected to a central moni tor i ng f aci'l i ty. The standard bi d 
process is being initiated. The completion of this project is 
anticipated to be June 1988. 

3.8 Finding: SaDe's WANG environmental standards for the VS300 
computer system are not being maintained. 3.8 
Recommendation~ SBDC should acquire (temperature) recording 
devices for,the computer room environment, and provide staff Wit~l 
PI"·(Jc::ec_h.!I·-e~,. fen" thl~il'-' Llse. The devices' should act a!::, tl'-iggerf::; for
t.I',e·,' erni.=.:r"(,)f!:.'ncy 1::'IC)WI?!r-of'f S;~\li tcl-!. SAt"1 48~5. 81 
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3.8 SBOC: Action/Response: seoc management has appr-ovec:l and 
initiated the wor-k order- to obtain the device(s) that will 
effectively monitor- and contr-01 the computer- system facility 
temper-~ture and humidity. It will also tr-igger- the emer-gency 
power--off switch. The anticipated completion date is Apr-i1 1988. 

3.9 Finding: The air- conditioning system for the seoc computer 
room is not a dedicated system. 
3.9 Recommendation: seoc management, in conjunction with the 
Office of Space Management~ should confer- with the building 
lessor~ Heitman Properties~ Inc.~ and the air conditioning 
contractor to contract for installation of a dedicated system. SAM 
4845.51 

:'::;.9 2.f.LQC:'. B..~J:jSln (E~~iQQ.n.?..§i..~ The bui 1 ding manager' hCl.s i nsi s.ted that 
the computer roonl is on a separ-ate air conditioning system and the 
current air conditioning of the computer room is adequately 
controlled. SBOC management has requested that the building 
manager providb documentation to SEOC confir-ming the verbal 
j Ilfw"mation that thE' c.omputE~"- room is on a. sepat-a.te air 
condliioning system. 

:::-:. t') Flnding; E;BOC'= coml:)utE" +a.ci.1ity he:\s no emet-gency fire 
j:w(Jcedut' E!S. S{WI 48/~ ::'1.8 j 
3.10 Recommendation: SBOC should develop emergency fire procedures 
I'Jhich J.r·lcl1..IdE'L ,,:,.==,:lgnE'd t-e~::·i:d::.lIl='lbilii..les!, t.l'2.1nirl~1 2.nd testIng 
W] tI: I'(."".J rxlJ c. eI:" i 11 s;,. 

-::. 1. 0 ~[il1h B.sJ.._LQ..!::Llfi.f.? 5 ..QJ1..r..c'2.§'..£. S El (J C m em age men t C:\ 9 r· e E~ s t h Ct. t em e ,,- 9 en c y 
.j ] , E:' r.:'I' DC: E'ci u: e~, s:"lOu.l c' b E'CI d t:?\iE' 1 C.ip ed a.n ci i nit i 2<. ted ·f: Dr'· t 1-, E' en t i ,- E-.' 

<"jell("" \'ihir::h '1IIc]ucle''': Ule Dr' fi::lc.ili·Ue:i:. There'fo''"E', the SEtOC 
E:.11I£.'lqeilcy F'laf'; ,:",s'~.'Jgnment 1-1]]1 be' InitiatE~ vnth cl SEtDC policy that 
will ensure that all measures of precautIon and safety are taken 
for all SEOC employees In the event of a fire emergency. This 
project completion date is Februar-y 1988 for the policy and 
outline~ and March 1988 for a complete plan. 

3.11 Flndlng: SBDC's computer room is not supplied with equipment 
covers, plastic sheeting to protect the EDP equipment from water 
d~m2cP from overhead sprinklers. SAM 4845.81 
:;:, 1 J Ret:ommc~ncjc:l'l. J. cm ~ SBOC O'I.=..rli:H';:IElllent. shoul d acqul r-E2 adequatE' 
f' DtE'L~.:lC)l", from W2.tF'i' -{e,y" itc; cOlnputel' equipment. Additicjna~l,>,~ 

:2/;12. 
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procedures and responsib~lities should be d~veloped and 
implemented. 

3.1.1 ~ Action/Response: sa DC has purchased covers to protect 
the computer equipment for water da~age., 
Emergency ~rocedures are being developed for SaDC~ including DP. 
Target date for completion is March' 1988. 

3.12 Finding: saDC, does not adhere to the request of SAM 4845.81 
to restrict supplie~ of paper and ather combustible materials ,in 
the computer room to the minimum needed. . 
3.12 Recomme~dation: SaDe should restrict supplies of paper and 
other combustible materials to an as needed basis in the computer 
room .. 

3,. 12 SE.:,oG. t.kt,.~Qn/13g§Q9-')J?e: The SBDC computer room ,:"i 11 be cl eal~ed 
of all unnecessary ~upplies and paper and other combustible 
materials as outlined in BAM 4845.81 The poli,cy and procedures 
are available f6r review. 

3.13 Finding: BBDC does not secure the offsite storage of back up 
tapes; Cl,t tl'lf? '''Coll"tr''acteci Facility Sel"'vices" (CFS) SAI'14846.::::; 
3.13 Recommendation: S8De should confer with CFS to determine a 
secure metho~ for storage back up files and implementation. 

:3.1::; SBJ:.!.L, ~lCtj cm/RespC:JI"1se: SBOe ha£- cont.acted Depat-tment of 
General SerVlces ~ OMTAP~ to discuss potential storage for back up 
media and the potential of utilizing the storage permanently. 

,The target date for completion is January 1988. 

3.14 Finding: SEOC has not contracted for compatible back up 
computer 'facilities SAM 4846.3 
~.14 Recommendation:SBDC should contract for the best back up 
alternative processing site. 

3'. 14 SBDC Acti on /Response: saoe wi 11 i ni ti ate a stl_ldy to research 
the availability of alternative processing sites and will 
invest i ga,t.e the 'feas;i b iii t,y of acqui ri ng equi pment that is 
compat.ible with other local/state adencies in t~rms of obtaining 
an appropriate back up f~cilitie5. T~rget date is March 1988. 
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3.15 Finding: BBOC's VOC automated system software documentation 
lS not securely controlled. SAM 4846.1 
~.15 RecommendatIon: S80C's software documentation that are 
pertinent to only the system administrators duties should be 
maintained in the computer room. 

3.15 SBOC Artion/Response: SBOC will determine the feasibility of 
movIng docLlmentation, relating to the systems administrators 
duties only, to the computer facility. May 1988 is the planned 
date for completion of the study. . 

3.16 FInding: SBDC"s VO[ automated system does not report master 
flle changes SAM 4846.6 
:: .. 1.6 Recomrnendat.lon: SBOC's "update, programs" shoLlld be modified 
to generate a report file on master file transactions, on line 
charlges by VQC DF' staff, and posting tr'ansact.i ons, from t.heSCO 
d&ta Exchange tapes~on a regular scheduled basis. . 
S8DC should form a Quality Assurance Unit to perform the function 
0f r~~iewlng the transactions reports,tc document and create error 
~Drrectlon transactions that need to be cycled back through the 
system for processing and for the completion of and adequate audit 
tt· 01 i I " 

~~.1'!:l SI:J':JI~ t)cU-S2[llF:f'i2.P.0nsEZ: .. L SBCJC has implementE!c:i the mastet- fil(;? 
cl'ange logging process. SBOC will develop policies and procedures 
tu eifectlve!~ p~ocess and review the mast.er file changes. The 
pOlle) and procedures oevelopment is in process. The date for 
l~::\ilIf."lf2'!..1(J:-1 0';' thf=' lOQ(JJ.ng pl'''OCE'S~::; is s('~t for Apt-il 1988. 

f,;l;.'cti on h DClcumentati on. 

4.1 FInding: 580C'5 VOC automated system has inadequate 
documentatlon. Page 64 thru 66 of the audit report of findings and 
reLommendations identifies and details the areas that past audit 
report~ have defined as needIng documentation. Moreover, the 
abIlItIes to trace the source of system errors, training of new 
emp]Oyee5 and the enforcement of standards of syst.em operations 
cannot be addressed properly without comprehensive documentation. 
5r<11 .elf.l::'·:' 
St'e~ I'fic: cit"'e2'\S' pt"ovicled in thE:'" audit repr..lrt af"e a,s follows;: 

- Eiyst 6'(1'i5 De+:i n 1 L i C)I", 

-Com~uter Prograills 
,- CCHliP II" en ':ip i,?1 i:':\ t i DI"15 
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-User- F'r-ocedLIr-es 
-Oata Administr-ation 
-Change Contr-ol 
-Equipment Inventor-y 

Note: Detail definitions for- each of the recommended areas as 
listed above ar-e pr-ovided in the audit report. 
4.1 Recommendation: seDC should provide comprehensive 
documentatiqn of the VDe system as requested in pr-ior- and 1987 
audit repor-t. 

4. 1 SeDe Act ion/Response:, SeDC has contracted wi th a vendor- to 
document the VDC automated system. A tar-get date of May 1988 has 
been established. Computer- documentation has an estimated 
completion date of July 1988. User- and data administration 
documentation has an estimated completion date of December- 1988. 
Change contr-ol is addr-essed in response OF' 2.3, and equipment 
inventor-y in r-esponse DP 2.10. 

St"2ct.i on, 5. Data Integt-i t.y 

5.1 Finding: SBDe's VDe automated system contains incomplete and 
degr" acl~d data caused by the testi ng of new sC'.\ftwar'e on II 1. i ve II dC:ltcl.' 

5.1 Recommendati6n~ SBDe should cor-rect existing data errors. 
Alt~ough it may be necessar-y to design and deYelop an "exception 
r-eporti ng II computet- Pt-ogt-am t,o scan all 'IDe r'ecol~ds [delLa] fOI~ 

illogical conditiC'.\ns and/or- invalid recor-ds, the cor-r-ection should 
be pel~fcW'med. 

5. 1 8~1~[ Act i Oil Z',F:e_§QcWiSe..L SBDe has in it i ated the PI~oj ect to 
cor-rect err-Drs in the data base of the VDe system. Tar-get date: 
I"lat"ch 198E-)" 

This finalizes the 0 R AFT SBDC response. 
November 18, 1988. 
Austin Eaton, Executive Officer 
State Board of Control 
770 L Street Suite 850 
S~cramento, Ca. 95814 
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